

Livingston City Commission Agenda

April 02, 2019 5:30 PM City – County Complex, Community Room

- 1. Call to Order
- 2. Roll Call
- 3. Moment of Silence
- 4. Pledge of Allegiance

5. Public Comment

Individuals are reminded that public comments should be limited to item over which the City Commission has supervision, control jurisdiction, or advisory power (MCA 2-3-202)

6. Consent Items

A. RATIFY CLAIMS 3/16/2019-3/31/2019

- 7. Proclamations
- 8. Scheduled Public Comment
- 9. Public Hearings
 - A. AN ORDINANCE NO. 2078 OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY ADDING TWO DESIGNATED LOADING ZONES FOR WINDRIDER TRANSIT SERVICE. 1) ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF E. LEWIS STREET NEAR THE INTERSECTION OF SOUTH H AND EAST LEWIS STREET; 2) ON THE SOUTHWEST SIDE OF NORTH 13<u>TH</u> STREET, ADJACENT TO NORTHSIDE PARK PARKING LOT.
 - **B.** ORDINANCE NO. 2079- AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY MOVING THE DESIGNATED LOADING ZONE FOR THE COUNTERPOINT VAN ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF EAST LEWIS STREET BETWEEN MAIN AND B STREETS.
- 10. Ordinances
- 11. Resolutions
 - A. RESOLUTION NO. 4844- A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON MONTANA, ADOPTING THE 2018 PARK COUNTY HAZARDOUS MITIGATION PLAN.
 - **B.** RESOLUTION NO. 4845- A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO SIGN A GENERAL SERVICES AGREEMENT WITH HELENA SAND AND GRAVEL, A CRH COMPANY.

12. Action Items

- A. APPROVAL OF FINAL DRAFT OF CITY BOARDS AND COMMITTEES POLICY
- **B.** DISCUSS/APPROVE/DENY: CITY MANAGERS RECOMMENDATION OF APPOINTMENT OF NEW PLANNING BOARD MEMBERS
- C. DISCUSS/APPROVE/DENY- CITY MANAGERS RECOMMEND APPOINTMENT OF NEW ZONING COMMISSION MEMBERS.
- D. DISCUSS/APPROVE/DENY- APPROVE PLANNING BOARD STANDARDIZED BY-LAWS.
- 13. City Manager Comment
- 14. City Commission Comments
- 15. Adjournment

Calendar of Events

Supplemental Material

Notice

- Public Comment: The public can speak about an item on the agenda during discussion of that item by coming up to the table or podium, signing-in, and then waiting to be recognized by the Chairman. Individuals are reminded that public comments should be limited to items over which the City Commission has supervision, control, jurisdiction, or advisory power (MCA 2-3-202).
- Meeting Recording: An audio and/or video recording of the meeting, or any portion thereof, may be
 purchased by contacting the City Administration. The City does not warrant the audio and/or video recording
 as to content, quality, or clarity.
- Special Accommodation: If you need special accommodations to attend or participate in our meeting, please contact the Fire Department at least 24 hours in advance of the specific meeting you are planning on attending.

Item Attachment Documents:

A. RATIFY CLAIMS 3/16/2019-3/31/2019

			10/2019-2	,, o 1/20 IJ			wai 20, 2019
Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid
4 & I DIS	STRIBUTORS						
84	A & I DISTRIBUTORS	3268259	55 gal blue	03/09/2019	146.40	146.40	03/20/2019
То	tal A & I DISTRIBUTORS:				146.40	146.40	
ALL SEF	RVICE TIRE & ALIGNMENT						
22	ALL SERVICE TIRE & ALIGNME	56574	49-726 Oil Change	03/15/2019	45.00	45.00	03/20/2019
22	ALL SERVICE TIRE & ALIGNME	56586	Tire Repair	03/18/2019	15.00	15.00	03/26/2019
To	tal ALL SERVICE TIRE & ALIGNMEN	NT:			60.00	60.00	
BALCO	UNIFORM COMPANY, INC.						
3371	BALCO UNIFORM COMPANY, IN	53036-1	Stars	03/19/2019	91.10	91.10	03/26/2019
3371	BALCO UNIFORM COMPANY, IN	53036-1	Hard - Uniform	03/19/2019	82.00	82.00	03/26/2019
3371	BALCO UNIFORM COMPANY, IN	53036-1	Johnson - Uniform	03/19/2019	100.00	100.00	03/26/2019
To	tal BALCO UNIFORM COMPANY, IN	C.:			273.10	273.10	
BOUND	TREE MEDICAL, LLC						
2662	BOUND TREE MEDICAL, LLC	83137742	Pt Supplies	03/11/2019	143.91	143.91	03/20/2019
2662	BOUND TREE MEDICAL, LLC	83137743	Pt Supplies	03/11/2019	174.78	174.78	03/20/2019
2662	BOUND TREE MEDICAL, LLC	83140775	Pt Supplies	03/13/2019	180.90	180.90	03/20/2019
2662	BOUND TREE MEDICAL, LLC	83143625	Pt Supplies	03/18/2019	37.16	37.16	03/20/2019
То	tal BOUND TREE MEDICAL, LLC:				536.75	536.75	
BOZEM	AN SAFE & LOCK	42200		02/11/2010	100.00	100.00	02/20/2010
3049	BUZEMAN SAFE & LUCK	42290	Evidence vault lock	03/11/2019		190.00	03/20/2019
To	tal BOZEMAN SAFE & LOCK:				190.00	190.00	
CANON	FINANCIAL SERVICES, INC						
1747	CANON FINANCIAL SERVICES, I	19899599	Canon lease	03/24/2019	76.10	76.10	03/26/2019
To	tal CANON FINANCIAL SERVICES,	INC:			76.10	76.10	
CARQUI	EST AUTO PARTS						
23	CARQUEST AUTO PARTS	1912-434584	Wire	02/20/2019	121.59	121.59	03/26/2019
23	CARQUEST AUTO PARTS	1912-434779	Headlights	02/22/2019	54.29	54.29	03/20/2019
23	CARQUEST AUTO PARTS	1912-435034	Extended life 50/50	02/26/2019	74.04	74.04	03/20/2019
23	CARQUEST AUTO PARTS	1912-435035	Extended life 50/50	02/26/2019	74.04	74.04	03/20/2019
23		1912-435772	Conventional 50/50	03/04/2019	74.04	74.04	03/20/2019
23	CARQUEST AUTO PARTS	1912-435789	i ie down straps	03/04/2019	31.92	31.92	03/20/2019
23		1912-436/62	Starter	03/14/2019	22.13	22.13	03/26/2019
23 23	CARQUEST AUTO PARTS	1912-436842 1912-436967	Starter Dump Truck Fuel	03/15/2019 03/18/2019	76.34 76.30	76.34 76.30	03/26/2019 03/26/2019
To	tal CARQUEST AUTO PARTS:				604.69	604.69	
CENTRO	ON SERVICES						
682	CENTRON SERVICES	2019-02 PARKI	3069 Collections	02/26/2019	6.67	6.67	03/26/2019
То	tal CENTRON SERVICES:				6.67	6.67	
CENTUR	RYLINK						
162	CENTURYLINK	406-222-3850		03/04/2019	178.74	178.74	03/20/2019
162	CENTURYLINK	406-222-4714	Water Pumping Plant	03/04/2019	69.51	69.51	03/20/2019

Payment Approval Report - Claims Approval - Commission Meeting Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/31/2019

Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid
162	CENTURYLINK	406-222-5570	Public Utilities	03/04/2019	16.98	16.98	03/20/2019
162	CENTURYLINK	406-222-5570	Public Works	03/04/2019	16.97	16.97	03/20/2019
162	CENTURYLINK	406-222-5570	Public Works	03/04/2019	16.97	16.97	03/20/2019
162	CENTURYLINK	406-222-5606	Utility Shop Fax	03/04/2019	18.30	18.30	03/20/2019
162	CENTURYLINK	406-222-5606	Utility Shop Fax	03/04/2019	18.30	18.30	03/20/2019
162	CENTURYLINK	406-222-5606	Utility Shop Fax	03/04/2019	18.31	18.31	03/20/2019
162	CENTURYLINK	406-222-6436	Parks Dept	03/04/2019	107.14	107.14	03/20/2019
То	tal CENTURYLINK:				461.22	461.22	
CHARTI	ER COMMUNICATIONS						
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017985203041	414 E Callender	03/04/2019	2,629.84	2,629.84	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017985203041	414 E Callender	03/04/2019	60.91	60.91	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017985203041	414 E Callender	03/04/2019	60.94	60.94	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017985203041	414 E Callender	03/04/2019	73.13	73.13	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017985203041	414 E Callender	03/04/2019	73.13	73.13	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017985203041	414 E Callender	03/04/2019	73.13	73.13	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017985203041	414 E Callender	03/04/2019	73.13	73.13	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017985203041	414 E Callender	03/04/2019	73.13	73.13	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017986003041	110 S B St	03/04/2019	885.12	885.12	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017987803041	330 Bennett St	03/04/2019	110.63	110.63	03/20/2019
3440		017987803041	330 Bennett St	03/04/2019	110.64	110.64	03/20/2019
3440		017987803041	330 Bennett St	03/04/2019	132 77	132 77	03/20/2019
3440		017087803041	330 Bennett St	03/04/2019	132.77	132.77	03/20/2019
3440		017087803041	330 Bonnott St	03/04/2019	132.77	132.77	03/20/2019
2440		017007003041	220 Pennett St	03/04/2019	132.77	132.77	03/20/2019
3440		017987803041	330 Bernett St.	03/04/2019	132.77	132.77	03/20/2019
3440	CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS	017987803041	330 Bennett St.	03/04/2019	132.77	132.77	03/20/2019
То	tal CHARTER COMMUNICATIONS:				4,887.58	4,887.58	
CITY OF	LIVINGSTON						
2705	CITY OF LIVINGSTON	201903	Petty Cash Court	03/21/2019	200.00	200.00	03/21/2019
131	CITY OF LIVINGSTON	TK2017-0013	Overpayment - H. Perry	03/11/2019	8.00	8.00	03/26/2019
131	CITY OF LIVINGSTON	TK2017-0013	Overpayment - H. Perry	03/11/2019	2.00	2.00	03/26/2019
131	CITY OF LIVINGSTON	TK2018-0474	Bond Conversion - T. Spickler	03/13/2019	688.00	688.00	03/20/2019
То	tal CITY OF LIVINGSTON:				898.00	898.00	
COFFM	AN'S PEAK ELECTRIC, LLC						
3491	COFFMAN'S PEAK ELECTRIC, L	1474	Transfer Switch Repair	02/12/2019	3,106.66	3,106.66	03/20/2019
Τα	otal COFFMAN'S PEAK ELECTRIC, L	LC:			3,106.66	3,106.66	
	COLD SMOKE AUTOMOTIVE	10170	Appt Chief Llevelle	00/00/0040	040.00	040.00	02/20/2040
3456	COLD SMOKE AUTOMOTIVE, LL	12170	Asst. Chief Hard's Venicle repair	03/08/2019	218.08	218.08	03/20/2019
3456	COLD SMOKE AUTOMOTIVE, LL	12170	Assistant Chief's Hard's vehicle re	03/08/2019	180.00	180.00	03/20/2019
То	tal COLD SMOKE AUTOMOTIVE, LL	C:			398.08	398.08	
COLJ C	ONFERENCE REGISTRATION						
2660	COLJ CONFERENCE REGISTRA	2019	Judge Spring 2019 Conf	03/26/2019	300.00	300.00	03/26/2019
То	tal COLJ CONFERENCE REGISTRA	TION:			300.00	300.00	
D W BU	IRNS PLUMBING & HEATING INC						
2501	D.W. BURNS PLUMBING & HEAT	16946	Curbstop 122 S. K St.	11/26/2018	262.50	262.50	03/20/2019

City of Li	vingston	Payment A	pproval Report - Claims Approval Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/3	- Commission Meet 1/2019	ing		Pag Mar 26, 2019 02:29
Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid
То	tal D.W. BURNS PLUMBING & HEAT	TING INC:			262.50	262.50	
DELL M	ARKETING L.P.						
745	DELL MARKETING L.P.	10302333770	Wayne- Monitor	03/04/2019	197.79	197.79	03/20/2019
745	DELL MARKETING L.P.	10305303811	Colleen Video Card	03/21/2019	101.51	101.51	03/26/2019
To	tal DELL MARKETING L.P.:				299.30	299.30	
	(LABORATORIES, INC.						
424	ENERGY LABORATORIES, INC.	216901	Eff Comp	02/26/2019	1,104.00	1,104.00	03/20/2019
424	ENERGY LABORATORIES, INC.	217547	Eff Comp	02/28/2019	102.00	102.00	03/20/2019
424	ENERGY LABORATORIES, INC.	220822	Eff Comp	03/20/2019	152.00	152.00	03/26/2019
To	tal ENERGY LABORATORIES, INC.:				1,358.00	1,358.00	
FISHER	SAND AND GRAVEL						
2904	FISHER SAND AND GRAVEL	83690	Sanding material	02/23/2019	3,449.53	3,449.53	03/26/2019
2904	FISHER SAND AND GRAVEL	84035	3/4" Concrete Rock	03/09/2019	689.78	689.78	03/26/2019
To	tal FISHER SAND AND GRAVEL:				4,139.31	4,139.31	
FRONTL	INE AG SOLUTIONS, LLC						
2516	FRONTLINE AG SOLUTIONS, LL	615611	Bolts and elastic lock nut kit	02/25/2019	35.04	35.04	03/20/2019
To	tal FRONTLINE AG SOLUTIONS, LL	C:			35.04	35.04	
GATEWA	AY OFFICE SUPPLY						
54	GATEWAY OFFICE SUPPLY	43983	Legal Clip Boards	03/11/2019	6.70	6.70	03/20/2019
54	GATEWAY OFFICE SUPPLY	43984	UPS	03/11/2019	17.72	17.72	03/26/2019
54	GATEWAY OFFICE SUPPLY	44030	Pen refills	03/14/2019	4.98	4.98	03/20/2019
54	GATEWAY OFFICE SUPPLY	44092	Cash Box	03/21/2019	53.85	53.85	03/26/2019
To	tal GATEWAY OFFICE SUPPLY:				83.25	83.25	
GRAYBE	EAL'S ALL SERVICE						
98	GRAYBEAL'S ALL SERVICE	91569	Replaced Thermostat	02/06/2019	169.50	169.50	03/20/2019
To	tal GRAYBEAL'S ALL SERVICE:				169.50	169.50	
HARD, V	VAYNE						
2569	HARD, WAYNE	2019-03	Office Supply	03/06/2019	60.76	60.76	03/20/2019
To	tal HARD, WAYNE:				60.76	60.76	
470	HAWKINS, INC	4458778	Aqua Hawk	03/07/2019	751.74	751.74	03/26/2019
То	tal HAWKINS. INC:				751.74	751.74	
-							
HORIZO 1920	N AUTO PARTS HORIZON AUTO PARTS	100043142010	Headlight socket	03/12/2019	11.44	11.44	03/20/2019
To	tal HORIZON AUTO PARTS:				11.44	11.44	
INDUST 102	RIAL TOWEL INDUSTRIAL TOWEL	250045143022	Mat Cleaning	03/08/2019	43.30	43.30	03/20/2019

Payment Approval Report - Claims Approval - Commission Meeting Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/31/2019

Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid
102	INDUSTRIAL TOWEL	84318	Rug maint.	03/15/2019	33.63	33.63	03/20/2019
Т	otal INDUSTRIAL TOWEL:				76.93	76.93	
J&HC							
1783	J & H OFFICE EQUIPMENT	553525	3.2019 Copier, Pr	03/08/2019	20.49	20.49	03/20/2019
Т	otal J & H OFFICE EQUIPMENT:				20.49	20.49	
KEN'S	EQUIPMENT REPAIR, INC						
1390	KEN'S EQUIPMENT REPAIR, IN	52574	Vac Truck Repairs	01/09/2019	1,106.35	1,106.35	03/26/2019
1390	KEN'S EQUIPMENT REPAIR, IN	52576	Vac Truck Repairs	01/09/2019	1,080.00	1,080.00	03/26/2019
1390	KEN'S EQUIPMENT REPAIR, IN	52708	Starlow Pump	02/06/2019	261.00	261.00	03/20/2019
1390	KEN'S EQUIPMENT REPAIR, IN	53129	Loader	02/25/2019	328.00	328.00	03/20/2019
1390	KEN'S EQUIPMENT REPAIR, IN	53136	G2 Repairs	02/27/2019	103.75	103.75	03/20/2019
1390	KEN'S EQUIPMENT REPAIR, IN	53144	IT 28B repairs	02/28/2019	193.50	193.50	03/20/2019
Т	otal KEN'S EQUIPMENT REPAIR, INC	D:			3,072.60	3,072.60	
KIMBA							
2863	KIMBALL MIDWEST	6923133	Supplies	02/13/2019	53.99	53.99	03/26/2019
Т	otal KIMBALL MIDWEST:				53.99	53.99	
LEHRK	IND'S COCA-COLA						
2830	LEHRKIND'S COCA-COLA	1621623	Water	03/12/2019	24.75	24.75	03/26/2019
Т	otal LEHRKIND'S COCA-COLA:				24.75	24.75	
LIVING	STON ACE HARDWARE - #122005						
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E10105	Patch	01/09/2019	33.98	33.98	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E12799	Rec Supplies	01/16/2019	33.67	33.67	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E12996	Rec Supplies	01/16/2019	277.94	277.94	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E14897	Supplies	01/22/2019	26.37	26.37	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E16041	Pushbroom	01/25/2019	19.99	19.99	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E17146	Таре	01/28/2019	7.16	7.16	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E32533	Light Bulbs	03/11/2019	18.99	18.99	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E32880	Filter	03/12/2019	51.96	51.96	03/20/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E32952	Pump, Hose, Inlet water	03/12/2019	33.56	33.56	03/20/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E33495	Electric Tape	03/13/2019	6.59	6.59	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E35475	Roller Cover	03/18/2019	68.70	68.70	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E36064	Fastners	03/20/2019	1.05	1.05	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	E36125	Screwdrivers	03/20/2019	50.11	50.11	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	X17386	Rec Supplies	01/08/2019	74.72	74.72	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	X19111	Shop Handle	03/13/2019	9.99	9.99	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	X19253	Coupling	03/18/2019	4.59	4.59	03/26/2019
26	LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	X19396	Insert	03/20/2019	5.18	5.18	03/26/2019
т	otal LIVINGSTON ACE HARDWARE -	#122005:			724.55	724.55	
LIVING	STON DAYCARE, LLC						
3407	LIVINGSTON DAYCARE, LLC	2019-04	Parking Lease 4/19 - 6-19	04/01/2019	2,700.00	2,700.00	03/20/2019
Т	otal LIVINGSTON DAYCARE, LLC:				2,700.00	2,700.00	
55	LIVINGSTON HEALTH CARE	0017280	Patient Supplies	03/12/2019	56.34	56.34	03/20/2019

City of Livingston Payment Approval Report - Claims Approval - Commission Meeting Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/31/2019						Pag 8 Mar 26, 2019 02:29PM	
Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid
55	LIVINGSTON HEALTH CARE	3945798	Patient Supplies	03/14/2019	39.84	39.84	03/20/2019
To	otal LIVINGSTON HEALTH CARE:				96.18	96.18	
	STON YOUTH SOCCER ASSOCIAT						
10000	LIVINGSTON YOUTH SOCCER	1683	LWCF Grant	03/25/2019	46,000.00	46,000.00	03/25/2019
Tc	tal LIVINGSTON YOUTH SOCCER	ASSOCIATION:			46,000.00	46,000.00	
MASTE	RCARD						
3184	MASTERCARD	EMTER 2019_	Ice and distilled water	03/01/2019	19.78	19.78	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	FETTERHOFF	Postage	03/01/2019	24.99	24.99	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	FETTERHOFF	Street Sweeper Registration	03/01/2019	30.67	30.67	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	FETTERHOFF	CAFR Program	03/01/2019	435.00	435.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	FETTERHOFF	MT Official Handbook	03/01/2019	46.29	46.29	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	GLASS 2019_0	Conference	03/01/2019	419.00	419.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	GRADY 2019_	Ice Melt	03/01/2019	24.99	24.99	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	GRADY 2019_	Postage	03/01/2019	11.00	11.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	GRADY 2019_	headphones	03/01/2019	48.00	48.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	GRADY 2019_	plastic sleeves for seed library	03/01/2019	7.32	7.32	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	GRADY 2019_	monthly service charge	03/01/2019	15.99	15.99	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	GRADY 2019_	postage	03/01/2019	100.00	100.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	GRADY 2019_	fuel	03/01/2019	42.55	42.55	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	GRADY 2019_	ice melt	03/01/2019	15.00	15.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	HARRINGTON	name tags	03/01/2019	35.00	35.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	HARRINGTON	coveralls	03/01/2019	35.69	35.69	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	HARRINGTON	toner	03/01/2019	85.19	85.19	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	HOFFMAN 201	Renewal	03/01/2019	339.98	339.98	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	HOFFMAN 201	Laptop	03/01/2019	579.00	579.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	HOLMES 2019	Hotel Room	03/01/2019	87.71	87.71	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	HOLMES 2019	Hotel Room	03/01/2019	87.71	87.71	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	Ink cartridge	03/01/2019	31.95	31.95	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	MRWS registration fee	03/01/2019	190.55	190.55	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	MRWS registration fee	03/01/2019	190.55	190.55	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	Coffee	03/01/2019	36.63	36.63	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	Coffee	03/01/2019	36.63	36.63	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	Coffee	03/01/2019	36.63	36.63	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	Coffee	03/01/2019	36.63	36.63	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	Coffee	03/01/2019	36.64	36.64	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	Coffee	03/01/2019	36.64	36.64	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	Creamer and candy	03/01/2019	37.91	37.91	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	JOHANSSON	Welding gun	03/01/2019	139.99	139.99	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	KARDOES 201	Lodging MLC Meeting	03/01/2019	123.98	123.98	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	LOWY 2019_0	Kitchen	03/01/2019	94.85	94.85	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	LOWY 2019 0	Autocharge	03/01/2019	17.45	17.45	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	LOWY 2019 0	Kitchen	03/01/2019	237.06	237.06	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	LOWY 2019_0	Autocharge	03/01/2019	12.99	12.99	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD		Boosted Post - CDBG	03/01/2019	5.19	5.19	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	MACINNIS 201	ceiling fan	03/01/2019	172.75	172.75	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	MACINNIS 201	January	03/01/2019	3,981.73	3,981.73	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	MACINNIS 201	Vehicle Registration	03/01/2019	44.85	44.85	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	MACINNIS 201	mic loops	03/01/2019	207.40	207.40	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	MACINNIS 201	tire chains	03/01/2019	98.51	98.51	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SCHNEIDER 2	Cemetery binders	03/01/2019	41.91	41.91	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SCHNEIDER 2	,	03/01/2019	35.00	35.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SCHNEIDER 2	Jim's boiler license	03/01/2019	35.00	35.00	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SINGER 2019_	Brother Industrial Tape	03/01/2019	52.58	52.58	03/22/2019

Payment Approval Report - Claims Approval - Commission Meeting Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/31/2019

Pa Mar 26, 2019 02:29PM

Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid
2404			1/4"" Courses 9 look Adoptor9 int	02/01/2010	20.00	20.09	02/22/2010
3104	MASTERCARD	SINGER 2019_	Flectric Milkhouse Heater	03/01/2019	39.90 22.00	22.90	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SINGER 2019		03/01/2019	22.99	22.99	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SINGER 2019	Brother Label Maker Tapes	03/01/2019	73.58	73.58	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SINGER 2019	Notary Seals, 2hole punch, & DV	03/01/2019	396.68	396.68	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SINGER 2019	Super Speed Active Extension Ca	03/01/2019	13.99	13.99	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SINGER 2019	Returned - Brother Tape	03/01/2019	52.58-	52.58-	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	SINGER 2019	Avery Shipping Labels & Cotton M	03/01/2019	85.48	85 48	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	TARR 2019 02	Camp Supplies	03/01/2019	8 48	8 48	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	TARR 2019_02	Staff Meal	03/01/2019	61 89	61.89	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	TARR 2019_02	Concession Items	03/01/2019	285.06	285.06	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	TARR 2019_02	Concession Items	03/01/2019	120.00	120.12	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	TARR 2019_02	Concession Items	03/01/2019	21 14	21.14	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	TARR 2019_02	Staff Meal	03/01/2019	32.00	32.00	03/22/2019
3194		TARK 2019_02		03/01/2019	25.88	25.88	03/22/2019
2104		TARK 2019_02		03/01/2019	20.00	20.00	03/22/2019
3104		TARK 2019_02		03/01/2019	6.00 51.00	51.00	03/22/2019
3104	MASTERCARD	TARR 2019_02		03/01/2019	51.90	51.90	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	WHITMAN 201	Pizza	03/01/2019	51.19	51.19	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	WHITMAN 201	Pizza	03/01/2019	96.39	96.39	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	WULF 2019_0	snarps container	03/01/2019	16.76	16.76	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	WULF 2019_0	sharps container	03/01/2019	11.72	11.72	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	WULF 2019_0	sharps container	03/01/2019	33.52	33.52	03/22/2019
3184	MASTERCARD	WULF 2019_0	sharps container	03/01/2019	23.46	23.46	03/22/2019
Тс	tal MASTERCARD:				10,125.79	10,125.79	
MAVER	ICK REALTY						
2510	MAVERICK REALTY	513 W GALLAT	Leaking Water Line	11/12/2018	2,239.00	2,239.00	03/20/2019
Тс	tal MAVERICK REALTY:				2,239.00	2,239.00	
MERCU	RY MEDICAL						
10000	MERCURY MEDICAL	938546	Patient Supplies	03/22/2019	407.87	407.87	03/26/2019
Тс	tal MERCURY MEDICAL:				407.87	407.87	
MISC							
99999	MISC	2019-03	Variance Refund	03/21/2019	100.00	100.00	03/26/2019
99999	MISC	20190321	Variance Refund	03/21/2019	100.00	100.00	03/26/2019
99999	MISC	CR2009-0026	Restitution - A. Moore	03/11/2019	300.00	300.00	03/20/2019
99999	MISC	TK2010-0177	Restitution - B. Marsell	03/22/2019	25.00	25.00	03/26/2019
99999	MISC	TK2014-0120	Restitution - M. Cain	03/11/2019	103.60	103.60	03/20/2019
99999	MISC	TK2015-0001	Restitution - K. Chapman	03/11/2019	50.00	50.00	03/20/2019
99999	MISC	TK2017-0013	Refund Court Payment	03/11/2019	10.00	10.00	03/20/2019
99999	MISC	TK2018-0561	Bond Release - K. Burg	03/13/2019	5,000.00	5,000.00	03/20/2019
Тс	tal MISC:				5,688.60	5,688.60	
MONTA	NA DEPARTMENT OF						
3536	MONTANA DEPARTMENT OF	11898	TA 7499(15) O St.	02/21/2019	14,732.81	14,732.81	03/26/2019
Тс	tal MONTANA DEPARTMENT OF:				14,732.81	14,732.81	
MONTA	NA STATE FIRE CHIEFS ASSOC						
1334	MONTANA STATE FIRE CHIEFS	MCFCA-601	MSFCA Membership - H	03/19/2019	75.00	75.00	03/20/2019
1334	MONTANA STATE FIRE CHIEFS	MSFCA-598	MSFCA Membership - M	03/19/2019	75.00	75.00	03/20/2019

9

City of L	ivingston	Payment Approval Report - Claims Approval - Commission Meeting Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/31/2019					Pa Mar 26, 2019_02::		
Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid		
Тс	otal MONTANA STATE FIRE CHIEFS	ASSOC:			150.00	150.00			
	EDWORKS								
3016	MT WATERWORKS	28442	Parts	03/13/2019	522.04	522.04	03/20/2019		
3016	MT WATERWORKS	28447	Coupling	03/14/2019	294.72	294.72	03/26/2019		
Tc	otal MT WATERWORKS:				816.76	816.76			
MURDO		251030	Propopo	03/07/2010	12 //	12 44	03/20/2010		
3688	MURDOCH'S RANCH & HOME S	K00600	Propane	03/15/2019	73.89	73 89	03/26/2019		
			. ropano	00,10,2010			00/20/2010		
To	otal MURDOCH'S RANCH & HOME S	SUPPLY:			86.33	86.33			
NORMO		10/11	Diaw blada and aurb	02/28/2018	2 569 20	2 568 20	02/20/2010		
12	NORMONT EQUIPMENT	19411		02/20/2016	2,500.50	2,300.30	03/20/2019		
Tc	otal NORMONT EQUIPMENT:				2,568.30	2,568.30			
NORTH	CENTRAL LABORATORIES								
33	NORTH CENTRAL LABORATORI	419974	Lab supplies	03/05/2019	1,798.23	1,798.23	03/26/2019		
Тс	otal NORTH CENTRAL LABORATOR	IES:			1,798.23	1,798.23			
NORTH	WEST PIPE FITTINGS, INC								
423	NORTHWEST PIPE FITTINGS, I	1109410	Service Saddle	03/05/2019	124.51	124.51	03/20/2019		
423	NORTHWEST PIPE FITTINGS, I	5109499	Service Saddle	03/05/2019	110.18	110.18	03/20/2019		
423	NORTHWEST PIPE FITTINGS, I	565638-1	PFL Parts	01/21/2019	1.538.00	1.538.00	03/20/2019		
Та					2 510 60	2 510 60			
IC	nai Northwest Pipe Fittings, Ii	NC:			2,510.69	2,510.69			
NORTH	WESTERN ENERGY								
151		0709793-4	City Shop Building 50% 406 Benn	01/15/2019	748.66	748.66	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709794-2	WRF 316 Bennett	01/09/2019	2 453 21	2 453 21	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709796-7	97 View Vista Drive	01/15/2019	5.85	5.85	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709869-2	Carol Lane	01/15/2019	123.73	123.73	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709870-0	G Street Park - 422 S G	01/15/2019	254.33	254.33	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709871-8	Star Addition - Lights	01/15/2019	310.26	310.26	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709873-4	800 W Cambridge - Pump Station	01/15/2019	27.78	27.78	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709874-2	Werner Addition Pump	01/09/2018	190.64	190.64	03/26/2019		
151		0709876-7	900 KIVER DRIVE Pump	01/09/2019	2,091.19	2,091.19	03/26/2019		
151		0709878-3	227 River Drive - Concessions & li	01/10/2019	1/12/.79	1,121.19	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709879-1	227 River Drive - Softball Field	01/10/2019	22.78	22.78	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709886-6	200 E Reservoir	01/15/2019	105.81	105.81	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709891-6	Cemetery Road Shop - 15 Fleshm	01/15/2019	23.18	23.18	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709892-4	40 Water Tower Avenue	01/15/2019	50.49	50.49	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709894-0	56 Water Tower	01/08/2019	620.60	620.60	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0709914-6	1011 River Dr - Edge Water Sewe	01/09/2019	20.43	20.43	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0719058-0	3 Rogers Lane Lift Station	01/09/2019	110.95	110.95	03/26/2019		
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0720048-8	330 Bennett 1/4	01/08/2019	299.67	299.67	03/26/2019		
151		0720048-8	330 Bennett 1/4	01/08/2019	299.67	299.67	03/26/2019		
151		୰୵∠∪U4ŏ-ŏ Ი72∩∩∕ı℞₋₽	330 Bennett 1/4	01/08/2019	299.67	299.67	03/26/2019		
101	NON THWESTERN ENERGY	0120040-0	JJU DEIMELL 1/4	01/00/2019	299.07	299.07	03/20/2019		

Payment Approval Report - Claims Approval - Commission Meeting Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/31/2019

Pa Mar 26, 2019 02:29PM

Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net	Amount Paid	Date Paid
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	0720176-7	Weimer Park	01/15/2019	6.48	6.48	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1134866-1	N 2nd & Montana & Chinook	01/15/2019	73.13	73.13	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1134879-4	N 7th & Montana & Chinook	01/15/2019	34.13	34.13	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1155965-5	229 River Drive	01/15/2019	5.97	5.97	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1290352-2	School Flasher Park & 13th	01/15/2019	8.51	8.51	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1441030-2	D & Geyser Well House	01/10/2019	1,735.96	1,735.96	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1452951-5	Starlow on Monroe	01/09/2019	561.58	561.58	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1493850-0	412 W Callender	01/15/2019	83.02	83.02	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1498936-2	190 & 89S-ing	01/15/2019	5.85	5.85	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1594141-2	9th & 10th Lift Station	01/09/2019	24.87	24.87	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1613803-4	M & N on Callender	01/15/2019	87.18	87.18	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1728687-3	Transfer Station 408 Bennett Stre	01/08/2019	767.31	767.31	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1747570-8	D & E on Callender	01/15/2019	58.26	58.26	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1747572-4	F & G on Callender	01/15/2019	33.65	33.65	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	1893530-4	600 W Park	01/15/2019	81.02	81.02	03/26/2019
151		1893536-1	E Street & Alley	01/15/2019	62.94	62.94	03/26/2019
151		1893541-1	18 W Park	01/15/2019	128.16	128.16	03/26/2019
151		1906055-7	815 North 13th - Soccer Fields	01/16/2019	1.69	1.69	03/26/2019
151		2023479-5	900 W Geyser Street School Light	01/15/2019	6.22	6.22	03/26/2019
151		2023464-5	122 South P. Street Lights	01/15/2019	0.11	0.11	03/26/2019
151		2114001-4	C Street Dark Mike Weeh Dark	01/15/2019	170.40 5 95	5 95	03/20/2019
151		2130734-3	Scale House 408 Benpett Street	01/15/2019	127 30	127 30	03/20/2019
151		2171000-3	330 Bonnott Eiro Training Contor	01/15/2019	127.39	127.39	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3093003-6	114 West Summitt	01/15/2019	36 34	36.34	03/26/2019
151		3093003-0	320 North Main	01/15/2019	17 95	17 95	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3093027-5	105 West Park	01/15/2019	58 10	58 10	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3120133-8	110 S B St	01/10/2019	333 15	333 15	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3120134-6	112 S B St	01/10/2019	132.86	132.86	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3141997-1	C & D on Lewis	01/15/2019	25.07	25.07	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3184602-5	202 South 2nd	01/15/2019	27.42	27.42	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3210240-2	616 River Drive	01/15/2019	5.85	5.85	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3258086-2	2800 East Park Lift Station	01/15/2019	705.04	705.04	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3258262-9	320 Alpenglow Lift Station	01/08/2019	200.69	200.69	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3267010-1	330 Bennett - Compactor	01/08/2019	48.61	48.61	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3286284-9	101 Story Rd.	03/07/2019	123.56	123.56	03/20/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3287727-6	320 Alpenglow LN	01/15/2019	42.66	42.66	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3386783-9	Btwn G and H on Clark	01/15/2019	64.96	64.96	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3386845-6	Btwn I and K on Callender	01/15/2019	46.47	46.47	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3386846-4	Btwn 7th and 8th on Summit	01/15/2019	26.89	26.89	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3566038-0	114 East Callender	01/15/2019	19.70	19.70	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3566039-8	115 East Lewis	01/15/2019	15.69	15.69	03/26/2019
151	NORTHWESTERN ENERGY	3585235-9	New WRF 316 Bennett	01/09/2019	14,462.56	14,462.56	03/26/2019
То	tal NORTHWESTERN ENERGY:				31,624.57	31,624.57	
	ΤΙΙΝΙΤΥ ΒΑΝΚ ΟΕ ΜΟΝΤΑΝΑ						
3510		2019-04	Office Rent	04/01/2019	1 775 00	1 775 00	03/20/2019
5515	OF ORTONITY BANK OF MONT	2013-04	Oncertent	04/01/2013			00/20/2019
То	Ital OPPORTUNITY BANK OF MONT	ANA:			1,775.00	1,775.00	
O'REILL	Y AUTOMOTIVE, INC						
2437	O'REILLY AUTOMOTIVE, INC	1558-157103	Mini Bulb	02/13/2019	4.98	4.98	03/26/2019
2437	O'REILLY AUTOMOTIVE, INC	1558-157106	Air Filter	02/13/2019	16.99	16.99	03/26/2019
2437	O'REILLY AUTOMOTIVE, INC	1558-159811	Starter	03/13/2019	27.90	27.90	03/26/2019
2437	O'REILLY AUTOMOTIVE, INC	1558-159865	Batt Cable	03/13/2019	8.49	8.49	03/26/2019
2437	O'REILLY AUTOMOTIVE, INC	1558-159905	Starter	03/14/2019	.00	.00	

City of L	Livingston	Payment Approval Report - Claims Approval - Commission Meeting Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/31/2019					Pa Mar 26, 2019 02:29PM
Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid
т	otal O'REILLY AUTOMOTIVE, INC:				58.36	58.36	
PARISI 16	WESTERN PLUMBING & HEATING PARISI WESTERN PLUMBING &	49721	Builiding Repair	03/01/2019	244.15	244.15	03/20/2019
т	otal PARISI WESTERN PLUMBING &	HEATING:			244.15	244.15	
PARK (3411	COUNTY COMMUNITY FOUNDATION PARK COUNTY COMMUNITY FO	V 2-2019-1	Vision/Profile Project Contribution	02/07/2019	5,000.00	5,000.00	03/26/2019
т	otal PARK COUNTY COMMUNITY FC	OUNDATION:			5,000.00	5,000.00	
PARK (117	COUNTY SHERIFF PARK COUNTY SHERIFF	2019-03	MRDTF contribuiton	03/31/2019	3,125.00	3,125.00	03/20/2019
Ţ	otal PARK COUNTY SHERIFF:				3,125.00	3,125.00	
POLYD 3144	YNE INC. POLYDYNE INC.	1331851	Clarifloc	03/12/2019	1,155.06	1,155.06	03/26/2019
Т	otal POLYDYNE INC.:				1,155.06	1,155.06	
REPUB 10000	BLIC SERVICES #670 REPUBLIC SERVICES #670	0670-0001388	Transfer Fees	02/28/2019	45,245.80	45,245.80	03/20/2019
Ţ	otal REPUBLIC SERVICES #670:				45,245.80	45,245.80	
RICK'S 3023 3023	REFRIGERATION, INC. RICK'S REFRIGERATION, INC. RICK'S REFRIGERATION, INC.	14926 14957	Builing Repair Builing Repair	02/20/2019 03/01/2019	237.05 627.92	237.05 627.92	03/20/2019 03/20/2019
Т	otal RICK'S REFRIGERATION, INC.:				864.97	864.97	
RIVER 3659	SIDE HARDWARE LLC RIVERSIDE HARDWARE LLC	65852	Ant Killer	03/20/2019	3.50	3.50	03/26/2019
Т	otal RIVERSIDE HARDWARE LLC:				3.50	3.50	
SIGNT(10000	DO LLC SIGNTOO LLC	406	Interpreting Services	03/12/2019	144.79	144.79	03/20/2019
Т	otal SIGNTOO LLC:				144.79	144.79	
SISTEF 515	R CITIES INTERNATIONAL SISTER CITIES INTERNATIONA	201812170014	2019 Membership	12/17/2018	310.00	310.00	03/20/2019
Т	otal SISTER CITIES INTERNATIONAL	_:			310.00	310.00	
SPECI/ 1814	AL LUBE SPECIAL LUBE	59204	Oil Change	02/15/2019	33.00	33.00	03/20/2019
Ţ	otal SPECIAL LUBE:				33.00	33.00	
STAFF 1439	ORD ANIMAL SHELTER STAFFORD ANIMAL SHELTER	2019-02	Boarding, Vacc & Eu	03/04/2019	1,360.00	1,360.00	03/26/2019

City of L	ivingston	Payment Approval Report - Claims Approval - Commission Meeting Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/31/2019					Paq Mar 26, 2019 02:2		
Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid		
Тс	otal STAFFORD ANIMAL SHELTER:				1,360.00	1,360.00			
OTODV									
3353	STORY DISTRIBUTING	020662	Diesel 892a	02/26/2019	1 978 72	1 978 72	03/20/2019		
3353	STORY DISTRIBUTING	020675	Diesel 950g	03/01/2019	2.117.55	2.117.55	03/20/2019		
3353	STORY DISTRIBUTING	020684	Diesel 472g	03/05/2019	1.052.09	1.052.09	03/20/2019		
3353	STORY DISTRIBUTING	021454	Diesel 428g	03/08/2019	992.19	992.19	03/26/2019		
3353	STORY DISTRIBUTING	021484	Diesel 461g	03/14/2019	1,068.78	1,068.78	03/26/2019		
Тс	otal STORY DISTRIBUTING:				7,209.33	7,209.33			
SWAND	ALL LAW PLLC								
10000	SWANDALL LAW PLLC	4026	Judge	02/14/2019	68.75	68.75	03/20/2019		
Тс	otal SWANDALL LAW PLLC:				68.75	68.75			
T & E TI	HE CAT RENTAL STORE								
533	T & E THE CAT RENTAL STORE	42CS0437783	Parts	02/22/2019	1,197.12	1,197.12	03/20/2019		
Тс	otal T & E THE CAT RENTAL STORE:				1,197.12	1,197.12			
TD&H E	NGINEERING, INC								
3390	TD&H ENGINEERING, INC	16219	AC 11 - System Development Fee	03/14/2019	15,000.00	15,000.00	03/26/2019		
To	otal TD&H ENGINEERING, INC:				15,000.00	15,000.00			
TEAR II	ΓUP L.L.C.								
2999	TEAR IT UP L.L.C.	39471	Shredding	03/13/2019	71.20	71.20	03/20/2019		
Тс	otal TEAR IT UP L.L.C.:				71.20	71.20			
TWENT	ERPRISES, INC.								
1568	TWENTERPRISES, INC.	39835	Generator Repair	03/05/2019	1,365.83	1,365.83	03/20/2019		
Тс	otal TWENTERPRISES, INC.:				1,365.83	1,365.83			
	ORE #2420 THE								
292	UPS STORE #2420, THE	13557	Postage	08/08/2018	17.87	17.87	03/26/2019		
292	UPS STORE #2420, THE	13564	Postage	08/11/2018	9.63	9.63	03/26/2019		
292	UPS STORE #2420, THE	13577	Postage	08/18/2018	13.18	13.18	03/26/2019		
292	UPS STORE #2420, THE	13722	Postage	10/15/2018	1.56	1.56	03/26/2019		
292	UPS STORE #2420, THE	3449	Postage	10/29/2018	10.19	10.19	03/26/2019		
292	UPS STORE #2420, THE	5087	Postage	12/06/2018	13.49	13.49	03/26/2019		
292	UPS STORE #2420, THE	5891	Postage	12/21/2018	11.31	11.31	03/26/2019		
292	UPS STORE #2420, THE	6662	Postage	01/15/2019	10.56	10.56	03/26/2019		
292	UPS STORE #2420, THE	/134	Postage	01/24/2019	10.56	10.56	03/26/2019		
292		0091 8765	Police Shipmont	03/06/2019	12.63	12.63	03/20/2019		
292 202	UPS STORE #2420, THE	9121	Police Shipment	03/10/2019	17.52	11.52	03/20/2019		
292		5121		00/19/2019			0012012019		
Тс	otal UPS STORE #2420, THE:				139.03	139.03			
VERIZO	N WIRELESS								
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	2.86	2.86	03/20/2019		
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	11.49-	11.49-	03/20/2019		
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	.78-	.78-	03/20/2019		

Payment Approval Report - Claims Approval - Commission Meeting Report dates: 3/16/2019-3/31/2019

Vendor	Vendor Name	Invoice Number	Description	Invoice Date	Net Invoice Amount	Amount Paid	Date Paid
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	6.81	6.81	03/20/2019
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	2.86	2.86	03/20/2019
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	2.86	2.86	03/20/2019
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	90.64	90.64	03/20/2019
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	2.86	2.86	03/20/2019
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	17.96	17.96	03/20/2019
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	175.03	175.03	03/20/2019
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	8.57	8.57	03/20/2019
879	VERIZON WIRELESS	9825753669	March Cell Phones	03/04/2019	3.89	3.89	03/20/2019
То	tal VERIZON WIRELESS:				302.07	302.07	
WESTE	RN DRUG						
1396	WESTERN DRUG	216969	Station Supplies	03/14/2019	21.78	21.78	03/20/2019
То	tal WESTERN DRUG:				21.78	21.78	
WHISTL	ER TOWING, LLC						
3237	WHISTLER TOWING, LLC	3502	M1 Repair	03/13/2019	3,614.73	3,614.73	03/20/2019
3237	WHISTLER TOWING, LLC	3509	Repair C2	03/06/2019	231.28	231.28	03/20/2019
3237	WHISTLER TOWING, LLC	9447	Tow 97 Chevy 1500	03/08/2019	175.00	175.00	03/20/2019
То	tal WHISTLER TOWING, LLC:				4,021.01	4,021.01	
Gi	and Totals:				233,350.28	233,350.28	

Dated:	
Mayor:	
City Council	:
City Recorder	۳

Item Attachment Documents:

A. AN ORDINANCE NO. 2078 OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY ADDING TWO DESIGNATED LOADING ZONES FOR WINDRIDER TRANSIT SERVICE. 1) ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF E. LEWIS STREET NEAR THE INTERSECTION OF SOUTH H AND EAST LEWIS STREET; 2) ON THE SOUTHWEST SIDE OF NORTH 13<u>TH</u> STREET, ADJACENT TO NORTHSIDE PARK PARKING LOT.

ORDINANCE NO. 2078

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY ADDING TWO DESIGNATED LOADING ZONES FOR WINDRIDER TRANSIT SERVICE. 1) ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF E. LEWIS STREET NEAR THE INTERSECTION OF SOUTH H AND EAST LEWIS STREET; AND 2) ON THE SOUTHWEST SIDE OF THE NORTH 13TH STREET ADJACENT TO NORTHSIDE PARK PARKING LOT.

Preamble.

The purpose of this Ordinance change is to create two additional loading/unloading parking zones for Windrider Transit Bus Service located by establishing a loading/unloading zone near the intersection of Lewis St and H Street and establishing a loading/unloading zone at North 13th Street adjacent to Northside Park/ Soccer Fields parking lot.

WHEREAS, the City Commission believes it would be in the best interests to establish two

additional loading/unloading and for the benefit of the community ensuring all citizens have

additional access to this free transport service.

WHEREAS, the City Commission realizes that parking spots are a public necessity and that said

loading/unloading zone should be available for public use during non-open business hours.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the City Commission of the City of Livingston,

Montana, as follows:

SECTION 1

Section 9-221 through 9-241- Unchanged.

Section 9-242- Loading/unloading zones established.

Two additional loading/unloading zone parking spots are hereby established for Windrider Transit Service near the intersection of Lewis & H Street, and at the N 13th St. and Northside Park parking lot. No vehicle shall park longer than (5) minutes at said location during the hours of 6:30 am to 6:00pm, Monday through Friday. The minimum civil penalty under this subsection shall be Twenty Dollars (\$20.00).

SECTION 2

Statutory Interpretation and Repealer:

Any and all resolutions, ordinances and sections of the Livingston Municipal Code and parts thereof in conflict herewith are hereby repealed.

SECTION 3

Severability:

If any provision of this ordinance or the application thereof to any person or circumstance is held invalid, such invalidity shall not affect the other provisions of this ordinance which may be given effect without the invalid provision or application and to this end, the provisions of this ordinance are declared to be severable.

SECTION 4

Savings Provision:

This ordinance does not affect the rights or duties that matured, penalties and assessments that were incurred or proceedings that begun before the effective dates of this ordinance.

SECTION 5

Effective date:

This ordinance will become effective 30 days after the second and final adoption.

* * * * * * * * *

PASSED, by the City Commission of the City of Livingston, Montana, upon first reading at a

regular session thereof held on the _____ day of March, 2019.

Dorel Hoglund, Chair

ATTEST:

APPROVED TO AS FORM:

LISA HARRELD Recording Secretary

JAY PORTEEN City Attorney

PASSED, ADOPTED AND APPROVED by the City Commission of the City of Livingston,

Montana, on a second reading at a regular session thereof held on the _____ day of April,

2019.

Dorel Hoglund, Chair

ATTEST:

APPROVED TO AS FORM:

LISA HARRELD Recording Secretary JAY PORTEEN City Attorney

PUBLIC NOTICE OF THE LIVINGSTON CITY COMMISSION

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE, the Livingston City Commission will hold a public hearing on March 19, 2019 at 5:30 in the Community Room of the City-County Complex, for a first reading of **AN ORDINANCE NO. 2078 OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049** CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY ADDING TWO DESIGNATED LOADING ZONES FOR WINDRIDER TRANSIT SERVICE. 1) ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF E. LEWIS STREET NEAR THE INTERSECTION OF SOUTH H AND EAST LEWIS STREET; 2) ON THE SOUTHWEST SIDE OF NORTH 13TH STREET, ADJACENT TO NORTHSIDE PARK PARKING LOT.

A copy of the ordinance is available for inspection at the City Office, 414 E. Callender St. Livingston, MT 59047. For further information, call Faith Kinnick (406) 823-6002.

Please publish on Friday March 15, 2019.

Faith Kinnick City of Livingston

PUBLIC NOTICE OF THE LIVINGSTON CITY COMMISSION

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE, the Livingston City Commission will hold a public hearing on April 2, 2019 at 5:30 in the Community Room of the City-County Complex, for a second reading of **AN ORDINANCE NO. 2078 OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF** LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY ADDING TWO DESIGNATED LOADING ZONES FOR WINDRIDER TRANSIT SERVICE. 1) ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF E. LEWIS STREET NEAR THE INTERSECTION OF SOUTH H AND EAST LEWIS STREET; 2) ON THE SOUTHWEST SIDE OF NORTH 13TH STREET, ADJACENT TO NORTHSIDE PARK PARKING LOT.

A copy of the ordinance is available for inspection at the City Office, 414 E. Callender St. Livingston, MT 59047. For further information, call Faith Kinnick (406) 823-6002.

Please publish on Friday March 29, 2019.

Faith Kinnick City of Livingston



Shannon W. Holmes Public Works Director

Matt Whitman Project Manager

Almira Johansson Administrative Assistant

> **Dan Emter** *Waste Reclamation Facility*



Incorporated 1889

330 Bennett Street Livingston, MT 59047 Phone: (406) 222-5667

www.livingstonmontana.org

Tom Schweigert Water / Sewer

> Craig Hahn Streets

Rich Stordalen Solid Waste

Eric Schneider Parks

January, 25th 2019

To whom it may concern.

Park County and the City of Livingston's public transportation bus Winder Rider has pickup/drop-off stops on the corner of Lewis Street and H Street, Monday –Friday 6:30 AM – 6:30PM with the exception of Holidays. As things currently stand it stops to pick up its passengers on any open parking space at this intersection. We would like to create a reserved spot for the Winder Rider. We are looking at using the parking place on the South side of Lewis, West of H where there is an approach to the street. See attached picture. If you have any questions or concerns in regard to this please contact the Public Works department at 222-5667.

Sincerely,

City of Livingston Public Works Department

Item Attachment Documents:

B. ORDINANCE NO. 2079- AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY MOVING THE DESIGNATED LOADING ZONE FOR THE COUNTERPOINT VAN ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF EAST LEWIS STREET BETWEEN MAIN AND B STREETS.

ORDINANCE NO. 2079

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY MOVING THE DESIGNATED LOADING ZONE FOR THE COUNTER POINT VAN ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF EAST LEWIS STREET BETWEEN MAIN AND B STREETS.

Preamble.

The purpose of this Ordinance is provide for the public health, safety and welfare of all citizens by moving one designated loading/unloading zone around the corner to South B Street, so the Counterpoint Van does not obstruct the view of the intersection.

WHEREAS, Counterpoint is located at 116 East Lewis Street, in Livingston; and

WHEREAS, the City Commission believes it would be in the best interests of the Counterpoint

residents and city citizens to move one loading/unloading zone around the corner on South B St.

By doing so, it provides drivers with an unobstructed view of the intersection.

WHEREAS, the City Commission realizes that parking spots are a public necessity and that

said loading/unloading zone should be reserved for Counterpoint vehicle at all times.

NOW, THERE FORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Commission of the City of

Livingston, Montana, as follows:

SECTION I

Section 9-221 through 9-241 - Unchanged.

Sec. 9-242. - Loading/unloading zonesestablished.

A loading/unloading zone for one (1) parking spot is hereby established for the purpose of dropping off and picking up residents adjacent to Counterpoint on South. B St. No non-Counterpoint Vehicles shall park in this designated parking space. The minimum civil penalty under this subsection shall be Twenty Dollars (\$20.00)

ORDINANCE 2079 AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY MOVING THE DESIGNATED LOADING ZONE FOR COUNTERPOINT VAN.

SECTION 2

Statutory Interpretation and Repealer:

Any and all resolutions, ordinances and sections of the Livingston Municipal Code and parts thereof in conflict herewith are hereby repealed.

SECTION 3

Severability:

If any provision of this ordinance or the application thereof to any person or circumstance is held invalid, such invalidity shall not affect the other provisions of this ordinance which may be given effect without the invalid provision or application and, to this end, the provisions of this ordinance are declared to be severable.

SECTION 4

Savings Provision:

This ordinance does not affect the rights or duties that matured, penalties and assessments that were incurred or proceedings that begun before the effective dates of this ordinance.

SECTION 5

Effective date:

This ordinance will become effective 30 days after second and final adoption.

ORDINANCE 2079 AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY MOVING THE DESIGNATED LOADING ZONE FOR COUNTERPOINT VAN.

PASSED by the City Commission of the City of Livingston, Montana, upon first reading at a

regular session this _____ day of March, 2019.

Dorel Hoglund, Chair

ATTEST:

APPROVED AS TOFORM:

LISA HARRELD Recording Secretary JAY PORTEEN City Attorney

PASSED, ADOPTED AND APPROVED by the City Commission of the City of Livingston,

Montana, on second reading at a regular session thereof held on the _____day of April, 2019.

Dorel Hoglund, Chair

LISA HARRELD Recording Secretary JAY PORTEEN City Attorney

ORDINANCE 2079 AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY MOVING THE DESIGNATED LOADING ZONE FOR COUNTERPOINT VAN.

PUBLIC NOTICE OF THE LIVINGSTON CITY COMMISSION

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE, the Livingston City Commission will hold a public hearing on March 19, 2019 at 5:30 in the Community Room of the City-County Complex, for a first reading of **AN ORDINANCE NO. 2079 OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049** CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY MOVING THE DESIGNATED LOADING ZONE FOR THE COUNTERPOINT VAN ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF EAST LEWIS STREET BETWEEN MAIN AND B STREETS.

A copy of the ordinance is available for inspection at the City Office, 414 E. Callender St. Livingston, MT 59047. For further information, call Faith Kinnick (406) 823-6002.

Please publish on Friday March 15, 2019.

Faith Kinnick City of Livingston



PUBLIC NOTICE OF THE LIVINGSTON CITY COMMISSION

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE, the Livingston City Commission will hold a public hearing on April 2, 2019 at 5:30 in the Community Room of the City-County Complex, for second reading of AN ORDINANCE NO. 2079 OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AMENDING ORDINANCE 1999 AND ORDINANCE 2049 CHAPTER 9, ARTICLE IV OF THE LIVINGSTON MUNICIPAL CODE ENTITLED PARKING, STOPPING, AND STANDING BY MOVING THE DESIGNATED LOADING ZONE FOR THE COUNTERPOINT VAN ON THE SOUTH SIDE OF EAST LEWIS STREET BETWEEN MAIN AND B STREETS.

A copy of the ordinance is available for inspection at the City Office, 414 E. Callender St. Livingston, MT 59047. For further information, call Faith Kinnick (406) 823-6002.

Please publish on Friday, March 29, 2019.

Faith Kinnick City of Livingston **Item Attachment Documents:**

A. RESOLUTION NO. 4844- A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON MONTANA, ADOPTING THE 2018 PARK COUNTY HAZARDOUS MITIGATION PLAN.

RESOLUTION NO. 4844

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COMMISSION, OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON MONTANA, ADOPTING THE 2018 PARK COUNTY HAZARDOUS MITIGATION PLAN.

WHEREAS, all citizens and property located in Park County, Montana, are at risk from a wide range of hazards, such as, but not limited to, flooding, wildfire, earthquake, severe wind, severe winter storms and extended cold, severe thunderstorms and tornadoes, communicable diseases and bioterrorism, avalanches, landslides, utility outages, volcano, terrorism, civil unrest, violence, aviation or rail road accidents; and

WHEREAS, responses to disasters and emergencies places unanticipated responsibilities and duties upon our local government which exceeds the standards of normal operations of local government and in all probability will require coordination with other governmental units; and

WHEREAS, effective mitigation planning promotes coordinated response efforts from all first responders and other entities to help reduce the impacts of the disasters and emergencies; and

WHEREAS, the Park County Hazardous Mitigation Plan was developed by the Local Emergency Planning Committee (LEPC) including key stakeholders from conservation groups, planning departments/boards, and state and federal agencies; and

WHEREAS, since the plans initial adoption in 2005, the Park County Mitigation Plan has been reviewed and updated. The most recent update was completed in 2011; and WHEREAS, updating a hazard mitigation plan accounts for changes that have occurred within the county since the last plan update. The most significant change identified was residential growth. The Park County Sanitarian issued 529 new septic system permits from 2010-2017; and

WHEREAS, the Park County Hazard Mitigation Plan exceeds the requirements of a local hazard mitigation plan as outlined in the Interim Final Rule published in the Federal Register on February 26, 2002 at Title 44 of the Code of Federal Regulations, Part 201 as part of the Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000.

WHEREAS, this plan has been approved by the Federal Emergency Management Agency as a hazard mitigation plan, and therefore, the county, city, and town may be eligible for federal mitigation funds.

WHEREAS, The City of Livingston is required to have a local and interjurisdictional disaster and emergency plan in accordance with Montana Code Annotated 10-3-401; and

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Commission of the City of Livingston, Montana as follows:

The Park County Hazardous Mitigation Plan is hereby approved and adopted by the City of Livingston. The City Manager is authorized to carry out and promote mitigation activities within its jurisdiction. PASSED AND ADOPTED by the City Commission of the City of

Livingston, this _____ day of April, 2019.

DOREL HOGLUND, Chair

ATTEST:

APPROVED TO AS FORM:

LISA HARRELD Recording Secretary JAY PORTEEN City Attorney

PARK COUNTY HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN FINAL DRAFT

PREPARED FOR

Park County City of Livingston Town of Clyde Park

SEPTEMBER 2018





EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Disasters can strike at any time in any place. In many cases, actions can be taken before disasters strike to reduce or eliminate the negative impacts. These actions, termed mitigation, often protect life, property, the economy, or other values. The Park County Hazard Mitigation Plan addresses sixteen major hazards with respect to risk and vulnerabilities countywide, including in the City of Livingston and the Town of Clyde Park. Through a collaborative planning process, the Park County hazards were identified, researched, and profiled.

The major hazards are each profiled in terms of their description, history, probability and magnitude, vulnerabilities, and data limitations. The vulnerabilities to critical facilities, critical infrastructure, existing structures, the population, values, and future development are evaluated for each hazard.

Based on the probability and extent of potential impacts identified in the risk assessment, the prioritizations of hazards within Park County are outlined in Table ES-1 through Table ES-3.

Level	Hazard
High Hazard	Flooding
	Wildfire
	Earthquake
	Hazardous Materials Release
	Wind
	Winter Storms and Extended Cold
Moderate Hazard	Severe Thunderstorms and Tornadoes
	Communicable Disease and Bioterrorism
	Avalanche and Landslide
	Drought
Low Hazard	Utility Outage
	Volcano
	Terrorism, Civil Unrest, and Violence
	Aviation Accident
	Railroad Accident

Table ES-1. Park County Hazard Prioritizations


Table ES-2. City of Livingston Hazard Prioritizations

Level	Hazard
High Hazard	Flooding Earthquake Hazardous Materials Release Wind Winter Storms and Extended Cold
Moderate Hazard	Communicable Disease and Bioterrorism Severe Thunderstorms and Tornadoes Urban Fire Drought Utility Outage
Low Hazard	Ground Transportation Accident Wildfire Aviation Accident Terrorism, Civil Unrest, and Violence Railroad Accident Volcano

Table ES-3. Town of Clyde Park Hazard Prioritizations

Level	Hazard
High Hazard	Flooding
	Earthquake
	Hazardous Materials Release
	Wind
	Winter Storms and Extended Cold
Moderate Hazard	Communicable Disease and Bioterrorism
	Severe Thunderstorms and Tornadoes
	Urban Fire
	Drought
	Utility Outage
Low Hazard	Ground Transportation Accident
	Wildfire
	Aviation Accident
	Terrorism, Civil Unrest, and Violence
	Railroad Accident
	Volcano

The following goals are outlined in the plan's mitigation strategy, based on the results of the risk assessment:

- I Goal 1: Reduce damages from flooding.
- I Goal 2: Prevent losses from wildfires.
- I Goal 3: Reduce potential losses from earthquakes.
- I Goal 4: Reduce losses from a transportation or hazardous materials accident.
- / Goal 5: Promote effective multi-hazard mitigation measures.

C	0
Э	-2



Associated with each of the goals are objectives and mitigation projects ranging from updating land use regulations to burying electric infrastructure. The mitigation projects are prioritized based on cost, staff time, feasibility, population benefit, property benefit, values benefit, project maintenance, and the probability and impact of the hazards being mitigated. An implementation plan outlines the suggested course of action, given the limited resources available to Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park. Park County Disaster and Emergency Services (DES) and the Park County Local Emergency Planning Committee (LEPC) are responsible for the implementation and maintenance of the plan. Other recommended activities, such integrating this plan into a variety of county, city, and town plans, regulations, and documents, will further the goals of hazard mitigation in Park County.

The Park County Hazard Mitigation Plan exceeds the requirements of a local hazard mitigation plan as outlined in the Interim Final Rule published in the Federal Register on February 26, 2002 at Title 44 of the Code of Federal Regulations, Part 201 as part of the Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000. This plan has been approved by the Federal Emergency Management Agency as a hazard mitigation plan, and therefore, the county, city, and town may be eligible for federal mitigation funds. This plan serves as a guide for understanding the major hazards facing Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park and provides a strategy for preventing or reducing some of the impacts.



i

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.0	INTR	ODUCT	ION	.1
	1.1	Purpose		
	1.2	Author	ities	1
	1.3	County	and Jurisdictional Profile	2
	1.4	Climate	e Overview	4
	1.5	Plan So	cope and Organization	6
2.0	PLAN	NING P	ROCESS AND METHODOLOGIES	.7
	2.1	Initial F	Planning Process	7
	2.2	Plan U	pdate Process	8
		2.2.1	Planning Team	8
		2.2.2	Community Changes	9
		2.2.3	Plan Changes	9
		2.2.4	Jurisdiction Participation	9
		2.2.5	Public Participation	10
		2.2.6	Incorporation of Existing Information	10
	2.3	Plan A	doption	11
	2.4	Risk As	sessment Methodologies	12
	2.5	Hazaro	I Identification	14
3.0	ASSE	TSAND	COMMUNITY INVENTORY	. 18
	3.1	Critica	IFacilities and Infrastructure	18
		3.1.1	Critical Facilities	18
		3.1.2	Critical Infrastructure	28
			3.1.2.1 Electricity	28
			3.1.2.2 Energy / Heating Fuel	28
			3.1.2.3 Telephone	28
			3.1.2.4 Water and Wastewater	29
			3.1.2.5 Transportation	29
	3.2	Popula	tion and Structures	29
	3.3	Econo	mic, Ecologic, Historic, and Social Values	32
	3.4	Curren	t Land Use	34
		3.4.1	Clyde Park Area	34
		3.4.2	Cooke City Area	34
		3.4.3	Joe Brown to Gardiner Area	34
		3.4.4	Gardiner Area	34
		3.4.5	Livingston Area	34
		3.4.6	Mission Creek / West Boulder Area	36
		3.4.7	Paradise Valley Area	37



		3.4.8	Sheep Mountain to Clyde Park Area	
		3.4.9	Sheep Mountain to Springdale Area	
		3.4.10) Wilsall Area	
	3.5	Recen	tDevelopment	
	3.6	Future	Development	
	3.7	Existin	g Plans, Policies, and Capabilities	
		3.7.1	Growth Policies	
			3.7.1.1 Park County Growth Policy, May 2017	
			3.7.1.2 City of Livingston Growth Policy, 2017	
			3.7.1.3 Town of Clyde Park Growth Policy, October 2009	
		3.7.2	Subdivision Regulations	
			3.7.2.1 Park County Subdivision Regulations, June 2010	
			3.7.2.2 City of Livingston Subdivision Regulations, December 2007	40
		3.7.3	Zoning	41
		3.7.4	Building Codes	41
		3.7.5	Capital Improvements Plans	41
		3.7.6	Administrative Capabilities	42
		3.7.7	Financial Capabilities	42
		3.7.8	Education and Outreach Capabilities	42
4.0	HAZ	ARD PR(DFILES	43
	4.1	Avalan	icheand Landslide	43
		4.1.1	Description	43
		4.1.2	History	46
		4.1.3	Probability and Magnitude	
		4.1.4	Vulnerabilities	
			4.1.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infastructure	
			4.1.4.2 Existing Structures	
			4.1.4.3 Population	
			4.1.4.4 Values	
			4.1.4.5 Future Development	
			4.1.4.6 Vulnerabilities and Impacts	
		4.1.5	Data Limitations	50
	4.2	Aviatio	onAccident	51
		4.2.1	Description	51
		4.2.2	History	
		4.2.3	Probability and Magnitude	54
		4.2.4	Vulnerabilities	
			4.2.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	
			4.2.4.2 Existing Structures	
			4.2.4.3 Population	



		4.2.4.4 Values	
		4.2.4.5 Future Development	
		4.2.4.6 Vulnerabilities and Impacts	
	4.2.5	Data Limitations	
4.3	Comm	nunicable Disease and Bioterrorism	57
	4.3.1	Description	57
		4.3.1.1 Human Disease	
		4.3.1.2 Animal Disease	
	4.3.2	History	
	4.3.3	Probability and Magnitude	
	4.3.4	Vulnerabilities	
		4.3.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	
		4.3.4.2 Existing Structures	
		4.3.4.3 Population	
		4.3.4.4 Values	60
		4.3.4.5 Future Development	60
	4.3.5	Vulnerabilities and Impacts	60
	4.3.6	Data Limitations	61
4.4	Dam F	ailure	61
	4.4.1	Description	61
	4.4.2	History	64
	4.4.3	Probability and Magnitude	65
	4.4.4	Vulnerabilities	65
		4.4.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	65
		4.4.4.2 Existing Structures	65
		4.4.4.3 Population	65
		4.4.4.4 Values	
		4.4.4.5 Future Development	
	4.4.5	Vulnerabilities and Impacts	
	4.4.6	Data Limitations	67
4.5	Droug	ht	67
	4.5.1	Description	
	4.5.2	History	68
	4.5.3	Probability and Magnitude	69
	4.5.4	Vulnerabilities	70
		4.5.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	70
		4.5.4.2 Existing Structures	70
		4.5.4.3 Population	70
		4.5.4.4 Values	70
		4.5.4.5 Future Development	70
	4.5.5	Vulnerabilities and Impacts	71



	4.5.6	Data Limitations	71
4.6	Eartho	quake	71
	4.6.1	Description	72
	4.6.2	History	
	4.6.3	Probability and Magnitude	
	4.6.4	Vulnerabilities	75
		4.6.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	
		4.6.4.2 Existing Strucutres	77
		4.6.4.3 Population	77
		4.6.4.4 Values	77
		4.6.4.5 Future Development	
	4.6.5	Vulnerabilities and Impacts	
	4.6.6	Data Limitations	
4.7	Floodi	ng	
	4.7.1	Description	
		4.7.1.1 Riverine Flood	
		4.7.1.2 Identification and Mapping	
		4.7.1.3 Floodplain Management	
		4.7.1.4 Flood Insurance	
		4.7.1.5 Flash Flood	
		4.7.1.6 Ice Jam Flood	
	4.7.2	History	
	4.7.3	Probability and Magnitude	
	4.7.4	Vulnerabilities	
		4.7.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	
		4.7.4.2 Existing Structures	
		4.7.4.3 Population	
		4.7.4.4 Values	
		4.7.4.5 Future Development	
	4.7.5	Vulnerabilities and Impacts	
	4.7.6	Data Limitations	
4.8	Groun	dTransportationAccident	
	4.8.1	Description	
	4.8.2	History	
	4.8.3	Probability and Magnitude	
	4.8.4	Vulnerabilities	
		4.8.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	
		4.8.4.2 Existing Structures	
		4.8.4.3 Population	
		4.8.4.4 Values	
		4.8.4.5 Future Development	



	4.8.5	Vulnerabilities and Impacts	100
	4.8.6	Data Limitations	101
4.9	Hazard	ousMaterialsRelease	101
	4.9.1	Description	101
	4.9.2	History	105
	4.9.3	Probability and Magnitude	106
	4.9.4	Vulnerabilities	106
		4.9.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	106
		4.9.4.2 Existing Structures	107
		4.9.4.3 Population	108
		4.9.4.4 Values	108
		4.9.4.5 Future Development	108
	4.9.5	Vulnerabilities and Impacts	109
	4.9.6	Data Limitations	110
4.10	Railroa	dAccident	110
	4.10.1	Description	110
	4.10.2	History	112
	4.10.3	Probability and Magnitude	113
	4.10.4	Vulnerabilities	113
		4.10.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infastructure	113
		4.10.4.2 Existing Structures	114
		4.10.4.3 Population	114
		4.10.4.4 Values	114
		4.10.4.5 Future Development	114
	4.10.5	Vulnerabilities and Impacts	114
	4.10.6	Data Limitations	115
4.11	Severe	Thunderstorms and Tornadoes	115
	4.11.1	Description	115
		4.11.1.1 Tornadoes	115
		4.11.1.2 Hail	116
		4.11.1.3 Downbursts	116
		4.11.1.4 Lightning	116
	4.11.2	History	117
		4.11.2.1 Tornadoes	117
		4.11.2.2 Hail	117
	4.11.3	Downbursts	118
	4.11.4	Probability and Magnitude	119
	4.11.5	Vulnerabilities	119
		4.11.5.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	119
		4.11.5.2 Existing Structures	120
		4.11.5.3 Population	121



	4.11.5.4 Values	122
	4.11.5.5 Future Development	122
	4.11.6 Vulnerabilities and Impacts	122
	4.11.7 Data Limitations	123
4.12	Terrorism, Civil Unrest, and Violence	123
	4.12.1 Description	123
	4.12.2 History	126
	4.12.3 Probability and Magnitude	126
	4.12.4 Vulnerabilities	126
	4.12.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	126
	4.12.4.2 Existing Structures	127
	4.12.4.3 Population	127
	4.12.4.4 Values	127
	4.12.4.5 Future Development	127
	4.12.5 Vulnerabilities and Impacts	127
	4.12.6 Data Limitations	128
4.13	Urban Fire	129
	4.13.1 Description	129
	4.13.2 History	129
	4.13.3 Probability and Magnitude	130
	4.13.4 Vulnerabilities	130
	4.13.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	130
	4.13.4.2 Existing Structures	131
	4.13.4.3 Population	131
	4.13.4.4 Values	131
	4.13.4.5 Future Development	131
	4.13.4.6 Vulnerabilities and Impacts	131
	4.13.5 Data Limitations	133
4.14	UtilityOutage	133
	4.14.1 Description	133
	4.14.2 History	134
	4.14.3 Probability and Magnitude	134
	4.14.4 Vulnerabilities	135
	4.14.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	135
	4.14.4.2 Existing Structures	135
	4.14.4.3 Population	135
	4.14.4.4 Values	136
	4.14.4.5 Future Development	136
	4.14.5 Vulnerabilities and Impacts	136
	4.14.6 Data Limitations	137
4.15	Volcano	137



	4.15.1 Description	
	4.15.2 History	138
	4.15.3 Probability and Magnitude	139
	4.15.4 Vulnerabilities	140
	4.15.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	
	4.15.4.2 Existing Structures	140
	4.15.4.3 Population	140
	4.15.4.4 Values	140
	4.15.4.5 Future Development	140
	4.15.5 Vulnerabilities and Impacts	141
	4.15.6 Data Limitations	142
4.16	Wildfire	142
	4.16.1 Description	142
	4.16.2 History	
	4.16.3 Probability and Magnitude	149
	4.16.4 Vulnerabilities	
	4.16.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	
	4.16.4.2 Existing Structures	150
	4.16.4.3 Population	150
	4.16.4.4 Values	150
	4.16.4.5 Future Development	150
	4.16.4.6 Vulnerabilities and Impacts	151
	4.16.5 Data Limitations	152
4.17	Wind	
	4.17.1 Description	153
	4.17.2 History	154
	4.17.3 Probability and Magnitude	155
	4.17.4 Vulnerabilities	155
	4.17.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	155
	4.17.4.2 Existing Structures	155
	4.17.4.3 Population	155
	4.17.4.4 Values	155
	4.17.4.5 Future Development	156
	4.17.5 Vulnerabilities and Impacts	
	4.17.6 Data Limitations	157
4.18	Winter Storms and Extended Cold	158
	4.18.1 Description	158
	4.18.1.1 Blizzards	
	4.18.1.2 Heavy Snow	
	4.18.1.3 Ice Storms	
	4.18.1.4 Extreme Cold	159

45



5.0

	4.18.2	History	159
	4.18.3	Probability and Magnitude	161
	4.18.4	Vulnerabilities	161
		4.18.4.1 Critical Facilities and Infrastructure	161
		4.18.4.2 Existing Structures	161
		4.18.4.3 Population	161
		4.18.4.4 Values	162
		4.18.4.5 Future Development	162
	4.18.5	Vulnerabilities and Impacts	162
	4.18.6	Data Limitations	163
4.19	RiskAs	sessment Summary	164
міті	GATION	STRATEGY	. 168
5.1	Goals,	Objectives, and Proposed Projects	168
	5.1.1	Goal 1: Reduce Damages from Flooding	169
		5.1.1.1 Objective 1.1: Prevent flood damages to critical facilities, critical infrastructure, and future development through government resources, services, and authorities.	169
		5.1.1.2 Objective 1.2: Provide the public with information and means to prevent private flood losses	171
	5.1.2	Goal 2: Prevent Losses from Wildfires	172
		5.1.2.1 Objective 2.1: Increase understanding of the wildfire hazard areas	172
		5.1.2.2 Objective 2.2: Reduce private losses in the wildland urban interface.	173
	5.1.3	Goal 3: Reduce Potential Losses from Earthquakes	174
		5.1.3.1 Objective 3.1: Prevent earthquake losses to critical facilities, vulnerable populations, and infrastructure.	174
		5.1.3.2 Objective 3.2: Minimize private earthquake losses.	175
	5.1.4	Goal 4: Reduce Losses from Transportation and Hazardous Materials Release Accidents	175
		5.1.4.1 Objective 4.1: Allow for emergency traffic and evacuation routes during a hazardous materials or ground transportation incident	175
	5.1.5	Goal 5: Promote Effective Multi-Hazard Mitigation Measures	176
		5.1.5.1 Objective 5.1: Improve warning capabilities.	176
		5.1.5.2 Objective 5.2: Increase emergency management and disaster service capabilities to prevent additional losses in a disaster	176
		5.1.5.3 Objective 5.3: Improve digital data for assessing all hazards.	176
		5.1.5.4 Objective 5.4: Mitigate the impact of hazards on future development through land use and building regulations.	176
		5.1.5.5 Objective 5.5: Educate businesses and the public on simple mitigation activities.	177
		5.1.5.6 Objective 5.6: Protect critical infrastructure from a variety of hazards.	178
		5.1.5.7 Objective 5.7: promote public health	179
5.2	Project	Prioritization	179
	5.2.1	Park County	183
	5.2.2	City of Livingston	184
	5.2.3	Town of Clyde Park	184
5.3	Project	Implementation	185



	5.4	Funding Sources	187
	5.5	Existing Planning Mechanisms and Capabilities	191
6.0	PLAN	MAINTENANCE	. 193
	6.1	Plan Monitoring	193
	6.2	Plan Evaluation	194
	6.3	Plan Updates	194
	6.4	Public Involvement	195



APPENDICIES

- A. Invited Stakeholders
- B. Public Notice
- C. Meeting Attendance Records
- D. References
- E. Acronyms
- F. Plan Changes
- G. Mitigation Plan Updates
- H. Completed Mitigation Activities
- I. Local Mitigation Plan Review Tool
- J. State and FEMA Approval Letters
- K. Adoption Documentation



xi

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE	PAGE
Table ES-1. Park County Hazard Prioritizations	ES-1
Table ES-2. City of Livingston Hazard Prioritizations	ES-2
Table ES-3. Town of Clyde Park Hazard Prioritizations	ES-2
Table 1-1. Park County Climate Statistics (Western Regional Climate Center, 2017)	4
Table 2-1. Existing Local Plans and Documents Incorporated	
Table 2-2. Event Probability Criterion	13
Table 2-3. Impact Rating Criteria	14
Table 2-4. Identified Hazards	15
Table 3-1. Local Government and Emergency Facilities	
Table 3-2. Fire and EMS Station Facilities	19
Table 3-3. Hospital and Clinic Facilities	19
Table 3-4. Transportation Facilities	
Table 3-5. Utility and Infrastructure Facilities	20
Table 3-6. State Government Facilities	21
Table 3-7. Federal Government Facilities	21
Table 3-8. Vulnerable Populations - Assisted Living, Senior, and Low Income Housing Facilities	22
Table 3-9. Vulnerable Populations - Schools	22
Table 3-10. Vulnerable Populations - Child Care Facilities	23
Table 3-11. Vulnerable Populations - Group Homes and Activity Centers	24
Table 3-12. House Heating Fuel (US Census, 2015a)	
Table 3-13. Population Statistics (US Census, 2010; US Census, 2000)	
Table 3-14. Number of Buildings by Type	
Table 3-15. Number of Buildings by Structural Classification Type	
Table 3-16. Housing Data for Park County (US Census, 2015b)	
Table 3-17. Age of Structures (US Census, 2015b)	
Table 3-18. Estimated Value of Residential Structures	32
Table 3-19. HAZUS-MH Estimated Non-Residential Building Stock Replacement Value	
Table 4-1. Avalanche and Landslide Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	43
Table 4-2. Park County Avalanches Impacting the Population 1998-2017 (Avalanche.org, 2017)	46
Table 4-3. Avalanche and Landslide Hazard Vulnerabilities and Impacts	50
Table 4-4. Aviation Accident Federal Major Disaster Declarations	51
Table 4-5. Incident Report Summary 1964 – 2017 for Park County, Montana (National Transportation Safety Boa	rd, 2017)

49



Table 4-6. Summary by Location of NTSB Reported Accidents for Park County	54
Table 4-7. Summary by 10-Year Periods of NTSB Reported Accidents for Park County	55
Table 4-8. Communicable Disease Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	57
Table 4-9. Dam Failure Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	61
Table 4-10. Dams Located in Park County, Montana (US Army Corps of Engineers, 2017)	63
Table 4-11. Drought Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	67
Table 4-12. Earthquake Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	71
Table 4-13. Park County Earthquakes Magnitude 5.5 or Greater within 100 Miles of Park County (US Geological Survey 2017)	73
Table 4-14. Critical Facility Functionality Following an Earthquake	76
Table 4-15. HAZUS-MH Estimated Infrastructure Losses	76
Table 4-16. Expected Building Damage by Occupancy for a 5.5 Magnitude Earthquake	77
Table 4-17. Expected Building Damage by Occupancy for a 7.5 Magnitude Earthquake	77
Table 4-18. Flooding Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	79
Table 4-19. FEMA Flood Assistance in Park County	87
Table 4-20. Flood Event Damages	90
Table 4-21. Estimated Flood Content Losses	92
Table 4-22. Estimated 100-Year Flood Exposure using FIRM Floodplain Mapping	92
Table 4-23. Estimated 500-Year Flood Exposure using FIRM Floodplain Mapping	92
Table 4-24. Estimated 100-Year Exposure using HAZUS-MH	93
Table 4-25. Estimated 500-Year Exposure using HAZUS-MH	93
Table 4-26. HAZUS Estimated Flood Damage	93
Table 4-27. NFIP Statistics for Park County	93
Table 4-28. Ground Transportation Accident Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	97
Table 4-29. Traffic Fatalities (Montana Highway Patrol, 2017)	99
Table 4-30. Hazardous Materials Release Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	101
Table 4-31. Evacuation Radii for Common Hazardous Materials	102
Table 4-32. Hazardous Material Releases from 1990-2017 (National Response Center, 2017)	105
Table 4-33. Hazardous Material Incident Exposure to Critical Facilities	106
Table 4-34. Structure Vulnerabilities to Hazardous Material Releases	107
Table 4-35. Population Vulnerabilities to Hazardous Material Releases	108
Table 4-36. Railroad Accident Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	110
Table 4-37. Railroad Accidents in Park County (Federal Railroad Administration, 2017)	112
Table 4-38. Severe Thunderstorms and Tornadoes Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	115
Table 4-39. Tornado Scales	116
Table 4-40. Severe Hail Reports (National Centers for Environmental Information, 2017)	117



Table 4-41. Severe Thunderstorm Wind Reports of 75 mph or Greater (National Centers for Environmental Information, 2017)	118
Table 4-42. Severe Thunderstorm and Tornado Summary 2000-2017 (National Centers for Environmental Information, 2017)	119
Table 4-43. Expected Damage to Institutional Buildings (Storm Prediction Center, 2011)	120
Table 4-44. Expected Damage to Electrical Transmission Lines (Storm Prediction Center, 2011)	120
Table 4-45. Expected Damage to One- and Two-Family Residences	121
Table 4-46. Expected Damage to Single Wide Manufactured Homes	121
Table 4-47. Terrorism, Civil Unrest, and Violence Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	123
Table 4-48. Hate Groups (Southern Poverty Law Center, 2017)	124
Table 4-49. Urban Fire Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	129
Table 4-50. Large Structure Fires (Park County Rural Fire District, 2005)	129
Table 4-51. Utility Outage Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	133
Table 4-52. Volcano Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	137
Table 4-53. Wildfire Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	142
Table 4-54. Wind Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	153
Table 4-55. Non-Thunderstorm Wind Events Greater than 80 mph (National Centers for Environmental Information, 2017)	157
Table 4-56. Non-Thunderstorm Wind Probabilities Based on Historical Occurrence.	154
Table 4-57. Winter Storms and Extended Cold Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	158
Table 4-58. Winter Weather Events (National Centers for Environmental Information, 2017)	159
Table 4-59. Winter Weather Records (Western Regional Climate Center, 2017)	160
Table 4-60. Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations	164
Table 4-61. Park County Hazard Ratings	165
Table 4-62. Livingston Hazard Ratings	165
Table 4-63. Clyde Park Hazard Ratings	166
Table 5-1. FEMA STAPLEE Criteria (FEMA, 2003)	180
Table 5-2. Prioritization Criteria	181
Table 5-3. Hazards and Development Mitigated by Each Proposed Project	182
Table 5-4. Implementation Scheme for Mitigation Projects	185
Table 5-5. Mitigation Funding Sources	187
Table 5-6. Incorporation into Existing and Future Plans	192
Table 6-1. Schedule of Plan Updates	195

51



LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE	PAGE
Figure 1-1. Average Total Monthly Precipitation in Livingston, MT from 1948 through 2016	5
Figure 4-1. District 2 Priority Landslide Areas (Montana Department of Transportation, 2002)	45
Figure 4-2. Earthquakes from 2012-2013 in Intermountain Seismic Belt in Montana	72
Figure 4-3. Ashfall from Mount St. Helens (Cascades Volcano Observatory, 2011)	138
Figure 4-4. Recurrence Intervals (US Geological Survey, 2005)	139



LIST OF MAPS

MAP

PAGE

Map 1-1. Park County Location	
Map 1-2. Park County Features	
Map 3-1. Critical Facilities in Park County	5
Map 3-2. Critical Facilities in Livingston	3
Nap 3-3. Critical Facilities in Clyde Park27	7
Map 3-4. Public Lands in Park County	5
Map 4-1. Ground Slope throughout Park County	1
Map 4-2. Dam Locations	2
Nap 4-3. Earthquake Hazard	1
Map 4-4. Flood Hazard Areas in Park County82	2
Map 4-5. Flood Hazard Areas in Clyde Park83	3
Map 4-6. Flood Hazard Areas in Livingston	1
Map 4-7. Channel Migration Mapping for Park County, MT85	5
Map 4-8. Road Locations in Park County	3
Nap 4-9. Hazardous Material Release from Transportation Network)3
Map 4-10. Hazardous Material Release from Railroad10)4
Map 4-11. Railroad Network in Park County	11
Nap 4-12. Wildfire Hazard	15



1.0 INTRODUCTION

1.1 PURPOSE

Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park recognize that hazards, both natural and human-caused, threaten their communities. Rather than wait until disaster strikes, the jurisdictions can take proactive measures to prevent losses and lessen the impact from these hazards. Actions taken to reduce or eliminate the long-term risk from hazards are defined as mitigation. Disaster mitigation is an investment that can save lives and money.

The purpose of this Hazard Mitigation Plan is to:

- / Serve as a consolidated, comprehensive source of hazard information
- / Educate the communities, including government leaders and the public, on their vulnerabilities
- / Fulfill federal, state, and local hazard mitigation planning responsibilities
- I Prioritize and promote cost-effective mitigation solutions
- / Support requests for grant funding
- / Encourage long-term community sustainability

Effective mitigation planning promotes a broader understanding of the hazards that threaten communities and provides a clearer vision and competitive edge for future mitigation grant funding. By integrating mitigation concepts into local thinking, communities find more opportunities for disaster resistance beyond grant funding. For example, the consideration of disaster mitigation when designing new facilities or subdivisions will result in cost-effective solutions and greater disaster resistance, thus saving money in the long-term and contributing to the sustainability of communities.

The intent of the plan is to assist the communities in making financial decisions for mitigation projects and clarify actions that could be taken through additional funding. Through the planning process communities can become more aware of their hazards and can adopt a proactive approach to disaster prevention and mitigation.

1.2 AUTHORITIES

The Disaster Mitigation Act (DMA) of 2000 amends the Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act by adding a new section, Section 322 – Mitigation Planning. The requirements of such are outlined in the Interim Final Rule published in the Federal Register on February 26, 2002 at 44 CFR Part 201, with some additional amendments. This legislation requires all local governments to have an approved hazard mitigation plan in place to be eligible to receive Hazard Mitigation Grant Program (HMGP) and other types of disaster and mitigation funding.

Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park have adopted this Hazard Mitigation Plan by resolution (see Appendix K for copies of the resolutions). These governing bodies have the authority to promote mitigation activities in their jurisdictions.



1.3 COUNTY AND JURISDICTIONAL PROFILE

Park County is located in south-central Montana, as shown in Map 1-1, with an area of approximately 2,802 square miles. Park County is bordered on the north by Meagher County, on the east by Sweet Grass County, on the southeast by Carbon and Stillwater Counties, on the west by Gallatin County, and on the south by Yellowstone National Park and Park County, Wyoming. The City of Livingston is the county seat and the only other incorporated community is the Town of Clyde Park.





Map 1-2 shows general features in the county. The beautiful and agricultural Paradise and Shields Valleys, within Park County, are surrounded by several mountain ranges and are marked by pristine rivers, creeks, and streams. The Shields River flows from the Crazy Mountain Range in northeastern Park County south to the Yellowstone River east of Livingston, forming the Shields Valley. The Bridger Mountain Range lies to the west of the Shields Valley. The Yellowstone River starts to the south in Yellowstone National Park and flows north to Gardiner and between the Gallatin and Absaroka Mountain Ranges, forming the Paradise Valley (Photo 1). At Livingston, the Yellowstone River flows east to Springdale and Sweet Grass County. Elevations range from about 4,000 feet in the river valleys to over 12,000 feet in the mountains. The region offers a wide variety of sights and outdoor activities including hunting, fishing, cross country skiing, swimming in hot springs, horseback riding, camping, and wildlife viewing. Livingston is known as the Gateway to Yellowstone National Park.



Features

Park County, Montana



Data Date: Varied Map Coordinates: NAD 1983, State Plane Montana Map Updated by: Libby Ellwood September 2017 **RESPEC**

Map 1-2. Park County Features.





Photo 1. Paradise Valley and Yellowstone River south of Livingston, Montana.

1.4 CLIMATE OVERVIEW

Table 1-1 details the climate statistics recorded by the Western Regional Climate Center (WRCC) at the primary Livingston weather station, Mission Field. Climate stations also exist twelve miles south of Livingston, at Gardiner, and eight miles east-northeast of Wilsall. These stations capture different elements and demonstrate regional variations in climate. Figure 1-1 shows the average precipitation by month at Livingston.

	Livingston, Mission Field 1948 - 2016	Livingston, 12 miles south 1981-2016	Gardiner 1956-2016	Wilsall, 8 miles ENE 1957-2016
Annual Average Maximum Daily Temperature	57.6°F	57.2°F	58.2°F	54.0°F
Annual Average Minimum Daily Temperature	33.0°F	32.9°F	32.2°F	28.3°F

Table 1-1	. Park County	Climate Statistics	Western Regiona	I Climate Center	; 2017).

4

C				
/	Livingston, Mission Field 1948 - 2016	Livingston, 12 miles south 1981-2016	Gardiner 1956-2016	Wilsall, 8 miles EN 1957-2016
Annual Average Total	14.85 inches	16.21 inches	9.73 inches	20.18 inche
Annual Average Total Snowfall	60.6 inches	64.7 inches	25.5 inches	96.7 inche
Highest Temperature Recorded	105°F August 5, 1961	99°F July 13, 2005	103°F July 21, 1960	99°F July 30, 20
Lowest Temperature Recorded	-41°F December 24,	-36°F December 24,	-31°F February 3,	-42°F February
Annual Average Number of Days Dropping Below Freezing	162.1 days	163.6 days	173.0 days	207.1 day
Annual Average Number of Days Staying Below	39.2 days	36.5 days	38.4 days	45.9 day
Annual Average Number of Days Reaching 90°F or Higher	20.4 days	10.1 days	21.9 days	2.6 days
Highest Annual Precipitation	22.87 inches 1975	23.15 inches 1992	15.19 inches 1992	31.31 inch 1993
Lowest Annual Precipitation	9.01 inches 1954	11.91 inches 2003	6.09 inches 2002	13.89 inch 2001
1 Day Maximum Precipitation	2.90 inches June 16, 1992	3.10 inches May 7, 1988	1.87 inches June 16, 1992	2.82 inche June 25, 19
Highest Annual Snowfall	113.9 inches 1975	123.8 inches 1975	74.5 inches 1967	210.5 inch 1975



Figure 1-1. Average Total Monthly Precipitation in Livingston, MT from 1948 through 2016 (Western Regional Climate Center, 2017).



1.5 PLAN SCOPE AND ORGANIZATION

The Park County Hazard Mitigation Plan is organized into sections that describe the planning process (Section 2), assets and community inventory (Section 3), risk assessment/hazard profiles (Section 4), mitigation strategies (Section 5), and plan maintenance (Section 6). Appendices containing supporting information are included at the end of the plan.

This plan, particularly the risk assessment section, outlines each hazard and details how it may affect Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park. The mitigation strategy outlines long-term solutions to prevent or reduce future damages. Additional hazards may exist that were not apparent to local government or participants through the development of this plan, and certainly, disasters can occur in unexpected ways. Although all hazards cannot be fully mitigated, this plan will help the communities understand the hazards and become more disaster resistant.



Mitigation planning is a community effort which takes time and expertise. For Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park, an effective hazard mitigation plan requires input from a variety of stakeholders, including elected officials, first responders, emergency management, healthcare providers, public works, road officials, state and federal agencies, businesses, non-profit organizations, schools, and the public. Following a disaster, many of these stakeholders will be overwhelmed with recovery responsibilities; therefore, involving as many stakeholders as possible in mitigation planning before a disaster strikes will make mitigation activities easier following a disaster and may even prevent the disaster in the first place.

2.1 INITIAL PLANNING PROCESS

The planning process used to develop the initial mitigation plan attempted to maximize community input and utilized a wide variety of informational resources. The planning process began in March 2004 with an advertised public meeting that was held in conjunction with the regularly scheduled Local Emergency Planning Committee (LEPC). The LEPC consisted of representatives from emergency management, fire services, medical and health services, law enforcement, media, voluntary organizations, and government administration. This already active committee was determined to be an excellent core group because of its broad representation. The jurisdictions of Park County and Livingston were represented on the LEPC; however, a representative from Clyde Park was not. Therefore, an additional meeting was held in Clyde Park in May 2004. Although not an incorporated community, a meeting was scheduled in Gardiner for May 2004, but little interest was generated.

The initial plan was funded by Montana Disaster and Emergency Services through a Department of Homeland Security, Federal Emergency Management Agency Pre-Disaster Mitigation grant. This grant was used to hire a consultant, Big Sky Hazard Management LLC, based in Bozeman, to assist with the plan's development.

The first public meeting in March 2004 was advertised through public notice in the Livingston Enterprise newspaper and press releases were sent to local radio stations, television stations, print media offices, Chambers of Commerce, and hospitals. Several members attending the first meeting had heard the announcements over the radio. This first public meeting introduced the attendees to the planning process. The group then identified the primary hazards in the county and participants were surveyed on their individual hazard prioritizations.

The second round of public meetings in May 2004 was again advertised through another public notice in the Livingston Enterprise newspaper. Meetings were scheduled in Clyde Park, Livingston, and Gardiner. The Clyde Park meeting was well attended and was held during the regularly scheduled Town Meeting. Attendees identified and prioritized hazards specific to Clyde Park and identified each of the critical facilities. Attendees of the brown bag lunch meeting in Livingston were valuable in identifying critical facilities and hazard experts. Although Gardiner is not an incorporated community, the meeting was designed to gather input from the public residing in the southern part of the county. The Gardiner meeting was advertised in the Chamber of Commerce newsletter, a well-known community publication, but unfortunately, generated no interest.



Additional meetings were held in January 2005, April 2005 (publicly advertised), and July 2005 with the LEPC for the purposes of identifying critical facilities, reviewing draft sections, and developing mitigation strategies. Once draft sections were completed, they were distributed over e-mail for review. The full draft of the plan was posted on a website to solicit public review and comment. Final public meetings soliciting comments on the full draft plan were held in Livingston in August 2005 and in Clyde Park in September 2005. These meetings were advertised in the Livingston Enterprise newspaper.

2.2 PLAN UPDATE PROCESS

Since its adoption the mitigation plan has been periodically reviewed and updated. The most recent update was completed in 2011.

Approaching the current plan update, Park County applied for and received a FEMA Pre-Disaster Mitigation (PDM) grant to update its plan in 2017. With funding secured, a consultant, RESPEC, was hired to facilitate the plan update and coordinate the planning process in partnership with the county, city, and town. The contract was managed by the Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Coordinator.

The plan update process consisted of the following basic steps:

- 1. An initial review of the existing plan was conducted by the consultant.
- 2. A proposed outline for the updated plan was developed.
- 3. New stakeholders were identified.
- 4. Sections related to the Assets and Community Inventory and Risk Assessment were updated.
- 5. Planning meetings were held in Livingston and Clyde Park to discuss changes to the mitigation strategy. All identified stakeholders and the public were invited.
- 6. The Mitigation Strategy and remaining sections were updated.
- 7. Stakeholders were asked to review the draft plan and provide comments.
- 8. Public meetings (advertised through invitations, press releases, and a newspaper ad) were held in Clyde Park and Livingston to update the communities on the newly revised plan and to solicit comments on the update.
- 9. Following the public comment period, any comments received were incorporated and the final plan was sent to the state and FEMA for review.
- 10. The jurisdictions adopted the updated plan, either before or immediately after state and FEMA conditional approval.

2.2.1 PLANNING TEAM

The core planning team consisted of the Local Emergency Planning Committee (LEPC) that meets on a regular basis regarding a variety of emergency management related issues. Additionally, key stakeholders from conservation groups, planning departments/boards, and state and federal agencies were invited. Appendix A lists the invited stakeholders and their level of participation. Major plan issues and discussions were presented to this group and decisions were made through consensus. No significant disagreements or contentious issues were discovered.



2.2.2 COMMUNITY CHANGES

A driving force in updating a hazard mitigation plan is accounting for the changes that have occurred in the community since the current plan was completed. Perhaps the biggest change in Park County has been significant residential growth. The exact number of new residences is difficult to determine; however, the county sanitarian issued 529 new septic permits from 2010 through mid-2017. (Park County Environmental Health, 2017)

Since completion of the current HMP in 2011, there have been two federal disaster declarations:

- I DR-4172: Montana Ice Jams and Flooding (15 counties including Park, \$1,925,935 approved) Major Disaster Declared on April 17, 2014
- / DR-4405: Montana Flooding (9 counties including Park) Major Disaster Declared on October 31, 2018

2.2.3 PLAN CHANGES

To continue to comply with federal requirements, additions and changes to the plan needed to be made. These types of changes were proposed and made by the consultant and reviewed by the communities. Other changes were proposed by community members and made where applicable. Data, methods, and information used in the initial plan were reviewed by the consultant and changes were made if updated information existed. Other items, such as mitigation actions and plan maintenance procedures, were reviewed by local individuals and the consultant, and changes were made as needed.

The five-year update of the plan featured updates to all sections to improve readability, usability, and methodologies. Specifically, the following major changes were part of the plan's update:

- / The planning process was updated to include the five-year revision.
- / Evaluations of current land use, new development, and future development were updated.
- / More detail was added to each hazard profile, including updated and more detailed descriptions, maps, histories, probabilities, magnitudes, vulnerabilities, and data limitations.
- / Ranking of hazards was done for each jurisdiction and was based on the updated risk and probability.
- / New mitigation strategies and concepts were added and those completed or no longer relevant were removed.
- / Appendices were updated.

More details on plan changes can be found in Appendix F.

2.2.4 JURISDICTION PARTICIPATION

This plan update, as well as the initial 2005 plan and 2011 update (current plan), included the following jurisdictions (the updated representative is listed below each jurisdiction):

- / Park County
 - » Greg Coleman, Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Director
- / City of Livingston
 - » Michael Kardoes, Livingston City Manager
- / Town of Clyde Park
 - » Alice Hartman, Clyde Park Mayor

9



Note: The list above includes only incorporated jurisdictions. Other communities such as Cooke City, Emigrant, Gardiner, Pray, Silver Gate, Springdale, and Wilsall are not incorporated nor do they have governing bodies, and are under the jurisdiction of Park County.

Each jurisdiction participated in a variety of ways depending on the resources available in the community. Park County applied for, received, and managed the funding for plan development. Representatives from several county offices were active in all aspects of the plan update. The City of Livingston and the Town of Clyde Park participated in the plan update by sending representatives to planning and public meetings (quarterly LEPC meetings), providing data and information, discussing elements of the plan and plan progress at their regularly scheduled public meetings (County Commission and Town Council meetings), and reviewing the draft plan. Each of the jurisdictions adopted the plan through resolution upon completion as shown in Appendix K.

2.2.5 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

The public was provided with several opportunities to participate in the plan's update. Public meetings were held in April 2017, May 2017, July 2017, October 2017, November 2017, and May 2018. These were either regular LEPC meetings, or County Commission/Town Council meetings, open to the public and advertised through invitations and public website announcements, which provided meeting agendas. The May 2017 meeting was a specific workshop geared towards public education and outreach about the hazard mitigation plan purpose and process. Appendix A shows the list of specific stakeholders identified and invited to the meetings, and Appendix B provides a copy of a newspaper ad requesting public comment on the final draft document. Invitations were sent to active participants and those in communities beyond Park County, thus allowing neighboring communities and regional agencies the opportunity to participate. Appendix C contains the sign-in sheets from each meeting, identifying those that participated in the plan's update. Meeting agendas and specific information distributed regarding the mitigation plan process are included.

In addition to the public meetings, the public was given the opportunity to comment on the plan posted on the Park County website. The completed draft was posted from June 1, 2018 through June 30, 2018. Appendix B contains the Affidavit of Publication for document review. Comments could be made via the mail, phone, or email. There were no public comments received as a result of this request.

2.2.6 INCORPORATION OF EXISTING INFORMATION

Information from existing plans, studies, reports, and technical information related to hazards, mitigation, and community planning was gathered by RESPEC by contacting individuals throughout the planning process and reviewing the 2011 plan. Many national and state plans, reports, and studies provided background information. Table 2-1 lists the existing local plans and documents incorporated into this mitigation plan by integrating information into the appropriate sections. Documentation of these sources, plans, studies, reports, and technical information can be found in Appendix E. Mapping for and updating of the plan was done by RESPEC based on information collected from a wide variety of sources. The information was organized into a clear, usable, and maintainable format that also ensured the federal regulations regarding hazard mitigation plans were met.



Table 2-1. Existing Local Plans and Documents Incorporated.

Plan/Report/Study Name	Plan/Document Date
City of Livingston Growth Policy	2017
City of Livingston Subdivision Regulations	2007
City of Livingston Zoning Ordinance	2013
City of Livingston Municipal Code	2017
Cottonwood Dam Emergency Action Plan	2005
Crazy Mountain Dam Emergency Action Plan	2009
Governor's Upper Yellowstone River Task Force Final Report	2003
Montana Dept. of Transportation (MDT) Paradise Valley Corridor Study	2014
Northern Rocky Mountain Resource Conservation and Development Area Plan	2007
Paradise Valley Corridor Planning Study	2014
Park County Capital Improvement Plan	2016
Park County Community Planning Assistance for Wildfire (CPAW)	2018
Park County Community Wildfire Protection Plan (CWPP)	2014
Park County Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy	2012
Park County Emergency Operations Plan	2011
Park County Flood Mitigation Plan	1999
Park County Floodplain Hazard Management Regulations	2017
Park County Growth Policy	2017
Park County Rural and Wildland Fire Management Plan	1997
Park County Subdivision Regulations	2010
Prospera 2017 Economic Profile of Gallatin and Park Counties	2017
Shields River Watershed Restoration Plan (WRP)	2012
Sonoran Institute, Park County's Future – It's Our Legacy	2007
Town of Clyde Park Growth Policy	2009
Yellowstone River Channel Migration Zone Report	2009

2.3 PLAN ADOPTION

This plan has been adopted by Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park. Each jurisdiction has a governing body that is authorized to formally adopt plans such as this. The adoption process involved verbal and signatory approval of a resolution accepting the plan by the governing body at a regularly scheduled public meeting/hearing. For the resolution to be approved, a majority of the governing body must agree; for Park County, this is two out of three commissioners, in Livingston, this is three out of five commissioners, and in Clyde Park, this is three out of five councilpersons. The resolution is then also signed by a clerk or recording secretary and the jurisdiction's attorney for form and content. This process occurred shortly after the plan was completed and while the plan was being conditionally approved by the state and FEMA. Copies of the resolutions, including the date signed, are in Appendix K.

The Park County Hazard Mitigation Plan is a living, expandable document that will have new information added and changes made as needed. The plan's purpose is to improve disaster resilience through projects and programs, and therefore, opportunities for changes and public involvement will exist as disasters occur and mitigation continues. Details on the plan's maintenance and continued public involvement are further outlined in Section 6.



A key step in preventing disaster losses in Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park is developing a comprehensive understanding of the hazards that pose risks to the communities. The following terms, defined by FEMA, can be found throughout the plan:

- / Hazard: A source of danger
- / Risk: A possibility of loss or injury
- / Vulnerability: Open to attack or damage

This all-hazard risk assessment and mitigation strategy serves as an initial source of hazard information for those in Park County. The risk assessment identifies and describes the hazards that threaten the communities and determines the values at risk from those hazards. The risk assessment is the cornerstone of the mitigation strategy and provides the basis for many of the mitigation goals, objectives, and potential projects. Other plans may be referenced and remain vital hazard documents, but each hazard has its own profile in this plan. As more data becomes available and disasters occur, the individual hazard profiles and mitigation strategies can be expanded.

The assets and community inventory section includes elements such as critical facilities, critical infrastructure, population, structures, economic values, ecologic values, historic values, social values, current land uses, recent development, and future development potential.

Each hazard or group of related hazards has its own hazard profile. A stand-alone hazard profile allows for the comprehensive analysis of each hazard from many different aspects. Each hazard profile contains a description of the hazard which includes information from specific hazard experts and resources. Mapping was used as was applicable and a record of the hazard history compiled from a wide variety of databases and sources. Note that the data used was more specific and accurate than the data provided by the SHELDUS database recommended by FEMA. Where spatial differences exist, mapping was used for hazard analyses by geographic location. Some hazards can have varying levels of risk based on location (i.e., near the rivers versus far away from the rivers). Other hazards, such as winter storms or drought, cover larger geographic areas and the delineation of hazard areas is not typically available or useful on the county scale.

Using the local historical occurrence, or more specific documentation if available, a probability and magnitude was determined for a specific type of event. In most cases, the number of years recorded was divided by the number of occurrences, resulting in a simple past-determined recurrence interval. If the hazard lacked a definitive historical record, the probability was assessed qualitatively based on regional history or other contributing factors. If the past occurrence was not an accurate representation, general knowledge of the hazard was used to approximate the types of impacts that could be expected. The hazard frequency and impact ranges show the differentiation between high frequency, low impact events and low frequency, high impact events. Table 2-2 provides the basic criteria used to define the "probability of a high impact event." Generally, a "high impact event" is defined as one in which a majority of citizens are affected in some way and state and local resources are exceeded.



Table 2-2. Event Probability Criteria.

Probability of a High Impact Event	Description
High	Occurs nearly annually
Moderate-High	Occurs roughly once every 50 years
Moderate	Occurs roughly once every 100 years
Low-Moderate	Regional history but no local history
Low	No regional or local history

Vulnerabilities were assessed based on a variety of different resources and methodologies. Additional information on the methodology used to determine the vulnerabilities can be found in each hazard profile. Each type of vulnerability (critical facilities, critical infrastructure, structures, population, values, and future development) was assessed based on a probable impact (100-year) event and an extreme impact (500-year) event. Generalizations were made to categorize the types and ranges of impacts that could be seen.

Critical facilities were mapped using data developed by the Park County GIS Office. The mapping of the facilities allowed for the comparison of building locations to the hazard areas where such hazards are spatially recognized. Base maps depicting the critical facility locations were compared to available hazard layers to show the proximity of the buildings to the hazard areas. Given the nature of critical facilities, the functional losses and costs for alternate arrangements typically extend beyond the structural and contents losses. These types of losses can be inferred based on the use and function of the facility. Structure losses were calculated using a combination of point structure data and parcel data used for tax assessment purposes. The structures were assigned the building value of the closest parcel with a building value greater than zero. These values were then used to determine the potential losses to structures. For some hazards, the total dollar exposure was multiplied by a damage factor since many hazard events will not result in a complete loss of all structures. These estimates are general in nature, and therefore, should only be used for planning purposes. The approximations, however, are based on current hazard and exposure data. HAZUS-MH, a loss estimation software program developed by FEMA, approximated losses from earthquakes and floods. Where GIS mapping was unavailable or not useful, estimations and plausible scenarios were used to quantify potential structure losses.

Critical infrastructure for services such as electricity, heating fuels, telephone, water, sewer, and transportation systems was assessed using history and a general understanding of such systems to determine what infrastructure losses may occur. HAZUS-MH was also used to determine the potential losses to critical infrastructure from earthquakes and floods.

Population impacts were qualitatively assessed based on the number of structures estimated to be in the hazard area. Depending on the time of year, population concentrations are likely greater due to non-resident populations. Other factors used in evaluating the population impacts include the ability of people to escape from the incident without casualty and the degree of warning that could be expected for the event. In general, the loss of life and possible injuries are difficult to determine and depend on the time of day, day of the week, time of year, extent of the damage, and other hazard specific conditions.

Qualitative methodologies, such as comparisons to previous disasters, occurrences in nearby communities, and plausible scenarios, helped determine the potential losses to economic, ecologic, historic, and social values. In many cases, a dollar figure cannot be placed on values, particularly those that cannot be replaced.



The assessment on the impact to future development is based on the mechanisms currently in place to limit or regulate development in hazardous areas and the likelihood of development in hazardous areas. Some hazards can be mitigated during development, others cannot.

The impact rating given for each type of vulnerability was generally based on the descriptions shown in Table 2-3. Some adjustments were made where special circumstances exist.

Impact Rating	Description
High	Causes damages and losses within nearly every aspect of the vulnerability type; community sustainability may be threatened.
Moderate-High	The majority of citizens are affected in some way due to losses in this vulnerability type; state and local resources are likely exceeded.
Moderate	The damages to the vulnerability type are formidable and require a local response.
Low-Moderate	Either a small segment of the vulnerability type is impacted, or damages are sporadic. May require a limited local response.
Low	Impacts to the vulnerability type are negligible or are present in only unique situations.

T able	2-3.	Imp	act	Rating	Criteria.
anic	Z-0.	mp	αυι	Nauny	ontena.

Many unknown variables limit the ability to quantitatively assess all aspects of a hazard with high accuracy. Therefore, data limitations provide a framework for identifying the missing or variable information. These limitations were determined by hazard through the risk assessment process. In some cases, the limitations may be resolved through research or data collection. If a limitation can be reasonably resolved through a mitigation project, the resolution is included as a potential project in the mitigation strategy.

The overall hazard rating of high, moderate, and low was determined based on the combination of the probability of a high impact event and the vulnerability. These ratings are outlined by jurisdiction in the risk assessment summary and consider the number of hazards that threaten the community.

2.5 HAZARD IDENTIFICATION

In 2005, eighteen (18) hazards were identified and analyzed. Hazards were initially identified by participants in the first public meeting. Participants included government, the private sector, and the public. Then, a history of past events was gathered, and possible future events were recognized through internet research, available GIS data, archives research, public meetings, subject matter experts, and an examination of existing plans. In 2011 and 2017, the planning team reconsidered the hazard list; all hazards remained, and no new hazards were identified. New data sources, plans, and information for several hazards were identified and incorporated into the appropriate hazard profile.

Table 2-4 shows the hazards, jurisdictions, and how and why they were identified. The level of detail for each hazard correlates to the relative risk of each hazard and is limited by the amount of data available. As new hazards are identified, they can be added to the hazard list, profiled, and mitigated.



Table 2-4. Identified Hazards.

Hazard Profile	Jurisdiction(s)	How Identified	Why Identified
Avalanche and Landslide	Park County	 Avalanche.org Federal Emergency Management Agency Gallatin National Forest Montana Department of Transportation Montana Disaster and Emergency Services 	 Mountainous terrain exists that is prone to avalanches and landslides Avalanche deaths occur regularly Roadway landslide priorities have been identified
Aviation Accident	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 National Transportation Safety Board 	 / History of aircraft accidents, some with casualties / Potential for commercial aircraft accident
Communicable Disease and Bioterrorism (including human and animal diseases)	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / Centers for Disease Control and Prevention / Montana Department of Livestock / Pandemic studies / US Department of Agriculture 	 / Global disease threat / History of pandemics / Dependence on agricultural economy
Dam Failure	Park County Clyde Park	 / Cottonwood Dam Emergency Action Plan / Crazy Mountain Dam Emergency Action Plan / Federal Emergency Management Agency / Park County GIS data / US Army Corps of Engineers 	 Potential for a loss of life and property from a dam failure at the Cottonwood or Crazy Mountain Dams or other significant hazard dams
Drought	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 Montana Disaster and Emergency Services National Drought Mitigation Center National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration US Department of Agriculture 	 / History of droughts / Importance of agriculture and natural water resources to the local economy / Several USDA disaster declarations



Hazard Profile	Jurisdiction(s)	How Identified	Why Identified
Earthquake	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / HAZUS-MH / Montana Bureau of Mines and Geology / Montana Disaster and Emergency Services / National Earthquake Hazards Reduction Program / University of Utah / US Geological Survey 	 / History of nearby earthquakes greater than 6.0 magnitude / Proximity to active earthquake areas / Active faults exist within the county
Flooding (including riverine, flash, and ice jam floods)	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / HAZUS-MH / Federal Emergency Management Agency / Governor's Upper Yellowstone River Task Force / National Weather Service / Park County GIS data / Yellowstone River Conservation District 	 / History of riverine, flash, and ice jam floods, including Presidential disaster declarations / Frequent flood losses, especially to road infrastructure
Ground Transportation Accident	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	/ Montana Highway Patrol	 Interstate 90 and US Highway 89 traverse the county
Hazardous Materials Release (including fixed, mobile, and pipeline releases)	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / National Response Center / Park County GIS data / US Department of Transportation Emergency Response Guidebook 	 Interstate and highway traffic and railroad transport hazardous materials through the county Several facilities house hazardous materials
Railroad Accident	Park County Livingston	/ Federal Railroad Administration/ Montana Rail Link	 Active railroad passes through Livingston and county areas
Severe Thunderstorms and Tornadoes	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / Federal Emergency Management Agency / National Climatic Data Center / National Weather Service / Storm Prediction Center 	 History of severe thunderstorms and tornadoes, including damages



Hazard Profile	Jurisdiction(s)	How Identified	Why Identified
Terrorism, Civil Unrest, and Violence	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / Anti-Defamation League / Memorial for the Prevention of Terrorism / Southern Poverty Law Center 	 / National indications and foreign threats of future terrorist attacks / Potential for school violence and other domestic attacks / Proximity to national assets such as Yellowstone National Park
Urban Fire	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	/ Park County Rural Fire District/ US Fire Administration	/ Economic importance of downtown areas
Utility Outage	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	/ Local utility data	 Dependence of population on utility and energy services
Volcano	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / Cascades Volcano Observatory / US Geological Survey / Yellowstone Volcano Observatory 	/ History of volcanic ashfall/ Proximity to active geologic areas
Wildfire	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / Interagency Fire Coordination Center / Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation / Park County Community Wildfire Protection Plan / Park County GIS data / US Forest Service 	 / Local history of large wildfires / Large areas of government lands within the county / Numerous areas of wildland urban interface
Wind	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / Montana Disaster and Emergency Services / National Climatic Data Center / National Weather Service 	 Frequent occurrence of winds that exceed hurricane force
Winter Storms and Extended Cold (including blizzards, heavy snow, ice storms, and extreme cold)	Park County Livingston Clyde Park	 / National Climatic Data Center / National Weather Service / Western Regional Climate Center 	 / History of impacts such as road closures during winter storms / Potential for power outages during an extended cold period



3.0 ASSETS AND COMMUNITY INVENTORY

In addition to identifying and understanding the hazards of the area, an important aspect of mitigation planning is contemplating the effects such hazards may have on the communities. To thoroughly consider the effects, the assets and values at risk must be first identified. Examples of community assets include the population, critical facilities, businesses, residences, critical infrastructure, natural resources, historic places, and the economy. The following sections identify the specific assets and community inventory.

3.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Critical facilities and infrastructure protect the safety of the population, the continuity of government, or the values of the community. In many cases, critical facilities fulfill important public safety, emergency response, and/or disaster recovery functions. In other cases, the critical facility may protect a vulnerable population, such as a school or elder care facility. Examples of critical facilities include: 911 emergency call centers, emergency operations centers, police and fire stations, public works facilities, sewer and water facilities, hospitals, jails, schools, essential businesses, shelters, and public services buildings.

Utilities such as electricity, heating fuel, telephone, water, sewer, and the transportation network rely on established infrastructure to provide services. The providers of these services use a variety of systems to ensure consistent service in the county. Each of these services is important to daily life in Park County, and in some cases, is critical to the protection of life and property.

3.1.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES

Critical facilities and infrastructure were identified throughout the planning process, initially identified for the 2005 plan through public meetings, plan documents, and additional research and then reviewed by planning committee members and updated in 2011 and 2017. The identified facilities are listed below in Table 3-1 through Table 3-11. Most of the facilities have been digitally mapped and analyzed with respect to the hazards.

Name	Address
City/County Complex (EOC, Law	414 East Callender Street
Enforcement, Jail, Courtrooms, and	
Government Offices)	
Clyde Park Town Hall	516 Miles Avenue
	Clyde Park
Gardiner Sheriff's Office	430 Main Street, Unit B
	Gardiner
Livingston Civic Center	229 River Drive
	Livingston
Park County Fairgrounds	46 View Vista Drive
	Livingston
Park County Search and Rescue	70 Vista View Drive
	Livingston

Table 3-1. Local Government and Emergency Facilities.



Table 3-2. Fire and EMS Station Facilities.

Name	Address
Clyde Park Fire Station	514 Miles Avenue
	Clyde Park
Clyde Park Rural Fire Station	411 Miles Avenue
	Clyde Park
Cooke City/Silver Gate Fire Hall Cooke	202 Main Street West
City Search and Rescue	Cooke City
Gardiner Ambulance Service	213 Main Street
	Gardiner
Gateway Hose Company	118 Highway 89 South
	Gardiner
Livingston Fire and Rescue	414 East Callender Street
	Livingston
Mill Creek Fire Station	17 Chicory Road
	Emigrant
Paradise Valley Fire and EMS	1140 East River Road
	Emigrant
Park County Rural Fire Station #1	304 East Park Street
	Livingston
Park County Rural Pine Creek Station	Highway 89 South and Pine Creek Road
	Livingston
Wilsall Fire Station	207 Elliot Street
	Wilsall

Table 3-3. Hospital and Clinic Facilities.

Name	Address
Community Health Partners	126 South Main Street
	Livingston
Livingston Health and Rehabilitation	510 South 14 th Street
	Livingston
Livingston Healthcare Urgent Care	104 Centennial Drive #103
	Livingston
Livingston HealthCare Hospital	320 Alpenglow Lane
	Livingston
Mammoth Clinic	Mammoth Hot Springs
	Yellowstone National Park
Shields Valley Health Center	309 Elliot Street
	Wilsall

Table 3-4. Transportation Facilities.

Name	Address	Replacement
Angel Line Transportation	206 South Main Street	
	Livingston	


Name	Address	Replacement
Gardiner Airport	Airport Road	\$10,517
	Gardiner	
Mission Field Airport	84 Airport Road	\$868,868
	Livingston	
Montana Rail Link Yard and Shop Complex	710 East Gallatin Street	
	Livingston	
Paradise Valley Flying Y Ranch Airport	55 Runway Lane	
	Livingston	
School Bus Barn	View Vista Drive	
	Livingston	
Wilsall Airport	4 miles Northwest of Wilsall	

Table 3-5. Utility and Infrastructure Facilities.

Name	Address	Replacement
Clyde Park Pumphouse	12 Brackett Creek Road	\$78,924
	Clyde Park	
Cooke City Compactor	11 Forest Service Woody Creek	\$197,926
	Road Cooke City	
Cooke City Water	282 US Highway 212 West	
	Cooke City	
Cottonwood / Clyde Park Reservoir	10 Upper Cottonwood Road	\$568,000
	Clyde Park	
County Road Shop	107 First Avenue South	\$79,769
	Clyde Park	
County Road Shop	16 Airport Road	\$73,375
	Gardiner	
County Road Shop	23 Chicken Creek Road	\$829,415
	Livingston	
County Road Shop	302 Elliot Street North	\$126,879
	Wilsall	
Gardiner Water and Sewer	17 Airport Road	
	Gardiner	
Landfill	26 Chicken Creek Road	\$80,248
	Livingston	
Livingston City Streets Shop	406 Bennett Street	
	Livingston	
Livingston Incinerator	24 Chicken Creek Lane	
	Livingston	
Livingston Sewage Treatment Plant	316 Bennett Street	
	Livingston	
Livingston Wells and Water Storage	615 South 10th Street	
	Livingston	
Meyers Hill Communications Tower	853 Above Paradise Trail	\$209,105
	Livingston	



Name	Address	Replacement
Northern Energy Propane	4 Merrill Lane	
	Livingston	
North Hill Radio Towers	52 Water Tower Avenue	
	Livingston	
Park Electric Cooperative Offices	5706 US Highway 89 South	
	Livingston	
Qwest	302 West Callender Street	
	Livingston	
Silver Gate Water	US Highway 212 West	
	Silver Gate	
Transfer Station	408 Bennett Street	\$954,600
	Livingston	
Wilsall Water	Darling Street	
	Wilsall	

Table 3-6. State Government Facilities.

Name	Address
Montana Department of Health and	200 East Park Street
Human Services	Livingston
Montana Department of Transportation	1668 US Highway 89 South
	Gardiner
Montana Department of Transportation	1101 US Highway 10 West
	Livingston
Montana Department of Transportation	2308 US Highway 89 North
	Wilsall
Montana Highway Patrol	45 Business Park Road Suite B
	Livingston
Montana National Guard Armory	24 Fleshman Creek Road
	Livingston

Table 3-7. Federal Government Facilities.

Name	Address
National Park Service	US Highway 89 South
North Entrance of Yellowstone National	Gardiner
National Park Service	US Highway 212 West
Northeast Entrance of Yellowstone	Silver Gate
National Park	
US Department of Agriculture	5242 US Highway 89 South
US Forest Service, Farm Service	Livingston
US Department of Agriculture	805 Scott Street West
US Forest Service	Gardiner
US Post Office – Clyde Park	103 1 st Avenue North
	Clyde Park



Name	Address
US Post Office – Cooke City	208 Main Street East
	Cooke City
US Post Office – Emigrant	305 Story Road
	Emigrant
US Post Office – Gardiner	707 Scott Street West
	Gardiner
US Post Office – Livingston	105 North 2 nd Street
	Livingston
US Post Office – Livingston Annex	230 Jefferson Street
	Livingston
US Post Office – Pray	8 Pray Road
	Pray
US Post Office - Wilsall	310 Elliot Street North
	Wilsall

Table 3-8. Vulnerable Populations - Assisted Living, Senior, and Low-Income Housing Facilities.

Name	Address
Caslen Living Centers	1301 Wineglass Lane
	Livingston
Diamond K Lodge	1200 West Montana Street
	Livingston
Evergreen Health and Rehabilitation	510 South 14 th Street
Center	Livingston
Frontier Personal Care Center	121 South 3 rd Street
	Livingston
Miles Building Apartments	107 South 2 nd Street
	Livingston
Park County Senior Center	206 South Main Street
	Livingston
Seeds of Love	14 Coulee Drive
	Livingston
Sherwood Inn Apartments	325 South Main Street
	Livingston
Summit Place Apartments	1102 Summit Place
	Livingston
Timberline Apartments	1302 East Montana Street
	Livingston

Table 3-9. Vulnerable Populations – Schools.

Name	Address
Arrowhead School	1489 East River Road
	Pray
Cooke City School	101 Broadway
	Cooke City



Name	Address
East Side Elementary School	401 View Vista Drive
	Livingston
Gardiner School	510 Stone Street
	Gardiner
Rural School District Administrative	414 East Callender Street
Offices	Livingston
Livingston Public Schools Administrative	132 South B Street
Offices	Livingston
Montessori Island School	160 Miller Drive
	Livingston
Park County Special Education	102 View Vista Drive
Cooperative	Livingston
Park High School	102 View Vista Drive
	Livingston
Pine Creek School	2575 East River Road
	Livingston
Saint Mary's School	511 South F Street
	Livingston
Shields Valley Elementary School	308 South Hannaford Street
	Wilsall
Shields Valley High School	405 1st Street East
	Clyde Park
Sleeping Giant Middle School	301 View Vista Drive
	Livingston
Springdale School	102 1st Street
	Springdale
Thomas Moore School	30 Sirius Drive
	Emigrant
Twin Pines Montessori	319 East Montana Street
	Livingston
Washington School (after school	315 North 8th Street
programs)	Livingston
Winans Elementary School	1015 West Clark Street
	Livingston

Table 3-10. Vulnerable Populations - Child Care Facilities.

Name	Address
Head Start	201 South F Street
	Livingston
St. Mary's Preschool	511 South F Street
	Livingston
Dawn Tyburski	1500 East Park Street
	Livingston



Name	Address
Front Street School	622 West Front Street
	Livingston
Blessings Abound	701 Quasar Lane
	Livingston
Christikon	4661 Boulder Road
	McLeod
Gwynne Moore	622 Meadowlark Lane
	Livingston
Little Tree Preschool	712 North D Street
Little Kinders	516 North L Street
	Livingston
Little Einsteins Preschool	326 South Main Street, Suite B
	Livingston
Little Bird Preschool	47 Indian Creek Road
	Wilsall
Let Them Bee Little Childcare	502 North 8 th Street
	Livingston
Little Feet Preschool	424 West Lewis Street
	Livingston
Ms. Patti's Pitter Patter Child Care	421 North 8 th Street
	Livingston
PrintingForLess.com Child Care	100 Printing For Less Way
	Livingston
Safe Haven Childcare	224 South G Street
	Livingston
Snoopy Cooperative Preschool	556 Lower Mammoth
	Gardiner
Wiggles N Giggles	501 East Geyser
	Livingston
Yellowstone Bible Camp	27 Mill Creek Road
	Pray

Table 3-11. Vulnerable Populations - Group Homes and Activity Centers.

Name	Address
Counterpoint - Ninth Street Group Home	629 North 9 th Street
	Livingston
Counterpoint - Milky Way Group Home	603 East Milky Way
	Livingston
Counterpoint – Lewis Street Activity	116 East Lewis Street
Center	Livingston





Critical Facilities





Map 3-3. Critical Facilities in Clyde Park.



3.1.2 CRITICAL INFRASTRUCTURE

Utilities such as electricity, heating fuel, telephone, water, and sewer rely on established infrastructure to provide services. Each of these services is important to daily life in Park County and, in some cases, is critical to protecting life and property.

3.1.2.1 ELECTRICITY

Electricity is used to power lights, computers, medical equipment, water pumps, heating system fans, refrigerators, freezers, televisions, and many other types of equipment. Electric providers in Park County include Park Electric Cooperative, headquartered in Livingston, and NorthWestern Energy, headquartered in Sioux Falls, SD. Much of the electric service is run through overhead lines. These lines are supported by poles and have key components such as transformers and substations. Two significant Northwestern Energy electric transmission lines pass through northern Park County. A third electric transmission line traverses north-south along western Park County.

3.1.2.2 ENERGY / HEATING FUEL

During the cold winter months, the heating of homes and businesses is a necessity. The primary heating fuel used in Park County is natural gas. Overall, a variety of fuels are used as shown in Table 3-12. Most systems ultimately require electricity to run their thermostats and blowers.

	Park County	City of	Town of Clyde	Unincorporated
	(TOTAL)	Livingston	Park	Park County
Utility Gas	2,770	2,136	4	630
Bottled, Tank, or LP Gas	1,431	98	36	1,297
Electricity	1,213	675	37	501
Fuel Oil, Kerosene, etc.	76	20	6	50
Coal or Coke	12	0	0	12
Wood	1,092	193	25	874
Solar Energy	0	0	0	0
Other Fuel	161	58	2	101
No Fuel Used	38	35	0	3

Table 3-12. House Heating Fuel (US Census, 2015a).

Natural gas in portions of Park County is provided by NorthWestern Energy through underground pipeline infrastructure. A large natural gas distribution pipeline passes through central Park County. The HAZUS-MH replacement value for the natural gas system is estimated at \$57,000,000. Buildings heated with propane and fuel oil typically have a nearby tank that is refilled regularly by a local vendor.

The Yellowstone Pipeline, a major pipeline transporting refined petroleum products from Billings, Montana to Spokane, Washington crosses the northern half of the county.

3.1.2.3 TELEPHONE

Local telephone services in the county are provided by Qwest Telephone. Like electric infrastructure, telephone can be run through overhead or underground lines. Much of the telephone infrastructure in Park County lies within the road rights-of-way. Several cell towers exist within Park County to provide cellular telephone service, however many areas in the county lack reliable coverage. Internet phone service is another option available to many residents.



3.1.2.4 WATER AND WASTEWATER

Municipal water systems exist within the incorporated communities and in several unincorporated communities in the county such as Cooke City, Gardiner, Silver Gate, and Wilsall. Many subdivisions and housing developments additionally have their own systems based on demand and water quality control needs. The water systems typically consist of groundwater wells and/or springs. The HAZUS-MH replacement value for the potable water systems is estimated at \$139,000,000.

Municipal wastewater systems exist in Livingston and Gardiner; Livingston has a wastewater treatment plant, and Gardiner has a lagoon system. Both water and wastewater systems use underground pipes to service customers. The HAZUS-MH replacement value for the wastewater systems is estimated at \$215,000,000. County residents outside of the water and sewer districts generally rely on individual well and septic systems.

3.1.2.5 TRANSPORTATION

The transportation infrastructure within Park County includes the road, rail, and air networks. The primary road transportation routes in Park County are Interstate 90, US Highways 89 and 212, and Montana Highway 86. The major roadways in Park County as well as most of the roads and bridges within Livingston are paved. Outside roads, however, are frequently gravel. The HAZUS-MH replacement value for the highway system is estimated at \$1,050,000,000.

Montana Rail Link operates a main railroad line in an east-west direction through the county, including a rail yard at Livingston. The railroad transports goods and raw materials along this line. The HAZUS-MH replacement value for the railway system is estimated at \$47,000,000.

Park County has four small airports serving private, charter, and/or government aircraft: Mission Field (LVM) five miles east of Livingston, Gardiner Airport (29S) two miles northwest of Gardiner, Wilsall Airport (9U1) four miles northwest of Wilsall, and Paradise Valley Flying Y Ranch Airport (MT48) twelve miles south of Livingston. Livingston Memorial Hospital (MT66) has a heliport. The closest commercial service airport is in Bozeman/Belgrade (BZN). The HAZUS-MH replacement value for the airport system is estimated at \$124,000,000.

3.2 POPULATION AND STRUCTURES

The citizens, visitors, and their property are at all risk from various disasters. In all incidents, the top priority is the protection of life and property. Table 3-13 lists population statistics taken from the most recent US Census data.

Location	Туре	2010 Population	Change Since 2000 Census (people)	Change Since 2000 Census (percent)
Park County (total)	County	15,636	-58	-0.4%
Clyde Park	Incorporated	310	-22	-7%
Cooke City	Unincorporated	75	n/a	n/a
Corwin Springs	Unincorporated	109	n/a	n/a

Table 3-13. Population Statistics (US Census, 2010; US Census, 2000).





Like critical and special needs facilities, structures such as residences and businesses are also vulnerable to hazards. Some of the structure statistics for Park County are detailed in Table 3-14 through Table 3-17. Much of the data was derived from FEMA's HAZUS-MH loss-estimation modeling software.

Table 3-14. Number of Buildings by Type.	
Building Type (HAZUS code)	Number
Single Family Dwelling (RES1)	7,249
Mobile Home (RES2)	1,163
Duplex (RES3A)	85
3-4 Units (RES3B)	64
5-9 Units (RES3C)	14
10-19 Units (RES3D)	18
20-49 Units (RES3E)	4
50+ Units (RES3F)	0
Temporary Lodging (RES4)	78
Institutional Dormitory (RES5)	10
Nursing Home (RES6)	7
Retail Trade (COM1)	124
Wholesale Trade (COM2)	62
Personal and Repair Services (COM3)	87
Professional/Technical Services (COM4)	153
Banks (COM5)	16
Hospital (COM6)	1
Medical Office/Clinic (COM7)	21
Entertainment and Recreation (COM8)	95
Theaters (COM9)	3
Parking (COM10)	0
Heavy Industrial (IND1)	26
Light Industrial (IND2)	20
Food/Drugs/Chemicals Industrial (IND3)	2

RESPEC

Building Type (HAZUS code)	Number
Metals/Mining Processing (IND4)	6
High Technology (IND5)	0
Construction (IND6)	100
Agriculture (AGR1)	96
Church/Non-Profit (REL1)	49
Government - General Services (GOV1)	17
Government – Emergency Response (GOV2)	2
Grade Schools (EDU1)	21
Colleges/Universities (EDU2)	0

Table 3-15. Number of Buildings by Structural Classification Type.

Description (HAZUS code)	Number
Wood, Light Frame ≤ 5,000 sq. ft. (W1)	7,344
Wood, Commercial and Industrial (W2)	157
Steel Moment Frame, Low-Rise (S1L)	81
Steel Braced Frame, Low-Rise (S2L)	46
Steel Light Frame (S3)	36
Steel Frame with Cast-in-Place Concrete Shear	31
Concrete Moment Frame, Low-Rise (C1L)	26
Concrete Shear Walls, Low-Rise (C2L)	135
Concrete Frame with Unreinforced Masonry Infill	3
Precast Concrete Tilt-Up Walls (PC1)	119
Precast Concrete Frames with Concrete Shear	32
Reinforced Masonry Bearing Walls with Wood or	307
Reinforced Masonry Bearing Walls with Precast	17
Unreinforced Masonry Bearing Walls, Low-Rise	78
Mobile Homes (MH)	1,179

Table 3-16. Housing Data for Park County (US Census, 2015b).

	Park County	City of	Town of Clyde	Unincorporated
	(TOTAL)	Livingston	Park	Park County
Number of Housing	9,367	3,736	140	5,491
Units				
Median Value of	\$216,900	\$170,400	\$158,100	\$250,100
Specified Owner-				
Occupied Housing				
Number of Mobile	784	149	29	606
Homes				

Table 3-17. Age of Structures (US Census, 2015b).

	Park County (TOTAL)	City of Livingston	Town of Clyde Park	Unincorporated Park County
2014 or later	4	0	0	4
2010 to 2013	160	62	0	98
2000 to 2009	1,356	300	14	1,042



1990 to 1999	1,423	161	30	1,232
1980 to 1989	962	200	14	748
1970 to 1979	1,321	516	23	782
1960 to 1969	782	301	4	477
1950 to 1959	777	512	15	250
1940 to 1949	440	302	2	136
1939 or earlier	2,142	1,382	38	722

The total value of residential structures in Park County can be estimated as shown in Table 3-18. Census values were estimated by multiplying the number of housing units in 2015 by the median unit value in 2015. The residential building replacement value in Park County was estimated using the Federal Emergency Management Agency's HAZUS-MH loss estimation software. Table 3-19 lists the non-residential building stock replacement values by structure type.

Table 3-18. Estimated Value of Residential Structure
--

	Census Estimated Residential Value	HAZUS-MH Residential Building Replacement Value
Park County, total	\$2,031,702,300	\$1,597,151,000
City of Livingston	\$636,614,400	not applicable
Town of Clyde Park	\$22,134,000	not applicable
Park County, unincorporated	\$1,392,874,500	not applicable

¹Includes non-residential buildings

Table 3-19. HAZUS-MH Estimated Non-Residentia	al Building Stock Replacement Value.
---	--------------------------------------

Туре	Replacement Value
Commercial	\$257,892,000
Industrial	\$44,148,000
Agriculture	\$20,233,000
Religion	\$25,303,000
Government	\$7,331,000
Education	\$21,731,000
TOTAL	\$376,638,000

3.3 ECONOMIC, ECOLOGIC, HISTORIC, AND SOCIAL VALUES

Park County has an abundance of natural resources and scenic beauty. Surrounded by mountain ranges, scenic river valleys, and home to a main entrance of Yellowstone National Park, the county's economy depends on tourism, recreation, and related services, as well as agriculture, healthcare, and internet-based businesses. As of 2015, the county's largest non-government employer was Livingston HealthCare, owner and operator of the primary hospital and two clinic locations in Park County. (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2015)

Disasters of any magnitude can threaten the fragile economies and well-being of residents. Basic economic statistics follow of Park County include (US Census, 2015c):



- / Median household income: \$43,932
- / Persons below poverty: 12.3%
- / Total number of companies/firms: 2,212

The ten top private employers (excluding railroad and government) in the county include (Prospera, 2017):

- / Livingston HealthCare
- / Chico Hot Springs
- / Church Universal and Triumphant
- / PrintingForLess.com
- / Albertson's
- / Montana's Rib and Chop House
- / R-Y Timber
- / The Murray Hotel
- / Town & County Foods
- / Yellowstone Association

Agricultural assets in Park County include (US Department of Agriculture, 2012):

- / Number of farms: 564 farms
- / Acres in farmland: 774,057 acres
- / Total market value of agricultural products sold: \$38,487,000
- / Market value of livestock, poultry, and their products sold: \$27,704,000
- / Number of cattle and calves: 44,397
- / Number of sheep and lambs: 2,578
- / Number of poultry (layers): 849
- / Market value of crops sold: \$13,126,000
- / Primary crops (based on number of farms): Forage/hay and wheat

The ecologic, historic, and social values of Park County each tie in to the quality of life for residents and visitors. Without these values, lives and property may not be threatened, but the way of life and connections to history and the environment could be disrupted. These values can have deep emotional meaning and investment.

Ecologic values represent the relationship between organisms and their environment. For humans, these values include clean air, clean water, a sustainable way of life, and a healthy, natural environment including a diversity of species. Natural hazards, such as floods and wildfires, are usually part of a healthy ecosystem but often human-caused hazards damage ecologic values. Ecologic values in Park County include Yellowstone National Park, Gallatin National Forest, Absaroka-Beartooth Wilderness, rivers, creeks, and wildlife. Park County does not have any generally known listed endangered species, however, the Canada Lynx is listed as a threatened species in the county, and the North American wolverine is listed as a proposed threatened species. (US Fish and Wildlife Service, 2017)



Historic values capture a piece of history and maintain a point in time. Historic values can include sites, buildings, documents, and other pieces that preserve times past and have value to people. Park County has 26 resources listed in the National Register of Historic Places. (National Park Service, 2017)

Social values often cannot be quantified but are an important aspect of quality of life and interpersonal relationships. Examples of social values in Park County may include gatherings to promote community building, personal achievement, freedom from tyranny, the ability to communicate with others, pride in making the world a better place, and friendships. The realm of social values is only limited by the human imagination and usually relates to how a person feels. Disasters, both natural and human-caused, can disrupt important social activities and sometimes have lasting effects on society.

3.4 CURRENT LAND USE

Park County has varied land use but is primarily rural with most of the land use devoted to agriculture, forest uses, residential, undeveloped areas, and government ownership. The City of Livingston is the most developed urban area. Small communities and individual homes and farms are interspersed throughout the valleys. Conservation easements have been widely used in Park County as a tool for voluntary land conservation and preservation of natural resources, productive agricultural lands, and wildlife habitat. Map 3-4 shows the federal, state, and local government ownership areas in the county.

The following are brief descriptions of the community areas in Park County, as derived from the Park County Growth Policy:

3.4.1 CLYDE PARK AREA

The Clyde Park area, north of Livingston, has mostly agricultural and residential land use.

3.4.2 COOKE CITY AREA

The Cooke City / Silver Gate area is in an isolated part of the county in a narrow valley. The area has two access points, both through Wyoming. Two hours from the county seat, the year-round access is through Yellowstone National Park. The scenic Beartooth Highway to Red Lodge is only open during the summer when the population expands by 300-400%.

3.4.3 JOE BROWN TO GARDINER AREA

The Joe Brown to Gardiner Area, including Jardine, is the rural area south of Yankee Jim Canyon and is a mountainous area bisected by the Yellowstone River. Nearly 80% of the land is in public ownership.

3.4.4 GARDINER AREA

Gardiner is the gateway community to the very popular North Entrance of Yellowstone National Park and is home to roughly 2,400 seasonal employees. Most of the land in this area is publicly owned. Private land availability is sparse with conservation easements on many land holdings.

3.4.5 LIVINGSTON AREA

Livingston is the largest city and serves as the county seat (Photo 2). The city itself is a mix of residential, industrial, and commercial land use. The area outside the city limits is more agricultural in nature but has experienced growth in recent years.



Public Lands

Park County, Montana



Map Coordinates: NAD 1983, State Plane Montana

Map 3-4. Public Lands in Park County.





(photo by M. Rotar, 2018)

Photo 2. Livingston, Montana and Yellowstone River looking to the south.

3.4.6 MISSION CREEK / WEST BOULDER AREA

The Mission Creek / West Boulder area to the east and south of Livingston is largely dominated by ranches with very little residential development.



3.4.7 PARADISE VALLEY AREA

The Paradise Valley area, located south of Livingston, has transitioned somewhat from mostly agriculture to more residential. Much of the growth is seasonal in nature.

3.4.8 SHEEP MOUNTAIN TO CLYDE PARK AREA

The Sheep Mountain to Clyde Park area north of Livingston, west of Springdale, and south of Clyde Park is 90% privately owned with most of the housing concentrated in the Clyde Park area.

3.4.9 SHEEP MOUNTAIN TO SPRINGDALE AREA

The Sheep Mountain to Springdale area, east of Livingston, is primarily used for agriculture. Approximately 44% of the land is privately owned and 56% is publicly owned. Most of the public land is south of Interstate 90.

3.4.10 WILSALL AREA

Wilsall, north of Clyde Park, is primarily agricultural land use with 75% under private ownership.

3.5 RECENT DEVELOPMENT

Population growth has occurred within the City of Livingston and surrounding areas in recent years. Although a population decline was seen in unincorporated parts of Park County and the Town of Clyde Park, development did occur. The exact number of new developments is difficult to determine; however, the county sanitarian issued 529 new septic permits from 2010 through mid-2017. (Park County Environmental Health, 2017) As has been the historical trend, rural growth was concentrated along the Yellowstone River Valley south from Gardiner to the northeast of Livingston. A second area of growth has been along the Interstate 90 corridor from Livingston to just east of Bozeman Pass. Scattered pockets of population growth occurred in the Shields River Valley, especially in the Wilsall area.

3.6 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Future development is so dependent on economic and regulatory conditions that predicting growth, particularly in a quantitative manner, is difficult. In 2008, the Sonoran Institute projected more than 2,100 new homes and 5,000 new residents in Park County by 2025. (Sonoran Institute, 2008) This projection was based on development figures during the construction boom of the mid 2000s and may represent a highest case scenario. The population in Park County has remained stable since the mid 1990's and is expected to experience little growth between the present and 2060, with some short periods of negative growth (Montana Department of Commerce, 2013).

3.7 EXISTING PLANS, POLICIES, AND CAPABILITIES

Hazard mitigation is most effective when it is developed with the existing capabilities and regulatory framework of a community in mind. Existing policy and planning documents can be an effective method of gauging the capabilities of jurisdictions and are an efficient and cost-effective means by which to implement mitigation projects. The following sections outline some of the existing regulatory, administrative, financial, and outreach capabilities of the jurisdictions.

3.7.1 GROWTH POLICIES

Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park have growth policies, as required by state law. These policies do not provide regulatory authority but rather outline the future of growth in the jurisdictions. Regulatory authorities such as subdivision regulations and zoning are then guided by the growth policies. These growth policies are essentially the new version of comprehensive plans.

3.7.1.1 PARK COUNTY GROWTH POLICY, MAY 2017

The Park County Growth Policy is "a guiding document for Park County decision," and includes a measure to "protect the health and safety of residents and visitors." (Park County, 2017)

Goals and objectives in the Park County Growth Policy complimentary to this mitigation plan include (Park County, 2017):

- / Goal 3: Support efforts of fire managers to manage fuels on public and private lands.
- / Goal 4: Protect the health and safety of residents and visitors.
- *I* Objective 8.2: Conduct water resource studies that analyze sources, long term availability, potential conflicts and drought, and include recommendations for management.
- / Goal 11: Provide for a safe and efficient County road network.
- I Objective 16.7: Protect air quality, important soils and water quality during and after development.

3.7.1.2 CITY OF LIVINGSTON GROWTH POLICY, 2017

The primary purpose of the City of Livingston Growth Policy is to "be a useful tool that the City can rely upon as it reviews land use and development decisions." Many of the policies stated in the Livingston Growth policy are complimentary to this plan. The plan includes three major goals, one of which is to "Develop infrastructure to enhance community services and improve public safety for Livingston residents." The growth policy also outlines the considerations that must be included in subdivision review, as noted in the next section. (City of Livingston, 2017)

3.7.1.3 TOWN OF CLYDE PARK GROWTH POLICY, OCTOBER 2009

The Clyde Park Growth Policy outlines the process for development in and within one mile of Clyde Park. Subdivisions are to be reviewed based on their material effect on the following, as provided in state law: agriculture, agriculture water user's facilities, local services, natural environment, wildlife, wildlife habitat, and public health and safety. Specific to hazard mitigation, the policy states:

- / "The Shields River and Cottonwood and Brackett Creeks are the dominant water features in the Clyde Park planning area. Land adjacent to and within these riparian areas can experience high water tables and periodic flooding, and for these reasons, building in these areas should be carefully monitored." Strategies of the policy related to flooding include:
 - » "Establish appropriate setbacks to buffer watercourses and wetlands, so an appropriate amount of buffer is left in natural vegetation."
 - » "Require riparian buffer zones in new subdivisions and encourage them elsewhere for habitat preservation and to prevent property damage from potential flooding."
 - » "Through historic and other existing information, identify areas of potential flooding, wetlands and hydric soils and discourage development in these areas."
 - An example of a consideration for subdivision development in Clyde Park is, "Would the subdivision be subject to natural hazards such as flooding, rock, snow or landslides, high winds,

1



severe wildfires or difficulties such as shallow bedrock, high water table, unstable or expansive soils, or excessive slopes?"

I The future land use categories assigned to areas within town limits include: agricultural residential, central business, gateway commercial, industrial, neighborhood commercial, and residential.

Source: Town of Clyde Park, 2009

3.7.2 SUBDIVISION REGULATIONS

Park County and the City of Livingston have subdivision regulations that apply to all divisions of land in which one or more parcels are 160 acres or less, with some exemptions. Proposed subdivisions within two miles of the City of Livingston or one mile of the Town of Clyde Park must also be submitted to the city or town for review and comment.

Purposes of both the Park County and the City of Livingston Subdivision Regulations include, among others:

- / Promote the public health, safety, and general welfare by regulating the subdivision of land.
- I To require development in harmony with the natural environment.
- / The avoidance of danger or injury by reason of natural hazard. (Park County specifically mentions fire and wildland fire.)

3.7.2.1 PARK COUNTY SUBDIVISION REGULATIONS, JUNE 2010

The Park County Subdivision Regulations require considerations, such as (Park County, 2010):

- / Floodplain regulations
- / Effect on groundwater quality and quantity
- / Effect on surface water features
- / Effect on wetlands
- / Effect of exposure to natural or man-made hazards

The design and improvement standards include provisions, such as:

- / Lands that may be considered unsuitable for subdivision because of natural or human caused hazards include areas of potential hazard such as flooding, swelling soils, snow avalanches, rock falls, landslides, steep slopes in excess of 25% grade, subsidence, high water table, polluted or non-potable water supply, high voltage lines, high pressure gas lines, air or vehicular traffic hazards or congestion, because of unreasonable burdens on the general public such as requirements for the excessive expenditure of public funds, environmental degradation, or other features which may be detrimental to the health, safety, or general welfare of existing or future residents.
- / Minimum construction setback along the Yellowstone, Shields, and Boulder Rivers is 150 feet from the mean high-water mark or outside the 100-year floodplain, whichever is greater. The minimum construction setback from all other perennial rivers and lakes is 100 feet or outside the 100-year floodplain, whichever is greater. These minimums may be increased to protect ecologic or historic values.



- / Evaluation of the flood hazard if the subdivision is within 2,000 horizontal feet and 20 vertical feet of a live watercourse draining an area of 25 square miles or more and is lacking an official floodway study.
- / Each parcel must have at least one acre of buildable land outside the 100-year floodplain.
- / Culverts and other drainage facilities must be large enough to accommodate potential run-off from upstream drainage areas.
- / Utilities must be placed underground where practical.
- / A Fire Protection Plan that meets minimum fire protection requirements for access, water supply for structure and wildland fires, defensible and/or survivable space, including covenants as required.
- / Subdivisions in the wildland-urban interface area, as identified by the US Forest Service, Montana DNRC, a local fire protection authority, a local growth policy, or a Community Wildfire Protection Plan, will be denied unless construction techniques or other mitigation measures acceptable to the fire protection authority and the Board of Commissioners are proposed.

3.7.2.2 CITY OF LIVINGSTON SUBDIVISION REGULATIONS, DECEMBER 2007

The City of Livingston Subdivision Regulations require considerations regarding the impacts on the natural environment and public health and safety, such as (City of Livingston, 2007):

- / How would the subdivision affect surface and groundwater soils, slopes, vegetation, historical or archaeological features, and visual features within the subdivision or on adjacent lands?
- / Would the subdivision be subject to natural hazards such as flooding, rock, snow or landslides, high winds, severe wildfires or difficulties such as shallow bedrock, high water table, unstable or expansive soils, or excessive slopes?
- / What public health or safety hazards, such as dangerous traffic or fire conditions, would be created by the subdivision?

The design and improvement standards include provisions such as:

- / The governing body may determine that land is unsuitable for subdivision because of natural or human caused hazards, unless the hazards are eliminated or overcome by approved design and construction techniques.
- / Land in the floodway of a 100-year flood event as defined in state law, or other land determined by the governing body to be subject to flooding, may not be subdivided for building or residential purposes or other uses that may increase flood hazards.
- / Utilities must be placed underground where practical.
- / Culverts and other drainage facilities must be large enough to accommodate potential run-off from upstream drainage areas.
- / Areas identified as wildfire hazard areas by the US Forest Service, Montana DNRC, a local fire protection authority, or a local growth policy must have a Fire Prevention and Control Plan that includes an analysis of the site wildfire hazards, mapping of proposed fuel reductions, sufficient roads, driveways, and bridges, two entrances/exits, and building sites that are not located on slopes greater than twenty-five percent or at the apex of "fire chimneys." Maintenance of the Fire Prevention and Control Plan is to be included in the covenants, conditions, and restrictions for the development through a property owners' association. Subdivisions in these areas must also have an adequate water supply for fire control, as outlined in the regulations.

3.7.3 ZONING

Zoning regulations generally dictate the type of development that can occur in a geographic location and establishes building design standards for some areas. In Park County, several unincorporated areas have zoning regulations that are enforced through a permit system. Each area has its own set of regulations. These areas include (Park County, 2017):

- / City-County Donut
- / Cokedale
- / Cokedale West
- / Cooke City Silvergate Coulter Pass
- / East Yellowstone
- / O'Rea Creek
- / Paradise Valley

Within the City of Livingston, the types of zoning districts include (City of Livingston, 2008):

- / Low Density Residential
- / Medium Density Residential (dominant land use in Livingston)
- / Medium Density Residential, Mobile Home
- / High Density Residential
- / Mobile Home Residential
- / Public
- / Industrial
- / Light Industrial
- / Highway Commercial
- / Neighborhood Commercial
- / Central Business District
- / Preservation Zoning District

3.7.4 BUILDING CODES

The City of Livingston has adopted and enforces the International Code Council's International Building Code and International Residential Code. Updated codes are adopted about every three years. A building permit process is used in the city to track new development and enforce the codes.

3.7.5 CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PLANS

Park County developed a Capital Improvements Plan in 2015, which was designed to be amended annually to reflect changing conditions within the County. The purpose of the plan is to assist county leaders in project planning, and to establish long-term goals for maintaining, improving, or financing new capital improvement projects and/or capital equipment. (Park County, 2017d)



3.7.6 ADMINISTRATIVE CAPABILITIES

Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park are all limited in administrative capabilities, due to a relatively small population and limited tax base. Clyde Park, with a 2010 Census population of 310, is particularly limited. The County and City of Livingston are endowed with somewhat better administrative and technical resources, though many of staff members report a low capacity for additional work tasks.

3.7.7 FINANCIAL CAPABILITIES

While the City of Livingston and Town of Clyde Park are limited in existing financial capabilities, the County is extremely adept at identifying and securing funding from private, State, and Federal sources for mitigation projects. Local funding is limited in all the jurisdictions due to a relatively small tax base, and lack of revenue sources beyond property taxes.

3.7.8 EDUCATION AND OUTREACH CAPABILITIES

Park County and the City of Livingston have developed and implemented several outreach and education programs which focus primarily on public health and wildfire hazards. Clyde Park has not been able to dedicate many of its resources toward education and outreach, though programs through Park County could be potentially utilized by the public in Clyde Park.



4.0 HAZARD PROFILES

4.1 AVALANCHE AND LANDSLIDE

Table 4-1. Avalanche and Landslide Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments	
None					

4.1.1 DESCRIPTION

Avalanches and landslides occur when a material on the surface of the earth cannot be supported any longer and gives way to gravity. In the case of an avalanche, the substance is snow, and for a landslide, the substance is mud, rock, or other geologic material. Both can occur rapidly with little warning.

When snow accumulations on a slope cannot be supported any longer, the snow support structure may break and fall creating an avalanche. The subsequent rush of unsupported snow can bury and move things in its path. Many avalanches do not cause any damage; however, occasionally people and property may fall in their path.

According to the Montana Disaster and Emergency Services website, "If it is assumed that an accumulation of snow is possible anywhere in Montana, then we can evaluate the potential for hazard solely based on terrain characteristics. The most important factor by far is terrain steepness. Wet snow avalanches can start on slopes of 20 degrees or less, but the optimum slope angle for avalanche starting zones is 25-45 degrees. Slopes steeper than 45 degrees will not normally retain enough snow to generate large avalanches, but they may produce small sluffs that trigger major avalanches on the slopes below. Therefore, all slopes of 20 degrees and greater should be considered as potential avalanche sites." (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2011a)

For an avalanche to occur, factors such as slope, snow cover, a weak layer in the snow, and a trigger must be present. Avalanche danger increases with major snowstorms and periods of thaw. Approximately 90% of avalanches start on slopes of 30-45 degrees, most often on slopes above the timberline facing away from prevailing winds. Most avalanches occur in the backcountry. (Utah Department of Public Safety, 2011) Map 4-1 shows the slope throughout Park County.



(photo by R. Taylor, courtesy GNFAC, 02/10/2018)





Map 4-1. Ground Slope throughout Park County.



In the case of landslides, some landslides move slowly and cause damage gradually, whereas others move so rapidly that they can destroy property and take lives suddenly and unexpectedly. Gravity is the force driving landslide movement. Factors that allow the force of gravity to overcome the resistance of earth material to landslide movement include: storms, earthquakes, volcanic eruptions, fires, alternate freezing or thawing, and steepening of slopes by erosion or human modification. Landslides are typically associated with periods of heavy rainfall or rapid snow melt and tend to worsen the effects of flooding that often accompanies these events. In areas burned by forest and brush fires, a lower threshold of precipitation may initiate landslides. (Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2011a)

The Montana Department of Transportation, District 2 has mapped the priority areas for landslide vulnerability. The determination of priorities was based on an inventory of landslides and their proximity to state highways. Park County, the southeastern section of District 2 in Figure 4-1, has several Priority 2 and 3 areas. The Park County Sheriff's Office has also noted that landslide problems occur on Convict Grade and Interstate 90, mile post 350 and mile post 353.5, during heavy rains.



4.1.2 HISTORY

The history of avalanches in Park County is much more pronounced than that of landslides. Both, however, have occurred. Table 4-2 outlines the impacts of avalanches since 1998. Note that avalanches are a normal occurrence in Park County and typically do not cause any damages. The only concerns here are when people or property lie in the path of the avalanche.

Table 4-2. Park County Avalanches Impacting the Population 1998-2017 (Avalanche.org, 2017).

Date and Location	Result
January 11, 1998	One snowmobiler completely buried but
Rock Creek, 35 miles South of Livingston	rescued
January 19, 1998	Three snowmobilers killed and one
Scotch Bonnet Mountain near Cooke City	injured
March 26, 1998	One snowmobiler completely buried but
Scotch Bonnet Mountain near Cooke City	rescued
December 26, 2000	One snowmobiler caught but rescued
Daisy Pass near Cooke City	
December 31, 2000	Two hikers killed and one injured
Emigrant Peak, Absaroka Range	
January 27, 2002	One snowmobiler injured after being
Miller Creek, outside of Cooke City	completely buried
February 16, 2002	Two snowmobilers killed
Mount Abundance, north of Cooke City	
December 28-29, 2002	Four separate snowmobile avalanche
Cooke City Area	incidents, one with a serious injury
January 22, 2003	One snowmobiler killed
North Side of Wolverine Peak near Cooke City	
February 2, 2003	One snowmobiler killed
Elk Creek Drainage of Crazy Mountains near Livingston	
March 9, 2003	One snowmobiler killed
Mount Abundance, 10 miles Northwest of Cooke City	
January 5, 2006	One snowmobiler killed and one buried
Mount Abundance, 10 miles Northwest of Cooke City	and rescued
January 6, 2006	One snowmobiler killed and two partially
Miller Mountain, Sheep Creek, near Cooke City	buried and rescued
December 16, 2006	One snowmobiler killed
Scotch Bonnet Mountain near Cooke City	
January 17, 2009	One snowmobiler killed
Crown Butte north of Daisy Pass near Cooke City	
January 3, 2010	One snowmobiler killed
Scotch Bonnet Mountain near Cooke City	
December 31, 2011	One snowmobiler killed
Henderson Mountain near Cooke City	
February 21, 2012	One snowmobiler killed and one buried
Daisy Pass near Cooke City	and rescued
March 11, 2014	One snowmobiler killed and one injured
Crown Butte near Cooke City	
November 26, 2014	One snowmobiler killed
Henderson Mountain near Cooke City	

Date and Location	Result
December 19, 2015	One snowmobiler killed
Sheep Mountain near Cooke City	
December 11, 2016	One skier killed
Henderson Mountain near Cooke City	



(photo courtesy GNFAC, 03/11/2014) Photo 4. Avalanche at Crown Butte near Cooke City; one snowmobiler killed, one injured.



(photo courtesy GNFAC, 03/11/2014)



Significant landslides have not been documented in Park County; however, small ones are generally known to have occurred in Yankee Jim Canyon. The 1935 Helena earthquakes triggered a landslide 24 miles south of Livingston on the east side of the Yellowstone River burying the roadway and telephone lines. The road was cleared the following day. (Helena Independent, 1935) The massive Hebgen Lake landslide in nearby Madison County, which resulted in the creation of a new lake and killed 26 people, was triggered by a strong earthquake; this potential also exists in Park County.

4.1.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

The Colorado Avalanche Information Center has compiled statistics on a statewide basis on avalanche fatalities. Montana ranks second in the nation with 38 fatalities over the last 10 years. Looking at the activities the individuals were undertaking at the time of the avalanche, snowmobiling, skiing, and climbing rank as the top three. Ratings have not been complied for counties within Montana; however, the historical databases show that Park County is one of the more vulnerable counties in the state from avalanche, particularly in the Cooke City area. Based on the statistics from 1998-2017, an average 1.1 people (21 fatalities/19 years) are killed in Park County from avalanches each year. The history of significant incidents noted in Table 4-2 demonstrates that the population is most vulnerable to avalanches during the months of December, January, February, and March.

Landslides have an even lower probability of creating a disaster based on a very limited history of events. Should landslides occur in this area, they typically do not affect life or property. The probability of a damaging landslide could greatly increase if development were to occur in landslide prone areas. Wildfire burn areas also greatly increase the probability of a landslide triggered by precipitation.

4.1.4 VULNERABILITIES

Given a limited history of avalanches or landslides causing losses, with the exception of population losses, loss estimates were generally figured based on a scenario in which a landslide or avalanche impacts a rural interface area of three homes. Since the primary avalanche and landslide hazard areas are outside the City of Livingston and the Town of Clyde Park, the analysis applies only to unincorporated area of Park County.

4.1.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFASTRUCTURE

Critical facilities in Park County historically have not suffered losses or been threatened by avalanches or landslides. Critical facilities could potentially be impacted, but the probability is very low. Most facilities are located outside of steep slope areas. The primary exceptions are roadways and communications equipment. Many communities in Park County are accessible only by Highway 89. Communities such as Gardiner would be severely impacted should a landslide or avalanche make the highway impassible, particularly in a scenario in which removing debris and repairing the highway would occur over a long-term period. Typically, communications equipment, such as radio towers, are located on mountain peaks and are somewhat protected due to their locations near the peaks but not immune to avalanches and landslides. Potential losses to roadways and communications equipment could easily total into the hundreds of thousands of dollars, and the probability of such an event is considered moderate.



4.1.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

Most avalanche and landslide prone areas are located on federal or state lands and do not have many structures. An avalanche or landslide impacting three rural homes in the interface areas would result in losses of around \$750,300 (3 homes x \$250,100 median value of homes in unincorporated Park County).

4.1.4.3 POPULATION

Based on records from the past 19 years, an average of 1.1 people are killed by avalanches in Park County each year. This figure shows that the greatest losses from avalanches are to human life. If an avalanche or landslide impacted Highway 89, the losses would likely be even greater as emergency and critical services could be severely interrupted. Fortunately, with advisories being issued by centers such as the Gallatin National Forest Avalanche Center—some warning does exist as to the potential for avalanches. Training also educates outdoor enthusiasts on the signs of avalanche danger. The potential for population impacts from avalanches is considered moderate.

Related to landslides, the National Weather Service issues flash flood warnings during periods of rainfall or snow melt that have a high likelihood of causing flash flooding. Such flooding and rapid runoff may trigger land and mud slides. Without any documentation supporting any deaths or injuries from landslides in Park County, this potential is considered low.

4.1.4.4 VALUES

The potential for economic losses is more likely yet still not significant. An avalanche or landslide could destroy an area designated for logging; however, such an event may also create fallen timber for harvesting. With tourism being a large part of the regional economy, severe avalanche seasons could have an impact on the snowmobiling economy. Additional losses would be likely if an avalanche or landslide disrupted transportation along Highway 89, which serves as one of the primary entrances to Yellowstone National Park.

4.1.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Some undeveloped parcels of land in unincorporated parts of Park County do coincide with the areas at greatest risk for avalanche and landslide losses. Development of these lands could result in more structures in the hazard areas. Fortunately, the subdivision review process prohibits structures on slopes of more than 25% grade. Therefore, the development potential in these areas is limited by these regulations. The most likely type of future development in hazard areas is residential. Given the large tracts of land in the hazard areas and common-sense building practices, the number of future structures in the hazard areas is probably less than 10.



4.1.4.6 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS

Table 4-3. Avalanche and Landslide Hazard Vulnerabilities and Impacts.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		year) Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical Facilities	Park County		 \$100,000 losses Structural losses Contents losses Critical functional losses Critical data losses Clean-up/debris removal costs 	Moderate
Critical	Park County	/ \$200,000 losses	/ Loss of electricity	Low-
Infrastructure		/ Road closures	/ Loss of telephone service	Moderate
Existing	Park County		/ \$750,300 losses	Low-
Structures			/ Structural losses	Moderate
			/ Contents losses	
			/ Displacement/	
			functional losses	
			/ Clean-up/debris	
			removal costs	
Population	Park County	/ Injuries		Moderate
		/ Fatalities		
Values	Park County		/ Service industry	Low-
			losses	Moderate
			/ Cancellation of	
			activities	
Future	Park County		/ Unlikely to occur in	Low-
Structures			hazard areas	Moderate
			/ Up to 10 residential	
			structures estimated	

¹ In addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.1.5 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Limited studies of the landslide and avalanche hazards in Park County.
- / Difficulties quantifying vulnerabilities due to the site-specific nature of landslides and avalanches.



4.2 AVIATION ACCIDENT

٦	Table 4-4. Aviation Accident Federal Major Disaster Declarations.						
	Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments		
	None						

4.2.1 DESCRIPTION

Aviation accidents can occur for a multitude of reasons from mechanical failure to poor weather conditions to intentional causes. Accidents can vary from small single engine aircraft to large commercial jets. The location of the accident, such as a remote area versus a populated location, also plays an important role in the amount of destruction caused.

Park County has four small airports – Mission Field (LVM), 5 miles east of Livingston; Gardiner Airport (29S), 2 miles northwest of Gardiner; Wilsall Airport (9U1), 4 miles northwest of Wilsall; and Paradise Valley Flying Y Ranch Airport (MT48), 12 miles south of Livingston. Chico Hot Springs formerly used the roadway leading to the resort as a runway but is no longer using it in this capacity. These airports serve non-commercial, private commuter, and recreational aircraft. Mission Field, owned by the City of Livingston and Park County, has one paved runway and two turf runways. The airport serves an average of 42 aircraft operations/day. Gardiner Airport has one paved runway and conducts an average of 78 aircraft operations/month. Wilsall Airport has one turf runway and averages about 60 aircraft operations/year. The Paradise Valley Flying Y Ranch Airport is a private airport with one turf runway. (AirNav.com, 2017)

Commercial service is provided by several regional airports including Bozeman/Belgrade, West Yellowstone, Billings, Butte and Helena in Montana; and Cody and Jackson Hole in Wyoming. Large passenger aircraft serving these airports often fly over Park County. Small aircraft accidents may be relatively minor in nature involving none or few casualties, whereas, a large commercial aircraft could create a mass casualty incident requiring outside assistance.

In addition to established airports and fixed wing traffic, helicopters and other aircraft can be found in most other areas of the county. An active wildfire season increases spotting and suppression activities by air, and heliports may be set up in many locations. Other locations, such as Livingston Memorial Hospital, may have helicopter traffic conducting medical transports. Several Park County residents also have their own personal aircraft operating to and from their property.

The hazard of aviation accidents can involve multiple factors. The two most significant include the location of the accident and the cargo on board. The location of an aviation accident will determine the significance of ground casualties and damages. An aircraft accident in a populated downtown area has a much greater potential for additional casualties and property damage than one that occurs in a remote part of the county. The location also affects the ability of responders to get to the crash site. The mountainous terrain in Park County can make rescues and recovery difficult, particularly during inclement weather. The statistics show that incidents occur both on and off airport facilities. Therefore, determining hazard areas by airport locations would be minimally beneficial and would not show all hazard areas.

Aircraft cargo is an important factor if such cargo would create a hazardous material release or increase fire hazard. Should the contents of the aircraft be hazardous, the situation would need to be treated not only as an aviation accident but also as a contaminated site. The possibility of an aviation accident as an



intentional act cannot be ruled out, in which case, the accident site would also become a crime scene and possibly involve mass casualties.

4.2.2 HISTORY

Table 4-5 briefly summarizes the accident reports filed by the National Transportation Safety Board (NTSB) as occurring in Park County.

Table 4-5 Incident Report Summar	v 1964 – 2017 for Park County	Montana (National Trans	nortation Safety Board 2017)
Tuble + of moldent heport ourning	y 1004 2017 1011 un 0001 uy		portation outcly bound, 20 17,

Date	Location	Casualties	Additional Information
May 17, 1964	Mission Field	None	Student pilot went nose down during takeoff in windy conditions.
July 25, 1965	Near Livingston	None	Aircraft collided with a rock during an off- airport landing.
August 22, 1965	Mission Field	None	A ground loop occurred during landing due to inadequate maintenance of landing gear.
June 30, 1966	Mill Creek	None	Aircraft was destroyed when it crashed during a turbulent final approach.
August 10, 1967	Near Livingston	None	Student pilot stole the aircraft and crashed while attempting to hover.
April 14, 1968	Mission Field	None	Aircraft went nose down during takeoff during windy conditions.
July 1, 1968	Wilsall Airport	None	Plane collided with a fence while trying to take off on a muddy runway.
May 27, 1969	Mission Field	None	A ground loop and landing gear failure occurred during a landing in windy conditions.
August 2, 1969	Mission Field	3 fatal	Aircraft crashed during an emergency landing after complete engine failure while enroute to Rapid City, SD from Butte, MT.
October 31, 1970	Mission Field	None	Student pilot collided with a fence while attempting to land.
August 19, 1971	Mission Field	None	A hard landing with landing gear collapse caused substantial damage to the small aircraft.
September 14, 1972	Near Livingston	None	An aircraft collided with a fence after attempting an emergency landing due to partial power loss in an engine.
March 30, 1974	Mission Field	None	The nose of the small aircraft toppled over after landing in windy conditions.
June 25, 1975	Mission Field	None	An aircraft overturned while taxiing after landing in windy conditions.
March 26, 1977	Near Gardiner	None	Aircraft rolled into a ditch while trying to land on a road after becoming lost.



Date	Location	Casualties	Additional Information
December 23, 1977	Near	None	Emergency landing enroute to Big Timber from
	Livingston		Bozeman after the inability to clear a ridge due
			to downdraft weather conditions and the
			resulting power failure in the engine.
May 29, 1978	Pray	2 fatal	The plane crashed after flying into a
hune 05, 1070	Neer	Nama	thunderstorm.
June 25, 1979	Near	None	Aircraft landed in a swamp during an
	Emigrant		emergency landing after engine failure.
March 8, 1982	6 miles west	1 fatal	The accident occurred near a ridge obscured
	of Livingston		by clouds. The pilot was not instrument rated.
April 16, 1982	Gardiner	None	Landing gear sank in the mud during landing.
	Airport		Another aircraft was also stuck on the other
			runway.
May 25, 1984	Near Crazy	None	Aircraft was damaged after experiencing
	Peak		extreme turbulence while enroute to
			Lewistown, MT. The plane landed in Lewistown
			safely but substantially damaged.
October 18, 1984	Mission Field	None	Left side of aircraft struck the ground during
			takeoff in gusty winds. The pilot did not take
			off on the preferred runway.
July 29, 1985	Near Wilsall	1 fatal,	Diana analysis diafter fluing into a conversition
		1	Plane crashed after flying into poor weather
		seriously	conditions while enroute to Powell, wy from
		injured	Poison, MT. The pilot was not instrument rated.
June 30, 1987	Near Crazy	None	During a search and rescue flight, a downdraft
	Mountain		caused an engine stall and a collision with
			trees near the ridge line.
May 6, 1989	South of	2	Aircraft was "buzzing" the tree line near military
	Livingston	seriously	units conducting training exercises when it
		injured	crashed.
July 27, 1993	Flying Y	None	Pilot swerved off runway into a ditch during
	Airport		takeoff in windy conditions.
September 15, 1995	Pray	None	Equipment malfunction and possible winds
			caused plane to slide off the runway and
			collapse landing gear.
June 27, 1996	Chico Hot	2 fatal	Plane crashed while trying to abort a landing in
	Springs		gusty winds.
July 12, 1998	Chico Hot	None	While taking off from the north (non-standard
	Springs		direction), the aircraft struck a fence and
			crashed into the hilly terrain.



Date	Location	Casualties	AdditionalInformation
November 27, 1998	Near Jardine	None	During an elk spotting flight, wind conditions
			and resulting altitude problems resulted in
			impacting trees, however, the plane was able to
			return and land in Gardiner.
July 12, 2000	Chico Hot	None	Aircraft collided with a fence while attempting
	Springs		to land in gusty winds.
May 30, 2001	Gardiner	None	Pilot error during takeoff resulted in rotor
	Airport		blades stalling, hitting the ground, and the tail
			to be cut off.
August 31, 2001	3 miles south	3 fatal	Firefighting helicopter test flight for equipment
	of Emigrant		maintenance in which a bucket line tangled in a
			rotor causing the aircraft to crash.
June 2, 2014	Gardiner	None	Airplane was unable to maintain a positive
	Airport		climb rate and was forced to undertake an
			emergency landing in a field. The airplane
			exceeded its maximum weight limit.



Photo 6. Single-engine plane crash at Gardiner Airport, June 2, 2014.

4.2.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

As the historical record demonstrates, the probability for a private, small aircraft accident is much greater than one involving a large commercial jet in Park County. Although an incident involving a commercial passenger flight and mass casualties cannot be ruled out, the probability is considered low. Statistics compiled based on NTSB incident reports can be found in Table 4-6. Table 4-7 shows the number of incidents by 10-year periods.

able 4-6. Summary by Location of NTSB Reported Accidents for Park Count	ty.
---	-----

Location	Number of Incidents	Fatalities
Mission Field	10	3
Gardiner Airport	3	0

Т



Chico Hot Springs/Pray	4	2
Wilsall Airport	1	0
Flying Y Airport	1	0
Off Airport	15	7
Total	33	12

Table 4-7. Summary by 10-Year Periods of NTSB Reported Accidents for Park County.

Period	Number of Incidents	Fatalities
1971-1980	8	2
1981-1990	7	2
1991-2000	6	2
2001-2010	2	3
2011-present	1	0
Average	5.22	1.96

Based on these statistics for Park County over a 46-year period (1971-2017), a ten-year average can be derived. In an average ten-year period, 5.22 incidents causing damage can be expected involving 1.96 fatalities. Fortunately, the number of both incidents and fatalities seem to be decreasing.

4.2.4 VULNERABILITIES

Since the location and probability of a significant aviation accident is extremely difficult to determine, two scenarios were used to determine potential losses. The first is a small aircraft accident that impacts two homes. The second is a large commercial aircraft impacting an entire city block.

4.2.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

All critical facilities in Park County are considered to be at risk from aircraft accidents. Given the nature of historic events and the probability of a specific facility being hit, the overall vulnerability of any given critical facility is considered very low. Livingston Memorial Hospital, however, has been identified as a facility at an increased risk because of the helicopter medical transport operations that may be conducted there. The landing pad for the helicopters is very close to active patient areas of the hospital and the potential for an accident damaging the hospital is somewhat greater. The only infrastructure that can be considered at a slightly higher risk are the tall communications towers and power lines.

4.2.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

In most aviation accidents in Park County, the losses are limited to the people on board and the aircraft itself. Should an accident occur in a developed area, structural losses of approximately \$433,800 (2 homes x \$216,900/average home) plus ground casualties could be anticipated. A large commercial jet in a developed area could potentially destroy an entire city block for a loss of roughly \$2,169,000 (assuming 10 or so structures were destroyed).

4.2.4.3 POPULATION

The population impacts will be directly related to the type of aircraft involved, the number of people on board, the location of the accident, and the number of people around the crash site. Typically, with aircraft accidents, very little warning exists so the population would be unaware until after the event occurred.


4.2.4.4 VALUES

In the case of an entire city block being destroyed, several local businesses could experience significant losses related to the destruction of their storefront and business facility. More likely, the emotional impacts of such an event would be significant and impact the community for many years.

4.2.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Due to the random location of aircraft accidents, the impact of future development is generally the same wherever development occurs, except for areas in the immediate vicinities of the airports.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-	Extreme (500-year) Impact ¹	Rating
		year) Impact		
Critical	Park County,		/ \$250,000 losses	Low-
Facilities	Livingston,		/ Structural losses	Moderate
	Clyde Park		/ Contents losses	
			/ Critical functional losses	
			/ Critical data losses	
			/ Clean-up/debris removal costs	
Critical	Park County,		/ \$200,000 losses	Low-
Infrastructure	Livingston,		/ Road closures	Moderate
	Clyde Park		/ Loss of electricity	
			/ Loss of telephone service	
Existing	Park County,		/ \$2,000,000 losses	Low-
Structures	Livingston,		/ Structural losses	Moderate
	Clyde Park		/ Contents losses	
			/ Displacement/functional losses	
			/ Clean-up/debris removal costs	
Population	Park County,	/ Injuries		Moderate
	Livingston,	/ Fatalities		
	Clyde Park			
Values	Park County,	/ Emotional	/ Business disruption losses	Low-
	Livingston,	impacts	/ Service industry losses	Moderate
	Clyde Park		/ Agricultural losses	
			/ Habitat damages	
			/ Reduced water quality	
			/ Soil contamination	
			/ Historic structure losses	
			/ Historic site losses	
			/ Historic item losses	
			/ Aesthetic value losses	
Future	Park County,		/ Increases total hazard exposure	Low-
Structures	Livingston,		/ All types of future structures	Moderate
	Clyde Park		are at risk	

4.2.4.6 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS

4.2.5 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:



- / Difficulties in predicting the location and magnitude of future accidents. The National Transportation Safety Board keeps very detailed records of damaging aircraft incidents. These records allow for in-depth analysis of individual accidents. The randomness of aircraft accidents, however, limits the usefulness of such information in determining the potential for losses and areas of greatest hazard.
- / Lack of data outlining the number of aircraft passing over Park County and the areas they typically traverse to quantify the potential for major accidents.

4.3 COMMUNICABLE DISEASE AND BIOTERRORISM

Table 4-8. Communicable Disease Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
			None	

4.3.1 DESCRIPTION

Diseases affect humans and animals continuously. Each species has its own natural immune system to ward off most diseases. The causes and significance of diseases vary. Of significance in the disaster mitigation realm are communicable diseases with the potential for high infection rates in humans or those which might necessitate the destruction of livestock. Such diseases can devastate human populations and the economy.

Disease transmission may occur naturally or intentionally, as in the case of bioterrorism, and infect populations rapidly with little notice. New diseases regularly emerge or mutate. Known diseases, such as influenza, can be particularly severe in any given season. Terrorism experts also theorize the possibility of attacks using biological agents.

4.3.1.1 HUMAN DISEASE

Human epidemics may lead to quarantines, large-scale medical needs, and mass fatalities. Typically, the elderly, young children, and those with suppressed immune systems are at greatest risk from communicable diseases. The following biologic agents are considered the highest bioterrorism threats (Category A) due to their ease of dissemination or person-to-person transmission, high mortality rate with potential for major public health impacts, potential for public panic and social disruption, and the necessity for special public health preparedness (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017):

- / Anthrax
- / Botulism
- / Plague
- / Smallpox
- / Tularemia
- / Viral Hemorrhagic Fevers

In addition to global disease and bioterrorism concerns, naturally occurring diseases can threaten communities. Natural illnesses of concern, among others, include:

- Food-borne illnesses, such as E. coli and Salmonella
- / Influenza

1

57



- / Meningitis
- / Pertussis/Whooping Cough
- / Measles
- / Norwalk Virus
- / Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS)

These diseases can infect populations rapidly, particularly through groups of people in close proximity such as schools, assisted living facilities, and workplaces.

Medical advances over the past fifty years have prevented many disease outbreaks, yet the potential remains. Much of the county is in a rural setting, and therefore, is somewhat isolated from the rapid spread of global diseases; however, frequent air travel by many citizens has increased the likelihood of disease transfer to rural communities. In addition, Park County's gateway location to Yellowstone National Park increases the probability of disease transmission from national and international travelers. The schools and assisted living settings are also prime situations for the rapid spread of disease.

4.3.1.2 ANIMAL DISEASE

Park County has a broad agricultural and ranching economic base. Animal diseases, particularly those that infect livestock, can distress the agricultural community. Such diseases could lead to food shortages and negative economic impacts, depending on the types of animals infected and the geographic extent of the disease.

Montana has numerous reportable and quarantine-able animal diseases. Some of the more commonly known diseases include bovine spongiform encephalopathy (mad cow disease), brucellosis, foot and mouth disease, anthrax, plague, rabies, and West Nile virus. (Montana Department of Livestock, 2017) Most global livestock diseases have been confined to specific countries due to strict import regulations.

Bison in Yellowstone National Park that are infected with brucellosis are an ongoing concern. These bison regularly migrate out of the Park onto private lands in Park County. Should livestock become infected, the economic losses could be significant. Humans can also contract brucellosis in the form of undulant fever, causing a public health threat.

The communicable disease and bioterrorism hazard is somewhat uniform across the county. The urban areas may be slightly more vulnerable to the rapid spread of disease in humans; however, the more rural areas are more vulnerable to animal diseases.

4.3.2 HISTORY

Park County has not experienced any significant disease outbreaks within its population in recent years. Approximately three human influenza pandemics have occurred over the past 100 years, one severely affecting the United States. Following World War I, the Spanish influenza pandemic of 1918 killed 20-40 million people worldwide, including 675,000 Americans. (Billings, 1997) In the State of Montana, the Spanish influenza caused 9.9 deaths per 1,000 people from 1918-1919. (Brainerd and Siegler, 2003) The local impacts of the 2009 H1N1 influenza pandemic were not especially significant. In 1988, a statewide measles outbreak was noted by local health department officials.



4.3.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

The probability of an epidemic in Park County is rather difficult to assess based on history and current data. Medicine has improved significantly over the past 50 years and continues to do so every day. Given the urban and tourism-based nature of Livingston, the probability of rapid infection is somewhat greater than more rural parts of the county and state. Given relatively rapid worldwide airline travel and the large influx of tourists to Yellowstone National Park through Park County, a disease originating in another part of the world could easily travel unknowingly to Park County, thus increasing the probability of new diseases in this region as compared to other parts of the state.

4.3.4 VULNERABILITIES

Vulnerabilities were calculated based on estimates derived from a severe strain of influenza impacting the communities. Except for population losses, qualitative methodologies were the most logical way to estimate losses.

4.3.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Critical facilities are not structurally threatened by communicable disease and bioterrorism; however, their accessibility and functionality can be lost. Contamination of a critical facility could render the facility non-functional until decontamination or the threat has passed. For this reason, all critical facilities are assumed to be at risk from communicable disease and bioterrorism. As with any human biological event, the hospitals and health service providers would most likely discover a threat and possibly become the first contaminated. Clean up and decontamination costs could be significant. For example, the cleanup of anthrax in several congressional offices on Capitol Hill in September and October of 2001 cost the Environmental Protection Agency about \$27 million. (US General Accounting Office, 2003)

Should an epidemic necessitate a quarantine or incapacitate a significant portion of the population, support of and physical repairs to infrastructure may be delayed, and services may be disrupted for a time due to limitations in getting affected employees to work.

4.3.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

In most plausible communicable disease scenarios, existing structures would not be impacted.

4.3.4.3 POPULATION

The entire county population of 15,972 (US Census, 2015) plus non-residents are at risk for contracting a communicable disease. The number of infections and fatalities in the communities would depend on the transmission and mortality rates. Using a general estimate of 30% for the infection rate and a conservative mortality rate (once infected) of 2.5%, as can be the case in an influenza pandemic, approximately 4,792 residents of Park County would be infected with about 120 fatal infections. (World Health Organization, 2010)

As with any disease, age and other health conditions can be a contributing factor. The ability to control the spread of disease depends on the virulence of the disease, the time lapse before the onset of symptoms, the movement of the population, and the warning time involved. Vaccinations, anti-viral medication, quarantines, and other protective measures may prevent the spread and impact of disease. Besides human diseases, animal diseases could negatively affect agriculture and limit food supplies.



In addition to the obvious population impacts, human or animal diseases may have a significant impact on the Park County economy, particularly tourism or agriculture. A human quarantine or highly publicized event may affect sales in the community through tourism and resident services, resulting in long term economic impacts. Animal diseases nationwide could have an overarching effect on the national economy. More directly, however, Park County has 564 farms totaling about 774,057 acres. In 2012, total cash receipts from agriculture were \$38,487,000 with \$27,704,000 from livestock sales. At the start of 2012, Park County had 44,397 head of cattle and calves, 2,578 sheep and lambs, and hundreds of chickens for agriculture purposes. (US Department of Agriculture, 2012) This income and livestock could be lost in a severe animal disease outbreak.

4.3.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

In most plausible communicable disease scenarios, future development would not be impacted, but any additional residents would be at risk for disease and increase the overall exposure.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical	All		/ \$100,000 losses	Low
Facilities			/ Critical functional	
			losses	
			/ Clean-up costs	
Critical	All		/ \$500,000 losses	Low-
Infrastructure			/ Loss of electricity	Moderate
			/ Loss of utility gas	
			/ Loss of potable water	
			/ Loss of sanitary sewers	
			/ Loss of telephone	
			service	
			/ Loss of internet service	
			/ Fuel/energy shortages	
Existing	All		/ \$0 losses	Low
Structures			/ Clean-up costs	
Population	All	/ Hundreds of cases	/ 4,691 estimated cases	High
		/ Some fatalities	/ 117 estimated fatalities	
Values	All	/ Agricultural losses	/ Business disruption	Moderate-
		/ Emotional impacts	losses	High
		/ Cancellation of	/ Service industry losses	
		activities	/ Biodiversity losses	
Future	All		/ Increases the total	Low
Structures			hazard exposure	
			/ All types of future	
			structures are at risk	

4.3.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS

¹ In addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.3.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Uncertainties related to how and when a disease will spread through a population
- / Unknowns with the emergence of new, unstudied diseases

4.4 DAM FAILURE

Table 4-9. Dam Failure Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
			None	

4.4.1 DESCRIPTION

Dams, which are generally defined as barriers created with the purpose of retaining water, have been placed in strategic locations across the county, state, and nation for a wide variety of uses including flood control, hydroelectricity generation, irrigation, public water supplies, and recreation. Dams exist in a wide variety of shapes, sizes, and materials. They are constructed, operated, and maintained by entities such as private individuals, businesses, and government.

The structural integrity of a dam depends on its design, maintenance, and ambient conditions. Should a dam fail, the consequences can be devastating or minimal depending on the dam's characteristics and regional attributes. Although not particularly likely, seismic activity, poor maintenance, overwhelming flow conditions, and terrorist activities can all lead to the catastrophic failure of a dam. The result is the rush of water contained by the dam downstream at a rapid pace. Problems arise when a dam fails, and people and/or property lie in its inundation area. Dam failure can be compared to riverine or flash flooding in the area downstream from the dam, and sometimes for long distances from the dam, depending on the amount of water retained and the drainage area. Others may be located in areas that result in little if any damages during a failure.

Most dams are classified based on the potential hazard to life and property should the dam suddenly fail. Note the hazard rating is not an indicator of the condition of the dam or its probability of failure. Definitions, as accepted by the Interagency Committee on Dam Safety, are as follows (Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2004):

- / Low Hazard Potential: Dams assigned the low hazard potential classification are those where failure or mis-operation results in no probable loss of human life and low economic and/or environmental losses. Losses are principally limited to the owner's property.
- / Significant Hazard Potential: Dams assigned the significant hazard potential classification are those dams where failure or mis-operation results in no probable loss of human life but can cause economic loss, environment damage, disruption of lifeline facilities, or impact other concerns. Significant hazard potential classification dams are often located in predominantly rural or agricultural areas but could exist in areas with population and significant infrastructure.
- / **High Hazard Potential:** Dams assigned the high hazard potential classification are those where failure or mis-operation will probably cause loss of human life.

Park County has one high hazard dam, four significant hazard dams, and nineteen low hazard dams as shown in Table 4-10. The locations and hazard assignment of dams in Park County can be found on Map 4-2. The high and significant hazard dams can be found in the northern half of the county.



Inundation mapping for the Cottonwood and Crazy Mountain Dams (also known as the Nauharodney Dam) exist in their Emergency Action Plans. These maps can be found in the Park County Disaster and Emergency Services office.



Data Source: Varied Data Date: Varied Map Coordinates: NAD 1983, State Plane Montana





Table 4-10. Dams Located in Park County, Montana (US Army Corps of Engineers, 2017).

Dam Name	River	NID Height (feet)	NID Storage (acre-ft)	Year Finished	Hazard	Owner
Cottonwood	Cottonwood Creek	51	3,670	1953	High	State of Montana
Arthun	Antelope Creek Tributary	23	186	1956	Significant	Len Arthun
Kaiser	Muddy Creek Tributary	20	201	1964	Significant	Park Swandal
Crazy Mountain / Nauharodney	Hammond Creek	25	175	1960	Significant	Crazy Mountain Ranch
O'Halloran (Lower)	Looking Glass Creek	23	149	1960	Significant	Loyce O'Halloran
Anderson	Kavanaugh Creek	30	70	1959	Low	State of Montana
Banana Peel	Slip and Slide Creek	8	63	1952	Low	Franklin Rigler
Bonhomme	Bull Run Creek	26	65	1954	Low	Pete
Dailey Lake	Diffused Surface Water	10	959	1945	Low	State of Montana
D'Ewart	Canal from Flathead Creek	10	52	1951	Low	D'Ewart Ranch Inc.
John Ragsdale	Offstream	19	100	1980	Low	John Ragsdale
Jordan	Antelope Creek Tributary	38	1,260	1961	Low	Arthun Bros.
Kelly	Shields River Tributary	15	60	1955	Low	Duane Nollmeyer
Landers #1	Muddy Creek Tributary	15	93	1949	Low	Landers Hereford
Merrell	Tom Miner Creek Tributary	15	275	1966	Low	James Hubbard
Nollmeyer #1	Elk Creek Tributary	25	86	1975	Low	Nollmeyer Farms
O'Halloran #1 (Upper)	Looking Glass Creek	23	149	1958	Low	Gene Marelius
Pepper	Porcupine Creek	20	82	1954	Low	Freda Largent
Pepper #1	North Fork Lena Creek	30	139	1953	Low	Westling Ranch
Pepper #2	North Fork Lena Creek	30	52	1954	Low	Westling Ranch



Dam Name	River	NID Height (feet)	NID Storage (acre-ft)	Year Finished	Hazard	Owner
Thelma #1	Yellowstone River Tributary	19	106	1962	Low	Thelma Gray
Walton	Porcupine Creek Tributary	27	40	1957	Low	Walton Estate
Westling	Porcupine Creek Tributary	30	39	1954	Low	Westling Ranch
Yastremski	Diffused Surface Water	10	77	1950	Low	Alan Glen



(Source: Montana DNRC, Cottonwood Dam Factsheet, October 2014, accessed at: dnrc.mt.gov/divisions/water/projects/docs/factsheets/cottonwood_factsheet.pdf) Photo 7. Dam at Cottonwood Reservoir, northwest of Wilsall, MT.

4.4.2 HISTORY

The only known dam break in Park County occurred in June 1950 on Soda Butte Creek near Cooke City. Heavy rain and flash flooding caused a dam failure at the McLaren Mine tailings pond spilling contaminated tailings into the creek flowing into Yellowstone National Park (US Geological Survey, 2011a). This dam failure did not result in casualties or property damage but had significant ecological impacts. Remediation work was done by the Environmental Protection Agency.



4.4.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

The probability of dam failure in Park County is considered low. Most dams in the county are designated as low hazard. Tailings ponds and high or significant hazard dams are the most probable to cause damages, and none are known to be unstable.

4.4.4 VULNERABILITIES

Since the dam inundation areas for the dams that threaten Park County are not available digitally, general estimates for losses were based on visual comparisons between the critical facilities and infrastructure and structures and the paper inundation maps contained in the Cottonwood Dam and Crazy Mountain Dam Emergency Action Plans. To estimate the losses from a dam break, the average damage to the structures and critical facilities impacted was estimated to be 30% since many structures may have little damage while other may be a complete loss. A loss ratio specific to dam failure would allow for a more accurate loss estimation.

Following a break at the Cottonwood Dam, the flood waters would be in the valley south of Wilsall within a half hour, at the Indian Creek Road Bridge in an hour and a half, at the Highway 89 bridge near Looking Glass Creek in 2.5 hours, near Clyde Park in 3.3 hours, at the Highway 89 bridge over the Shields River near Gibson Ranch in 4.7 hours, and at the Yellowstone River in 8.3 hours. (Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation, 2005)

4.4.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

None of the Park County critical facilities are located within the dam failure inundation areas. During a failure, these facilities could be expected to remain functional barring any other conditions. Some roadways may become impassible and damages to road infrastructure should be expected. Damages to road infrastructure throughout the Shields River basin would be expected downstream of the Cottonwood Dam. Downstream of the dam are 12 road crossings, including three by US Highway 89, before the confluence with the Yellowstone River. At a rough estimate of \$50,000 per bridge, damages could total about \$600,000. Damages to road infrastructure from a failure of the Crazy Mountain Dam would likely include Hammond Creek Road and US Highway 89. (Crazy Mountain Ranch, 2002)

4.4.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

Given the projected inundation area of the Cottonwood Dam, approximately 25 residences would be affected with a total exposure of roughly \$5,422,500. Using an average damage factor of 30%, the structure losses would total about \$1,626,750.

Projected structures losses from a failure of the Crazy Mountain Dam include four structures - one structure on the dam owner's property, one house on Cooper Road, one house on Rock Creek Road, and one house on Aspen Lane. Given this scenario, approximately \$850,000 in building stock is exposed. Estimating an average damage factor of 30%, the losses would total about \$255,000. (Crazy Mountain Ranch, 2002)

4.4.4.3 POPULATION

With any dam failure event, the loss of life is always possible. The warning time for a dam failure can be fairly short, but some warning may exist. The Cottonwood Dam, of all the dams in Park County, poses the greatest risk to lives. With 25 residences in the approximate inundation area, most of those residences could be evacuated if residents were notified in a timely fashion. In the case of the Crazy Mountain Dam, six locations would be evacuated. With some warning time, the potential for the loss of life from dam failure could be reduced.



4.4.4.4 VALUES

Since most dam failures would not impact downtown areas, the economic impacts would likely be limited to agriculture and the usual emotional impacts that result from disasters, especially if lives are lost.

4.4.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

The areas of Wilsall and Clyde Park, near where the high and significant hazard dams are located in northern Park County, are rural, agricultural areas. Growth can be expected in these areas, particularly closer to Livingston and Interstate 90. About 50 undeveloped parcels exist in the dam inundation areas between the Cottonwood Dam and the Yellowstone River. Eventually, without consideration of dam failure during the planning process, future development could place residences and business in the hazard areas. Development, in these areas, however, is not expected in the short term.

Probable (100-Туре Jurisdiction(s) Extreme (500-year) Impact¹ Rating year) Impact Critical Park County, / \$0 losses Low Facilities Clyde Park Critical Park County / \$600,000 losses Moderate Infrastructure / Road closures Low-Critical **Clyde Park** / Road closures Moderate Infrastructure / Loss of potable water Existing Park County / \$1,626,750 losses Moderate Structures / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement/functional losses Existing **Clyde Park** / \$0 losses Low Structures Park County, / Injuries Low-Population Clyde Park / Fatalities Moderate Values / Agricultural losses Park County, Low-Clyde Park / Emotional impacts Moderate / Aesthetic value losses Future Moderate Park County / Somewhat likely to occur in Structures hazard areas / 50 undeveloped parcels within the Cottonwood Dam inundation area Future **Clyde Park** Low-/ Unlikely to occur in hazard Structures Moderate areas, but given proximity to Clyde Park, future annexation of hazard areas is possible

4.4.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS

¹ In addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.4.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Lack of digital dam inundation area mapping.
- / Difficulties in quantifying the probability of a dam failure.
- / Uncertainties regarding reservoir levels at the time of a break.
- / Uncertainties regarding the warning time and capabilities that would be involved with a break.

4.5 DROUGHT

Table 4-11. Drought Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
			None	

4.5.1 DESCRIPTION

A drought is an extended period of unusually dry weather. The following is an excerpt from the National Drought Mitigation Center: "Drought is an insidious hazard of nature. Although it has scores of definitions, it originates from a deficiency of precipitation over an extended period of time, usually a season or more. This deficiency results in a water shortage for some activity, group, or environmental sector. Drought should be considered relative to some long-term average condition of balance between precipitation and evapotranspiration (i.e., evaporation + transpiration) in a particular area, a condition often perceived as "normal". It is also related to the timing (i.e., principal season of occurrence, delays in the start of the rainy season, occurrence of rains in relation to principal crop growth stages) and the effectiveness (i.e., rainfall intensity, number of rainfall events) of the rains. Other climatic factors such as high temperature, high wind, and low relative humidity are often associated with it in many regions of the world and can significantly aggravate its severity." (National Drought Mitigation Center, 2011)

Droughts can range from minor to severe, short-term to long-term with a variety of determining factors such as precipitation, soil moisture, river levels, and tree moisture. A minor, short-term drought can slip by unnoticed while a long-term severe drought can impact the agricultural economy, natural resources, and even public water supplies. In Montana, drought conditions have also been associated with grasshopper infestations and blight. Drought is a unique hazard in that it does not strike suddenly, but rather, slowly impacts lives and property without a clear beginning or end, and the impacts tend to persist over long periods of time. Often the question of whether an extended dry spell is, in fact, a drought causes considerable debate among meteorologists, farmers, public officials, and other agriculture experts. The amount, duration, and extent of moisture deficiency necessary to establish a drought threshold vary considerably.

For the purposes of this plan, drought is a condition of climatic dryness which is severe enough to reduce soil moisture and water below the minimum necessary for sustaining plant, animal, and human life systems. In addition to severe damage to vegetation, soil in a drought area can become dry and crumble. Often, topsoil is blown away by hot, dry winds. Streams, ponds, and wells can also dry up during a drought, thus wildlife and livestock may suffer and even die. Although agriculture production is the most obvious recipient of drought losses, this hazard can impact communities by reducing domestic water supplies and increasing the fire danger. Water problems caused by drought can range from reduced recreation opportunities to reduction in quantity and quality of municipal water supplies. Losses do not usually include direct structural damage or traumatic loss of human life.



Drought is most commonly associated with wildfire in Park County. Dry conditions contribute to lower moisture content in the trees and plants that provide fuel for wildfires. An initial look at the driest years show that they do not directly coincide with severe wildfire seasons; however, the effects of drought can carry into the long term. One season of severely low precipitation may not be enough for extreme fire behavior; however, followed by several seasons of below normal precipitation, the conditions can contribute to an increased probability for significant wildfires. Drought often kills trees and plants that then become very dry fuels for wildfires years later. Short-term drought conditions can prime grasses on non-irrigated lands for grass fires and long-term drought conditions can additionally impact the heavier timber fuels for forest fires.

Counter intuitively, in mountainous areas, such as those found in Park County, drought can quickly be followed by flash flooding. Dry soils are not as permeable to water, particularly if the vegetation has been killed, and therefore, heavy rains run off faster than on moist soils with green vegetation and can more easily lead to flash flooding.

Blight and grasshopper infestations have a greater probability of occurring in drought conditions. Besides the hydrologic and agricultural impacts, drought can also lead to severe dust storms and soil erosion affecting the population and non-agriculture economies. Additional concerns include the water temperatures for fish populations, wildlife health, changes in plant ecology, hydroelectric power supplies, and public water sources.

Monitoring of drought conditions occurs nationally, and various indices, such as the Palmer Index, indicate the level of drought. Mapping of the current drought status is published by the US Drought Monitor each Thursday.

4.5.2 HISTORY

Paleoclimate studies show extreme periods of drought hundreds of years ago in the northern Great Plains including 200-370 A.D., 700-850 A.D., and 1000-1200 A.D. Compared to these periods over the past 2,000 years, the droughts since 1200 A.D. have been relatively wet and minor. (Laird et al, 1996) Droughts cannot be defined with certainty as extremely dry periods often alternate with wetter than normal periods.

<u>1930s</u> – The 1930s Dust Bowl remains the most highly publicized of past droughts in Montana. This nationwide drought produced erosion problems in the creation of dust storms throughout Montana. (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2001)

<u>1950s</u> – Montana, especially eastern and central portions, had an extended period of reduced rainfall that impacted agricultural and local economies. (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2001)

<u>1960s</u> – Montana saw another significant drought period beginning in 1961. By the end of June 1961, 17 counties had requested federal disaster designations due to a lack of moisture, higher than normal temperatures, and grasshopper infestation. Small grain crops died before maturing, and range grass and dryland hay crops were deteriorating rapidly. Livestock water supplies were at critical levels. In July of 1961, the State's Crop and Livestock Reporting Service called it the worst drought since the 1930s. In 1966, the entire state experienced another episode of drought. (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2001)



<u>1970s</u> – Over 250,000 acres of Montana farmland was damaged by winds in the western and southern parts of the state over a 7-month period in 1977. Excessive tillage and inadequate crop cover during years of little moisture caused exaggerated soil damage. In June of 1977, Montana officials worked with officials from Washington, Idaho, and Oregon on the Northwest Utility Coordination Committee to lessen the potential for hydroelectricity shortages. On June 23, Governor Judge ordered a 10% electric use reduction in state and county governments. (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2001)

<u>1980s</u> - Drought-related economic losses in Montana in 1980 were estimated to be \$380 million. Drought continued to plague the state in 1985, and all 56 counties received agricultural disaster declarations. The continued lack of moisture in 1985 resulted in a wheat crop that was the smallest in 45 years. Grain farmers received more in government deficiency payments and insurance money than they did for their crops. For a typical 2,500-acre Montana farm/ranch, the operator lost more than \$100,000 in equity over the course of that year. The state's agriculture industry lost nearly \$3 billion in equity. The extended effects of this drought included the loss of thousands of off-farm jobs and the closing of many implement dealerships and Production Credit Associations. (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2001) On July 24, 1988, Park County Resolution #270 declared a disaster from drought. Within the county, 526 farmers sustained crop losses, with 350 of those farms sustaining losses 50% or greater and 126 sustaining losses of 20-49%.

<u>1990s</u> – Drought emergencies were declared in several Montana counties with 83% of the state reported under drought conditions by mid-August 1994. Impacts included stress to stream fisheries (low water levels, high temperatures), reduced crop yields, and wildfires. (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2001)

<u>2000s</u> – Severe drought and persistent heat caused significant losses to agriculture and related industries. The US Department of Agriculture (USDA) issued Natural Disaster Determinations for drought for the entire state of Montana for the years 2000, 2001, 2002, and 2003. This designation entitled counties to low interest loans for producers, small business administration loans, and an Internal Revenue Service provision deferring capital gains. In 2004, Park County was given a USDA Secretarial Disaster Designation. Most protective measures were conducted at the county level. February 2005 was a particularly dry month; it was the driest February on record across the State of Montana. (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2001)

<u>2010s</u> – The US Department of Agriculture (USDA) issued Disaster Designations for drought for the entire state of Montana for the years 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016, and 2017. (US Department of Agriculture, 2018) In late August of 2017, the US Drought Monitor classified all of Montana in some stage of drought, with 65% of the state in 'extreme' or 'exceptional' stages of drought. (US Drought Monitor, 2017)

4.5.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

The National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Paleoclimatology Program studies drought by analyzing records from tree rings, lake and dune sediments, archaeological remains, historical documents, and other environmental indicators to obtain a broader picture of the frequency of droughts in the United States. According to their research, "...paleoclimatic data suggest that droughts as severe as the 1950s drought have occurred in central North America several times a century over the past 300-



400 years, and thus we should expect (and plan for) similar droughts in the future. The paleoclimatic record also indicates that droughts of a much greater duration than any in the 20th century have occurred in parts of North America as recently as 500 years ago." Based on this research, the 1950s drought situation could be expected approximately once every 50 years, or a 20% chance every ten years. An extreme drought, worse than the 1930s "Dust Bowl," has an approximate probability of occurring once every 500 years or a 2% chance of occurring each decade. (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, 2003)

4.5.4 VULNERABILITIES

Vulnerabilities were calculated based on estimates derived from a severe drought that impacts public water supplies. Qualitative methodologies are the most logical way to estimate losses given the uncertainties related to and wide variety of drought impacts.

4.5.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Generally, critical facilities are not affected directly by drought. Infrastructure relying on the water supply is the primary exception. If the water supply for public drinking water and sewer systems was threatened, those losses could total millions of dollars should equipment be damaged or outside water need to be shipped into the county.

4.5.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

In most plausible drought scenarios, existing structures would not be impacted.

4.5.4.3 POPULATION

Since drought evolves slowly over time, the population has ample time to prepare for its effects and is warned accordingly. The greatest direct threat to the population from drought is through the drinking water supply. Should a drought affect the water available for public water systems or individual wells, the availability of clean drinking water could be compromised. This situation would require emergency actions and could possibly overwhelm the local government and financial resources.

4.5.4.4 VALUES

The most probable losses from drought are to the economy. The agriculture industry can be severely threatened by drought due to a loss of forage, feed, and water supplies. Crops may not reach maturity or may provide minimal yields in significant droughts. Given the dependence of the local economy on agriculture, the impacts can extend to other industries. In 2012, Park County had 564 farms covering 774,057 acres. The total market value of agricultural products sold in 2012 was \$27,704,000 for livestock, poultry, and their products and \$13,126,000 for crops. (US Department of Agriculture, 2012)

Natural resources, and therefore recreation and tourism, are influenced by drought. As river and stream levels drop, fish populations and other natural resources are impacted. With fishing and river recreational activities a very important part of the tourism industry in Park County, those aspects of the economy can be threatened during extended periods of drought.

70 4.5.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Future development's greatest impact on the drought hazard would possibly be to ground water resources. New water and sewer systems or significant well and septic sites could use up more of the



water available, particularly during periods of drought. Fortunately, public water systems are monitored by the Montana Department of Environmental Quality, but individual wells and septic systems are not as strictly regulated. Therefore, future development could have an impact on the drought vulnerabilities.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical Facilities	All		/ \$0 losses/ Critical functional losses	Low
Critical Infrastructure	All		/ \$1,000,000 losses/ Loss of potable	Low- Moderate
Existing Structures	All		/ \$0 losses	Low
Population	All		/ Increased illness	Low
Values	All	 / Agricultural losses / Biodiversity losses / Habitat damages / Reduced water quality / Restrictions on 	 / Service industry losses / Emotional impacts / Cancellation of activities 	High
Future Structures	All		 / Increases the total hazard exposure / May increase the strain on public water systems and individual wells 	Low- Moderate

4.5.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS

¹ In addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.5.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- *I* Difficulties in pinpointing the start and end of drought periods.
- / Limitations in quantifying economic losses from drought.
- / Lack of a publicly available database listing historical/archived US Department of Agriculture (USDA) Secretarial disaster declarations and the associated losses.

4.6 EARTHQUAKE

Table 4-12. Earthquake Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
			None	



4.6.1 DESCRIPTION

One of the most frightening and destructive phenomena of nature is a severe earthquake and its terrible aftereffects. An earthquake is the sudden movement of the Earth, caused by the abrupt release of strain that has accumulated over a long time. For hundreds of millions of years, the forces of plate tectonics have shaped the Earth's surface. Huge plates slowly move over, under, and past each other. Sometimes the movement is gradual. At other times, the plates are locked together, unable to release the accumulating energy. When the accumulated energy grows strong enough, the plates break free, producing an earthquake. (US Geological Survey, 1997)

Montana is the fourth ranked state in the United States for seismicity and has many faults, primarily in the mountainous parts of the state. Yellowstone National Park, within and to the south of Park County, is an active geothermal area with approximately 2,000 earthquakes each year. The Intermountain Seismic Belt, shown in Figure 4-2, demonstrates the active seismic areas of the state. Park County lies just to the east and north of the most active areas and has been close to many significant earthquakes. Earthquakes can damage property and infrastructure very rapidly and significantly with little warning, severely impacting those close to the epicenter and being felt for hundreds of miles.



Figure 4-2. Earthquakes from 2012-2013 in Intermountain Seismic Belt in Montana (Western States Seismic Policy Council, 2014).

Geologists primarily measure earthquake severity in two ways: by magnitude and by intensity. Magnitude is based on the area of the fault plane and the amount of slip. The intensity is based on how strong the shock is felt and the degree of damage at a given location. The most commonly used scales are the Richter magnitude scale, moment magnitude scale, and modified Mercalli intensity scale. (National Earthquake Hazards Reduction Program, 2011)

History has shown that significant earthquakes (up to magnitude 6.5) may occur anywhere throughout the Intermountain Seismic Belt, even in areas where young faults are not recognized. Examples of damaging earthquakes for which no known surface fault was recognized include the 1925 Clarkston earthquake (magnitude 6.6) and the 1935 Helena earthquakes (magnitude 6.3-5.9).

Research through the US Geological Survey's National Seismic Hazard Mapping Project has resulted in peak ground acceleration (PGA) maps related to the probability of seismic shaking. The map for Park County, Map 4-3, shows the strength of seismic shaking that has a 2% probability of being exceeded in a 50-year period. The strength of the shaking is measured as a percentage of the acceleration of gravity (%g). Generally, a PGA of 20%g would result in major damage and a PGA of 10%g would result in slight damage. As Map 4-3 shows, the earthquake hazard in Park County is greater to the south and west and less to the north and east. The unincorporated communities of Gardiner and Corwin Springs are at greatest risk.

4.6.2 HISTORY

Since 1900, sixteen earthquakes of magnitude 5.5 or greater have occurred within 100 miles of Park County. Table 4-13 shows the list of these earthquakes. The closest of these earthquakes to southern Park County were the Hebgen Lake and Yellowstone Park earthquakes, and to northern Park County, the Clarkston and Lombard earthquakes.

Date	Name/Location	Location	Magnitude
lune 27 1925	Clarkston Valley	8 miles north of Three	6.6
oune 27, 1920	Earthquake	Forks	0.0
February 15, 1929	Lombard Farthquake	20 miles north of	5.6
1 cordary 10, 1020	Eombard Earthquarte	Manhattan	0.0
October 12-31, 1935	Helena Earthquakes	15 miles north of Helena	6.3
November 23, 1947	Virginia City Farthquake	25 miles west-northwest	63
November 23, 1947		of West Yellowstone	0.0
Δugust 17-18 1959	Hebgen Lake Earthquake	15 miles north of West	75
August 17 10, 1999	and aftershocks	Yellowstone	7.5
October 21 1964	Hebgen Lake Farthquake	30 miles west-northwest	5.8
000000121,1001		of West Yellowstone	0.0
June 30, 1975	Yellowstone Farthquake	5 miles east-northeast of	61
		Norris Junction, WY	0.1
December 8 1976	Yellowstone Farthquake	5 miles west of Norris	5.5
		Junction, WY	010
July 25, 2005	Dillon Earthquake	10 miles north of Dillon	5.6
July 6, 2017	Lincoln Farthquake	7 miles southeast of	5.8
July 0, 2017	LINCOILLAI UIQUANE	Lincoln	0.0

Table 4-13. Earthquakes Magnitude 5.5 or Greater within 100 Miles of Park County (US Geological Survey 2017).





Earthquake Hazard



The Clarkston earthquake, in neighboring Gallatin County, caused relatively light damages due to the rural nature of the area at that time. Most of the damages were confined to Manhattan, Logan, Three Forks, and Lombard in Gallatin and Broadwater Counties. The earthquake was felt from the North Dakota line to Washington and from the Canadian border to central Wyoming, including Park County. Unreinforced brick structures suffered the greatest damages. Livingston felt five distinct shocks. Pavement and buildings sustained cracks up to an inch wide. Mines in Jardine were feared to have been damaged. Livingston police reported the tower of a high building swaying with many people fainting and rushing to the streets. A train from Livingston was sent to rescue passengers from trains trapped by landslides near Lombard. In Clyde Park, the stock of tinware at Jack O'Leary's store fell off the shelves. (University of Utah, 2011)

The 1935 earthquakes in Helena triggered a landslide 24 miles south of Livingston on the east side of the Yellowstone River. Telephone wires and the roadway were buried. The roadway was cleared by the next day. (Helena Independent, 1935) The Wilsall School also sustained considerable damages from this series of earthquakes. The 1947 Virginia City earthquake caused "very light" shaking in Livingston. (Daily Missoulian, 1947) The 2005 Dillon earthquake was felt throughout Park County, but no damages were reported. (US Geological Survey, 2011b)

The initial Hebgen Lake earthquake on August 18, 1959 is the most significant earthquake to have occurred in the region over the past 100 years. This magnitude 7.5 earthquake occurred about 30 miles from Gardiner and about 70 miles from Livingston. This surface rupturing earthquake changed the geology of the Hebgen Lake area and triggered a major landslide (80 million tons of rock) in nearby Madison County. The result was the creation of a new lake, Earthquake Lake, on the Madison River and State Highway 287 was buried. Twenty-eight people were killed, and roadway and timber damages totaled over \$11 million. The quake was felt in 8 states and 3 Canadian provinces. (US Geological Survey, 2011b) The North Entrance to Yellowstone National Park did have some landslides blocking roadways, but all were cleared within 2 days. Also damaged was the Golden Gate just above Mammoth Hot Springs near Park County. Damages in Yellowstone National Park were estimated at about \$2 million. Despite the proximity of this major earthquake, the damages were not significant in Park County.

4.6.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

Earthquakes when large and damaging are infrequent events. Park County experiences many small earthquakes every month, but they are undetectable except by instrumentation. The geography of Park County is such that it lies within several categories of seismic source zones, the most active of which is the Northern Intermountain Seismic Belt to the north and west. This region is estimated to recurrence rate of 3.84 years for a magnitude 5 or greater earthquake, 22.6 years for a magnitude 6 or greater earthquake, and 133 years for a magnitude 7 or greater earthquake. (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2004)

4.6.4 VULNERABILITIES

General losses from earthquakes can be estimated using HAZUS-MH, a loss estimation model developed by the Federal Emergency Management Agency. This model uses national datasets and hazard information to estimate the earthquake losses from an event at the census tract or count level. Although the default data and methods provided with the HAZUS-MH model contain many generalizations that could lead to inaccuracies, the model provides a ballpark estimate of what earthquake losses may occur



and the magnitude of such. A structural engineer can make specific determinations on individual structures. Two simulations were run through the model, the 100-year probabilistic hazard with a 5.5 moment magnitude and the 500-year probabilistic hazard with a 7.5 moment magnitude.

4.6.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Since the probability and likely strength of an earthquake varies across the county, the threat to critical facilities can be assessed based on their geographic locations. Structural assessments of the individual facilities would further determine the seismic stability of that structure. Based on geography, however, the critical facilities and vulnerable populations in and around Gardiner can be considered the most vulnerable. The critical facilities north on Highway 89 to Emigrant are the next most vulnerable, followed by those north of Emigrant on Highway 89, and then those in the Livingston, Cooke City, Clyde Park and Wilsall areas. All critical facilities are at risk from earthquakes in Park County, but those to the southwest can be considered the most vulnerable. In addition, unreinforced masonry construction is particularly vulnerable to seismic shaking. Therefore, any critical facilities with, or within proximity to, unreinforced masonry can be considered at greatest risk. Based on the results of the HAZUS-MH runs, Table 4-14 shows the functionality of critical facilities included in the inventory.

Critical Facility Type	100-Year Event Functionality	500-Year Event Functionality
Hospital	98% on Day 1	85% on Day 1
		97% on Day 7
Fire Stations	98% on Day 1	81% on Day 1
Law Enforcement Stations	98% on Day 1	84% on Day 1
Schools	97% on Day 1	79% on Day 1
0010010	Range: 90-99%	Range: 62-91%

Table 4-14. Critical Facili	y Functionalit	y Following an	Earthquake.
		j	

The HAZUS-MH database contains over 150 miles of highway, 103 bridges, and 8,650 miles of pipeline valued at over \$1.6 billion. Infrastructure, as quantified in the default HAZUS-MH database, suffers damages during the 100-year and 500-year earthquakes as shown in Table 4-15.

Infrastructure	100-Year	100-Year	500-Year Economic	500-Year
System	Economic Losses	Damages	Losses	Damages
Highway	\$12,500		\$483,700	
Bus	\$29,000		\$121,000	
Airport	\$270,000		\$1,025,000	
				259 leaks
		34 leaks		65 breaks
Potable Water	\$155,000	9 breaks	\$1,167,000	4 households
				without service
Maata Matar	¢2 500 000	17 leaks	¢10.070.000	130 leaks
vvaste vvater	\$2,500,000	4 breaks	\$12,870,000	33 breaks
Natural Gas	¢22.200	6 leaks	¢200.000	45 leaks
	\$3∠,3UU	1 break	\$260,600	11 breaks
Total	\$2,998,800		\$15,927,300	

Table 4-15. HAZUS-MH Estimated Infrastructure Losses.



4.6.4.2 EXISTING STRUCUTRES

The results of a HAZUS-MH model with a 5.5 magnitude earthquake in Park County are shown below in Table 4-16.

Туре	Slight Damage	Moderate	Extensive	Complete
Agriculture	3	1	0	0
Commercial	22	8	1	0
Industrial	6	2	0	0
Other Residential	107	49	3	0
Religion	1	0	0	0
Single Family	161	9	0	0
Total	300	69	4	0

Table 4-16. Expected Building Damage by Occupancy for a 5.5 Magnitude Earthquake.

The results of a HAZUS-MH model with a 7.5 magnitude earthquake in Park County are shown below in Table 4-17.

Туре	Slight Damage	Moderate	Extensive Damage	Complete
Agriculture	15	7	2	0
Commercial	88	51	12	2
Industrial	25	15	4	0
Other Residential	305	250	60	5
Religion	7	3	1	0
Single Family	1,156	150	5	1
Total	1,596	476	84	8

Table 4-17. Expected Building Damage by Occupancy for a 7.5 Magnitude Earthquake.

Losses from capital stock (structural, non-structural, contents, and inventory) and income (relocation, capital related, wages, and rental income): \$7,940,000 (100 year)

4.6.4.3 POPULATION

The population would have little or mostly likely no warning prior to an earthquake. Most casualties in a large earthquake in Park County would be anticipated with building collapse, roadway failures, falling objects, and landslides. The HAZUS runs estimate 1 person with minor injuries in the 100-year event and 22 injuries (19 minor, 3 hospitalized, and 0 killed) in a 500-year event. The number of actual casualties will be dependent on a variety of factors including proximity to the epicenter, time of day, and magnitude, among others.

4.6.4.4 VALUES

The impacts of a strong earthquake in Park County could be far reaching. Economically, physical and functional damages to businesses, particularly downtown businesses in unreinforced masonry structures, could be substantial. Industries such as construction, however, may see a recovery related boom following an earthquake. Since many historic structures were not built to earthquake resistant standards, the losses to those historical values could be significant. Social losses could include fear of aftershocks, emotional impacts from casualties, and cancellation of activities.



4.6.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Any future development in Park County is at risk for earthquake damages. Fortunately, construction standards for seismic stability have improved over the past 100 years. Livingston is the only jurisdiction within Park County that has a building code and inspection program. Other areas of the county are under the state building code, which for most single-family homes is only subject to electrical, plumbing, and septic inspections. Much of the new Paradise Valley construction is taking place in the areas near the identified and active Emigrant Fault. Should an earthquake occur on that fault, the future development that occurs will be in the highest hazard area.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical Facilities	All	 / \$4,000,000 losses / Critical functional losses / Clean-up/debris removal costs 	/ Structural losses/ Contents losses/ Critical data losses	High
Critical Infrastructure	All	 / \$3,000,000 losses / Physical losses / Road closures / Loss of utility gas 	 \$13,000,000 losses Loss of electricity Loss of potable water Loss of sanitary sewers Loss of telephone service Loss of internet service Fuel/energy shortages 	High
Existing Structures	All	 / \$8,130,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement/functi onal losses / Clean-up/debris removal costs 	/ \$43,780,000 losses	High
Population	All	/ 1 Injuries	/ 19 Injuries	Moderate
Values	All	 / Business disruption losses / Historic structure losses / Aesthetic value losses 	 / Service industry losses / Historic item losses / Emotional impacts / Cancellation of activities 	Moderate

4.6.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year) Impact	Extreme (500-year) Impact ¹	Rating
			 Restrictions on activities 	
Future Structures	Park County, Clyde Park	/ Likely to occur in hazard areas	 Future structures may not be constructed to seismic standards 	Moderate
Future Structures	Livingston	/ Likely to occur in hazard areas	 Future structures are not constructed to current building code standards 	Moderate

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.6.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Estimating probability and possible damages associated with low frequency, high impact hazard.
- / Lack of improved digital data for use in the HAZUS module.
- / Lack of individual facility assessments by a structural engineer.

4.7 FLOODING

Table 4-18.	Flooding	Federal Mai	ior Disaster	and Emergen	cv Declarations.
10010 1 101	riocanig	r oaorar ma	or broadcor	and Entorgon	b b b b b b b b b b b b b b b b b b b

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
			\$146,379 state/local share (Park County)	
FEMA-DR-1105	1996	None	\$36,287 state/local share (Livingston) Total	Public Assistance
			damages estimated over \$1,275,000	
FEMA-DR-1183	1997	None	Total damages estimated over \$616,000	Public Assistance
	2011	Nono	Linknown	Public Assistance
FEMA-DR-1990	2011	None	OIKHOWH	Individual
FFMA-DR-4172	2014	None	Total damages estimated over \$66,200	Flood
	2014			Public Assistance

4.7.1 DESCRIPTION

A flood is a natural event for rivers and streams and occurs when a normally dry area is inundated with water. Excess water from snowmelt and rainfall accumulates and overflows onto the banks and adjacent floodplains. Floodplains are lowlands, adjacent to rivers and streams, which are subject to recurring floods. Flash floods, usually resulting from heavy rains or rapid snowmelt, can flood areas not typically subject to flooding, including urban areas. Extreme cold temperatures can cause streams and rivers to freeze, causing ice jams and creating flood conditions.



Photo 8. Flooding over roadway at Fiddle Creek Road, Park County, MT. (Source: Park County Sheriff's Office, Facebook page – May 15, 2018, photo courtesy of LT Tom Totland)



RESPEC

Hundreds of significant floods occur in the United States each year and kill an average of about 100 people. Flooding is one of the deadliest hazards nationwide and in Montana. Most injuries and deaths occur when people are swept away by flood currents, and most property damage results from inundation by sediment-laden water. Fast-moving water can wash buildings off their foundations and sweep vehicles downstream. Pipelines, bridges, and other infrastructure can be damaged when high water combines with flood debris. Basement flooding can cause extensive damage.

4.7.1.1 RIVERINE FLOOD

Riverine flooding originates from a body of water, typically a river, creek, or stream, as water levels rise onto normally dry land. Flooding on the rivers generally occurs during the spring and early summer when snow rapidly melts in the higher elevations. Smaller streams are more susceptible to flooding in the summer with peak flows resulting from thunderstorms.

Flooding in Park County normally occurs during periods of rapid snowmelt almost exclusively during the months of May and June. The mountainous areas in the upper reaches of the Yellowstone River keep the snowpack into the early summer months, and as temperatures warm, the mountain snowpack melts rapidly. Fleshman Creek through west portions of the City of Livingston floods primarily from intense rainfall in the hills south and west of the city. (Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2011b)



(photo by M. Rotar, 2018) Photo 9. Yellowstone River near flood stage at Emigrant.

The Yellowstone River in Park County is approximately 84 miles long, running from the Yellowstone Park boundary through the Paradise Valley and Livingston to Springdale. The Yellowstone has two river gauges in Park County at Corwin Springs and near Livingston at Carter's Bridge. The flood stage for the Yellowstone River is 11 feet at Corwin Springs. At 11 feet, brushland and adjacent prairie are in flood. At 12 feet, waters reach trailers along the river. In 1918, this location crested at 11.5 feet. In 1996, this location crested at 10.92 feet. The flood stage for the Yellowstone River is 9 feet at Carter's Bridge. At 9 feet, some minor overflow occurs along the lowest areas throughout the reach of the river and across the road to Ninth Street Island. At 9.21 feet, the roads to Mill Creek, Cinnabar Basin, and Trail Creek are covered with water with water reaching some homes on Ninth Street Island and a few farms. In 1997, this location crested at 10.72 feet. (National Weather Service, 2011a)

A unique, developed floodplain feature is the Ninth Street Island within Livingston. This inhabited island is entirely within the 100-year floodplain and presents unique access challenges due to its island properties within the Yellowstone River.

The Shields River in Park County is approximately 44 miles long, running from the north end of the county by Wilsall to the Yellowstone River. Flood stage is 5.5 feet at the gauge 7 miles northeast of Livingston. In 1948, this location crested at 7.39 feet. (National Weather Service, 2011a)

80





(Source: AP Photo/Livingston Enterprise, Shawn Raecke, March 7, 2014)

(Source: KTVM news, March 6, 2014; livingston-flooding-day-jpg-1126949-ver1-0.jpg)

Photos 10 and 11. Street flooding in Livingston, MT resulting from spring snowmelt runoff.

4.7.1.2 IDENTIFICATION AND MAPPING

The riverine hazard areas may be mapped as part of the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP). Under this program, an area is broken into zones to depict the level of flood hazard. Most commonly, the areas within the 100-year floodplain are considered the greatest risk. The 100-year floodplain has a 1% chance of exceedance in any given year. Over a 30-year period, a flood of this magnitude or greater has a 26% chance of occurring, compared to a 9% chance of fire for buildings in high-risk flood areas. (Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2009) Locations outside the 100-year floodplain may also experience flood conditions during greater magnitude floods, localized events, or along unmapped creeks, streams, and ditches.

The Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRMs) depicting flood-prone areas and Flood Insurance Studies for Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park have an effective date of October 18, 2011. The previous maps and studies were dated 1987.

The primary waterways in Park County are the Yellowstone and Shields Rivers and short stretches of the West Boulder and Boulder Rivers. Stretches of the 100-year floodplain have been mapped for the rivers and several additional creeks. Map 4-4 through Map 4-6 show the designated 100-year and 500-year floodplain areas of Park County, Livingston, and Clyde Park. Development in the 100-year floodplain must meet floodplain construction requirements adopted by Park County and the City of Livingston, and most borrowers must purchase flood insurance.

Flooding and mitigation on the Yellowstone River in Park County have been such important community issues that, based on a request from the citizens of Park County, Governor Marc Racicot established an Upper Yellowstone River Task Force in November 1997. The purpose of the task force was "to provide a forum for the discussion of issues that impact the Upper Yellowstone River Basin, particularly, to bring together landowners, sportsmen and sportswomen, and community leaders to develop a shared understanding of the issues and competing values and uses that impact the upper Yellowstone River." (Governor's Upper Yellowstone River Task Force, 2003) This task force developed 43 consensus-based river management recommendations and presented them to Governor Judy Martz on October 20, 2003. Many of their recommendations have been implemented and others can be found in the mitigation strategy of this plan.



Map Coordinates: NAD 1983, State Plane Montana

Map 4-4. Flood Hazard Areas in Park County.

82









Map 4-6. Flood Hazard Areas in Livingston.



In 2009, a Channel Migration study was completed on the Yellowstone River by the Yellowstone River Conservation District Council. The Channel Migration Zone (CMZ) maps depict the current and historic river channel locations and the potential for migration into other areas. The maps are intended to be a basic screening tool for guiding management decisions and are not regulatory (Yellowstone River Conservation District Council, 2009). Map 4-47 shows the CMZ maps for Park County.



Map 4-7. Channel Migration Mapping for Park County, MT. (Accessed from Montana State Library, Channel Migration Zones webpage: http://geoinfo.msl.mt.gov/data/montana_channel_migration_zones/data_maps_and_reports.aspx)



4.7.1.3 FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT

The floodplain in Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park is managed through floodplain ordinances in compliance with the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP). A designated floodplain administrator for each of the jurisdictions issues and reviews permits for development in the floodplain. In March of 2017, Park County updated the floodplain regulations, which ensure continued compliance with the NFIP. Additionally, both the City of Livingston and the Town of Clyde Park have adopted floodplain regulations which meet minimum NFIP requirements.

A factor making a difference in flood prevention is the community. Park County has applied various mitigation techniques over the years to try to prevent impacts from flooding. The US Army Corps of Engineers constructed an emergency bank protection on the left bank of the Yellowstone River between 11th and 12th Streets in 1955. A temporary levee constructed around the City of Livingston in 1996 still exists. Rip rap and other streambank stabilization projects have been conducted on private and public property along the Yellowstone River, particularly after the 1996 and 1997 events. The non-construction projects mitigating flood impacts include the establishment of floodplain development regulations in Park County and the City of Livingston including the restriction of septic and drain fields within 100 horizontal feet or 4 vertical feet of the 100-year floodplain. Real estate disclosures are also required for properties in the 100-year floodplain.

4.7.1.4 FLOOD INSURANCE

Residents of Park County, the City of Livingston, and Clyde Park have the opportunity to purchase flood insurance through the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP). As of September 30, 2017, 90 policies covering over \$20 million in property were in force in unincorporated parts of Park County and 22 policies covering over \$5 million were in force in the City of Livingston. (Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2017) Clyde Park entered the NFIP on September 24, 2012, but as of 2017 had no policies in force. As of October 31, 2012, Park County has 15 repetitive loss properties through the NFIP with a total of fifteen claims. (FEMA, 2012). A repetitive loss property is defined as "An NFIP-insured structure that has had at least 2 paid losses of more than \$1,00 each in any 10-year period since 1987." (FEMA, 2017)

4.7.1.5 FLASH FLOOD

Flash floods can occur anywhere when a large volume of water falls or melts over a short time period, usually from slow moving thunderstorms or rapid snowmelt. Because of the localized nature of flash floods, clear definitions of hazard areas do not exist. These types of floods often occur rapidly with significant impacts. Rapidly moving water, only a few inches deep, can lift people off their feet, and only a depth of a foot or two is needed to sweep cars away. Most flood deaths result from flash floods. Many areas of Park County contain mountainous and hilly terrain, and therefore, are more prone to flash flooding. Recent wildfire burn areas and downstream areas are also more prone to flash floods.

4.7.1.6 ICE JAM FLOOD

An ice jam is a stationary accumulation of ice that restricts flow. Ice jams can cause considerable increases in upstream water levels, while at the same time, downstream water levels may drop. Types of ice jams include freeze-up jams, breakup jams, or combinations of both. When an ice jam releases, the effects downstream can be similar to that of a flash flood or dam failure.

4.7.2 HISTORY

Park County has an extensive history of riverine flooding. The first major documented flood occurred in June 1894 with the most recent one in March 2014. The historical record has been compiled from the 1987 Livingston Flood Insurance Study, notes in a Park County Disaster and Emergency Services notebook, and the Park County Flood Mitigation Plan. The damages listed are assumed to be losses paid out by the government due to infrastructure damages, not including private losses. The data sources did not specify how the losses were calculated.

Declaration	Year	Additional	Casualties	Damages/Assistance
FEMA-DR-1105	1996	Public Assistance	None	\$146,379 state/local share (Park County) \$36,287 state/local share
FEMA-DR-1183	1997	Public Assistance	None	Total damages estimated over \$616,000
FEMA-DR-1996	2011	Public Assistance Individual	None	Unknown
FEMA-DR-4172	2014	Flood Public Assistance	None	Total damages estimated over \$66,200
FEMA-DR-4405	2018	Flood	None	Unknown

<u>Yellowstone River, June 4-8, 1894</u> - Rapidly melting snows supplemented by rainfall caused the Yellowstone River to flow from its banks. The flood crest reached Livingston on June 4 and floodwaters did not begin to recede until June 8. Ninth Street Island, which was uninhabited at the time, was inundated. Livingston Island was flooded to a depth of 3 feet. Thirty-two homes in Riverside Addition were flooded on the first floor, and many city streets were damaged. Damages were estimated at \$11,300 in 1894 dollars (\$295,000 in 2010 dollars).

<u>Yellowstone River, June 16-17, 1918</u>- Rapidly melting snows caused flooding at Livingston on June 16 and 17. Ninth Street Island and Livingston Island were covered to a depth of 2 feet, and the bridge between Livingston and Ninth Street Island collapsed. Twelve homes and three sheds in the Riverside Addition were flooded with 1 to 3 feet of water, and many streets were damaged. Damages were estimated at \$8,000 in 1918 dollars (\$116,000 in 2010 dollars).

<u>Yellowstone River, June 10, 1921</u> - The flood crest reached Livingston on June 10 and receded the same night. A major portion of Ninth Street Island was inundated, damaging gardens and roads. The upstream end of Livingston Island, including a tourist camp, was flooded. The dam at the upstream end of Sacajawea Lagoon prevented major damage. Damages were estimated at \$1,200 in 1921 dollars (\$14,600 in 2010 dollars).

<u>Yellowstone River, May 27-29, 1928</u> - Rapidly melting snows in the upstream basin caused flooding at Livingston on May 27, and floodwaters began to recede on May 29. Six homes on Ninth Street Island had first-floor flooding and four homes had their grounds flooded. The upstream end of Livingston Island was flooded. Floodwaters filled Sacajawea Lagoon. One section of the bridge spanning the old channel at Sacajawea Park was destroyed by floodwaters. Damages were estimated at \$6,900 in 1928 dollars (\$87,800 in 2010 dollars).



<u>Fleshman Creek</u>, <u>June 1937</u> - The June 1937 flood, the most damaging on record for Fleshman Creek, resulted from heavy rains in the upstream drainage area. The creek overtopped its banks upstream from the Northern Pacific Railway tracks, and floodwaters followed the railroad northeastward, overtopping the tracks and flooding several blocks in the business district of Livingston. Damages were estimated at \$80,000 in 1937 dollars (\$1,210,000 in 2010 dollars).

<u>Yellowstone River, June 14-20, 1943</u> - The Yellowstone River began to rise at Livingston on June 14, and the flood reached its peak on June 20. Ninth Street Island was covered with 2 to 3 feet of water with damage to eight homes, a gravel plant, and roads. The golf course and a barn were flooded on Livingston Island. Water came within 2 inches of overtopping the levee. The maximum discharge at Livingston was 30,600 cfs and the stage was 9.34 feet. Damages were estimated at \$2,600 in 1943 dollars (\$32,800 in 2010 dollars).

<u>Yellowstone River, June 4, 1948</u>- Rapidly melting snows caused flooding at Livingston on June 4 with a stage of 9.10 feet. On Ninth Street Island, several residences were surrounded by water, and on Livingston Island the golf course had minor damage. The maximum discharge was 26,800 cfs. Damages were estimated at \$200 in 1948 dollars (\$1,810 in 2010 dollars).

<u>Fleshman Creek, June 1950</u> - The June 1950 Fleshman Creek flood, which covered nine city blocks, resulted from heavy rains. House foundations, city streets, sewage facilities, and lawns were damaged. Damages were estimated at \$60,000 (\$543,000 in 2010 dollars).

<u>Fleshman Creek, May 1951</u> - The May 1951 flood, which covered about the same area as the June 1950 flood, was caused by rapid melting of late snowfall. Damages were estimated at \$60,000 (\$504,000 in 2010 dollars).

<u>Yellowstone River, June 22, 1971</u> - Unseasonably warm weather caused melting of heavy snow cover upstream from Livingston. Heavy runoff caused the Yellowstone River to rise to a peak flow and stage of 29,200 cfs and 8.45 feet, respectively. Ninth Street Island was flooded to a depth of approximately 1 foot.

<u>Yellowstone River, June 17-21, 1974</u> - Warm temperatures, coupled with an exceptionally heavy mountain snowpack, caused flooding in the Livingston vicinity that reached a peak stage of 9.21 feet on June 17 at the US Geological Survey (USGS) gauge near Livingston. The National Weather Service called it the worst flooding in Livingston since 1943. The Ninth Street Island bridge and Vista View Road from the Main Street bridge to the golf course were closed. The school football and track fields were inundated. Much of Ninth Street Island was flooded, even though valiant attempts were made to keep out the floodwaters by dike construction and sandbagging. The Burlington-Northern Railroad bridge near Riverside Addition was damaged by the floodwaters.

<u>Yellowstone River, June 6-18, 1996</u>- The Yellowstone River rose to 9.97 feet on June 10 and peaked at approximately 33,000 cfs at Livingston. The flood was the result of rapid snow melt and heavy rains. Approximately 150 homes from Cooke City to Fleshman Creek were evacuated. One house on Ninth Street Island was partially destroyed and another sustained flood damage. Many residences on Highway 89 South also sustained significant flood damage. Approximately 200 homes in all were reported have sustained some sort of damage with additional agricultural losses. Erosion along the river was significant, and there were numerous bridge, road, and culvert washouts. Sacajawea Park was flooded for nearly four days with damages to the Livingston Civic Center. Phone service was lost for a time, and dikes were reported to be failing. County Resolution # 562 designated an emergency mil levy of 2 mils



be used for the repair of bridges, roads and homes damaged from June 6-18, 1996. Montana Disaster Declaration (Executive Order 12-96), dated June 10, 1996, claimed \$175,870 in personnel costs. Montana Executive Order 13-96 then closed the Yellowstone River to recreation. County records showed the emergency response cost Livingston \$24,000 and Park County \$40,000. Damages to public infrastructure were estimated at \$849,456, and \$425,728 for private property, totaling over \$1,275,000.

<u>Yellowstone River, June 1997</u>- A record snowpack with record water content melted resulting in a stage of 10.72 feet on June 6 and peak flow of approximately 36,000 cfs recorded at the river gauge station near Livingston. The flood event caused serious erosion to many stream banks and major gravel deposits in some sections of the Yellowstone River channel. Flood waters also damaged many county roads and washed out culverts. Most residential damage was south of the city of Livingston. Damage included flooded basements, first floors, and the total loss of one house due to bank erosion. County Resolution # 591 declared a flood emergency on the Yellowstone River. Recreational use from Point of Rocks to Springdale was prohibited. Damages to public infrastructure were estimated at \$411,421 and \$205,210 for private property, therefore, totaling over \$616,000.

The following creeks and rivers caused various forms of damage in the 1996 and 1997 floods: Yellowstone River, Shields River, Six Mile Creek, Tom Minor Creek, Soda Butte Creek, Cottonwood Creek, Fleshman Creek, Mill Creek, Big Creek, Eight Mile Creek, Cinnabar Creek, Rock Creek, Billman Creek, and Bear Creek.

<u>Yellowstone River Ice Jam, January 17, 2007</u> – An ice jam on the Yellowstone River, 13 miles south of Livingston, caused water to back up and flood one house. (Yellowstone River Conservation District Council, 2008)

<u>Yellowstone River, June 25, 2008</u> – High water on the Yellowstone River crested at 9.52 feet on June 25 and led to the collapse of the Ninth Street Island bridge. The cost to construct a permanent replacement bridge in 2010 was about \$1.1 million.

<u>Shields, Yellowstone, and Boulder Rivers, May 25 – July 9, 2011</u> – Extraordinary snowpack and a wet spring contributed to flooding along the Shields, Boulder, and Yellowstone Rivers in Park County. The Shields River crested first at 6.6 feet in late May. The Yellowstone River at Livingston crested at 9.99 feet on June 30. Many roads and bridges were damaged by floodwaters throughout Park County. Several campgrounds and fishing access points were flooded and closed. A power line providing electricity to Ninth Street Island residents was damaged and power was lost for a time. The City of Livingston and Park County constructed an emergency flood berm at a cost of approximately \$108,000 and Park County sustained approximately \$63,000 in damages, mostly to roads and bridges. Damages to private property are still being evaluated.

<u>Snowmelt runoff, March 1 – 17, 2014</u> – Greater than normal snowpack combined with warm temperatures and a wet spring caused significant flooding throughout Park County. Many streets in Livingston were inundated, and several basements were flooded. The flood was declared a county-wide emergency.

<u>Snowmelt runoff, May 10 – June 10, 2018</u> – Exceptional snowpack levels resulted in flood flows in both the Shields and Yellowstone Rivers. Many county roads were inundated and access temporarily cutoff. Park County was one of nine Montana counties to receive a Federal Disaster declaration for flooding.

Historically, the two primary sources of damaging floods for Park County are the Yellowstone River and Fleshman Creek. All floods have been associated with rapidly melting mountain snowpack or heavy rains over key drainages. Flooding by Fleshman Creek is usually in the west portion of the City of Livingston. This tributary to the Yellowstone River floods primarily from intense rainfall in the hills north and west of Livingston. Some of the heaviest damage to Livingston has been due to the floods from Fleshman Creek. Table 4-20 gives a summary of flood events and the associated damages.

Date	Location	Damages (\$)	Damages (2017-\$)
June 4, 1894	Yellowstone River	\$11,300	\$325,000
June 16, 1918	Yellowstone River	\$8,000	\$141,000
June 10, 1921	Yellowstone River	\$1,200	\$16,000
May 27, 1928	Yellowstone River	\$6,900	\$98,000
June 1937	Fleshman Creek	\$80,000	\$1,399,000
June 20, 1943	Yellowstone River	\$2,600	\$38,000
June 4, 1948	Yellowstone River	\$200	\$2,000
June 1950	Fleshman Creek	\$60,000	\$630,000
May 1951	Fleshman Creek	\$60,000	\$582,000
June 22, 1971	Yellowstone River	Unknown	Unknown
June 21, 1974	Yellowstone River	Unknown	Unknown
June 1996	Yellowstone River	\$1,275,000	\$2,036,000
June 1997	Yellowstone River	\$616,000	\$954,000
June 25, 2008	Yellowstone River	\$1,100,000	\$1,285,000
January 17, 2009	Yellowstone River	Unknown	Unknown
May 25 – July 9, 2011	Shields River, Yellowstone	\$171,000	\$191,000
March 2014	Snowmelt runoff, countywide	\$66,200	\$70,000
May-June 2018	Snowmelt runoff, countywide	Unknown	Unknown
Total			\$7,767,000

Table 4-20. Flood Event Damages

Riverine flooding has historically caused the most damages; however, some urban flash flooding has also occurred. On August 5, 1993, heavy rains caused street flooding throughout the City of Livingston. On July 12, 2001, a similar event occurred, and four feet of water was reported in the B Street underpass with several inches of water running through the area roadways.

4.7.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

Flooding probabilities are shown through the mapping of the floodplain. The 100-year floodplain has a 1% probability of being exceeded in any given year. Flooding has been noted 16 times since 1894 in Park County with approximately \$7,767,000 in damages (2017 dollars). Based on the historical record over the past 130 years, a damaging flood occurs on average once every 7-8 years (130 years / 17 events) at a cost of approximately \$456,882 (\$7,767,000 / 17 events) or \$59,746 per year (\$7,767,000 / 130 years).

4.7.4 VULNERABILITIES

Two methods were used to identify vulnerabilities to flood. First, digital floodplain mapping, effective October 2011, was compared to mapped critical facilities. In most cases, this mapping depicts the 100-year flood hazard areas; the City of Livingston also had 500-year flood areas mapped. HAZUS-MH, FEMA's loss estimation software was also used to estimate 100-year and 500-year flood losses on the larger rivers in Park County.



4.7.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Comparing the locations of critical facilities and infrastructure to the 100-year and 500-year flood hazard areas, the following facilities are estimated to have the greatest risk:

/ 100-year event, digital flood map comparison:

- » Clyde Park Pumphouse
- » Cooke City Compactor
- » Yellowstone Bible Camp
- » Approximately 280 miles of roadway
- / 500-year event (in addition to those at risk during the 100-year event), digital flood map comparison:
 - » Livingston Civic Center
 - » Approximately 30 miles of roadway, 11 miles within the City of Livingston

Note: these results should only be used for planning purposes and are not actual flood zone determinations.

- / 500-year event, HAZUS-MH flood boundary comparison, excluding Livingston:
 - » US Post Office Emigrant

Note: the HAZUS-MH generated flood hazard boundary is considered less accurate in and around the City of Livingston than the actual digital flood hazard maps. Other areas of the county do not have 500-year flood hazard areas identified otherwise.

Park County has six critical scour potential bridge structures at the following locations (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2013):

- / Yellowstone River, 6 miles northeast of Livingston (state-owned)
- / Ferry Creek, 1 mile north of Livingston (county-owned)
- / Shields River, 4 miles northeast of Livingston (county-owned)
- / Shields River, 3 miles northeast of Wilsall (county-owned)
- / Shields River, 8 miles northeast of Wilsall (county-owned)
- / Shields River, 12 miles northeast of Wilsall (county-owned)

The vulnerabilities to flash flooding are harder to quantify without specific hazard data. In Montana, however, flash flooding has been known to be most problematic to public infrastructure such as roads. As history has shown, flood events frequently wash out roadways in Park County. Specific critical facilities have not been identified as more susceptible to flash flooding.

4.7.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

The type of property damage caused by flood events depends on the depth and velocity of the floodwaters. Flooding can wash away supporting fill, infiltrate basements, damage contents, and in worst cases, wash structures off their foundations. Most flood damage is caused by water saturating materials susceptible to loss such as wood, insulation, wallboard, fabric, furnishings, floor coverings, and appliances.


FEMA's Benefit-Cost Analysis Module determines damage percentages for various building types. Table 4-21 shows the estimated percentages of building and contents losses from flooding at depths of one foot, three feet, and six feet.

Structure Type	Flood Depth				
	1 foot	3 feet	6 feet		
One Story	14% Building Damage	27% Building Damage	40% Building Damage		
No Basement	21% Contents Damage	40.5% Contents	60% Contents Damage		
Two Story No	9% Building Damage	18% Building Damage	24% Building Damage		
Basement	13.5% Contents	27% Contents Damage	36% Contents Damage		
One or Two Story	15% Building Damage	23% Building Damage	38% Building Damage		
with Basement	22.5% Contents	34.5% Contents	57% Contents Damage		
Manufactured Unit	44% Building Damage	73% Building Damage	81% Building Damage		
	66% Contents Damage	90% Contents Damage	90% Contents Damage		

Table 4-21. Estimated Flood Content Losses.

Table 4-22 through Table 4-25 show the estimated number of structures within the hazard areas and their associated building values. Potential losses were estimated by using a damage factor of 30%. Total 500-year estimated losses for the City of Livingston are \$9,845,214; 500-year data does not fully exist for the other jurisdictions.

Table 4-22. Estimated 100-Year Flood Exposure using FIRM Floodplain Mapping.

Jurisdiction	Estimated Number of Structures in the Flood Hazard Area	Estimated Total Building Value	Estimated Losses
Park County, unincorporated	361 structures	\$81,735,922	\$24,520,777
City of Livingston	2 structures	\$224,860	\$67,458
Town of Clyde Park	3 structures	\$345,622	\$103,687
Total	366 structures	\$82,306,404	\$24,691,921

Table 4-23. Estimated 500-Year Flood Exposure using FIRM Floodplain Mapping.

Jurisdiction	Estimated Number of Structures in the Flood Hazard Area	Estimated Total Building Value	Estimated Losses
Park County, unincorporated	81 structures	\$25,557,005	\$7,667,102
City of Livingston	304 structures	\$32,592,521	\$9,777,756
Total	385 structures	\$58,149,526	\$17,444,858



Table 4-24. Estimated 100-Year Exposure using HAZUS-MH.

Study Area	Estimated Number of Structures in the Flood Hazard Area	Estimated Total Building Value	Estimated Building and Content Losses	Estimated Total Loss
Yellowstone River	1,037 structures	\$214,650,000	\$9,709,000	\$17,614,000
Shields River	275 structures	\$51,662,000	\$406,000	\$999,000
Boulder and West Boulder Rivers	163 structures	\$25,567,000	\$1,019,000	\$1,540,000
Total	1,475 structures	\$291,879,000	\$11,134,000	\$20,153,000

Table 4-25. Estimated 500-Year Exposure using HAZUS-MH.

Study Area	Estimated Number of Structures in the Flood Hazard Area	Estimated Total Building Value	Estimated Building and Content Losses	Estimated Total Loss
Yellowstone River	1,037 structures	\$214,650,000	\$10,631,000	\$19,029,000
Shields River	275 structures	\$51,662,000	\$870,000	\$1,743,000
Boulder and West Boulder Rivers	163 structures	\$25,567,000	\$1,155,000	\$1,715,000
Total	1,475 structures	\$291,879,000	\$12,656,000	\$22,487,000

Table 4-26 shows the results generated by HAZUS-MH. HAZUS-MH used census block data to estimate damages to structures for the 500-year floods on the reaches indicated.

Table 4-26. HAZUS Estimated Flood Damage.

Study Area	Estimated Building Damage	Building-Related Economic
Yellowstone River, north of confluence with Mill Creek	3 substantially damaged residences, 73 moderately damaged residences, 67 slightly damaged residences	\$10,950,000
Shields River	3 slightly damaged residences	\$3,530,000
Boulder and West Boulder Rivers	2 slightly damaged residences	\$280,000

Table 4-27 provides National Flood Insurance Program data, as of September 30, 2017.

Table 4-27. NFIP Statistics for Park County.

Location	Policies	Insurance In-Force	Total Loss Payments 1978 – September 2017
Park County, unincorporated areas	90	\$20,680,800	\$718,644
City of Livingston	22	\$5,043,000	\$76,721
Total	112	\$25,723,800	\$795,365



4.7.4.3 POPULATION

Due to the terrain and hazard areas in Park County, the population is considered to be at moderate risk for riverine and flash flooding. Some warning does exist, particularly with riverine flooding, but rapidly occurring events may leave the population unprepared and in a dangerous situation. The impacts from flash flooding could be even greater in areas downstream of wildfire burn areas. Flash flooding often occurs without warning. The population estimated in the 100-year floodplain is 600 people (366 structures x 1.71 people/structure). The population in flash flood areas is unknown as flash flood can occur almost anywhere.

4.7.4.4 VALUES

Economic values can be negatively affected by floods. Agriculture losses may occur due to reduced profits, damaged crops, livestock drownings, and delays in planting. Physical losses to businesses and historic properties may also occur. Damages to the road transportation network may slow commerce. Flooding often benefits ecologic values in the riparian areas, but socially, emotional impacts related to losses can be significant.

4.7.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

As of 2017, all jurisdictions within Park County adhere to National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) requirements for new and improved developments in the mapped floodplain. These requirements do not prohibit development in the floodplain; rather, they require the development to meet certain standards. Future development of lands within the floodplain is possible. About 638 private, undeveloped parcels of land coincide with the 100-year floodplain; however, these parcels may also contain possible building sites outside the 100-year floodplain boundaries. Similarly, 132 private, undeveloped parcels of land coincide with the mapped 500-year floodplain in and around Livingston.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical	Park County	/ \$100,000 losses	/ \$500,000 losses	Moderate
Facilities		/ Structural losses		
		/ Contents losses		
		/ Critical functional		
		losses		
		/ Critical data losses		
		/ Clean-up/debris		
		removal costs		

4.7.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical Facilities	Livingston		 \$100,000 losses Structural losses Contents losses Critical functional losses Critical data losses Clean-up/debris removal costs 	Low- Moderate
Critical Facilities	Clyde Park	 \$100,000 losses Structural losses Contents losses Critical functional losses Critical data losses Clean-up/debris removal costs 		Moderate
Critical Infrastructure	Park County	/ \$2,000,000 losses/ Road closures	 \$5,000,000 losses Loss of electricity Loss of potable water Loss of sanitary sewers 	Moderate- High
Critical Infrastructure	Livingston		 \$2,000,000 losses Road closures Loss of electricity Loss of potable water Loss of sanitary sewers 	Moderate
Critical Infrastructure	Clyde Park		 \$1,000,000 losses Road closures Loss of electricity Loss of potable water Loss of sanitary sewers 	Moderate



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year) Impact	Extreme (500-year) Impact ¹	Rating
Existing Structures	Park County	 / \$24,500,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement/functi onal losses / Clean-up/debris removal costs 	/ \$40,000,000 losses	High
Existing Structures	Livingston	 \$67,000 losses Structural losses Contents losses Displacement/functi onal losses Clean-up/debris removal costs 	/ \$10,000,000 losses	Rating
Existing Structures	Livingston	 / \$104,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement/functi onal losses / Clean-up/debris removal costs 	/ \$1,000,000 losses	Moderate
Existing Structures	Clyde Park		/ Injuries/ Fatalities	Moderate
Population	All	 / Agricultural losses / Aesthetic value losses 	 / Business disruption losses / Service industry losses / Reduced water quality / Historic structure losses / Historic site losses / Historic item losses / Emotional impacts / Cancellation of activities / Restrictions on activities 	Moderate



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year) Impact	Extreme (500-year) Impact ¹	Rating
Values	All	 / Somewhat likely to occur in hazard areas / 638 undeveloped parcels in the 100-year floodplain 	 132 additional undeveloped parcels in the 500- year floodplain in and around Livingston 	Moderate
Future Structures	All	 \$67,000 losses \$tructural losses Contents losses Displacement/ functional losses Clean-up/debris removal costs 	/ \$10,000,000 losses	Moderate

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.7.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

/ Difficulty in quantifying all losses that occur during major floods, especially when some are covered by insurance and government assistance and others are not.

4.8 GROUND TRANSPORTATION ACCIDENT

Table 4-28. Ground Transportation Accident Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
			None	

4.8.1 DESCRIPTION

A ground transportation accident, for the purposes of this plan, is any large-scale vehicular accident involving mass casualties. The most likely locations for an incident of this magnitude would be on Interstate 90 or on Highway 89. Interstate 90 crosses central Park County in an east-west direction. This Interstate is widely used by large trucks, area residents, and distance travelers. Highway 89, south of the Interstate, connects Interstate 90 to Yellowstone National Park and is used by tourists visiting the Park, residents, and as a shipping route to the Park and points south into Wyoming. Highway 89, north of the Interstate, serves as the primary route for many rural communities in northern Park County and beyond. Map shows the roadways in Park County.





Road Network Park County, Montana

Data Source: Montana NRIS Data Date: Varied Map Coordinates: NAD 1983, State Plane Montana

Map 4-8. Road Locations in Park County.

98



A unique problem linked to ground transportation accidents is that of wildlife. Wildlife collisions, particularly deer and elk, are another common cause of transportation accidents in the county. Deceased animals left on the roadside often attract other animals, such as grizzly bears, into the populated areas. This has been a specific problem in the Cooke City area as these animals can then threaten humans.

4.8.2 HISTORY

The history of ground transportation accidents in Park County consists primarily of small magnitude incidents, some with fatalities, but most with very little effect on the entire community. Traffic accidents along the roadways occur regularly, usually inconveniencing travelers, overwhelming local emergency resources, and occasionally causing delays. Table 4-29 shows the traffic fatalities in Park County from 1980-2016.

Year	Fatalities	Year	Fatalities	Year	Fatalities	Year	Fatalities
1980	6	1990	1	2000	5	2010	1
1981	3	1991	3	2001	7	2011	4
1982	7	1992	6	2002	6	2012	5
1983	6	1993	1	2003	9	2013	1
1984	3	1994	4	2004	5	2014	4
1985	3	1995	1	2005	5	2015	4
1986	3	1996	8	2006	5	2016	3
1987	3	1997	7	2007	6	2017	3
1988	4	1998	5	2008	1		
1989	3	1999	5	2009	3		
Annual Average	4.1		4.1		5.2		3.1

Table 4-29	. Traffic Fatalities	Montana Highway	v Patrol	. 2017).
		in orrearia i ngrina a	,	

In the early 1980s, local firefighters recall a four-car accident on Highway 89 south of Livingston, in which 14 people were treated, many of whom were deaf. Then, on June 17, 1999, 12 miles south of Livingston on Highway 89, a truck and tourist bus accident killed one person and injured 26 others. That accident involved many foreign, non-English speaking tourists.

4.8.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

Park County has a relatively low history of major ground transportation accidents. Though the period from 2000 to 2009 showed an increase in fatal traffic accidents, the period from 2010 to the present has shown a decrease. The probability of a large wreck with mass casualties increases during snow storms, periods of poor visibility with blowing snow or smoke, and during times of heavy tourist traffic.

4.8.4 VULNERABILITIES

Since the location and probability of a significant ground transportation accident is extremely difficult to determine, two scenarios were used to determine potential losses. The first is an accident involving a bus and resulting in 10-15 casualties. The second is a multi-vehicle accident resulting in 20-25 casualties, damage to electric infrastructure, and damage to two structures.

4.8.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Critical facilities are not anticipated to be impacted by a ground transportation accident. A critical facility could be damaged in or made inaccessible from the impact of an accident, but the likelihood is considered low and uniform throughout the county. Should the incident be large enough, the largest expenditures would probably be in responding agency costs.

4.8.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

Typically, most losses from a ground transportation accident are covered by insurance. Losses of two structures would be about \$433,800 (2 homes x \$216,900/average home).

4.8.4.3 POPULATION

Population losses are highly likely in ground transportation accidents. A ground transportation accident has the potential to kill and injure large numbers of people. Any accident involving a bus, or many vehicles has the potential for casualties numbering from 10 to 100.

4.8.4.4 VALUES

Should vehicle fluids or hazardous materials seep into a water supply, the quality of that water body could be threatened.

4.8.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Future development, except for the associated increase in vehicles in the area, will not impact or will just slightly increase the probability of a large ground transportation accident. Otherwise, the specific locations of where development occurs should not significantly affect the vulnerabilities from this hazard, especially since appropriate road improvements are usually required with new development per subdivision regulations.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100- year) Impact	Extreme (500-year) Impact ¹	Rating
Critical Facilities	All		/ \$0 losses	Low
Critical	All	/ Road closures	/ \$100,000 losses	Low-
Infrastructure			/ Loss of electricity	Moderate
			/ Loss of telephone	
			service	
			/ Loss of internet	

4.8.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		year) Impact	Impact ¹	
Existing	All		/ \$200,000 losses	Low-
Structures			/ Structural losses	Moderate
			/ Contents losses	
			/ Displacement/functio	
			nal losses	
			/ Clean-up/debris	
			removal costs	
Population	All	/ Injuries		Moderate-
		/ Fatalities		High
Values	All	/ Emotional impacts	/ Business	Low-
			disruption losses	Moderate
			/ Service industry	
			losses	
			/ Agricultural losses	
			/ Habitat damages	
			/ Reduced water	
			quality	
			/ Soil contamination	
			/ Historic structure	
Future	All		/ Unlikely to occur in	Low-
Structures			hazard areas	Moderate
			/ Increases the total	
			hazard exposure	

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.8.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

/ Difficulties in predicting the location and magnitude of future accidents.

4.9 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS RELEASE

Table 4-30. Hazardous Materials Release Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
			None	

4.9.1 DESCRIPTION

A hazardous material release is the contamination of the environment (i.e. air, water, soil) by any material that because of its quantity, concentration, physical characteristics, or chemical characteristics threatens human, animal, or plant health, the environment, or property. An accidental or intentional release of materials could produce a health hazard to those in the area, downwind, and/or downstream with immediate, prolonged, and/or delayed effects. The spread of the material may additionally be defined by weather conditions and topography of the area. A hazardous material release can come from a fixed facility, via its transportation, or intentionally in the case of terrorism.



Fixed facilities housing hazardous substances in Park County include facilities within communities such as water and sewer treatment plants, swimming pools, hospitals, gas stations, bulk plants, and supply stores containing substances such as fuel, farm and weed chemicals, propane, fuel oil, paint, and small amounts of chlorine and low-level nuclear wastes.

A major fuel pipeline, the Yellowstone Pipeline, runs through central Park County, just north of Livingston and Interstate 90. This pipeline transports refined petroleum products between Billings, MT and Spokane, WA. Should an explosion or leak occur on this pipeline, a large hazardous material release of the fuel and/or fumes could result and threaten the population, property, and/or the environment.

A hazardous material release may also occur due to a transportation accident. The most likely locations for a transportation-related hazardous material release are along the interstate, highways, and the railroad. Interstate 90 crosses central Park County in an east-west direction. This Interstate is widely used by vehicles transporting hazardous materials. Highway 89, south of the Interstate, connects Interstate 90 to Yellowstone National Park and is used as a shipping route to the Park and points south into Wyoming. Highway 89, north of the Interstate, serves as the primary route for many rural communities in northern Park County and beyond. For the most part, the railroad parallels Interstate 90, except where it goes through the City of Livingston. Only the east-west railroad sections are currently active with an additional short section used south through Livingston. The railroad is owned and operated by Montana Rail Link. Hazardous materials and wastes are continually present on these corridors.

A hazardous material release can occur anywhere; however, buffer zones around the primary hazardous materials transportation routes show the areas that would most likely be affected by a transportation-related hazardous material incident. Table 4-31 lists the evacuation radii for a few common hazardous materials. This list is generalized for planning purposes and is certainly not all-inclusive. Emergency responders should rely on other sources for more detailed information. Over 18,000 materials are covered under the US Department of Transportation regulations.

Material	Potential Hazard	Initial Isolation	Evacuation
Diesel Fuel/Gasoline	Highly Flammable	150 feet	Up to ½ mile
Ammonium Nitrate Fertilizers	Oxidizer	150 feet	Up to ½ mile
Propane	Extremely Flammable	330 feet	Up to 1 mile
Anhydrous Ammonia	Toxic by Inhalation	500 feet	Up to 1.4 miles
Chlorine	Toxic by Inhalation	2,000 feet	Up to 5 miles

Table 4-31. Ev	vacuation	Radii for	Common	Hazardous	Materials.
----------------	-----------	-----------	--------	-----------	------------

The buffers around the interstate and railroad shown in Map9 and Map10, respectively, represent those areas with an enhanced risk from a hazardous materials release based on their proximity to regular hazardous materials transportation routes. Along the interstate and Highway 89, buffer zones of 150 feet, 330 feet, ½ mile, and 1 mile were established based on the initial isolation and evacuation radii for diesel fuel/gasoline and propane releases, as shown in Table 4-31. For the railroad, the buffers were 500 feet and 1.4 miles for anhydrous ammonia and 2,000 feet and 5 miles for chlorine. Note that the actual evacuation zones are highly dependent on factors such as wind speed, wind direction, material released, and quantity released. Like most other hazards, in an actual event, the entire risk area likely won't be affected, but a small section surrounding the spill location may.



Hazardous Materials Release

Park County, Montana



Map 4-9. Hazardous Material Release from Highway Transportation Network.



Hazardous Materials Release

Park County, Montana



104

4.9.2 HISTORY

Historically, incidents have been small enough to prevent a large evacuation and long-term impacts, however, hazardous materials incidents do occur in Park County. The incidents logged with the National Response Center are shown in Table 4-32. Note this database likely does not contain all incidents.

Date	Location	Material	Cause/Impacts
09/08/1990	East End of Wilsall	Transformer Oil, 30 gallons	Pole was knocked over by the wind.
04/10- 14/1990	Corwin Springs	Fuel Oil, 4,000 gallons Gasoline, 12,000 gallons	Underground storage tank leak. Approximately 300 gallons entered the Mol Huron Creek drainage.
02/22/1994	Springdale	Unleaded Gasoline, 1,500 barrels	Failed cooling line.
06/21/1996	Near Cooke City	Diesel Oil, 350 gallons	Portable diesel fuel tank leaked and then ruptured.
01/19/1997	TVX Mineral Hill Mine, Jardine	Ferric Chloride, 100 gallons	Storage tank leaked.
11/20/1998	Livingston Rebuild Center	Oil, 1,500 gallons	Open storage tank valve.
04/07/2000	North C Street, Livingston	Raw Sewage	Backed up into a trailer.
07/01/2001	High Ground Avenue, Livingston	Transformer Oil, 40 gallons	Transformer was struck by a vehicle.
02/18/2002	Interstate 90, between Mission Creek and	Diesel, 125 gallons	Tractor trailer truck overturned on icy road conditions and spilled fuel from a saddle tank.
07/14/2003	Near Corwin Springs	Fuel Oil	Spilled onto the ground by a tanker truck.
09/15/2005	Callender Street, Livingston	Natural Gas	Pipeline leak led to an explosion that destroyed two houses and injured four.
08/23/2007	Fleshman Creek between B and N Streets, Livingston	Chlorinated Pool Water	White sheen reported in the creek to be killing species in the water. Municipal pool water was approved to be
12/24/2007	5284 US Highway 89 South, Livingston	Transformer Oil, PCBs, 45 gallons	Wind knocked down a transformer.

Diesel Fuel

Fuel Oil

Grooming vehicle crashed into

Abandoned drum found in

muddy river bed.

lake.

12/13/2013

10/29/2014

Near Cooke City at

Round Lake

Pray



4.9.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

The probability of a hazardous materials release can only be realistically assessed qualitatively. The history of events in Park County is 17 events over the past 27 years, none of which have resulted in a disaster declaration. The exposure, however, is high with Interstate 90, a petroleum pipeline, and an active railroad passing within proximity to critical facilities and Livingston. The probability of a significant release is considered greater along the railroad since the US Department of Transportation regulates hazardous materials on commercial vehicles, has specific regulations regarding mixed loads and amounts, and provides enforcement, whereas, the railroad system does not have as extensive control measures.

4.9.4 VULNERABILITIES

To assess the vulnerabilities to hazardous material releases, GIS data for critical facilities, structures, and undeveloped parcels were compared to the enhanced risk areas depicted by the buffer zones around the interstate, US Highway 89, the railroad, and the Yellowstone Pipeline. For population estimates, the 2015 county population of 15,971 was divided by the total number of structures in the Park County of 9,367 for an estimate of 1.71 people per structure.

4.9.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Based on the estimated buffer zones, the highest risk critical facilities can be identified. Should a hazardous material release affect one of the critical facilities, the level of emergency services available could be reduced. A release near a critical facility may present unique evacuation challenges. Structural and contents losses may only be seen if an explosion and/or fire are present. Table 4-33 shows the critical facility exposure to the various hazardous material risk areas.

Within Buffer Zone	Exposure	Specific Facilities
150 feet of Interstate 90	None	
330 feet of Interstate 90	None	
½ mile of Interstate 90	11 critical facilities	
1 mile of Interstate 90	41 critical facilities	
150 feet of US Highway 89	10 critical facilities	 / County Road Shop, Clyde Park County Road Shop, Wilsall Gateway Hose Company North Entrance of YNP Shields Valley Health Center / US Dept. of Agriculture, Gardiner US Dept. of Agriculture, Livingston US Post Office, Clyde Park / US Post Office, Wilsall Fire Station

Table 4	4-33.	Hazardous	Material	Incident	Exposure	to	Critical Facilitie	es.
		1102010000			E. (0 0 0 0 0 0 0	~~	01100011 001101	



Within Buffer Zone	Exposure	Specific Facilities
330 feet of US Highway 89	16 critical facilities	
½ mile of US Highway 89	36 critical facilities	
1 mile of US Highway 89	45 critical facilities	
500 feet of the Railroad	7 critical facilities	 / Montana DPHHS, Livingston / MDT, Livingston / Park County Rural Fire Station #1 US Post Office, Springdale Washington School
2,000 feet of the Railroad	40 critical facilities	
1.4 miles of the Railroad	60 critical facilities	
5 miles of the Railroad	62 critical facilities	
150 feet of the Yellowstone Pipeline	None	
1/2 mile of the Yellowstone Pipeline	None	

4.9.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

Comparing the structure database to the buffer zones, Table 4-34 shows the estimated number of structures within the enhanced hazard areas. Fortunately, unless an explosion is present with the release, structures are typically not damaged in a hazardous materials release. Structure losses in an explosion would likely total in the millions of dollars.

Table 4-34. Structure Vulnerabilities to Hazardous Material Releases.

Within Buffer Zone	Estimated Number of Structures
150 feet of Interstate 90	4 structures
330 feet of Interstate 90	23 structures
½ mile of Interstate 90	739 structures
1 mile of Interstate 90	2,882 structures
150 feet of US Highway 89	260 structures
330 feet of US Highway 89	602 structures
½ mile of US Highway 89	2,337 structures
1 mile of US Highway 89	3,626 structures
500 feet of the Railroad	446 structures
2,000 feet of the Railroad	2,730 structures
1.4 miles of the Railroad	4,577 structures
5 miles of the Railroad	5,303 structures
150 feet of the Yellowstone Pipeline	25 structures
1/2 mile of the Yellowstone Pipeline	165 structures



4.9.4.3 POPULATION

Table 4-35 shows the estimated population within each of the buffer zones. These estimates are based on 1.71 people per structure. Greater population concentrations may be found in communities, special needs facilities, and businesses. Generally, an incident will affect only a subset of the total population at risk. In a hazardous material release, those in the immediate isolation area would have little to no warning, whereas, the population further away in the dispersion path may have some time to evacuate, depending on the weather conditions, material released, and public notification.

Table 4-35. Population Vulnerabilities to Hazardous Material Releases.

Within Buffer Zone	Estimated Number of Structures	Estimated Population
150 feet of Interstate 90	4 structures	7 people
330 feet of Interstate 90	23 structures	40 people
½ mile of Interstate 90	739 structures	1,264 people
1 mile of Interstate 90	2,882 structures	4,929 people
150 feet of US Highway 89	260 structures	445 people
330 feet of US Highway 89	602 structures	1,030 people
½ mile of US Highway 89	2,337 structures	3,997 people
1 mile of US Highway 89	3,626 structures	6,201 people
500 feet of the Railroad	446 structures	763 people
2,000 feet of the Railroad	2,730 structures	4,669 people
1.4 miles of the Railroad	4,577 structures	7,827 people
5 miles of the Railroad	5,303 structures	9,069 people
150 feet of the Yellowstone Pipeline	25 structures	43 people
1/2 mile of the Yellowstone Pipeline	165 structures	283 people

Many factors will determine the true hazard area in a transportation related hazardous material release. The worst-case scenario would be a release along the railroad near downtown Livingston. Given this scenario, a conservative estimate of 1,000 structures could be directly affected and/or evacuated. With an estimated 1.71 people per structures (and possibly higher for downtown Livingston), approximately 1,710 people would be at greatest risk in such an event.

4.9.4.4 VALUES

Temporary business closures and associated business disruption losses may occur with a hazardous material release and losses may be more extensive to include physical losses when explosions are present. Often, the most significant losses occur to ecologic values when such releases occur. Releases that impact a body of water can be especially difficult to manage. Social values such as cancelled activities and emotional impacts related to significant population losses or associated illness are also possible.

4.9.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Much of the future development currently occurring is off the major road and rail networks in the county. The potential, however, does exist for development of agricultural lands bordering the highways and railroad, particularly in the unincorporated parts of Park County. Very few restrictions are in place to prevent development in these areas.

108



4.9.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
.16-		Impact	Impact ¹	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Critical Facilities	All	/ Critical functional losses	 / \$100,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Critical data losses / Clean-up/debris removal costs 	Low- Moderate
Critical Infrastructure	All	/ Road closures	/ \$500,000 losses/ Loss of electricity/ Loss of utility gas/ Loss of potable	Low- Moderate
Existing Structures	All	/ Displacement/func tional losses	 \$500,000 losses Structural losses Contents losses Clean-up/debris removal costs 	Low- Moderate
Population	All	/ Illness / Injuries / Fatalities		High
Values	All	 / Business disruption losses / Agricultural losses / Habitat damages / Reduced air quality / Reduced water quality / Soil contamination / Cancellation of activities 	 / Service industry losses / Biodiversity losses / Historic structure losses / Historic site losses / Historic item losses / Emotional impacts / Aesthetic value losses 	Moderate- High
Future Structures	All	 / Likely to occur in hazard areas / Nearly 2,000 parcels available for development / Increases the total hazard exposure 		Moderate

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.9.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Estimating what substances and the quantity that may be released in any given location.
- I Lack of a study with the numbers and types of hazardous materials being hauled on the interstate, railroad, and highways in the county.
- / Digital mapping of fixed facilities housing significant amounts of hazardous materials would allow for more detailed analysis of impacts related to releases at those facilities.

4.10 RAILROAD ACCIDENT

Table 4-36. Railroad Accident Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
None				

4.10.1 DESCRIPTION

Goods, including hazardous materials, are transported by Montana Rail Link (MRL) via the rail network across Park County in an east-west direction, roughly parallel to Interstate 90 and passing through the City of Livingston. A very short segment runs from RY Timber to this main line. MRL is a Federal Railroad Administration Class II regional railroad with more than 900 miles of track serving 100 stations in the states of Montana, Idaho and Washington, and employs approximately 900 people. MRL connects with Spokane, Washington, the Burlington Northern & Santa Fe Railway (BNSF) at Laurel and Garrison, and the Union Pacific Railroad at Sandpoint, Idaho. (Montana Rail Link, 2011) Map11 shows the active railroad sections in Park County.



Map 4-11. Railroad Network in Park County.



A railroad accident is hazardous to those near and inside the train due to physical impacts, but others may be threatened by associated hazards. A hazardous material release is the most probable associated hazard. Those effects are described in detail in the hazardous materials release profile.

4.10.2 HISTORY

The railroads in Park County were operated by Burlington Northern Railroad from 1970 to 1987 until Montana Rail Link assumed control of the route through Southern Montana. Table 4-37 outlines the accidents in Park County documented by the Federal Railroad Administration since 1975.

Date	Reportable	Casualties	Cause/Effect	
	Damage			
07/05/1975	\$5,500	None	Human cause, 1 car derailed	
10/24/1976	\$5,235	None	Human caused switch problem, 3 cars derailed	
02/16/1977	\$3,900	None	Switch point worn, 3 locomotives derailed	
07/22/1978	\$4,125	None	Worn flange, 2 cars derailed	
10/31/1978	\$71,000	1 injury	Highway/rail collision	
08/09/1979	\$105,000	None	Human caused, head-on collision	
07/15/1980	\$13,420	None	Switch point worn, 3 cars derailed	
08/16/1980	\$4,582	None	Roadbed settled, 3 locomotives derailed	
12/20/1980	\$6,350	None	Horizontal split head, 5 cars derailed	
06/01/1981	\$15,550	None	Damaged switch, 5 cars derailed	
09/07/1981	\$9,000	None	Track vandalism, 4 cars derailed	
11/24/1981	\$5,850	None	Human caused train handling, 5 cars derailed	
02/04/1982	\$8,050	None	Movement with air hose uncoupled, 14 cars derailed	
12/07/1985	\$201,500	None	Engine improperly secured, 1 locomotive derailed	
12/28/1988	\$17,500	None	Head and web separation, 5 cars derailed, 2 carrying	
			hazardous materials, both derailed, one released 10-	
			20 gallons of No. 5 fuel oil	
04/01/1989	\$21,000	None	Soft track, 3 cars derailed	
05/02/1989	\$6,000	None	Human caused improper run through switch, 3	
			locomotives derailed	
02/20/1990	\$7,000	None	Wide gauge from poor tie condition, 2 locomotives	
09/22/1990	\$11,600	None	Brake not set, loaded coal train rolled backwards, 1 car	
			derailed	
11/29/1990	\$526,000	None	High winds blew trailers and containers off the track,	
			13 cars derailed	
05/04/1992	\$7,615	None	Use of out-of-service track, 3 cars derailed	
11/12/1992	\$7,200	None	Wide gauge at joint and soft track, 2 cars derailed, 5	
			cars carrying hazardous materials, none derailed	
11/14/1992	\$13,800	None	Broken angle bar at switch point, 4 cars derailed	
09/09/1993	\$23,500	None	Wide gauge, 5 cars derailed	
10/29/1993	\$30,000	1 injury	Rear-end collision of single cars	
08/07/1995	\$7,000	None	Human error, collision while switching	

Table 4-37. Railroad Accidents in Park County (Federal Railroad Administration, 2017).



Date	Reportable Damage	Casualties	Cause/Effect
04/12/1996	\$19,500	None	Wide gauge, 8 cars derailed
10/22/1996	\$16,000	None	Switch point defect, 2 cars derailed, 14 cars carrying
			hazardous materials - none of which derailed
09/11/1997	\$10,200	None	Yard overloaded, cars collided
12/05/1998	\$12,650	None	Wide gauge, 3 locomotives derailed
05/25/2002	\$12,000	None	Brakes released by vandals, 3 cars derailed
08/07/2003	\$18,000	None	Worn switch point, 2 cars derailed
01/07/2004	\$18,091	None	Snow and ice raised rubber material at Fifth Street
			Crossing, damaging snow plow, and became stuck
			under the third car
12/11/2004	\$320,000	None	Worn switch point, empty grain car derailed and
			collided with train, 7 cars derailed, 23 cars carrying
			hazardous materials - none of which derailed
09/21/2008	\$36,102	None	Hand brake not secured, 1 car containing hazardous
			materials derailed but did not release
10/08/2008	\$27,000	None	Grain train doubled back together, 3 cars derailed
02/13/2011	\$48,500	None	Excessive horsepower, 4 cars derailed
12/18/2011	\$104,000	None	Crew operation mistake, 5 cars derailed
02/18/2012	\$17,400	None	Log car rolled off track, 1 car derailed
02/07/2013	\$152,000	None	Grain train car derailed
01/27/2015	\$50,000	None	Human error, locomotives derailed one set of trucks

4.10.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

Since 1975, 41 railroad accidents have occurred resulting in \$1,998,720 in track and equipment damages and 2 injuries. Using this historical record, on average, a railroad accident occurs about once per year (41 accidents / 43 years) in Park County. The average accident causes \$48,750 (\$1,998,720 / 41 accidents) in damage; however, the range over the past 43 years has been from \$3,900 to \$526,000. Another important consideration in a railroad accident is the release of hazardous materials. The historical record shows this has only occurred once in the past 43 years, but the potential certainly exists as demonstrated by the number of hazardous material cars involved, but not damaged, in railroad accidents.

4.10.4 VULNERABILITIES

Since the location and probability of a significant railroad accident is extremely difficult to determine, two scenarios were used to determine potential losses. The first is a large derailment causing road closures and extended clean-up efforts. The second is a derailment and collision with two structures, resulting in casualties and structural losses.

4.10.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFASTRUCTURE

Park County critical facilities are not to be considered at enhanced risk from a railroad accident. All critical facilities and vulnerable populations are more than 250 feet from the tracks.



Most of the losses from a railroad accident are paid for by Montana Rail Link or their insurance. Potential community losses are most probable to infrastructure such as roadways. Should a derailment occur on a state, county, or city road, that road could be unusable for several days or weeks. Staff time in coordinating the clean up or response could be considered additional railroad accident losses.

4.10.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

In terms of structures that could be impacted by a derailment, 107 structures are within 250 feet of the railroad. Most accidents would probably only impact one or two structures. Damages could vary in the hundreds of thousands of dollars depending on the structure or structures impacted.

4.10.4.3 POPULATION

Since the active railroad in Park County no longer serves passengers, the potential for high casualties from the impact of a railroad accident is low. The potential certainly exists, however, for casualties to railroad workers and those in the general vicinity, especially since the trains pass by community parks and near downtown Livingston.

4.10.4.4 VALUES

Economic losses due to a train derailment are possible. Emotional impacts, such as a fear of trains, may occur should an accident result in the loss of life.

4.10.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Future development should have little to no impact on the railroad accident hazard. Most development is occurring in areas away from the railroad's immediate impact area. Little restrictions are in place, however, to prevent such development.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		year) Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical Facilities	Park County,		/ \$0 losses	Low
	Livingston			
Critical	Park County,	/ Road closures		Low
Infrastructure	Livingston			
Existing	Park County,		/ \$200,000 losses	Low-
Structures	Livingston		/ Structural losses	Moderate
			/ Contents losses	
			/ Displacement/functio	
			nal losses	
			/ Clean-up/debris	
			removal costs	
Population	Park County,		/ Injuries	Low-
	Livingston		/ Fatalities	Moderate

4.10.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS



Values	Park County,	/ Business disruption Low-
	Livingston	losses Moderate
		/ Historic structure
		losses
		/ Historic site losses
		/ Historic item losses
		/ Emotional impacts
		/ Cancellation of
		activities
Future	Park County,	/ Somewhat likely to Low-
Structures	Livingston	occur in hazard areas Moderate
		/ Increases the total
		hazard exposure

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.10.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

/ Difficulties in predicting the location and magnitude of future accidents.

4.11 SEVERE THUNDERSTORMS AND TORNADOES

Table 4-38. Severe Thunderstorms and Tornadoes Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments

4.11.1 DESCRIPTION

Severe thunderstorms and tornadoes can be hazardous under the right conditions and locations. Thunderstorms in Montana develop when moisture in the air rises, often from daytime ground heating, an unstable atmospheric condition, synoptic front, or by terrain uplift which cools higher in the atmosphere and condenses into rain droplets or ice crystals. The clouds grow as these conditions continue and the atmospheric instability allows. Lightning can be produced, with or without rain, as a charge builds up in the cloud. With the right atmospheric conditions, updrafts and downdrafts form in the thunderstorm structure. These strong updrafts and downdrafts can produce hail, strong straight-line winds, and even tornadoes. Strong thunderstorm winds and tornadoes can take down trees, damage structures, tip high profile vehicles, and create high velocity flying debris. Large hail can damage crops, dent vehicles, break windows, and injure or kill livestock, pets, and people.

4.11.1.1 TORNADOES

Tornadoes form when the right amount of shear is present in the atmosphere and causes the updraft and downdraft of a thunderstorm to rotate. A funnel cloud is the rotating column of air extending out of a cloud base, but not yet touching the ground. The funnel cloud does not become a tornado until it touches the ground. Once in contact with the surface, it can create great damage over a small area. In 1971, Dr. Theodore Fujita developed the Fujita tornado damage scale to categorize various levels of tornado damage. In 2006, enhancements to this scale resulted in more accurate categorizations of damage and the associated wind speeds. Both scales are shown in Table 4-39.

R E S P E (

Table 4-39. Tornado Scales.

Scale	Fujita Scale Estimated Wind Speed	Scale	Enhanced Fujita Scale Estimated Wind Speed
FO	<73 mph	EF0	65-85 mph
F1	73-112 mph	EF1	86-110 mph
F2	113-157 mph	EF2	111-135 mph
F3	158-206 mph	EF3	136-165 mph
F4	207-260 mph	EF4	166-200 mph
F5	261-318 mph	EF5	>200 mph

4.11.1.2 HAIL

Hail develops when a supercooled droplet collects a layer of ice and continues to grow, sustained by the updraft. Once the hail stone cannot be held up any longer by the updraft, it falls to the ground. Hail one inch or greater in diameter is considered "severe" by the National Weather Service. Hail up to 1.75 inches in diameter, as big as a golf ball, has been reported in Park County. Nationally, hailstorms cause nearly \$1 billion in property and crop damage annually, as peak activity coincides with peak agricultural seasons. Major hailstorms also cause considerable damage to buildings and automobiles, but rarely result in loss of life.

4.11.1.3 DOWNBURSTS

Downburst winds, which can cause more widespread damage than a tornado, occur when air is carried into a storm's updraft, cools rapidly, and comes rushing to the ground. Cold air is denser than warm air, and therefore, wants to fall to the surface. On warm summer days, when the cold air can no longer be supported up by the storm's updraft, or an exceptional downdraft develops, the air crashes to the ground in the form of strong winds. These winds are forced horizontally when they reach the ground and can cause significant damage. These types of strong winds can also be referred to as straight-line winds. Thunderstorm winds of 58 miles per hour (mph) or greater are considered "severe" by the National Weather Service. Downbursts with a diameter of less than 2.5 miles are called microbursts and those with a diameter of 2.5 miles or greater are called macrobursts. A derecho, or bow echo, is a series of downbursts associated with a line of thunderstorms. This type of phenomenon can extend for hundreds of miles and contain wind speeds in excess of 100 mph.

4.11.1.4 LIGHTNING

Although not considered severe by National Weather Service definition, lightning and heavy rain can also accompany thunderstorms. Lightning develops when ice particles in a cloud move around, colliding with other particles. These collisions cause a separation of electrical charges. Positively charged ice particles rise to the top of the cloud and negatively charged ones fall to the middle and lower sections of the cloud. The negative charges at the base of the cloud attract positive charges at the surface of the Earth. Invisible to the human eye, the negatively charged area of the cloud sends a charge called a stepped leader toward the ground. Once it gets close enough, a channel develops between the cloud and the ground. Lightning is the electrical transfer through this channel. The channel rapidly heats to 50,000 degrees Fahrenheit and contains approximately 100 million electrical volts. The rapid expansion of the heated air causes thunder. (National Weather Service, 2011b)

4.11.2 HISTORY

Severe weather reports are collected from weather observing stations and trained spotters by the National Weather Service (NWS) office in Billings. These records are archived by the National Climatic Data Center. Since official records can only indicate events that have been reported to the National Weather Service, events are often underreported in rural areas and areas lacking trained spotters.

4.11.2.1 TORNADOES

Since 1950, only one tornado has been reported in Park County, but the tornado was strong, an EF2 with winds to 120 mph and caused significant damage northeast of Wilsall. The tornado touched down on July 2, 2010 at about 3:45 p.m. and traveled about 2 miles from 14 miles northeast of the Wilsall Airport to 16 miles northeast and had a width of about 150 yards. Much of the damage occurred from a surrounding microburst and large hail in the foothills of the Crazy Mountains. Thousands of trees were damaged, uprooted, or snapped off at the base. Property damage was estimated at \$32.5 million. (National Climatic Data Center, 2011)

Although tornadoes are not common in Park County, in nearby Yellowstone National Park just to the south, an F4 tornado (207-260 mph) formed on July 21, 1987. The Teton-Yellowstone Tornado, as it was named, was 1.5 miles wide and traveled for 24 miles. The tornado crossed the Continental Divide at an elevation of 10,072 feet. (Fujita, 1989)

4.11.2.2 HAIL

Since 1950, 22 severe hail reports (1 inch or greater) have been recorded in Park County with a recurrence interval of about 3 years. Using only data from 2000-2017, since severe weather reporting and documentation has improved over time, 19 severe hail reports (1 inch or greater) have been recorded in Park County with an annual average of about one severe hail events per year. Table 4-40 lists the severe hail events of 1 inch in diameter or greater.

Location	Date	Size	Impacts
Park County	07/29/1973	1.00 inch	
Livingston	07/18/1997	1.75 inches	
Livingston, 12 miles SW	08/18/1997	1.00 inch	
Emigrant, 3 miles N	06/29/2002	1.00 inch	
Livingston, 5 miles W	06/27/2005	1.00 inch	
Livingston, 1 mile S	08/16/2006	1.00 inch	
Pine Creek, 3 miles S	08/17/2006	1.00 inch	
Livingston Airport, 4	05/13/2007	1.00 inch	
miles ESE			
Hunter Hot Springs, 7	06/30/2010	1.75 inches	
miles NW			
Clyde Park	06/30/2010	1.00 inch	
Clyde Park, 4 miles SE	06/30/2010	1.50 inches	Windows broken
Grannis, 3 miles N	06/30/2010	1.00 inch	
Grannis, 4 miles N	06/30/2010	1.50 inches	
Clyde Park, 4 miles SE	07/01/2010	1.50 inches	
Wilsall	08/03/2010	1.50 inches	
Hunter's Hot Springs	06/13/2013	1.00 inch	

Table 4-40. Severe Hail Reports (National Centers for Environmental Information, 2017).



Location	Date	Size	Impacts
Wilsall	06/13/2013	1.00 inch	
Hunter's Hot Springs	06/13/2013	1.00 inch	
Livingston	08/01/2013	1.00 inch	
Livingston	05/18/2014	1.00 inch	
Pine Creek	07/10/2017	1.50 inches	
Chico	07/16/2017	1.00 inch	

4.11.3 DOWNBURSTS

Since 1950, 85 severe thunderstorm wind reports (58 mph or greater) have been recorded in Park County with an annual average of 1-2 severe thunderstorm wind events per year. Using only data from 2000-2017, since severe weather reporting and documentation has improved over time, 33 severe thunderstorm wind reports (58 mph or greater) have been recorded in Park County with an annual average of two severe thunderstorm wind events per year. Table 4-41 lists the severe thunderstorm wind events of 75 mph or greater or causing damages.

Table 4-41. Severe Thunderstori	n Wind Reports of 75	mph or Greater (l	National Centers for Enviro	nmental Information, 2017)

Location	Date	Speed	Impacts
Park County	07/31/1967	78 mph	
Park County	07/11/1973	79 mph	
Park County	07/06/1983	100 mph	
Park County	05/13/1988	81 mph	
Livingston, 18 miles S	06/25/1994	Unknown	Trees blown down at Pine Creek Camp
			Ground. One vehicle damaged by a
			falling tree. \$5,000 estimated property
			damage.
Livingston, 6 miles S	08/24/1995	Unknown	Large trees blown down. One person
			injured by falling tree. Campers trapped
			by fallen trees across the road.
Wilsall, 8 miles ENE	07/17/1997	61 mph	Power lines knocked down.
Livingston	06/22/2005	78 mph	Extensive damage to roofs, semi-trailers
			blown over, and power outages.
Livingston, 2 miles NE	06/22/2005	92 mph	
Livingston, 12 miles	08/17/2005	81 mph	Large tree knocked down across a
SW			driveway.
Wilsall, 8 miles ENE	07/22/2008	70 mph	Wooden shed and tree blown onto a
Clyde Park	07/22/2008	70 mph	Scattered power outages.
Pine Creek, 3 miles	07/31/2010	75 mph	Large tree hit part of a home roof. Two
SSW			large treetops broken, one landed on
			power lines, another on a camper.
Livingston	06/12/2013	75 mph	
Grannis	08/23/2013	75 mph	

4.11.4 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

Generally, June, July, and August are the months when the probability of severe thunderstorms in Park County is highest, but some have been recorded as early as April and as late as September. Table 4-42 shows a summary of the severe thunderstorm and tornado events.

Table 4-42 Severe Thunderstorm and Tornado Summar	·v 2000-2017 (I	National Contors for	Environmental Informat	tion 2017)
	y 2000 2017 (i		LINIOIIIICIILAIIIIOIIIIA	1011, 2017

Event Type	Park County
Reported Tornadoes	2 events Highest Magnitude: EF2 1 damaging event \$32,500,000 property damage
Reported Severe Hail	13 events Highest Magnitude: 1.75″ 1 damaging event Unknown property damage
Reported Severe Thunderstorm Winds	33 events Highest Magnitude: 92 mph 5 damaging events Unknown property damage

Based on the historical record, the following can be expected on average:

- / In an average 10-year period, 1 tornado (perhaps less given the broader historical record).
- / In an average year, 1 severe hail event.
- In an average year, 2 severe thunderstorm wind events.
- / The Federal Emergency Management Agency places this region in Zone II (160 mph) for structural wind design. (Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2008)

4.11.5 VULNERABILITIES

Severe thunderstorms and tornadoes are a threat to all areas of the county, and therefore, specific hazard areas are not applicable. Therefore, for the purposes of assessing the vulnerabilities, a 100-year event of large hail and strong winds damaging property was used as a scenario for each jurisdiction. For a 500-year event, a tornado in a populated area was considered.

4.11.5.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

All critical facilities and vulnerable populations are considered to have the same vulnerability to severe thunderstorms and tornadoes, unless specific reinforcements have been made to protect them from strong winds. Many of the critical facilities, although adequate for most events, may not be able to withstand 160 mph winds, as recommended by the Federal Emergency Management Agency. (Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2008) Most structures should be able to provide adequate protection from hail, but the structures could suffer broken windows, damaged roofs, and dented exteriors.

The Storm Prediction Center has developed damage indicators to be used with the Enhanced Fujita Scale for different types of buildings. Table 4-43 shows the indicators for institutional buildings.



Table 4-43. Expected Damage to Institutional Buildings (Storm Prediction Center, 2011).

Damage Description	Wind Speed Range				
	(expected in parentheses)				
Threshold of visible damage	59-88 mph (72 mph)				
Loss of roof covering (<20%)	72-109 mph (86 mph)				
Damage to penthouse roof and walls, loss of rooftop	75-111 mph (92 mph)				
HVAC equipment					
Broken glass in windows or doors	78-115 mph (95 mph)				
Damage Description	Wind Speed Range				
Uplift of lightweight roof deck and insulation, significant	95-136 mph (114 mph)				
loss of roofing material (>20%)					
Façade components torn from structure	97-140 mph (118 mph)				
Damage to curtain walls or other wall cladding	110-152 mph (131 mph)				
Uplift of pre-cast concrete roof slabs	119-163 mph (142 mph)				
Uplift of metal deck with concrete fill slab	118-170 mph (146 mph)				
Collapse of some top story exterior walls	127-172 mph (148 mph)				
Significant damage to building envelope	178-268 mph (210 mph)				

Above ground infrastructure, namely overhead power lines, communications towers and lines, and structures, are very susceptible to severe thunderstorms and tornadoes. High winds and falling trees can damage this type of infrastructure and disrupt services. Table 4-44 shows the Enhanced Fujita Scale Damage Indicators for electric transmission lines.

Damage Description	Wind Speed Range (expected in parentheses)
Threshold of visible damage	70-98 mph (83 mph)
Broken wood cross member	80-114 mph (99 mph)
Wood poles leaning	85-130 mph (108 mph)
Broken wood poles	98-142 mph (118 mph)
Broken or bent steel or concrete poles	115-149 mph (138 mph)
Collapsed metal truss towers	116-165 mph (141 mph)

Table 4-44. Expected Damage to Electrical Transmission Lines (Storm Prediction Center, 2011).

4.11.5.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

With the entire county at risk from severe thunderstorms and tornadoes, estimates of damages are hard to determine. Realistically, an event involving a tornado or severe thunderstorm would most likely significantly affect only a small area. A large hail and strong wind event damaging the roofs, siding, and windows of 100 homes, estimating a loss of approximately 25% of the structure's value, losses would be about \$5,422,500 (100 homes x \$216,900/home x 25% damage). A tornado through the same community causing structural damage with a loss of approximately 50% of the structure's value, losses would be about \$10,845,00 (100 homes x \$216,900/home x 50% damage).

Table 4-45 and 4-46 show the damage indicators for various types of residential and ranch structures.



Table 4-45. Expected Damage to One- and Two-Family Residences.

Damage Description	Wind Speed Range			
	(expected in parentheses)			
Threshold of visible damage	53-80 mph (65 mph)			
Loss of roof covering material (<20%), gutters, and/or awning; loss	63-97 mph (79 mph)			
of vinyl or metal siding				
Broken glass in doors and windows	79-114 mph (96 mph)			
Uplift of roof deck and loss of significant roof covering material	81-116 mph (97 mph)			
(>20%); collapse of chimney; garage doors collapse inward; failure				
of porch or carport				
Entire house shifts off foundation	103-141 mph (121 mph)			
Large sections of roof structure removed, most walls remain	104-142 mph (122 mph)			
standing				
Top floor exterior walls collapsed	113-153 mph (132 mph)			
Most interior walls of top story collapsed	128-173 mph (148 mph)			
Most walls collapsed in bottom floor, except small interior rooms	127-178 mph (152 mph)			
Total destruction of entire building	142-198 mph (170 mph)			

Table 4-46. Expected Damage to Single Wide Manufactured Homes.

Damage Description	Wind Speed Range (expected in parentheses)
Threshold of visible damage	51-76 mph (61 mph)
Loss of shingles or partial uplift of one-piece metal roof covering	61-92 mph (74 mph)
Unit slides off block piers but remains upright	72-103 mph (87 mph)
Complete uplift of roof, most walls remain standing	73-112 mph (89 mph)
Unit rolls on its side or upside down, remains essentially intact	84-114 mph (98 mph)
Destruction of roof and walls leaving floor and undercarriage in place	87-123 mph (105 mph)
Unit rolls or vaults, roof and walls separate from floor and undercarriage	96-128 mph (109 mph)
Undercarriage separates from unit, rolls, tumbles, and is badly bent	101-136 mph (118 mph)
Complete destruction of unit, debris blown away	110-148 mph (127 mph)

4.11.5.3 POPULATION

The National Weather Service in Billings warns for severe thunderstorms and tornadoes when recognized on Doppler radar or by other means. The warnings are broadcast over NOAA weather radio and may be transmitted over television scrolls and cable networks such as the Weather Channel. Some events have 15-20 minutes warning time and others have little to no warning. Depending on the effectiveness of the warning reaching the population, those at greatest risk may or may not receive the warning and take precautionary measures. NOAA weather radio transmitters are located in Livingston and Mammoth, and those with specially built receivers can be alerted to weather hazards rapidly. The numerous campgrounds in the National Forests become particularly vulnerable if the warnings are not received. Depending on the significance of the storm, much of the population can be at risk if they do not take appropriate action.



Mobile homes—even if tied down—and automobiles are not safe places to be during a tornado. Besides structure failure, wind-driven projectiles and shattered glass can injure or kill occupants. Lightning strikes can occur with little to no warning, causing injury or death to those in the area.

4.11.5.4 VALUES

Severe thunderstorms and tornadoes can cause economic losses such as business closures and associated disruption losses and crop and livestock losses. Often, the agriculture losses can be the most significant. Historic values may also be lost if a historic structure is damaged. Population losses may also lead to lasting emotional impacts.

4.11.5.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

The severe thunderstorm and tornado risk is assumed to be uniform countywide. Therefore, the location of development does not increase or reduce the risk necessarily. Park County and the Town of Clyde Park lack building codes, and therefore, new development might not be built to current standards for wind resistance. Building codes adopted and enforced within the City of Livingston decrease the threat to future development from severe thunderstorms and tornadoes.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical Facilities	All	/ \$250,000 losses	/ \$500,000 losses	Moderate
			/ Structural losses	
			/ Contents losses	
			/ Critical functional	
			losses	
			/ Critical data losses	
Critical	All	/ \$500,000 losses	/ \$1,000,000 losses	Moderate-
Infrastructure		/ Loss of electricity	/ Road closures	High
			/ Loss of potable water	
			/ Loss of sanitary	
			sewers	
			/ Loss of telephone	
Existing	All	/ \$2,500,000 losses	/ \$5,000,000 losses	Moderate-
Structures			/ Structural losses	High
			/ Contents losses	
			/ Displacement/functi	
			onal losses	
Population	All	/ Injuries	/ Fatalities	Moderate

4.11.6 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Values	All	/ Agricultural losses	/ Business disruption	Moderate-
		/ Cancellation of	losses	High
		activities	/ Service industry	
		/ Restrictions on	losses	
		activities	/ Habitat damages	
		/ Aesthetic value	/ Historic structure	
		losses	losses	
Future	Park County,		/ Likely to occur in	Moderate
Structures	Clyde Park		hazard areas	
			/ Increases the total	
			hazard exposure	
			/ Lacking building	
			codes to minimize	
Future	Livingston		/ Likely to occur in	Low-
Structures			hazard areas	Moderate
			/ Increases the total	
			hazard exposure	
			/ Enforces building	
			codes to minimize	

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.11.7 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- I Severe weather events are only recorded if observed and reported to the National Weather Service; the rural nature of the area leaves many areas without weather spotters.
- / Only a limited number of weather observation stations are located in the county.

4.12 TERRORISM, CIVIL UNREST, AND VIOLENCE

Table 4-47. Terrorism, Civil Unrest, and Violence Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
			None	

4.12.1 DESCRIPTION

Terrorism, civil unrest, and violence are human caused hazards that are intentional and often planned. Terrorism, both domestic and international, is a violent act done to try and influence government or the population of some political or social objective. Terrorist acts can come in many recognized forms or may be subtle using untraditional methods. The primary recognized forms of terrorism are chemical, explosive, biological, radiological, nuclear, and cyber; however, terrorism's only limitation is the human imagination.



Chemical terrorism is the use of chemical agents to poison, kill, or incapacitate the population or animals, destroy crops or natural resources, or deny access to certain areas. Chemical agents can be broken into five different categories: nerve agents, vesicants, cyanide, pulmonary agents, and incapacitating agents.

Terrorism using explosive and incendiary devices includes bombs and any other technique that creates an explosive, destructive effect. Bombs can take many forms from a car bomb to a mail bomb. They can be remotely detonated using a variety of devices or directly detonated in the case of a suicide bomb.

Bioterrorism is the use of biological agents, such as Anthrax, Ricin, and Smallpox, to infect the population, plants, or animals with disease.

Radiological terrorism involves the use of radiological dispersal devices or nuclear facilities to attack the population. Exposure to radiation can cause radiation sickness, long-term illness, and even death. Terrorism experts fear the use of explosive and radiological devices in the form of a "dirty bomb" to attack the population. A "dirty bomb" is a low-tech, easily assembled and transported device made up of simple explosives combined with a suitable radioactive agent.

Nuclear weapons have the potential for causing catastrophic damage through an explosion and subsequent radiation exposure. Many countries have nuclear capabilities. Such weapons at the control of terrorists could cause significant devastation, particularly in an urban area. Most nuclear threats have been related to international unrest.

Cyberterrorism is the attack or hijack of the information technology infrastructure that is critical to the US economy through financial networks, government systems, mass media, or other systems. Any cyberattack that creates national unrest or instability would be considered cyberterrorism.

Civil unrest and violence typically occur on a smaller scale than terrorism when large groups, organizations, or distraught individuals act with potentially disastrous or disruptive results. Civil unrest can result following a disaster that creates panic in the community. Forms of civil unrest can range from groups blocking sidewalks, roadways, and buildings to mobs rioting and looting. Civil unrest may be spontaneous, as when a mob erupts into violence, or they may be planned, as when a demonstration or protest intentionally interferes with another individual's or group's lawful business. Violence can occur separately from civil unrest, as is the case with violence against police officers, or school shootings.

Most times, terrorist acts, both domestic and international, are driven by a group or hate organization. Occasionally, individuals, as was the case in the Oklahoma City bombing, perform independent acts. Usually, the perpetrators have an underlying belief that drives the act. Table 4-48 lists several, but not all, types of organizations existing in the United States that could initiate a terrorist incident.

Туре	Description
Alt-Right	The group believes the 'white identity' is under attack by multicultural
	forces, and in general combine traditional racism with ultra-conservative
	political ideology.

Та	ble 4-48.	Hate	Groups	(Sou	thern	Pove	rty l	_aw (Center	, 20	17).
	_				_						



Type	Description			
Anti-Immigrant	These groups generally attack immigrants as individuals rather than			
	merely disagreeing with immigration policy. Some have close ties to white supremacist ideas, groups, and individuals.			
Anti-LBGT	These groups go beyond mere disagreement with homosexuality by subjecting lesbian, bisexual, gay, and transgender persons to campaigns of personal vilification.			
Anti-Muslim	These groups exhibit extreme hostility toward Muslims and people from Middle Eastern descent.			
Antigovernment Movement	Antigovernment groups define themselves as opposed to the modern modes of government, engage in conspiracy theorizing, and advocate extreme antigovernment doctrines. Some groups advocate violence as a means of disrupting current government.			
Black Separatists	The group typically opposes integration and racial intermarriage, and want separate institutions, or even a separate nation, for black persons. Most forms of black separatism are strongly anti-white and anti-Semitic.			
Christian Identity	This religion asserts that whites, not Jews are the true Israelites favored by God in the Bible. For decades, Christian Identity has been one of the most influential ideologies for the white supremacist movement.			
General Hate	These groups espouse a variety of hateful doctrines, and generally capture those groups which do not fit in to other categories.			
Hate Music	These groups are typically white power music labels that record, publish, and distribute racist music in a variety of genres.			
Holocaust Denial	These groups insist that Nazi Germany did not engage in a conscious attempt to commit genocide against European Jews.			
Ku Klux Klan	The organization, with its long history of violence, is the most infamous and oldest American hate group. Although black Americans have typically been the Klan's primary target, it has also attacked Jews, immigrants, homosexuals, and, until recently, Catholics.			
Militia	This movement consists of right-wing extremist, armed, paramilitary groups with an anti-government, conspiracy-oriented ideology, often with a prominent focus on firearms.			
Neo-Confederate	These groups embrace racist attitudes towards blacks, and in some cases, white separatism. Additionally, they are known for being hostile towards democracy, homosexuality, and women.			
Neo-Nazi	These groups share a hatred for Jews and a love for Adolf Hitler and Nazi Germany. While they also hate other minorities, homosexuals, and even sometimes Christians, they perceive "the Jew" as their cardinal enemy and trace social problems to a Jewish conspiracy that supposedly controls governments, financial institutions, and the media.			
Phineas Priesthood	The Priesthood is characterized by individuals, as opposed to organized groups, who glorify and promote violence against minorities and interracial couples.			



Туре	Description
Racist Skinhead	These groups form a particularly violent element of the white supremacist
	movement. Racist skinheads often operate in small "crews" that move from
	city to city with some regularity.
Radical Traditional	These organizations embrace anti-Semitism ideals and theology which is
Catholicism	typically rejected by the Vatican and mainstream Catholicism.
Sovereign Citizens	These groups embrace anti-government ideologies, and some have white
Movement	supremacist elements. They often believe existing government in the
	United States is illegitimate, and seek to restore a fictional idealized,
	minimalist government.
White Nationalist	These groups espouse white supremacist or white separatist ideologies,
	often focusing on the alleged inferiority of non-whites.

Montana has traditionally attracted activist/extremist individuals and groups because of its low population and large geographic area. Groups active in Montana vary from white supremacists to single issue groups. According to the Southern Poverty Law Center Intelligence Project, Alt-Right, antigovernment, white nationalist, and anti-Muslim groups exist in Montana, but none are present in Park County. (Southern Poverty Law Center, 2017)

The City of Livingston is the most populous part of Park County. This area, with its proximity to hazardous material facilities and government buildings, could be considered the area at greatest risk for terrorism. Domestic and international terrorism can be hard to predict, and therefore, specific targets are not easily identified.

4.12.2 HISTORY

Fortunately, Park County has no history of modern terrorism or a civil unrest incident.

4.12.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

With very little experience and data locally on this hazard, a specific probability for future terrorism, civil unrest, and violence is hard to determine. Based on the historical record and terrorism threat present for the area, the probability of a large-scale terrorism, civil unrest, or violence event is considered very low.

4.12.4 VULNERABILITIES

Since the location and probability of terrorism, civil unrest, or violence is extremely difficult to determine, two scenarios were used to determine potential losses. The first is the bombing of a critical facility. The second is a major terrorist attack with direct impact on the county.

4.12.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Critical facilities in Park County are at greatest risk from terrorism, civil unrest, and violence. Often, terrorists target facilities that are highly important for government services and community stability or are particularly vulnerable. Threat data is not specific enough to identify what facilities are most vulnerable, and therefore, all critical facilities are considered to have the same risk countywide. Those facilities with barriers, security, and other forms of protection could be at lower risk. Most facilities in Park County, however, do not have those protections.



Critical infrastructure often relies on complex and interdependent systems. A major system failure usually has widespread consequences.

4.12.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

Residential structure losses are possible from terrorism, civil unrest, and violence but are not likely. Often the losses are at critical facilities or to the population. Looting, however, can be commonly found in association with these types of events. Therefore, this hazard places both the population and property at risk. Urban areas, places of public gathering, and important government or economic assets are generally going to be the areas of greatest risk.

4.12.4.3 POPULATION

The effects of terrorism, civil unrest, and violence are usually felt by the population. The greatest risk is to human lives during times of unrest. Terrorists typically try to make a dramatic impact that will generate media interest. Attacking the population through a large loss of life is a common tactic. Depending on the type of attack, casualties could be light or involve much of the Park County population.

4.12.4.4 VALUES

Depending on the type and location of the incident, economic losses could range from general national economic slowdowns to the destruction of local businesses. Livestock and the environment are additionally at risk from biological, chemical, and radiological attacks.

4.12.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Development should have little to no impact on the terrorism, civil unrest, and violence threat. The exception would be the increase in population and the associated increase of potential losses to life and property within the county. With larger communities around, however, development should have little effect in this regard.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical	All	/ \$100,000 losses	/ \$500,000 losses	Moderate-
Facilities		/ Critical functional	/ Structural losses	High
		losses	/ Contents losses	
		/ Clean-up/debris	/ Critical data losses	
		removal costs		

4.12.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS


Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical Infrastructure	All	/ Road closures	 / \$1,000,000 losses / Loss of electricity / Loss of utility gas / Loss of potable water / Loss of sanitary sewers / Loss of telephone service / Loss of internet service 	Moderate- High
Eviating	A 11	/ Displacement/functi	/ Fuel/energy shortages	Low
Structures	All	 / Displacement/function on all losses / Clean-up/debris removal costs 	/ \$1,000,000 losses/ Structural losses/ Contents losses	Low- Moderate
Population	All	/ Illness / Injuries / Fatalities		High
Values	Park County, Clyde Park	 / Business disruption losses / Emotional impacts / Cancellation of activities / Restrictions on activities 	 / Service industry losses / Agricultural losses / Reduced air quality / Reduced water quality / Soil contamination / Historic structure losses / Historic site losses / Historic item losses / Aesthetic value losses 	Moderate- High
Future Structures	Livingston		/ Somewhat likely to occur in hazard areas/ Increases the total hazard exposure	Low- Moderate

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.12.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Inability to quantify the probability and magnitude of a terrorist, civil unrest, or violence incident.
- / General uncertainties related to how and when future terrorist, civil unrest, and violence incidents may occur.



4.13 URBAN FIRE

Та	Table 4-49. Urban Fire Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations						
	Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments		
None							

4.13.1 DESCRIPTION

Fire is the result of three components: a heat source, a fuel source, and an oxygen source. When combined, these three sustaining factors will allow a fire to ignite and spread. Within a structure, a small flame can get completely out of control and turn into a major fire within seconds. Thick black smoke can fill a structure within minutes. The heat from a fire can be 100°F at floor level and rise to 600°F at eye level. In five minutes, a room can get so hot that everything in it ignites at once; this is called flashover. (US Fire Administration, 2011)

Fires classified as urban fires generally occur in cities or towns. These fires can spread quite rapidly to adjoining buildings or structures. Urban fires damage and destroy a great number of schools, homes, commercial buildings, and vehicles across the nation every year.

Although structure fires are usually individual disasters and not community-wide ones, the potential exists for widespread structure fires that displace several businesses or families. Communities with buildings relatively close together, such as Livingston and Gardiner, are especially vulnerable. Clyde Park, although not particularly dense, has primarily older wood construction and is also vulnerable. Fires that rage uncontrollably despite firefighting efforts and burn several structures or an important community facility could have significant economic and quality of life impacts. Strong winds common to the area are known to carry fire easily. Large fires of this nature have also been known to require significant community resources if lives are lost.

Smoke detectors, automatic fire alarm systems, automatic sprinkler systems, fire doors, and fire extinguishers can all prevent deaths, injuries, and damages from fire. Automatic sprinkler systems are especially important in preventing a small fire from becoming a conflagration. Some downtown buildings have been retrofitted with sprinklers while others have not. Other older structures in the county such as the buildings at Chico Hot Springs Resort also threaten to be large fire hazards. Businesses with special inventory, such as Golden Ratio Woodworks, south of Emigrant, could also potentially have large fires. Newer resort areas, such as the Crazy Mountain Ranch, still present fire hazards but fortunately have been mitigated significantly through the installation of sprinkler systems.

4.13.2 HISTORY

129

Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park have experienced devastating fires for individuals and businesses. Table 4-50 lists some of the more disastrous urban fires based on fire department records. None of these fires have resulted in a major loss of life. The fire departments were not able to provide updated records.

Table 4-50, Large Structure Fires	Park County Rural Fire District, 2005)

Date	Location
February 29, 1904	"Post Office Block" in Livingston was destroyed.



Date	Location
August 10, 1969	Grand Hotel Block in Livingston was destroyed. Damages were estimated
	at \$1 million.
October 26, 1975	Cave Supper Club in downtown Livingston destroyed the city block.
July 14, 1979	A fire at the Chico Hot Springs Resort resulted in approximately \$10,000 in
	damage.
April 1, 1980	Sumner's Warehouse Carpet and Supply fire caused approximately
	\$110,000 in damages.
March 22, 1981	Calamity Jane's Gambling Parlour and Saloon in downtown Livingston
	destroyed that city block.
September 7, 1985	Arsonists destroyed the Livingston Middle School.
November 17, 1985	Gardiner High School was destroyed.
Spring 1995	A propane leak at Chico Hot Springs led to an explosion at the resort.
	Fortunately, due to the time of the explosion, no one was hurt.
April 2004	An underground liquid propane line at the Crazy Mountain Ranch caught
	fire, flashed, and continued to burn for two days until all the propane burned
	off. Fortunately, no buildings were damaged, and losses were confined to
	just the underground tanks and the liquid to gas converter.

4.13.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

Several important structures exist that could have significant impacts to community members should they be lost. Estimating the probability of fires in these buildings is difficult to determine. The structures lacking automatic sprinkler systems have a greater probability of a major structure fire. The fire death rate in 2014 was 15.8 deaths and 28.1 injuries per 1,000 residential structure fires. (US Fire Administration, 2014)

A realistic yet devastating scenario for Park County is the destruction of several buildings or critical facilities. The county, city, and town do carry insurance for their buildings for fire. Of even greater magnitude would be a structure fire in which several people were trapped and killed.

4.13.4 VULNERABILITIES

Since the location and probability of a significant urban fire is extremely difficult to determine, two scenarios were used to determine potential losses. The first is the loss of a critical or important business facility. The second is the loss of several downtown blocks in a Park County community.

4.13.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

All critical facilities are at risk from fire. Structure fires at a critical facility could lead to losses in critical functions, records, and supplies or temporary delays in emergency response. Facilities housing vulnerable populations present building evacuation challenges, depending on the type of facility, and may result in special needs sheltering or school cancellations. Most critical facilities within the downtown areas of Livingston and Gardiner have fire suppression sprinkler systems, and therefore, should not be affected by a large urban fire.



Depending on the type of infrastructure, an urban fire could result in short-term disruptions while services are rerouted. In the case of a supporting facility, such as the water treatment plant or a sewer lift station, long-term disruptions could be seen. For example, a fire at an electric substation may leave an area without power for several hours or days. A fire at the water treatment plant may leave the community without water for days or weeks.

4.13.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

Fire losses to residential and commercial structures are usually covered by insurance, but can be devastating to the building occupants, particularly for primary residences. These types of events often do not result in community-wide disasters, unless the structure is critically important to the economy or many structures are lost.

4.13.4.3 POPULATION

Depending on the time and location, a major urban fire could result in the loss of life either to firefighters or building occupants. The potential for this type of loss is difficult to determine due to advances in firefighter safety and the installation of sprinkler and alarm systems in some structures. Those structures lacking smoke detectors or adequate exits are especially dangerous to the population. Should lives be lost, significant resources could be needed to manage the recovery.

4.13.4.4 VALUES

Urban fires often result in significant business disruption losses. Historic values are also frequently lost in urban fires. The loss of life may result in lasting emotional impacts.

4.13.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Most development, unless urban or industrial in nature, will have little impact on the potential for a significant urban fire. All structures, including new development, will continue to be at risk for fire, but development that includes fire suppression and alerting systems will better protect contents and occupants. In Park County and Clyde Park, some commercial and multi-residential development is regulated with respect to fire regulations, but most new development is not. In the City of Livingston, new development must meet current fire building codes.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year) Extreme (500-year)		Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical	All	/ \$100,000 losses	/ \$500,000 losses	Moderate
Facilities		/ Structural losses		
		/ Contents losses		
		/ Critical functional		
		losses		
		/ Critical data losses		
		/ Clean-up/debris		
		removal costs		

4.13.4.6 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical Infrastructure	All		 \$500,000 losses Physical losses Road closures Loss of electricity Loss of utility gas Loss of potable water Loss of sanitary sewers Loss of telephone 	Low- Moderate
Existing Structures	All		 \$3,000,000 losses Structural losses Contents losses Displacement and functional losses 	Moderate
Population	All	/ Injuries/ Fatalities		Moderate
Values	All	 / Business disruption losses / Reduced air quality / Historic structure losses / Historic site losses 	 / Emotional impacts / Cancellation of activities / Restrictions on activities 	Moderate
Future Structures	Park County, Clyde Park		 / Likely to occur in hazard areas / Increases the total hazard exposure / Lacking building 	Moderate
Future Structures	Livingston		 / Likely to occur in hazard areas / Increases the total hazard exposure / Enforces building codes to 	Low- Moderate



186

4.13.5 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

/ Quantifying the risk of urban fires given the unique fire hazards of each structure.

4.14 UTILITY OUTAGE

Table 4-51. Utility Outage Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments

4.14.1 DESCRIPTION

A utility outage is an interruption in the distribution of services or supplies or interruption in the collection of waste materials. Utilities include, but are not limited to, potable water supplies, electricity, propane, sewage treatment/disposal, natural gas, gasoline/diesel fuels, telephone and internet services, and garbage disposal. Normal activities usually cannot be sustained in a specific area or region because of the failure.

The public has come to rely upon utility, communication, energy, and fuel services for everyday life and basic survival. Many in Park County depend on the typical utility, energy, and communication infrastructure such as water, sewer, electricity, propane, natural gas, telephone, internet, and gasoline. Water and sewer services are either provided through a public system or through individual wells and septic systems. Electricity is primarily provided by regional electric companies through overhead or buried lines. Homes and businesses are heated with fuels such as natural gas, propane, and electricity. Those buildings heated with propane typically have a nearby tank that is refilled regularly by a local vendor but still rely on electricity to power their heating systems. Natural gas is provided through underground piping. Telephone, cellular telephone, and internet services are provided by several local and national companies. Privately-owned gas stations are located throughout the county.

Almost any hazard can cause a utility outage, but disruptions can also occur due to human error, equipment failures, global markets, or low supplies. The most common hazards that interrupt electric services are heavy snow, ice, and wind. Water supplies may be threatened by drought. Sewer services can be disrupted by flood. Often these types of outages are short lived. Crews quickly respond and resolve the problem causing the failure. During a widespread or complicated outage, services may be down for days or even weeks. Most problems arise during these longer-term outages. For example, electricity is needed to maintain water supplies and sewer systems, but also to run blowers for heating systems. Essentially, without electricity, most facilities are without heat, water, fuel, or other appliances during a long-term outage. This problem becomes particularly significant during the cold winter months. Telephone services are important for day-to-day business but are most important for 911 communications in an emergency. Without telephone service, emergency services can be severely delayed. In most cases, a long-term utility failure would force many businesses to close until the services were restored. Gasoline shortages are also common during times of disaster. Oil embargos, wars, and world politics are all events that could affect the availability of petroleum products in Park County.

Park County and its communities could experience several different types of utility outages. The most likely failures are in the distribution of electricity, natural gas, and gasoline/diesel. These types of outages



could prove to be most devastating during the winter months. Winters can be long and very cold. Homes and businesses need heating fuels, while the agriculture industry must have diesel and gasoline to keep the farm or ranch operating. During summer months, the agriculture industry again requires large quantities of fuel to complete their farming operations.

Electrical service is provided by two power companies. Park Electric Cooperative supplies the county with electricity while NorthWestern Energy is responsible for supplying electricity and natural gas. NorthWestern Energy has two transmission lines crossing the county. Park Electric primarily serves the outlying areas and rural communities of Park County. NorthWestern Energy is responsible for supplying Livingston and areas near Livingston. Along with above ground electrical utility lines, Park Electric and NorthWestern Energy have numerous substations. NorthWestern Energy also has a network of underground natural gas lines. Each jurisdiction and/or business is responsible for the care and operation of other utilities including water treatment plants, wastewater treatment plants, and gasoline, diesel, and propane bulk plants.

4.14.2 HISTORY

Residents of Park County regularly experience short-term utility and energy outages for a variety of reasons. Typically, these short-term outages do not cause significant problems.

On October 17, 1973, the Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) imposed an oil embargo on the United States. The embargo came at a time when 85% of American workers drove to their places of employment each day. President Nixon set the nation on a course of voluntary rationing. He called upon homeowners to turn down their thermostats and for companies to trim work hours. Gas stations were asked to hold their sales to a maximum of ten gallons per customer. In the month of November 1973, Nixon proposed an extension of Daylight Savings Time and a total ban on the sale of gasoline on Sundays. The price at the pump rose from 30 cents a gallon to about \$1.20 at the height of the crisis.

Park County has not experienced gasoline shortages like large metropolitan areas, however, drastic price fluctuations have occurred, thus affecting travel, availability of fuels, and the economics of the county. Increases in gasoline and diesel prices create hardships on consumers, especially those in the agriculture industry.

4.14.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

With a limited history of events, the probability of utility outages can only be theorized. Generally, electric power outages are the most common and are often short-lived, though electric outages do have the potential to cause significant problems. Gasoline shortages have also been problems in the past but have been limited to economic and social losses. Natural gas, propane, and water shortages are possible, but given a limited history of such, are somewhat less likely.

Possibly the most significant utility outage scenario for Park County is the loss of electricity for a week or more during a particularly cold winter spell. Without generators, an extended power outage could additionally lead to the loss of running water, sewer services, and the ability to heat buildings, which in turn may lead to pipe ruptures. Any equipment such as medical equipment, computers, and cell phones



requiring power to run would eventually be incapacitated. Those facilities with generators would still be able to use appliances, equipment, and heating systems, however, community water and sewer services may not be available. Such a long-term outage could lead to emergency sheltering and necessitate the activation of other emergency resources.

4.14.4 VULNERABILITIES

Since the extent and impacts of a significant utility outage is extremely difficult to determine, two scenarios were used to determine potential losses. The first is the loss of a public water supply for an extended period. The second is a long-term electric outage during the winter.

4.14.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Most utility outages do not directly impact structures; however, an electric outage during winter could result in frozen and burst water pipes, causing water damage within the interiors of structures. A natural gas, propane, or fuel oil shortage could produce similar results.

Electricity and gasoline disruptions could also limit the ability to provide emergency services. Some critical facilities do have back-up generators in case of an electricity outage. These facilities include the Livingston City/County Complex which serves as an EOC during times of disaster and provides 911 services. Others, however, may have limited functionality following an event due to a utility failure. For example, medical and special needs facilities require electricity for certain types of medical equipment to work. Gas station pumps may not operate without electricity, and therefore, emergency vehicles may not have enough fuel during long term outages. Gasoline shortages could also limit the fuel available for emergency responders.

Energy providers typically rely on established infrastructure to provide services and materials. Therefore, energy failures are often related to problems with the infrastructure. Minor damages or problems may indicate a short-term outage whereas large scale damages may suggest a long-term outage. Many services rely on other utilities to operate. For example, the water supply pumps and sewer lift stations both require electricity to continue operations. One or both may go down during long-term electric outages. Propane and gasoline refills require the transportation network to be open since deliveries are done by truck. This interdependency can lead to more complex utility outage problems.

4.14.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

Similar to critical facilities, structures across the county could be without heat during an electric, natural gas, propane, or fuel failure. During cold weather, structures without heat may be uninhabitable for a time. Generally, structures are not directly affected by utility outages, but in some cases, direct damages may result.

4.14.4.3 POPULATION

Over the past 100 years, the population has become more and more dependent on the nation's critical infrastructure and systems. Heat, running water, sanitation, communications, grocery stores, and pharmacies all require electricity, and without these services in the long term, the population may suffer. Natural gas, propane, fuel oil, and electricity are critical for heat, especially during the cold winter months. Approximately, 2,770 homes in Park County rely on natural gas for heat, 1,431 rely on propane, and 1,213 rely on electric heat. Personal and commercial food supplies may spoil during extended power outages.



Water is needed for cooking, cleaning, and drinking, and sewer is needed for sanitation. Each is important for the health and safety of humans. Without these services, emergency resources may be needed. Emergency supplies can often hold the populations over temporarily but may take some time before arriving, in which case, individuals may need to rely on their own personal supplies.

4.14.4.4 VALUES

Utility outages often result in business disruption losses as most businesses rely on utilities for production, sanitation, or employee wellbeing.

4.14.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Where future development occurs is not directly tied to increased utility and energy failures. Increased populations add to the challenges of managing a long-term failure but would not increase the damages necessarily.

Type Jurisdiction(s) Probable (100-year) Extreme (500-year) Rating Impact Impact¹ Critical All / Critical functional / \$0 losses Low-Facilities losses Moderate Critical All / Loss of electricity / \$0 losses Moderate-Infrastructure / Loss of utility gas High / Loss of potable water / Loss of sanitary sewers / Loss of telephone service / Loss of internet service / Fuel/energy shortages All / \$0 losses Low-Existing Moderate Structures / Displacement/ functional losses Population All / Illness Moderate Injuries / Fatalities All Values / Business disruption / Agricultural losses Moderate / Emotional losses / Service industry impacts losses / Cancellation of / Restrictions on activities activities

4.14.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year) Impact	Extreme (500-year) Impact ¹	Rating
Future	All		/ Likely to occur in	Low-
Structures			hazard areas	Moderate
			/ Increases the total	
			hazard exposure	

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.14.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Quantifying the type and length of failures that begin to cause significant problems.
- / Limited historical occurrence and related data prevents accurately estimating potential losses.

4.15 VOLCANO

Table 4-52. Volcano Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments		
None						

4.15.1 DESCRIPTION

Park County does not have any known active volcanoes; however, the Yellowstone Caldera within Yellowstone National Park is just south of Park County, and dense volcanic ash can travel hundreds of miles. The last non-hydrothermal eruption in the Yellowstone Caldera was thousands of years ago. Currently, the most active region in the continental United States is the Cascade Range to the west in Washington and Oregon, about 500 miles away. This region includes the volcanoes at Mount St. Helens, Mount Rainer, and Mount Hood. Park County lies within reasonable range of ashfall from these volcanoes under normal upper atmospheric wind and stability conditions. In addition to ashfall and other effects, large eruptions have been known to change weather patterns globally.

The Yellowstone Caldera, one of the world's largest active volcanic systems, has produced several giant volcanic eruptions in the past few million years, as well as many smaller eruptions and steam explosions. Although no eruptions of lava or volcanic ash have occurred for many thousands of years, future eruptions are likely. Over the next few hundred years, hazards will most likely be limited to ongoing geyser and hot-spring activity, occasional steam explosions, and moderate to large earthquakes. To better understand Yellowstone's volcano and earthquake hazards and to help protect the public, the US Geological Survey, the University of Utah, and Yellowstone National Park formed the Yellowstone Volcano Observatory, which continuously monitors activity in the region. (US Geological Survey, 2005)

If a large caldera-forming eruption were to occur at Yellowstone, its effects would be felt worldwide. Thick ash deposits would bury vast areas of the United States, and the injection of huge volumes of volcanic gases into the atmosphere could drastically affect global climate. Fortunately, the Yellowstone volcanic system shows no signs that it is headed toward such an eruption. The probability of a large caldera-forming eruption within the next few thousand years is exceedingly low. Any renewed volcanic activity at Yellowstone would most likely take the form of non-explosive lava eruptions. (US Geological Survey,

2005) An eruption of lava could cause widespread havoc in the Park, including fires and the loss of roads and facilities, but more distant areas such as Livingston would probably remain largely unaffected.

The Cascade Region does not have the same caldera-forming potential as Yellowstone but has been much more active in recent years. The volcanoes in this region can drop and have dropped measurable ash over Montana. Volcanic ashfall may not sound harmful hundreds of miles away, but depending on the volume of ash that falls, it can create problems. Ash in the air can affect those with respiratory sensitivities, reduce visibilities, and clog air intakes. Its corrosive properties can damage vehicles and other machinery. When wet, ash becomes glue-like and hard to remove. Even relatively small amounts of airborne ash can disrupt air travel.

The areas affected by volcanic eruptions are dependent on the type of eruption and the prevailing wind direction. In an actual event, models would be used to predict the areas that would receive ash and other effects from the volcano. Lacking specific eruption data, the county is assumed to have the same risk countywide for a Cascade Range eruption and decreasing risk from south to north for a Yellowstone eruption.

4.15.2 HISTORY

On May 18, 1980, Mount St. Helens in the Cascade Range of Washington erupted, sending ash high into the atmosphere. Over the course of several days, the ash fell from the sky, primarily over eleven states, including Montana. Less than a half inch fell over Park County, as shown in Figure 4-3. The Montana Governor asked businesses to close and individuals with breathing problems to stay indoors until the threat was assessed. No reports of structure damage were received, and the health concerns lasted for a three-day period.







The Yellowstone region has produced three exceedingly large volcanic eruptions in the past 2.1 million years. In each of these cataclysmic events, enormous volumes of magma erupted at the surface and into the atmosphere as mixtures of red-hot pumice, volcanic ash (small, jagged fragments of volcanic glass and rock), and gas that spread as pyroclastic ("fire-broken") flows in all directions. Rapid withdrawal of such large volumes of magma from the subsurface then caused the ground to collapse, swallowing overlying mountains and creating broad cauldron-shaped volcanic depressions called "calderas." (US Geological Survey, 2005) Studies have shown that ash from each of these eruptions fell where Park County now sits.

4.15.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

Volcanic eruptions are rare events when compared to other hazards. Scientists evaluate natural hazards by combining their knowledge of the frequency and the severity of hazardous events. In the Yellowstone region, damaging hydrothermal explosions and earthquakes can occur several times a century. Lava flows and small volcanic eruptions occur only rarely - none in the past 70,000 years. Massive caldera-forming eruptions, the most potentially devastating of Yellowstone's hazards, are extremely rare - only three have occurred in the past several million years. U.S. Geological Survey, University of Utah, and National Park Service scientists with the Yellowstone Volcano Observatory (YVO) see no evidence that another such cataclysmic eruption will occur at Yellowstone in the foreseeable future. Recurrence intervals of these events are neither regular nor predictable. (US Geological Survey, 2005) Figure 4-4 shows the probability of the various events that can occur in Yellowstone National Park.



Figure 4-4. Recurrence Intervals (US Geological Survey, 2005)

The Cascade region, being more active, has a higher probability of eruptions over the next 100 years. Based on eruptions in the Cascade region over the past 4,000 years, the probability of an eruption is about 1.25% in any given year or approximately 1-2 eruptions per 100 years within the Cascade Range.

4.15.4 VULNERABILITIES

Given that volcanic eruptions are such infrequent events, two scenarios were used to determine potential losses. The first is an eruption in the Cascade Region that drops about an inch of ash over Park County. The second is an eruption of the Yellowstone Caldera causing catastrophic damage.

4.15.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

All critical facilities are at risk from volcanic eruptions. The impact on the facilities will depend on the amount of ash that falls and the ability to remove it. Significant amounts of ash have the potential to clog air systems and shut down facilities. Given enough wet, heavy ash, the potential exists for roofs to fail. Infrastructure exposed to the ash fall, such as power systems, could be brought down by the ash as well. The removal of ash from government facilities and infrastructure could potentially create costs beyond the community's capabilities. With the reduced visibilities and volcanic ash in the air, aircraft may not be able to fly to the affected area to provide medical or emergency supplies. Therefore, all critical facilities and vulnerable populations are vulnerable to ash fall.

4.15.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

During Mount St. Helens' 1980 eruption, the greatest costs came from the difficult task of removing volcanic ash. The greatest threat is not necessarily to people or residences but to property such as vehicles and equipment. The volcanic dust is corrosive to metals and without proper removal can cause damages to property. In a Yellowstone eruption, the potential for heavy, wet ash could threaten structures by collapsing roofs. The probability of an event of this magnitude is very low.

4.15.4.3 POPULATION

Light ash fall does not significantly impact the population if those with respiratory sensitivities remain indoors. Ash fall conditions that exist for several days, however, could lead to significant health problems for many in Park County. The extremely rare major Yellowstone eruption could lead to deaths to those close to the Park from pyroclastic flows and extreme amounts of falling ash. The degree of population impacts will greatly vary depending on the type of event.

4.15.4.4 VALUES

The economy, particularly the tourist economy, could be severely affected should an eruption occur or be imminent.

4.15.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Future development will have little to no effect on the volcano hazard. Any new development will be exposed to the volcano hazards of Park County and increase the population and property values at risk. Building codes in the City of Livingston may decrease the probability of structure failures.



4.15.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year) Impact	Extreme (500-year) Impact ¹	Rating
Critical Facilities	All	/ Critical functional losses/ Clean-up/debris removal costs	 / \$1,000,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Critical data losses 	Low- Moderate
Critical Infrastructure	All		 \$5,000,000 losses Road closures Loss of electricity Loss of potable water Loss of telephone service 	Moderate
Existing Structures	All	/ Clean-up/debris removal costs	 / \$1,000,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement/func tional losses 	Low- Moderate
Population	All	/ Illness	/ Injuries/ Fatalities	Moderate
Values	All	 / Agricultural losses / Habitat damages / Reduced air quality / Reduced water quality / Soil contamination / Restrictions on activities / Aesthetic value losses 	 / Business disruption losses / Service industry losses / Biodiversity losses / Historic structure losses / Historic site losses / Historic item losses / Emotional impacts / Cancellation of activities 	Moderate- High



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Future	Park County,		/ Likely to occur in	Low-
Structures	Clyde Park		hazard areas	Moderate
			/ Increases the total	
			hazard exposure	
			/ Lacking building	
			codes to minimize	
Future	All		/ Likely to occur in	Low
Structures			hazard areas	
			/ Increases the total	
			hazard exposure	
			/ Enforces building	
			codes to minimize	
			losses	

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.15.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

/ Difficulties in predicting future volcanic activity and the associated impacts due to the low frequency of eruptions.

4.16 WILDFIRE

Table 4-53. Wildfire Federal Major Disaster	r and Emergency Declarations.
---	-------------------------------

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
FEMA-DR-1340	2000	None	\$11,579,000	Individual Assistance was received for most of state
FEMA-FSA-2321	2000	None	\$110,723	Fire Suppression Assistance

Note: Some information for this hazard profile was summarized from the Park County Community Wildfire Protection Plan adopted in 2014. The Park County Community Wildfire Protection Plan remains an important stand-alone document and provides additional detail regarding the wildfire hazard and response capabilities in the county.

4.16.1 DESCRIPTION

A wildfire is an uncontrolled fire in a vegetated area. Wildfires are a natural part of the ecosystem. They have a purpose in nature, and following years of fire suppression, many areas have built up fuels that can lead to larger, more intense fires. Fuels in Park County range from dense timber stands in varying terrain to native grasslands. Douglas fir, lodgepole pine, Engelmann spruce, sagebrush, rough fescue, and other grasses make up many of the wildland fuels in the county. Periods of drought, disease, insect infestations, and low fire activity may all lead to an increase in hazardous fuels. These fuels burn rapidly and readily when cured. These types of fires have the potential to destroy structures and natural resources while producing heavy amounts of smoke, particularly when spread by strong winds.



Any flame source can trigger a wildfire, but they are most often triggered by lightning, human carelessness, arson, or train sparks. Once ignited, ambient conditions dictate whether the fire will spread or not. Moist, cool, and calm conditions or a lack of fuels will suppress the fire, whereas, dry, warm, and windy conditions and dry fuels will contribute to fire spread. The terrain, accessibility, and capabilities of local fire agencies also factor into a fire's growth potential. Problems with wildfire occur when combined with the human environment. People and structures near wildfires can be threatened unless adequately protected through evacuation, mitigation, or suppression.

Wildfire occurrence is weather dependent and highly variable from year to year. Fire season generally runs from March through November, but wildfires can occur at any time of year. The light, flashy fuels and the heavy, fire-sustaining timber present in the region can produce large, fast moving wildfires. Forest fires can travel quickly through the crowns of trees or spread along the forest floor. Grass fires are common in non-irrigated fields and open areas scattered with sage brush and native grasses due to the arid climate during almost any season but winter. Both types of wildfires are often aggravated by the exceptionally windy conditions in parts of the county. The Gallatin National Forest, Lewis and Clark National Forest, Custer National Forest, Absaroka-Beartooth Wilderness, Yellowstone National Park, and other state and federal lands regularly experience wildfires, and the mixed fuels and rugged terrain of those areas make firefighting especially difficult. The privately-owned timber, shrub, native grass, and non-irrigated lands in the remainder of the county also present significant wildfire hazards.

Park County has large areas of government owned lands. The national forests and Absaroka-Beartooth Wilderness are managed by the US Forest Service. Yellowstone National Park is managed by the National Park Services. Scattered across the county are tracts of land managed by the US Bureau of Land Management and state government. This scattering of government and private ownership can present unique firefighting challenges and opportunities. Map 3-4 in the Current Land Use section shows the government land ownership in the county.

Problems with wildfire occur when combined with the human environment. Most structures are flammable, and therefore, are threatened when wildfire approaches. In addition, a significant loss of life could occur with residents who do not evacuate, firefighters, and others who are in the wildfire area. Infrastructure such as electric transmission lines, fuel tanks, and radio transmission towers are not often equipped to withstand the heat from a wildfire. Timber resources, animal habitats, and waterways can all be damaged leading to negative economic and environmental impacts. The area where human development meets undeveloped, vegetative lands is called the wildland urban interface (WUI). The most extreme situation with respect to fuel conditions and values at risk occurs in rural subdivisions where numerous high-value individual homes and other assets are located in the wildland urban interface area near the National Forest boundary.

Wildland urban interface areas include subdivision and private lands with structures in the following locations (Park County, 2014):

- / Cooke City
- / Gardiner
- / Chico
- / Old Chico

143





- / Glastonbury area
- / Rock Creek South
- / Cottonwood Creek
- / Jardine
- I Livingston Peak
- / Ninth Street Island
- / Pine Creek
- / Silver Gate
- / Mill Creek
- / Deep Creek
- / Big Creek
- / Mission Creek
- / West Boulder
- / Wineglass area



Photo 12. Fire suppression activities at Pine Creek fire in Paradise Valley (Aug. 2012).

Wildfire potential is mapped in a variety of ways. Since many factors play into wildfire risk, components are often mapped individually. Vegetation type outlines the type of fuels available for wildfires. In the case of agriculture, the flammability depends on the crop and its condition at that point in the growing season. Grasslands and shrublands are not usually managed significantly and may contain a build-up of flashy fuels year-round. Dense, evergreen, timber areas are usually at risk for crown fires. Areas within the general proximity of evergreen trees were categorized as "high" hazard. Areas within the general proximity of shrublands, prairie grasses, and agricultural fields, essentially the remainder of the county apart from the City of Livingston, were categorized as "moderate" hazard. The City of Livingston was categorized as "low" hazard due to its urbanized setting and local fire protection. These generalizations allow for planning estimations. The actual wildfire hazard for a structure can only be determined based on a site evaluation or other assessment tool such as that found on the Park County website. Map12 displays the wildfire potential throughout the county and in surrounding areas, as determined by the USDA Forest Service. (Fire, Fuel, Smoke Science Program, 2013)



Wildfire Potential

Park County, Montana



Data Source: Varied Data Date: Varied Map Coordinates: NAD 1983, State Plane Montana



198



The heavy smoke produced by a wildfire, often trapped in the valleys of Park County due to inversions, can cause unhealthy air conditions that may affect those with respiratory problems and otherwise healthy people. Smoky conditions can also lead to poor visibility and an increased probability of ground transportation or aircraft accidents. Besides air pollution, water pollution may also occur during and after a wildfire. Many watersheds in wildland areas serve as the public water supplies for area communities. Should a significant wildfire pass through the area, pollution of the watershed can occur. With vegetation removed and the ground seared from a wildfire, the area also becomes more prone to flash floods and landslides because of the ground's reduced ability to hold water.

4.16.2 HISTORY

Park County has a long history of wildfires from small to large. Some have caused damages and others have not. The extent of damages often depends on the proximity to the wildland urban interface, fire spread rates, and the effectiveness of suppression and mitigation measures. The history of wildfires can be difficult to compile because the various firefighting entities involved and a variety of recordkeeping measures over the years. The following events have been complied based on fire department records, firefighters' memories, a National Forest database, and other miscellaneous sources.

<u>1983</u>- In April 1983, a large grass fire burned west of Livingston and south of Interstate 90. The Wan-I-Gan Fire near Emigrant that year destroyed 6 cabins.

<u>July 1985</u> - A lightning sparked fire at the base of Sheep Mountain threatened 5 homes and burned 1,000 acres.

<u>1988</u>-The Greater Yellowstone Fires of 1988, including some areas extending into Park County as shown in Map 4.16.2A, covered 2.3 million acres, employed an estimated 25,000 firefighters, and cost nearly \$120 million for fire suppression. Park County Resolution # 274, issued on September 6, 1988, ordered the evacuation of Cooke City and Silver Gate. One firefighter and one pilot were killed, and structure losses were estimated at \$3 million, mostly within Yellowstone National Park. The Hellroaring and Storm Creek Fires were the largest ones to go through Park County.

<u>1991</u>- The Thompson Creek Fire, starting on July 16, 1991, threatened two youth church camps. Two hundred-fifty campers were evacuated and sheltered in Livingston. The Area Creek region also experienced a fire from July 31 through August 1. On August 7, a railroad sparked fire quickly spread between Billman and Fleshman Creeks. Six homes were threatened.

<u>1994</u>- 1994 was a busy year for fires in Park County. The Deckard Flats Fire, Smith Creek Fire, Wineglass Fire, and Yak Fire were the largest fires. The Smith Creek Fire burned in a subdivision, but no structures were lost. Fires also burned in Paradise Valley in August including the Dry Creek Fire (40 acres), Eightmile Creek Fire (33 acres), and South Glastonbury Fire (30-50 acres).

<u>1996</u> - The Trowbridge Fire burned on Livingston Peak. In September and October, notable grass fires were sparked along Interstate 90. The Wineglass Fire on October 11, 1996 injured two people.

August 1999 - The Six Mile fire in Paradise Valley, 3 miles east of Dailey Lake, burned 1,100 acres.



147

<u>2000</u> - During this particularly severe fire season for Montana, the only large fire in Park County was one that burned in the north Crazy Mountains but did not threaten structures or infrastructure.

<u>August 2001</u>- Lightning ignited the Fridley Fire on August 19 near Fridley Creek in the Gallatin National Forest. Park County Resolution # 727, issued on August 20, 2001, ordered evacuations of threatened areas. The fire doubled in size on August 22 and displayed "extreme" behavior on August 23 when high winds caused it to double in size again. Then on August 25, 2001, Park County Resolution # 728 closed roads near the Fridley Fire. Montana Executive Order 20-01, issued on August 25, 2001, declared a state of emergency in Park County and other locations across the state and mobilized state resources and the National Guard to fight the wildfires. On Wednesday, August 29, the fire threatened a privately-owned cabin southwest of Emigrant on the fire's southeast edge. The cabin was on a ridge top, making it difficult to protect. On August 31, three members of a firefighting helicopter to crash three miles south of Emigrant. The Fridley Fire was contained on September 13, 2001. In all, 26,373 acres burned from this fire and firefighting costs totaled over \$11 million with 1,261 personnel, 50 pieces of heavy equipment, and 14 helicopters used. Fortunately, no structures were lost. (Pacific Biodiversity Institute, 2001)

Although the Fridley Fire was the largest in Park County in 2001, it was preceded by two other fires, the Hoppe and Monitor Fires, in late July and early August. The Monument Wilderness and Little Joe Fires also burned in Park County during August 2001. Both fires started on August 24 by lightning and were contained by September 3, 2001. The Monument Wilderness Fire started 10 miles northwest of Cooke City, burned 1,660 acres, with \$417,000 in suppression costs. The Little Joe Fire was 20 miles east of Gardiner and burned 860 acres with suppression costs of \$3 million. (National Climatic Data Center, 2011)

<u>August 2003</u>- The Rough Draw Complex Fires started on August 10 by lightning. Park County Resolution # 806, issued on August 14, 2003, declared an emergency to exist in Park County from wildfires. Then, the following resolution # 807 on that same day closed roads near the Rough Draw Fire in Mission Creek on the northern boundary of the Absaroka-Beartooth Wilderness and the Slippery Fire in Cottonwood Creek near the Crazy Mountains. These fires, contained by September 5, 2003, were part of the larger Rough Draw Complex that burned over 3,000 acres and cost nearly \$7 million. The Small Business Administration declared a disaster (#9W74) in Park County and offered Ioans to small business that suffered financial losses from the fires. Additionally, the Brundage Fire, started on August 15, by lightning, burned 3,200 acres in all. This fire, although ultimately larger than the Rough Draw Complex, was in a more remote part of the county and did not require as many resources.

<u>Big Creek Fire, August-September 2006</u>– The lightning-caused Big Creek Fire burned about 14,000 acres, destroyed two homes and four outbuildings in a rural subdivision near Emigrant. (Park County, 2014) Suppression efforts totaled nearly \$10 million for the Paradise Valley Complex, including the Big Creek Fire, Passage Falls Fire, and South Pine Fire. (National Interagency Fire Center, 2011)

<u>Jungle Fire, September 2006</u> – The Jungle Fire burned about 37,000 acres and destroyed three outbuildings in the West Boulder drainage (Park County, 2009). Suppression costs totaled about \$824,000. (National Interagency Fire Center, 2011)

RESPEC



(Source: Billings Gazette, Aug. 30, 2012, photo by Matt Long)



Photo 13. Pine Creek fire south of Livingston in Paradise Valley (August 2012).

(Photo by M. Johnson, 2012) (Photo by M. Johnson, 2012) Photo 14. Pine Creek fire south of Livingston in Paradise Valley. Photo 15. Pine Creek fire south of Livingston in Paradise Valley.

<u>WH Complex, August-September 2007</u>– These fires, consisting of the Wicked Creek Fire and Hicks Fire, burned about 30,500 acres in the upper Mill Creek drainage, destroyed one bridge, and threatened rural residences, church camps, and homes in a 54-acre inholding above Passage Falls. (Park County, 2014) Suppression costs totaled about \$5.4 million. (National Interagency Fire Center, 2011)

<u>*Willow Creek Fire, July 2012*</u> – The brush fire occurred over a small area on private and county land, nearby the Kindsfather subdivision. Though the fire initially spread rapidly due to strong winds, the fire died out within five days of ignition. (Park County, 2017c)

<u>Pine Creek Fire, August-September 2012</u> — The Pine Creek Fire started near the community of Pine Creek, and due to strong winds grew to an estimated 4,000 acres within 24 hours of ignition. The fire required extensive evacuation efforts, which quickly overwhelmed local fire and law enforcement staff and required assistance from the Montana National Guard. The fire burned a total of five homes and ten outbuildings and resulted in five burn injuries. (Park County, 2017c)

<u>*Minor Paradise Complex, August 2013*</u>— A controlled fire was started in the 6-mile drainage area, which quickly burned out of the controlled area due to fire conditions. Minor evacuation activities were undertaken as required. Though the fire initially spread rapidly, the fire decreased in scale relatively quickly. (Park County, 2017c)



<u>*Willow Fire, August-September 2015*</u> — A fire was started in a small patch of trees near Upper Willow Creek. The fire was relatively contained and died out quickly due to rain and favorable weather conditions. (Park County, 2017c)

4.16.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

A study by the Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation in 1997 reports that approximately 80-100 fire starts per year occur in Park County. About 35-40% of those fire starts occur on US Forest Service (USFS) land, and 60-65% occur on county protected lands. On the USFS lands, approximately 50% are natural and 50% human-caused, but on county lands, approximately 85% are human-caused and 15% are natural with debris/field burning, trains, and campfires being top three human caused ignition sources. This same study also found that a belt running from southwest to northeast through the Paradise Valley, Gardiner, and the Wineglass areas have the highest concentration of lightning strikes in the county. (Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation, 1997)

4.16.4 VULNERABILITIES

To assess the vulnerabilities from wildfires in Park County, assets were visually compared to the US Forest Service's Fire Hazard rankings. For population estimates, the 2015 county population of 15,971 was divided by the total number of structures in the Park County of 9,367 for an estimate of 1.71 people per structure.

4.16.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

Critical facilities near forested areas or constructed with especially flammable materials are more likely to suffer losses from a wildfire. Since a wildfire is possible in essentially all areas of Park County, all critical facilities are assumed to have some risk. Those critical facilities outside the City of Livingston in more rural areas are at greater risk due to increased distances from fire suppression assets and closer proximity to wildland areas. Nine critical facilities are within the high hazard areas including:

- / Christikon Camp
- / Cooke City Compactor
- / Cooke City School
- / Cooke City Water
- / Cooke City/Silver Gate Fire Hall and Cooke City Search and Rescue
- / Northeast Entrance of Yellowstone National Park
- / Silver Gate Water
- / US Post Office Cooke City
- / Yellowstone Bible Camp

Fifty-one critical facilities are within the Moderate Hazard Area.

Electric and communications infrastructure, including the major regional electric transmission lines, can be found in wildland areas. This infrastructure is highly vulnerable to wildland fire without mitigation. Wooden bridges in wildland areas are also quite vulnerable.



4.16.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

Wildfires have the greatest potential to substantially burn National Forests and National Parks acreage; however, private residences become threatened when the fire enters the wildland urban interface. Park County has many wildland urban interface areas that may be threatened should a wildfire encroach. Using the Fire Characteristics map in conjunction with structure data, an estimate of the number of structures in the High Hazard Areas was derived. Approximately 1,073 structures are located in the High Hazard Areas. Using the state tax assessment data, the total value of these structures is estimated at \$316,987,646. Approximately 4,965 structures with a total building value of \$270,577,696 are located in the Moderate Hazard Areas. Note that the structures within the High Hazard Areas generally have a much higher building value than those that are not.

A wildfire damage factor is rather difficult to determine because any actual losses will be highly dependent on the fire characteristics and its location. Not all areas will be affected by one wildfire. Losses in the area of the WUI fire, however, could have a high loss rate. Given the assumption that 10% of the structures in the total High-Risk Areas could be lost in a probable wildfire, the structure losses from that fire would roughly total \$31.7 million dollars with 107 structures affected.

History has shown that personal property losses can be much greater than just that of residences. Outbuildings, fences, equipment, livestock, pastures, and crops are often additional losses. Suppression costs, particularly due to efforts needed for structure protection, can easily total in the millions of dollars.

4.16.4.3 POPULATION

Using the estimate of 107 structures affected in a major wildfire, roughly 183 people would live in the affected area (107 structures x 1.71 people/structure). The total High-Risk Area population exposure is about 1,835 people (1,073 structures x 1.71 people/structure). In many cases, residents can be evacuated before the fire moves into their area. Some residents, however, may choose to remain in the evacuated area or a rapidly spreading fire may not allow enough time for a formal evacuation. Firefighters can also be particularly threatened during wildfires. Advances in firefighter safety and technology have improved firefighting efforts; however, the potential for loss of life and injuries still exists.

4.16.4.4 VALUES

Although the primary concern is to structures and the interface residents, most of the costs associated with fires, come from firefighting efforts in suppression costs. Additional losses to natural resources, water supplies, air quality, and the economy are also typically found. Wildfire's impact on the regional economy can be significant with the loss of timber, natural resources, recreational opportunities, and tourism, all of which are of particular importance in Park County. The economic dependency on the tourist population through Yellowstone National Park is such that even a fire outside of Park County can have very substantial economic impacts.

4.16.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

The wildland urban interface is a very popular place to live as national trends show. More and more homes are being placed in this interface, particularly in Montana, and Park County is no exception. Development in the hazard areas has increased in recent years and has amplified the vulnerabilities in the unincorporated parts of Park County significantly. Regulating growth in these areas is a delicate balance between protecting private property rights and promoting public safety.



4.16.4.6 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact	
Critical Facilities	Park County	 / \$500,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Critical functional losses / Critical data losses 	/ \$1,500,000 losses	Moderate
Critical Facilities	Livingston		/ \$0 losses	Low
Critical Facilities	Clyde Park		 / \$1,000,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Critical functional losses / Critical data losses 	Low- Moderate
Critical Infrastructure	Park County	/ \$500,000 losses/ Road closures	/ \$2,000,000 losses/ Loss of electricity	Moderate
Critical Infrastructure	Livingston		/ \$100,000 losses/ Road closures	Low- Moderate
Critical Infrastructure	Clyde Park		 / \$500,000 losses / Road closures / Loss of electricity / Loss of potable water 	Moderate
Existing Structures	Park County	 / \$3,169,876 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement and functional losses 	/ \$31,698,765 losses	High
Existing Structures	Livingston		 / \$500,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement and functional losses 	Low- Moderate
Existing Structures	Clyde Park		 / \$3,000,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement and functional losses 	Moderate



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Population	Park County,		/ Injuries	Moderate
	Clyde Park		/ Fatalities	
Population	Livingston		/ Injuries	Low
			/ Fatalities	
Values	All	/ Agricultural losses/ Reduced air quality/ Restrictions on	 Business disruption losses Convice inductors 	Moderate- High
		activities	losses	
		/ Aesthetic value	/ Habitat damages	
		losses	/ Reduced water	
			quality	
			/ Soil contamination	
			/ Historic structure	
			losses	
			/ Historic site losses	
			/ Historic item losses	
			/ Emotional impacts	
			activities	
Future Structures	Park County, Clyde Park	/ Likely to occur in hazard areas	/ 2,747 undeveloped parcels in the	Moderate- High
		 1,822 undeveloped parcels in the High Hazard Areas 	Moderate Hazard Areas	
		/ Subdivision		
		regulations in place		
		impacts		
Future	Livingston		/ Somewhat likely to	Low-
Structures			occur in hazard	Moderate
			areas	

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.16.5 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Lack of a comprehensive, multi-agency, historic wildfire digital database containing information on start location, cause, area burned, suppression costs, and damages.
- / Need for an improved wildland urban interface definition and associated analysis.



4.17 WIND

Table 4-54. Wind Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.				
Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
None				

4.17.1 DESCRIPTION

Park County is known for its wind. Strong winds regularly blow through the area, even when neighboring areas are experiencing near calm conditions. In addition to the high winds that can occur with severe thunderstorms, as described in the severe thunderstorm and tornadoes hazard profile, high winds can also occur with strong pressure gradients and gusty frontal passages. A study of high wind records from 1994-2003 showed that Park County was the third windiest county in Montana for synoptic scale winds. Over that ten-year period, Park County had 22 reports of wind gusts of 75 mph or greater from non-thunderstorm winds. (Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2004) Therefore, on average, at least two occurrences of greater than hurricane force winds can be expected each year. Livingston's windy conditions are primarily due to the topographical features of the area.

The strongest winds from the south to west directions in Livingston can be described in terms of the topography. During the winter, Yellowstone National Park gets very cold. As the air moves from the higher elevations into the valleys, it warms, accelerates, and gets funneled as it moves through the narrow Paradise Valley and constricts between the Wineglass Mountains and Livingston Peak. Like water in a hose, the constriction causes the air to move faster. Strong winds then rush through Livingston. As the winds from the west pass over the Gallatin Valley and Bozeman, the air piles up on the west side of the Bridger and Gallatin Mountain Ranges only being able to pass through at the lower elevations such as Bozeman Pass which opens-up to Livingston. The wind that does make it over the mountain ranges typically accelerates and rushes down the lee side of the mountains, creating strong surface winds throughout northern Park County.

Strong winds are so frequently over 30 mph in Park County that the National Weather Service increased their wind advisory and high wind warning thresholds for the county. A wind advisory is issued when sustained winds of at least 40 mph and gusts of 60 mph are expected for at least six hours. High wind warnings are issued when sustained winds of at least 50 mph are expected for an hour or more or wind gusts of 75 mph or greater are expected. In contrast, most locations in Montana start at 30 mph sustained for wind advisories and 40 mph sustained for high wind warnings.

All of Park County is considered at risk for high wind events. The most vulnerable areas, however, are in the Livingston area from south, southwest, and west winds and northern Park County from southwest and west winds. The base of the Crazy Mountains is also known to be particularly windy.

High winds can become particularly problematic when combined with falling snow or snow on the ground. Blizzard conditions from blowing and drifting snow can develop with the onset of strong winds. History also shows that the strong winds on Interstate 90 can lead to ground transportation or railroad accidents and possibly a hazardous materials release.

4.17.2 HISTORY

Park County has a long history of high wind events. In a study conducted for the State of Montana's Hazard Assessment, Park County ranked third in the state for number of non-thunderstorm wind events over hurricane force (74 mph) with 22 recorded events over a 10-year period. The strongest non-thunderstorm wind events in the past 25 years can be found in Table 4-55.

Table 4-55. Non-Thunderstorm Wind Events Greater than 80 mph (National Centers for Environmental Information, 2017).

Location	Date	Speed	Impacts / Additional Information
Livingston	11/03/1993	90 mph	Wind damage reported in Livingston.
Livingston	11/29/1994	92 mph	Several semi-trucks blown off Interstate 90, hanger roof blown off at Mission Field, spotty power outages, Interstate 90 closed for the evening. Damages estimated at \$500,000.
South of Grey Owl Fishing Access	04/24/1996	100 mph	Wind speed estimated. Tree blown onto Highway 89.
Livingston	11/28/1996	81 mph	Measured at Mission Field.
Livingston	12/04/1996	100 mph	Measured at Mission Field.
Livingston	01/30/1997	85 mph	Measured at Mission Field.
Livingston	11/13/1998	85 mph	Measured at Mission Field.
Livingston, 6 miles S	02/01/1999	92 mph	Sustained winds of 50 mph and gusts to 89 mph in Livingston. Several trees and power lines downed. 1,500 homes were without power for 2 hours.
Livingston	01/09/2000	84 mph	Measured at Mission Field.
Livingston	02/01/2000	84 mph	Measured at Mission Field. Winds sustained at 51 mph.
Livingston	01/10/2006	84 mph	Four trucks overturned on Interstate 90. Several power lines downed.
Chico, 9 miles ESE	02/16/2007	87 mph	Measured at Wicked Creek RAWS station.
Livingston	11/12/2007	85 mph	Measured at West Livingston I-90 DOT sensor. Power to Livingston was knocked out.
Livingston	01/30/2009	86 mph	Sustained winds of 50 mph with gusts to 86 mph were measured at Mission Field.
Livingston	01/24/2012	81 mph	Sustained winds of 50-61 mph with gusts up to 81 mph.
Livingston	12/19/2012	81 mph	Sustained winds of 58 mph with gusts of 75 mph and 81 mph were reported at the Livingston Airport.
Livingston	12/19/2016	83 mph	Wind gusts of 60 to 83 mph at the Livingston Airport.



4.17.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

Based on the ten-year historical record, the probabilities in Table 4-56 can be estimated.

Speed	Average Occurrences Per Year	Recurrence Interval
75 mph or greater (hurricane force)	2.2 events/year	5-6 month event
80 mph or greater	1 event/year	1-year event
90 mph or greater	0.5 events/year	2-year event
100 mph or greater	0.2 events/year	5-year event

 Table 4-56. Non-Thunderstorm Wind Probabilities Based on Historical Occurrence.

According to the National Weather Service, November is historically the windiest month in Park County with winds from the southwest.

4.17.4 VULNERABILITIES

Since the threat from strong winds exists countywide, the vulnerabilities were assessed using two feasible scenarios. The first is a wind event of 85 mph overturning vehicles and causing power outages. The second scenario is for a wind gust well over 100 mph that creates widespread damages of roofs being blown off and structure collapse of weak buildings.

4.17.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

All the critical facilities in Park County are susceptible to high winds. The risk will be assumed to be the same countywide since high winds can strike anywhere. Given a history of power outages, the electrical infrastructure is assumed to have a slightly greater risk to high winds than other types of infrastructure. The airport also has a history of wind-related losses.

4.17.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

With wind problems occurring regularly in Park County, most structures are designed to withstand high winds. Therefore, the potential losses to structures are limited. They can, however, occur during some of the most extreme events. More often, the greatest threat is to high profile vehicles. During particularly severe winds, trucks are diverted from the Interstate through Livingston. An event severely damaging 10 structures could result in losses of about \$2,169,000 (10 structures x \$216,900/structure).

4.17.4.3 POPULATION

Since Park County regularly has high wind events, most residents are prepared for and acclimated to windy weather. In most synoptic scale wind events, the National Weather Service can provide ample warning through their wind advisories and high wind warnings. The Montana Department of Transportation also regularly posts weather messages on Interstate message boards.

4.17.4.4 VALUES

Winds strong enough to destroy structures could theoretically cause significant damages to businesses, including signs and other property, resulting in economic losses. Social values may also be impacted, especially if loss of life occurs.



4.17.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Future development would only be threatened if structures were built without consideration for wind. Since Park County regularly has strong winds, development typically occurs with that consideration, and therefore, is not often threatened by wind events. Developers are not required, however, to adhere to any structural building codes for most residential structures, except for within the City of Livingston and its donut area. The City of Livingston does require tie downs for mobile home parks. The particularly windy area at the base of the Crazy Mountains currently has large ranches, but should development occur in this area, wind would be a notable hazard requiring consideration.



(Source: Bozeman Chronicle, Jan. 4, 2008, photo by Sean Sperry)

Photo 16. Multiple semi-trailers blown off Interstate 90 west of Livingston; Park County Sheriff's vehicles became involved while providing assistance when another semi-trailer was blow off roadway.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Critical	All		/ \$200,000 losses	Low-
Facilities			/ Structural losses	Moderate
			/ Critical functional	
			losses	
			/ Clean-up/debris	
			removal costs	
Critical	All	/ \$500,000 losses	/ \$5,000,000 losses	Moderate-
Infrastructure		/ Road closures		High
		/ Loss of electricity		

4.17.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS



Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Rating
		Impact	Impact ¹	
Existing Structures	All		 / \$1,000,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement/functi onal losses / Clean-up/debris removal costs 	Moderate
Population	All	/ Injuries	/ Fatalities	Moderate
Values	All	 / Business disruption losses / Restrictions on activities / Aesthetic value losses 	/ Agricultural losses/ Emotional impacts/ Cancellation of activities	Moderate
Future Structures	Park County, Clyde Park		 / Likely to occur in hazard areas / Increases the total hazard exposure / Lacking building codes to minimize losses 	Moderate
Future Structures	Livingston		 / Likely to occur in hazard areas / Increases the total hazard exposure / Enforces building codes to minimize losses 	Low- Moderate

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.17.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Severe wind events are only recorded if observed and reported to the National Weather Service; the rural nature of the area leaves many areas without weather spotters.
- / Only a limited number of weather observation stations are located in the county.



4.18 WINTER STORMS AND EXTENDED COLD

Table 4-57. Winter Storms and Extended Cold Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Declaration	Year	Casualties	Damages	Comments
			None	

4.18.1 DESCRIPTION

Snow storms and bitterly cold temperatures are common occurrences in Park County and generally do not cause any problems as residents are used to winter weather and are prepared for it. Snow falls regularly during all seasons, except summer, and roads become slippery quite often. Residents understand that this is part of living in Montana. Sometimes, however, blizzards can occur and overwhelm the ability to keep roads passable. Heavy snow and ice events, particularly late season events, have the potential to bring down power lines and trees. The extreme wind chills, often dropping below zero, may harm residents if unprotected outdoors or if heating mechanisms are disrupted.

4.18.1.1 BLIZZARDS

Blizzards, as defined by the National Weather Service, are a combination of sustained winds or frequent gusts of 35 mph or greater and visibilities of less than a quarter mile from falling or blowing snow for three hours or more. A blizzard, by definition, does not indicate heavy amounts of snow, although they can happen together. The falling or blowing snow usually creates large drifts from the strong winds. The reduced visibilities make travel, even on foot, particularly treacherous. The strong winds may also support dangerous wind chills.

4.18.1.2 HEAVY SNOW

Large quantities of snow may fall during winter storms. In general, six inches or more in 12 hours or eight inches or more in 24 hours constitutes conditions that may significantly hamper travel or create hazardous conditions. Smaller amounts can also make travel hazardous, but in most cases, only results in minor inconveniences. Heavy wet snow before the leaves fall from the trees in the fall or after the trees have leafed out in the spring may cause problems with broken tree branches and power outages. These types of storms often cause the most winter storm related damages in Park County.



(Source: GNFAC) Photo 17. Snow pit dug for avalanche hazard assessment near Cooke City, MT.

4.18.1.3 ICE STORMS

Ice storms develop when a layer of warm (above freezing), moist air aloft coincides with a shallow cold (below freezing) pool of air at the surface. As snow falls into the warm layer of air, it melts to rain, and then freezes on contact when hitting the frozen ground or cold objects at the surface, creating a smooth layer of ice. This phenomenon is called freezing rain. Similarly, sleet occurs when the rain in the warm layer subsequently freezes into pellets while falling through a cold layer of air at or near the Earth's surface. Extended periods of freezing rain can lead to accumulations of ice on roadways, walkways, power lines, trees, and buildings. Almost any accumulation can make driving and walking hazardous. Thick accumulations can bring down trees and power lines.



4.18.1.4 EXTREME COLD

Extended periods of cold temperatures frequently occur throughout the winter months in Park County. Heating systems compensate for the cold outside. Most people limit their time outside during extreme cold conditions, but common complaints usually include pipes freezing and cars refusing to start. When cold temperatures and wind combine, dangerous wind chills can develop.

Wind chill is how cold it "feels" and is based on the rate of heat loss on exposed skin from wind and cold. As the wind increases, it draws heat from the body, driving down skin temperature, and eventually, internal body temperature. Therefore, the wind makes it feel much colder than the actual temperature. For example, if the temperature is 0°F and the wind is blowing at 15 mph, the wind chill is -19°F. At this wind chill, exposed skin can freeze in 30 minutes. Wind chill does not affect inanimate objects. (National Weather Service, 2011c)

4.18.2 HISTORY

Snow and cold are normal occurrences in Park County throughout the late fall, winter, and early spring months. Summaries of the more significant events due to their extreme conditions or damages are shown in Table 4-58. The National Climatic Data Center also lists several other lower impact types of common winter weather events. Also note that the coding system used in this database for winter weather does not allow for a comprehensive search of winter weather events by county. Other significant events have likely occurred.

Date	Туре	Impacts
12/25/1996	Winter Storm	12 inches of snow in Livingston.
12/03-04/1998	Heavy Snow	16 inches of snow in Livingston.
12/07-08/1998	Blizzard	Visibilities near zero. Interstate 90 was closed between
		Columbus and Bozeman after numerous accidents were reported.
12/29-30/1998	Ice Storm	Portions of Interstate 90 were closed.
01/23/1999	Heavy Snow	14 inches of snow 10 miles east of Livingston.
05/13/1999	Heavy Snow	13 inches of snow in Cooke City.
04/16/2002	Heavy Snow	10 inches of snow in Cooke City.
05/08/2002	Heavy Snow	17 inches of snow in Wilsall.
11/23/2002	Heavy Snow	10 inches of snow in Cooke City.
03/06/2003	Heavy Snow	11 inches of snow in Cooke City.
03/09/2003	Heavy Snow	10 inches of snow in Wilsall.
03/27/2003	Heavy Snow	19 inches of snow 2 miles west of Cooke City. 17 Inches of
		snow 12 miles south of Livingston.
10/04/2005	Heavy Snow	11 inches of snow 6 miles southeast of Clyde Park.
		Many trees and branches heavily damaged with widespread
		power outages, some lasting 36-48 hours.
11/27/2005	Heavy Snow	21 inches of snow in Wilsall.

Table 4-58. Winter Weather Events (National Centers for Environmental Information, 2017).



Date	Туре	Impacts
12/28/2006	Heavy Snow	12 inches of snow 10 miles south of Livingston.
02/26/2009	Heavy Snow	12 inches of snow in Wilsall.
03/29/2009	Winter Storm	7-17 inches of snow in the Livingston area.
04/14/2009	Heavy Snow	10 inches of snow in Wilsall.
11/12/2009	Heavy Snow	6-12 inches of snow in the Livingston area.
01/05/2010	Winter Storm	Significant drifting in Clyde Park.
11/18/2010	Heavy Snow	12 inches of snow in Wilsall.
11/25/2010	Blizzard	Livingston area had sustained winds of 50 mph with gusts to 72 mph. Interstate 90 was closed due to severe blowing and drifting snow. Emergency travel only conditions existed throughout the county.
01/20/2011	Blizzard	Livingston area had wind gusts to 63 mph with blowing snow. Interstate 90 was closed from Springdale to Gallatin County.
02/06/2011	Heavy Snow	10 inches of snow in Clyde Park.
04/07/2011	Heavy Snow	12 inches of snow in Clyde Park.
10/03/2013	Heavy Snow	6+ inches of snow in Livingston with tree damages and power outages.
12/10/2013	Blizzard	Livingston area had frequent gusts over 70 mph. Interstate 90 was closed due to low visibility conditions.
12/18/2015	Blizzard	Livingston area had wind gusts of 50 to 65 mph. Interstate 90 was closed, and traffic was diverted through Livingston.
10/10/2016	Heavy Snow	6 to 13 inches reported in Livingston.
12/18/2016	Blizzard	Blizzard conditions resulted in impassable roads and dangerous conditions. Over 95 weather-related 911 calls were received. Search and rescue was dispatched to assist ambulance crews due to road and snow conditions.

Table 4-59. Winter Weather Records (Western Regional Climate Center, 2017).

Location	Period of Record	Low Temperature Record	Annual Snowfall Record
Wilsall, 8 miles ENE	1957-2012	-42°F, February 3, 1989	210.5 inches, 1975
Springdale	1951-2012	Not Applicable	55.5 inches, 1967
Livingston Airport	1948-2012	-41°F, December 24, 1983	113.9 inches, 1975
Livingston	1895-1981	-45°F, February 15, 1936	81.6 inches, 1916
Livingston, 12 miles S	1951-2010	-36°F, December 24, 1983	123.8 inches, 1975
Gardiner	1956-2012	-31°F, February 3, 1989	74.5 inches, 1967
Jardine	1951-1976	Not Applicable	138.6 inches, 1955



Yellowstone National Park, near Silver Gate	1948-1967	-51°F, January 12, 1963	226.0 inches, 1963
Cooke City, 2 miles W	1967-2010	-43°F, February 5, 1982	332.1 inches, 1977

4.18.3 PROBABILITY AND MAGNITUDE

The probability of winter storms each season is almost a certainty. The probability of an event that overwhelms the community capabilities, though, is harder to determine. To date, Park County has not had any winter weather events that have led to a Presidential Disaster Declaration, but such an event is certainly possible and cannot be overlooked.

4.18.4 VULNERABILITIES

Since the winter weather and extended cold risk extends countywide and the impacts can widely vary, to assess the vulnerabilities, two scenarios were considered. First is an extended, multi-day blizzard that closes roadways, creates major snow drifting, and isolates communities and residents. The second is a widespread power outage for a week or more during extreme cold and blizzard conditions, leaving most residents without heat and other supplies. Persistent heavy snow events may also create conditions favorable for roof collapses.

4.18.4.1 CRITICAL FACILITIES AND INFRASTRUCTURE

All critical facilities are assumed to have the same vulnerability from winter storms and cold temperatures. Those facilities with back-up generators are better equipped to handle a winter storm situation should the power go out. Otherwise, all are designed to withstand winter storms but may not be able to provide heat if electric service is lost.

4.18.4.2 EXISTING STRUCTURES

Snow in Park County generally does not cause the communities to shut down or disrupt activities. Occasionally, though, extreme winter weather conditions can cause problems. The most common incidents in these conditions are motor vehicle accidents due to poor road conditions. These losses are usually covered by insurance. Losses to structures are usually minimal. Most structures are built to withstand reasonable snow loads in this region.

4.18.4.3 POPULATION

Since winter storms and cold spells typically do not cause major structural damage, the greatest threat to the population is the potential for utility failure during a cold spell. Although cold temperatures and snow are normal for Park County, extremes can exist that would go beyond the capabilities of the community to handle. Should the temperatures drop below -15°F for several weeks or several feet of snow fall in a short period of time, the magnitude of frozen water pipes and sewer lines or impassable streets could result in disastrous conditions for many people. If power lines were to fail due to snow/ice load, winds, or any other complicating factor, the situation would be compounded. In the event power or other utilities were disrupted, many homes could be without heat or water. With temperatures frequently dropping below zero in a typical winter, an event where heating systems failed could send many residents to shelters for protection. Other residents may try to heat their homes through alternative measures, and thereby, increase the chance for structure fires or carbon monoxide poisoning.



Sheltering of community members would present significant logistical problems when maintained over a period of more than a day. Transportation, communication, energy (electric, natural gas, and vehicle fuels), shelter supplies, medical care, food availability and preparation, and sanitation issues all become exceedingly difficult to manage in extreme weather conditions. Local government resources could be quickly overwhelmed. Mutual aid and state aid might be hard to receive due to the regional impact of this kind of event.

4.18.4.4 VALUES

Extended winter storms and cold can force the closure of businesses due to road closures and power outages. Depending on the length of the event, several days' worth of business revenue could be lost. These storms can often lead to substantial livestock losses and impact the agricultural economy. Activities such as school and sporting events may be cancelled or postponed.

4.18.4.5 FUTURE DEVELOPMENT

Future development should have little to no impact from winter storms and extended cold weather. The most significant challenge may be, as homes go up in more remote parts of the county, to access those residents should sheltering or emergency services be needed in an extreme event. Future structures in Park County and Clyde Park are more vulnerable to structure collapses due to heavy snow loads since these jurisdiction lack building codes.

Туре	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year) Impact	Extreme (500-year) Impact ¹	Rating
Critical Facilities	All		/ \$0 losses	Low
Critical Infrastructure	All	/ Road closures	 \$1,000,000 losses Loss of electricity Loss of potable water Loss of sanitary sewers Loss of telephone service Loss of internet service Fuel/energy 	Moderate- High
Existing Structures	All		 / • \$500,000 losses / Structural losses / Contents losses / Displacement/functional losses 	Low- Moderate
Population	All	/ Injuries/ Fatalities		Moderate

4.18.5 VULNERABILITIES AND IMPACTS



Type	Jurisdiction(s)	Probable (100-year)	Extreme (500-year)	Pating	
Type		Impact	Impact ¹	Raung	
Values	All	 / Business disruption losses / Service industry losses / Agricultural losses / Cancellation of activities / Restrictions on activities 	/ Emotional impacts	Moderate	
Future Structures	Park County, Clyde Park		 / Likely to occur in hazard areas / Increases the total hazard exposure / Lacking building codes to minimize losses 	Low- Moderate	
Future Structures	Livingston		 / Likely to occur in hazard areas / Increases the total hazard exposure / Enforces building codes to minimize losses 	Low	

¹ Impact in addition to probable (100-year) impacts

4.18.6 DATA LIMITATIONS

Data limitations include:

- / Severe weather events are only recorded if observed and reported to the National Weather Service; the rural nature of the area leaves many areas without weather spotters.
- / The zone system of the historic winter weather events National Climatic Data Center does not allow for easy queries on a countywide basis.
- / Lack of a countywide, multi-agency, historic winter weather database containing information on the winter weather conditions (snow depth, temperature, wind, snowfall rates, water content, and duration) and the associated problems (number of accidents, conditions of roadways, and services needed).
4.19 RISK ASSESSMENT SUMMARY

The risk assessment represents an approximate history and estimated vulnerabilities to Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park from the hazards identified. Table 4-60 provides a summary of federal major disaster and emergency declarations. As with any assessment involving natural or human-caused hazards, all potential events may not be represented here, and an actual incident may occur in a vastly different way than described. This assessment, however, will be used, where possible, to minimize damages from these events in the future.

Declaration	Year	Cause/Additional Information	Casualties	Damages/Assistance
FEMA-DR-1105	1996	Flood Public Assistance	None	\$146,379 state/local share (Park County) \$36,287 state/local share
				(Livingston)
				over \$1,275,000
FEMA-DR-1183	1997	Flood Public Assistance	None	Total damages estimated over \$616,000
FEMA-DR-1340	2000	Wildfire Individual Assistance for nearly the entire state	None	\$11,579,000 federal assistance statewide
FEMA-FSA-2321	2000	Wildfire Fire Suppression Assistance	None	\$18,783 in federal assistance to Park and Gallatin Counties \$91,940 in federal assistance to MT DNRC
FEMA-DR-1996	2011	Flood Public Assistance Individual Assistance	None	Unknown
FEMA-4172-DR	2014	Flood Public Assistance	None	Total damages estimated over \$66,200

Table 4-60. Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations.

Every type of event is different, ranging from population to property to economic impacts. Incidents also have different probabilities and magnitudes even within hazards. For example, a light snowstorm will be different than a blizzard and a moderate flood will be different from both of those. Some hazards have estimates of dollar losses and population impacts whereas others are more qualitatively assessed based on the information available during the risk assessment process.

The hazards are prioritized using the best possible information on risks and vulnerabilities to provide guidance when selecting mitigation strategies. Generally, an evaluation of a specific mitigation activity will capture the benefits of such actions, including considering the probability of the hazard occurring and the disaster losses to be mitigated.

The following factors were considered when prioritizing the hazards:



- / Probability of a "Disastrous"/High Impact Event
- Vulnerability (considers probable impacts to critical facilities, critical infrastructure, structures, the population, economic, ecologic, historic, and social values, and future development)

For more information on these determinations, see the individual hazard profiles.

Table 4-61 shows the hazard prioritizations for Park County and Table 4-62 and Table 4-63 are specific to the City of Livingston and the Town of Clyde Park, respectively.

Hazard	Probability of High Impact Event	Vulnerability	Overall Hazard Rating
Flooding	Moderate-High	High	High
Wildfire	Moderate-High	Moderate-High	High
Earthquake	Moderate	High	High
Hazardous Materials Release	Moderate	Moderate-High	High
Wind	Moderate-High	Moderate	High
Winter Storms and Extended Cold	Moderate-High	Moderate	High
Severe Thunderstorms and Tornadoes	Moderate	Moderate-High	Moderate
Communicable Disease and Bioterrorism	Moderate	Moderate	Moderate
Avalanche and Landside	Low-Moderate	Moderate	Moderate
Drought	Moderate	Low-Moderate	Moderate
Ground Transportation Accident	Moderate	Low-Moderate	Moderate
Urban Fire	Moderate	Low-Moderate	Moderate
Dam Failure	Low-Moderate	Moderate	Moderate
Utility Outage	Low-Moderate	Low-Moderate	Low
Volcano	Low	Moderate	Low
Terrorism, Civil Unrest, and Violence	Low	Low-Moderate	Low
Aviation Accident	Low	Low	Low
Railroad Accident	Low	Low	Low

Table 4-61. Park County Hazard Ratings.

Table 4-62. Livingston Hazard Ratings.

Hazard	Probability of High Impact Event	Vulnerability	Overall Hazard Rating
Flooding	Moderate-High	Moderate-High	High
Earthquake	Moderate	High	High
Hazardous Materials Release	Moderate	Moderate-High	High





Table 4-63. Clyde Park Hazard Ratings.

Hazard	Probability of High	Vulnorability	Overall Hazard	
	Impact Event	vumerability	Rating	
Severe Thunderstorms and	Moderate	Moderate-High	High	
Tornadoes				
Flooding	Moderate	Moderate	High	
Urban Fire	Moderate	Moderate	High	
Wildfire	Moderate	Moderate	High	
Wind	Moderate	Moderate	High	
Winter Storm and Extended Cold	Moderate-High	Low-Moderate	Moderate	
Hazardous Materials Release	Low-Moderate	Moderate-High	Moderate	
Communicable Disease and	Moderate	Moderate	Moderate	
Bioterrorism				
Drought	Moderate	Moderate	Moderate	
Dam Failure	Low-Moderate	Moderate	Moderate	
Earthquake	Low-Moderate	Moderate	Moderate	





Hazard	Probability of High	Vulnerability	Overall Hazard	
	Impact Event		Rating	
Ground Transportation Accident	Low-Moderate	Low-Moderate	Low	
Utility Outage	Low-Moderate	Low-Moderate	Low	
Aviation Accident	Low	Moderate	Low	
Volcano	Low	Low-Moderate	Low	
Terrorism, Civil Unrest, and	Low	Low	Low	
Violence				
Avalanche and Landslide	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	
Railroad Accident	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	Not Applicable	

5.0 MITIGATION STRATEGY

Hazard mitigation, as defined by the Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000, is any sustained action taken to reduce or eliminate the long-term risk to human life and property from hazards. Studies on hazard mitigation show that for each dollar spent on mitigation, society saves an average of four dollars in avoided future losses. (Multi-hazard Mitigation Council, 2005) Mitigation can take many different forms from construction projects to public education.

The development of a mitigation strategy allows Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park to create a vision for preventing future disasters, establish a common set of mitigation goals, prioritize projects, and evaluate the success of such projects. The mitigation strategy is based on the results of the risk assessment and recommendations by stakeholders and the public. The goals are broad, visionary, forward-looking statements that outline in general terms what the county, city, and town would like to accomplish. Goals are usually not measurable or fully attainable but rather ideals to which the county, city, and town should strive for as they develop and implement mitigation projects.

Rather than wait until a disaster occurs, Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park have developed this strategy to move in a more proactive direction for disaster prevention. All losses cannot be entirely mitigated, however, some actions can be taken, as funding and opportunities arise, that may reduce the impacts of disasters, thus, saving lives and property.

Initially, the mitigation strategies were developed in 2005 based on the results of the risk assessment and recommendations by knowledgeable community members through the Local Emergency Planning Committee and public meetings and existing studies and plans. In 2011 and 2017, those mitigation goals, objectives, and project ideas were reviewed by the public, refined in public meetings during which suggestions from the attendees were incorporated, considering recommendations from existing policies, plans, and studies.

The overarching mission of this mitigation strategy is to reduce or prevent losses from disasters. Many of the mitigation actions were carried over from the 2005 and 2011 plans, and new ones were developed based on direct input from stakeholders; the projects were then prioritized. Some projects that were completed or considered no longer effective were removed. Those goals, objectives, and projects that remain are considered to be valid and effective mitigation strategies. More information on the specific changes to the mitigation strategy since 2005 can be found in Appendix H.

5.1 GOALS, OBJECTIVES, AND PROPOSED PROJECTS

The mitigation goals, objectives, and proposed projects for Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park follow. Each of the projects specifies the jurisdiction or jurisdictions involved, the type of project, its priority, the responsible agencies and partners, resources needed, and the goal timeframe.

For clarification and prioritization purposes, each project is categorized by type. The types of projects include:



- I Supportive: Usually supportive projects are important components of all types of mitigation activities. For example, a coordinator or staff position is often critical to applying for and implementing mitigation grants.
- / Educational/Informational: These projects typically do not mitigate a hazard directly, however, by educating the public or others, those individuals may then take their own mitigation actions. These types of projects may also be used by governing bodies and other authorities to make decisions or develop new policies or projects.
- / Policy/Regulatory: Policies and regulations created, updated, or enforced by government entities can have powerful hazard mitigation impacts. Their benefits can often be difficult to measure. Conservation easements are an example of a land use change mechanism enforced by regulatory authorities.
- / Property Protection: These projects often directly reduce future property losses through physical changes. Such changes can reduce or eliminate the threat to property.
- Infrastructure Protection: These projects often physically reduce losses to critical infrastructure. Hardening or improvements to infrastructure can reduce the likelihood of losses to important lifeline systems from the various hazards.
- Population Protection: Generally, population protection measures reduce the loss of life and injury by physically changing a threat to people or by prompting a person to take immediate action. For example, warning systems may alert people to imminent hazards.

Additional information on the priorities and goal timeframes can be found in the sections that follow.

5.1.1 GOAL 1: REDUCE DAMAGES FROM FLOODING

5.1.1.1 OBJECTIVE 1.1: PREVENT FLOOD DAMAGES TO CRITICAL FACILITIES, CRITICAL INFRASTRUCTURE, AND FUTURE DEVELOPMENT THROUGH GOVERNMENT RESOURCES, SERVICES, AND AUTHORITIES.

Project 1.1.1 River Crossing Improvements:

- *I* Lessen the hydraulic impacts when bridges crossing water bodies are replaced.
- / Remove abandoned bridge abutments and piers.
- / Consider zero backwater standards during bridge reconstruction.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston

Project Type: Infrastructure Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Montana Department of Transportation Planners and Engineers; Park County Road Foreman; Livingston Public Works Director

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise

Potential Funding Sources: Montana Department of Transportation; County and City Budgets

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Ongoing - Already initiated and continuing; Post-Disaster: During bridge reconstruction/repairs

<u>Priority:</u> High



Project 1.1.2 Floodplain Ordinances:

- / Continue compliance with the National Flood Insurance Program and local flood ordinances.
- / Consider more restrictive floodplain development regulations, such as freeboard.
- / Update flood ordinances to exclude school facilities as an appropriate floodplain use.
- / Consider joining the Community Rating System volunteer incentive program.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Policy/Regulatory

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Commission, Floodplain Administrator, and Planners; Livingston City Commission, Floodplain Administrator, and Planners; Clyde Park Town Council and Floodplain Administrator

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise

Potential Funding Sources: None needed

Goal Timeframe: Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years

Priority: High

Project 1.1.3 Conservation Easements:

- / Protect values along the rivers and streams through conservation easements.
- / If necessary, consider a local bond to generate funds.

<u>Jurisdiction(s):</u> Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Policy/Regulatory

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Commission, Floodplain Administrator, and Planners; Livingston City Commission, Floodplain Administrator, and Planners; Clyde Park Town Council; Private Conservation Groups

<u>Resources Needed:</u> Staff time and expertise; Funding for easement purchases (amount depends on the market and size of purchase)

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Local Bonds; County, City, and Town Budgets; Private Conservation Organizations

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Ongoing - already initiated and continuing; Post-Disaster: when landowners are most interested

Priority: Low

Project 1.1.4 Water Body and Ditch Maintenance:

/ Remove debris from water bodies, ditches, and storm drains, as needed, to protect public safety.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Infrastructure Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Road Foreman; Livingston Public Works Director; Clyde Park Public Works Director

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> County, City, and Town Budgets for staff and equipment time <u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Ongoing - already initiated and continuing

Priority: Medium



Project 1.1.5 Bridge, Culvert, and Road Improvements:

- / Upgrade bridges, culverts, and roads to allow sufficient passage of floodwaters.
- / Install culverts in areas prone to washouts or drainage problems.
- / Stabilize roadsides that are prone to mudslides and/or landslides.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Infrastructure Protection

Responsible Agencies and Partners: County, City, and Town Road/Street Foremen

<u>Resources Needed:</u> Staff time and expertise; Funding for projects (amount highly variable depending on the project)

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants; County, City, and Town Budgets

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Near Term—initiated within 0-3 years; Post-Disaster—during bridge, culvert, and/or road repairs

Priority: High

Project 1.1.6 Livingston Berm Alternatives:

- / Study the need for the temporary berm constructed during Yellowstone River flood threats to protect areas of Livingston.
- / Evaluate possible alternatives that are more sustainable and cost-effective in the long term.
- / Implement reasonable solutions that more permanently mitigate the threat.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston

Project Type: Property Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Disaster and Emergency Services, County and City Road/Street Foremen

<u>Resources Needed</u>: Staff time and expertise; Funding for study and potential projects (amount highly variable depending on the project)

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants; County and City Budgets

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years

Priority: High

171

5.1.1.2 OBJECTIVE 1.2: PROVIDE THE PUBLIC WITH INFORMATION AND MEANS TO PREVENT PRIVATE FLOOD LOSSES.

Project 1.2.1 River Bank Stabilization and Flood Mitigation Program:

- / Establish a Bank Stabilization Information Clearinghouse.
- / Establish financial incentives for landowners to remove, modify, or replace obsolete and nonfunctioning flood control and bank stabilization structures.
- / Continue studying project effectiveness and impacts on ecological health.
- / Explore alternative flood mitigation measures for individual property owners.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County

Project Type: Property Protection

Responsible Agencies and Partners: Park County Commission, Floodplain Administrator, and Planners; US Army Corps of Engineers



Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for bank stabilization projects

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants; River Conservation groups

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years; Post-Disaster - during bank repairs <u>Priority:</u> Medium

Project 1.2.2 Flood-prone Property Acquisition Program:

- / Generate interest in flood acquisition and/or relocation opportunities with property owners in flood-prone areas, especially those that have experienced repetitive losses such as Ninth Street Island.
- / Pursue acquisitions and/or relocations as funding and interest allows.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County

Project Type: Property Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Commission, Floodplain Administrator, and Disaster and Emergency Services Coordinator; Montana Disaster and Emergency Services Hazard Mitigation Officer

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for acquisitions/relocations

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants; Montana Department of Natural Resources Renewable Resource grant

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years; Post-Disaster - when landowners are most interested

Priority: Medium

Project 1.2.3 Flood Insurance Education:

I Educate property owners and tenants on the availability and importance of flood insurance.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Educational/Informational

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Commission, DRNC, Floodplain Administrator, and Disaster and Emergency Services Coordinator

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise

Potential Funding Sources: None needed

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years; Post Disaster - when property owners and tenants are most interested

Priority: Medium

5.1.2 GOAL 2: PREVENT LOSSES FROM WILDFIRES

5.1.2.1 OBJECTIVE 2.1: INCREASE UNDERSTANDING OF THE WILDFIRE HAZARD AREAS.

Project 2.1.1 Fuels and Fire Mapping:

- / Develop digital maps of wildfire hazard areas, such as fuels and condition classes.
- / Use the mapping for land management and project development.
- / Develop a centralized, countywide wildfire history database.
- *I* Develop mapping of treatments conducted by all land management agencies.
- / Develop an improved wildland urban interface map.



Jurisdiction(s): Park County

Project Type: Educational/Informational

Responsible Agencies and Partners: Park County Fire Warden; Park County Fire Chiefs; US Forest Service; US Bureau of Land Management; Montana DNRC; Park County GIS Coordinator

<u>Resources Needed:</u> Staff time and expertise; Funding for GIS services

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> US Forest Service; US Bureau of Land Management; Montana DNRC Goal <u>Timeframe:</u> Ongoing - already initiated and continuing

Priority: Medium

5.1.2.2 OBJECTIVE 2.2: REDUCE PRIVATE LOSSES IN THE WILDLAND URBAN INTERFACE.

Project 2.2.1 Fuel Reductions:

/ Pursue wildland urban interface fuel reduction projects in high-risk areas around the county, including near structures, road rights-of-way, utility rights-of way, and along federal and state lands.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County

Project Type: Property Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Northern Rocky Mountain Resources Conservation and Development Area Program Coordinator; Park County FireSafe Council; Park County Fire Warden; Park County Fire Chiefs; US Forest Service; US Bureau of Land Management; Montana DNRC

<u>Resources Needed:</u> Staff time and expertise; Funding for fuel reduction projects (about \$100-\$200 per acre)

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Northern Rocky Mountain Resources Conservation and Development Area Hazardous Fuels Assistance Program; US Forest Service; US Bureau of Land Management; Montana DNRC Western States Wildland Urban Interface grant

Goal Timeframe: Ongoing - already initiated and continuing

Priority: High

Project 2.2.2 Regional Water Sources:

I Develop regional water sources within the wildland urban interface to supply substantial amounts of water within a reasonable distance for wildland firefighting efforts.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County

Project Type: Property Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County FireSafe Council; Park County Fire Warden; Park County Fire Chiefs; Park County Commission

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for water source projects

Potential Funding Sources: Homeowners' Association Fees; Special Tax Districts

Goal Timeframe: Long Term - initiated within 7-10 years

Priority: Low

Project 2.2.3 Ingress/Egress Road Improvements:

- / Improve critical ingress/egress roadways in the wildland urban interface with activities such as road widening and the addition of turnarounds, particularly in the Mountain Sky, West Boulder, and Main Boulder areas.
- / Where feasible, construct a second access road into a subdivision.



<u>Jurisdiction(s):</u> Park County

Project Type: Population Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County FireSafe Council; Park County Fire Warden; Park County Fire Chiefs; Park County Road Foreman; US Forest Service; US Bureau of Land Management; Montana DNRC; Homeowners Associations

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for projects

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> US Forest Service; US Bureau of Land Management; Montana DNRC Western States Wildland Urban Interface grant; Homeowners' Association Fees; Special Tax Districts <u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years <u>Priority:</u> Medium

5.1.3 GOAL 3: REDUCE POTENTIAL LOSSES FROM EARTHQUAKES

5.1.3.1 OBJECTIVE 3.1: PREVENT EARTHQUAKE LOSSES TO CRITICAL FACILITIES, VULNERABLE POPULATIONS, AND INFRASTRUCTURE. Project 3.1.1 Critical Facility Seismic Retrofits:

- / Conduct earthquake risk assessments at each critical facility.
- / Perform simple mitigation activities such as filming windows and securing equipment and furniture that could fall during an earthquake.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Property Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Disaster and Emergency Services; County, City, and Town Department Directors and Facility Managers; Private Facility Managers

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for supplies

Potential Funding Sources: Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years (Park County and Livingston); Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years (Clyde Park)

Priority: Medium-High

Project 3.2.1 Infrastructure Seismic Improvements:

- / Prioritize and make improvements to bring vulnerable infrastructure up to seismic code.
- / Inspect key bridges for seismic stability and make improvements during upgrades.
- / Anchor or stabilize electric transformers and generators for seismic motion during maintenance and new installations.
- / Install expansion joints in underground utilities during new or replacement construction.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Infrastructure Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Disaster and Emergency Services; County, City, and Town Road and Public Works Directors; Private Utility Companies

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for improvements

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants; County, City, and Town Budgets for staff and equipment time and supplies

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years (Park County and Livingston); Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years (Clyde Park); Post Disaster - when making repairs Priority: Medium-High



5.1.3.2 OBJECTIVE 3.2: MINIMIZE PRIVATE EARTHQUAKE LOSSES.

Project 3.2.1 Earthquake Retrofit Education:

- / Educate home and business owners on simple earthquake retrofits.
- / Survey commercial structures for earthquake stability and recommend retrofits.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Educational/Informational

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Disaster and Emergency Services; Business Groups <u>Resources Needed:</u> Staff time and expertise; Funding for engineers/specialists to conduct surveys <u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants; Small Business Administration Pre-Disaster Mitigation loans

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years (Park County and Livingston); Long Term - initiated within 7-10 years (Clyde Park)

Priority: Low-Medium

Project 3.2.2 Earthquake Retrofit Program:

/ Create a financial incentive program for major earthquake retrofits in the priority hazard areas.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Educational/Informational

Responsible Agencies and Partners: Park County Disaster and Emergency Services

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for retrofits

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants; Small Business Administration Pre-Disaster Mitigation loans

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years; Post Disaster - when most property owners are interested

Priority: Medium

5.1.4 GOAL 4: REDUCE LOSSES FROM TRANSPORTATION AND HAZARDOUS MATERIALS RELEASE ACCIDENTS

5.1.4.1 OBJECTIVE 4.1: ALLOW FOR EMERGENCY TRAFFIC AND EVACUATION ROUTES DURING A HAZARDOUS MATERIALS OR GROUND TRANSPORTATION INCIDENT.

Project 4.1.1 Railroad Crossing:

/ Construct an additional railroad crossing in Livingston.

Jurisdiction(s): City of Livingston

Project Type: Population Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Livingston Public Works Director; Livingston Fire Chief; Montana Rail Link; Montana Department of Transportation

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for construction

Potential Funding Sources: Montana Department of Transportation; Montana Rail Link; City Budget

Goal Timeframe: Near Term—initiated within 0-3 years

Priority: High

5.1.5 GOAL 5: PROMOTE EFFECTIVE MULTI-HAZARD MITIGATION MEASURES

5.1.5.1 OBJECTIVE 5.1: IMPROVE WARNING CAPABILITIES.

Project 5.1.1 Storm Ready Community:

I Become a National Weather Service Storm Ready Community through evaluation of and improvements to public weather warning capabilities.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Population Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Coordinator; National Weather Service Warning Coordination Meteorologist

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise

Potential Funding Sources: None needed

Goal Timeframe: Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years

Priority: High

5.1.5.2 OBJECTIVE 5.2: INCREASE EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT AND DISASTER SERVICE CAPABILITIES TO PREVENT ADDITIONAL LOSSES IN A DISASTER.

Project 5.2.1 Generators:

/ Install generators at critical facilities and vulnerable population locations.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Population Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Coordinator; County, City, and Town Department Heads and Facility Managers

<u>Resources Needed:</u> Staff time and expertise; Funding for generators (about \$5,000 - \$15,000 per site) <u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Unknown

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years; Post Disaster - when funding may be available <u>Priority:</u> High

5.1.5.3 OBJECTIVE 5.3: IMPROVE DIGITAL DATA FOR ASSESSING ALL HAZARDS.

Project 5.3.1 HAZUS-MH GIS Data:

/ Develop GIS data that can be used with FEMA's HAZUS loss estimated models.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County

Project Type: Educational/Informational

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County GIS Coordinator; Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Coordinator

<u>Resources Needed:</u> Staff time and expertise; Funding for education and data development

Potential Funding Sources: Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Long Term - initiated within 7-10 years

Priority: Low

5.1.5.4 OBJECTIVE 5.4: MITIGATE THE IMPACT OF HAZARDS ON FUTURE DEVELOPMENT THROUGH LAND USE AND BUILDING REGULATIONS. Project 5.4.1 Building Codes:

/ Adopt and enforce the state building code.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, Town of Clyde Park



Project Type: Policy/Regulatory

Responsible Agencies and Partners: Park County Commission; Clyde Park Town Council Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for education and program development Potential Funding Sources: County and Town Budgets Goal Timeframe: Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years Priority: High

Project 5.4.2 Subdivision Regulations and Growth Policies:

- / Continue to make improvements to the subdivision regulations for disaster resistance.
- *I* Ensure the new state requirements for wildfire considerations in growth policies are met.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Policy/Regulatory

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Commission and Planners; Livingston City Commission and Planners; Clyde Park Town Council; Park County Fire Warden; Park County Fire Chiefs; County, City, and Town Attorneys

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise

Potential Funding Sources: None needed

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years (Park County and Clyde Park); Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years (Livingston)

Priority: Medium-High

5.1.5.5 OBJECTIVE 5.5: EDUCATE BUSINESSES AND THE PUBLIC ON SIMPLE MITIGATION ACTIVITIES.

Project 5.5.1 Mitigation Education:

- / Develop a comprehensive public education program, including the use of social media as appropriate, that highlights a variety of mitigation topics including, but not limited to:
 - » 72-Hour preparedness kits
 - » Seasonal, hazard-specific information (avalanche, drought, flood, severe thunderstorms, wildfire, winter weather)
 - » Smart building practices (specific to flood, wildfire, and/or wind)

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Educational/Informational

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Coordinator and the relevant subject matter experts: Park County Fire Warden, Park County Fire Chiefs, National Weather Service Warning Coordination Meteorologist, Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, Park County Public Health Nurse

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for materials

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> FEMA; USFS, BLM, and/or DNRC (for wildfire); DES or DNRC (for flooding) <u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Near Term—initiated within 0-3 years; Post Disaster—when interest is greatest <u>Priority:</u> High



Project 5.5.2: Active Shooter Preparedness and Education:

- / Provide local authorities with ongoing active shooter response training.
- / Assist local police in acquiring necessary equipment to effectively respond to and neutralize an active shooter.
- / Promote education within schools to teach educators, students, and parents how to respond in an active shooter scenario.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Educational/Informational

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Disaster and Emergency Services; Park County, Livingston, and Clyde Park Emergency Response authorities; Park County Public Schools

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for materials

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> US Justice Department, Department of Homeland Security, Bureau of Justice

Goal Timeframe: Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years

Priority: Low

5.1.5.6 OBJECTIVE 5.6: PROTECT CRITICAL INFRASTRUCTURE FROM A VARIETY OF HAZARDS.

Project 5.6.1 Electric and Communications Infrastructure Burying:

/ Bury electric and communications lines in hazardous areas (wildland urban interface, near trees, etc.).

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Infrastructure Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Electric Companies, Communications Companies, Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Coordinator, Park County Fire Warden

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for burying (about \$1 million per mile)

Potential Funding Sources: Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years; Post Disaster - when repairing infrastructure <u>Priority:</u> High

Project 5.6.2 Snow Fences:

Install snow fences (living or artificial) along critical roadways prone to drifting snow and strong winds.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Infrastructure Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Montana Department of Transportation; County, City, and Town Road/Street Foremen

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for fences and installation

<u>Potential Funding Sources:</u> Federal Emergency Management Agency mitigation grants; Montana Department of Transportation

<u>Goal Timeframe:</u> Near Term - initiated within 0-3 years (Park County and Livingston); Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years (Clyde Park); Post Disaster - when funding may be available



Project 5.6.3 Cyber Security Enhancement

Implement equipment and technology to enhance cyber security throughout the County.

<u>Jurisdiction(s):</u> Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Infrastructure Protection

<u>Responsible Agencies and Partners:</u> Park County Commission and Planners; Livingston City Commission and Planners; Clyde Park Town Council

Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise; Funding for equipment and training

Potential Funding Sources: Department of Homeland Security grants

Goal Timeframe: Mid Term - initiated within 3-6 years

Priority: Low

5.1.5.7 OBJECTIVE 5.7: PROMOTE PUBLIC HEALTH.

Project 5.7.1 Suicide Prevention and Education:

- I Encourage schools and parents to screen adolescents for symptoms of depression.
- / Implement automatic depression screening for all hospital patients upon intake.
- / Provide students who show signs of depression with enhanced school resources, such as counselling and/or psychiatric referrals.

Jurisdiction(s): Park County, City of Livingston, Town of Clyde Park

Project Type: Population Protection

Responsible Agencies and Partners: DPHHS, Livingston HealthCare, Park County Public Schools Resources Needed: Staff time and expertise Potential Funding Sources: None needed Goal Timeframe: Near Term - Initiated within 0-3 years

Priority: Low

5.2 PROJECT PRIORITIZATION

Each of the proposed projects has value and is important enough to be included in the strategy; however, time and financial constraints and competition with other community priorities do not permit all proposed actions to be implemented immediately. By prioritizing the actions, the most critical, cost effective projects can be achieved in the short term. The prioritization of the projects serves as a guide for choosing and funding projects, however, depending on the funding sources, some actions may be best achieved outside the priorities established here.

To ensure that community goals and other factors are considered when prioritizing projects, a prioritization model that uses the following factors has been developed: cost, staff time, feasibility, population benefit, property benefit, values benefit, maintenance, and hazard rating. Cost considers the direct expenses associated with the project such as material and contractor expenses. Staff time evaluates the amount of time needed by a local government employee to complete or coordinate the project. Feasibility assesses the political, social, and/or environmental ramifications of the project and the likelihood such a project would proceed through permitting, public review processes, and/or private business implementation. The feasibility factor is essentially a summarization of FEMA's Social, Technical, Administrative, Political, Legal, Economic, and Environmental (STAPLEE) evaluation criteria as



shown in Table 5-1. Population benefit considers the possible prevention of deaths and injuries through the project's implementation. Property benefit estimates the reduction of property losses, including structures and infrastructure, from the hazard being mitigated. Values benefit considers the economic, ecologic, historic, and social benefits of the project. Maintenance rates the amount of work required to keep the mitigation measure effective and useful. The hazard rating is based on the results of the risk assessment and is a measure of the history, probability, magnitude, and vulnerabilities of the hazard.

Criteria	Considerations					
Social	Community Acceptance					
	Effects on Segment of Population					
Technical	Technical Feasibility Long-Term Solution Secondary					
	Impacts					
Administrative	Staffing					
	Funding Allocated Maintenance/Operations					
Political	Political Support					
	Local Champion or Proponent Public Support					
Legal	State Authority Local Authority					
	Subjectivity to Legal Challenges					
Economic	Benefit of Action Cost of Action					
	Contribution to Economic Goals Outside Funding					
	Requirement					
Environmental	Effects on Land/Water Bodies Effects on Endangered					
	Species					
	Effects on Hazardous Material and Waste Sites					
	Consistency with Community Environmental Goals					
	Consistency with Federal Laws					

Table 5-1. FEMA STAPLEE Criteria (FEMA, 2003).

Each factor was ranked qualitatively for each of the projects. The methods used to assign a category and the associated score can be generally defined as shown in Table 5-2. The highest possible score is 30 for projects in which all factors are applicable. Some factors have a greater range than others, thus indicating a higher weighting. These weightings allow for appropriate prioritization of the project. More specifically, 11 of 30 points account for benefits (population benefit, property benefit, and values benefit), 11 of 30 points account for direct and indirect costs (cost, staff time, and maintenance), 5 of 30 points account for the hazard rating (incorporates hazard probability and impacts; see Section 4.19), and 3 of 30 points account for project feasibility.

The projects were prioritized by comparing the scores of projects of similar type. This method allows for more even prioritization of a variety of projects. For a project to receive a "high" priority, it also needed to mitigate a "high" rated hazard for the jurisdiction. When evaluating projects for grant applications, established cost-benefit analyses requiring detailed project-specific data should be used.

Note that all projects listed in the strategy have value and are worthy of inclusion in this plan. A low priority does not mean the project is not important, rather, compared to the other projects, its score using



the described methodology was lower. Even low priority projects are encouraged immediately should funding, resources, and opportunities allow. Table 5-2. Prioritization Criteria

Factor	Threshold	Rating	Score
Cost	Little to no direct expenses	Low	5
(Range 1-5)	Less than \$5,000	Low-Moderate	4
	\$5,000-\$25,000	Moderate	3
	\$25,001-\$100,000	Moderate-High	2
	Greater than \$100,000	High	1
Staff Time	Less than 10 hours of staff time	Low	3
(Range 1-3)	10-40 hours of staff time	Moderate	2
	Greater than 40 hours of staff time	High	1
Feasibility	Positive support for the project	High	3
(Range 1-3)	Neutral support for the project	Moderate	2
	Negative support for the project	Low	1
Population Benefit	Potential to reduce more than 20 casualties	Very High	4
(Range 1-4)	Potential to reduce 6-20 casualties	High	3
	Potential to reduce 1-5 casualties	Moderate	2
	No potential to reduce casualties	Low	1
Property Benefit (Range 1-4)	Potential to reduce losses to more than 20 buildings or severe damages to infrastructure	Very High	4
	Potential to reduce losses to 6-20 buildings or	High	3
	substantial damages to infrastructure		
	Potential to reduce losses to 1-5 buildings or slight damages to infrastructure	Moderate	2
	No potential to reduce property losses	Low	1
Values Benefit (Range 1-3)	Provides significant benefits to economic, ecologic, historic, or social values	High	3
	Provides some benefits to economic, ecologic, historic, or social values	Moderate	2
	No or very little benefit to economic, ecologic, historic, or social values	Low	1
Maintenance	Requires very little or no maintenance	Low	3
(Range 1-3)	Requires less than 10 hours per year	Moderate	2
	Requires more than 10 hours per year	High	1
Hazard Rating	see Section 4.19	High	5
(Range 1-5)	see Section 4.19	Moderate	3
	see Section 4.19	Low	1



Table 5-3. Hazards and Development Mitigated by Each Proposed Project.

	Cost	Staff Time	Feasibility	Population Benefit	Property Benefit	Values Benefit	Maintenance	Hazard Rating	Total Score
Educational/Info	ormat	ional							
Project 1.2.3: Flood Insurance Education	5	2	2	1	3	2	1	5	21
Project 2.1.2: Fuels and Fire Mapping	3	2	3	1	3	3	1	5	21
Project 3.2.1: Earthquake Retrofit Education	5	1	2	2	2	2	1	5	20
Project 5.3.1: HAZUS-MH GIS Data	3	2	3	1	1	2	2	5	19
Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Education	5	1	2	3	2	2	1	5	21
Project 5.5.2: Active Shooter Education	4	1	3	4	1	3	1	1	18
Policy/Regu	latory	/							
Project 1.1.2: Floodplain Ordinances	5	1	2	2	3	3	2	5	23
Project 1.1.3: Conservation Easements	1	2	2	2	3	3	3	5	21
Project 5.4.1: Building Codes	5	1	1	3	3	2	1	5	21
Project 5.4.2: Growth Policies and Subdivision Regulations	5	1	2	2	3	2	2	5	22
Property Pro	tectic	n							
Project 1.1.6: Livingston Berm Alternatives	2	2	3	2	3	2	3	5	22
Project 1.2.1: River Bank Stabilization and Flood Mitigation Program	2	1	3	2	2	3	2	5	20
Project 1.2.2: Flood-prone Property Acquisition Program	1	2	2	2	2	3	3	5	20
Project 2.2.1: Fuel Reductions	3	2	2	2	2	2	1	5	19
Project 2.2.2: Regional Water Sources	3	2	2	2	2	1	2	5	19
Project 3.1.1: Critical Facility Seismic Retrofits	4	2	3	2	2	2	3	5	23
Project 3.2.2: Earthquake Retrofit Program	2	2	2	2	2	2	3	5	20
Infrastructure P	rotec	tion							
Project 1.1.1: River Crossing Improvements	1	2	3	2	2	3	3	5	21
Project 1.1.4: Water Body and Ditch Maintenance	4	1	3	2	2	2	1	5	20
Project 1.1.5: Bridge, Culvert, and Road Improvements	2	2	3	2	2	2	3	5	21
Project 3.1.2: Infrastructure Seismic Improvements	3	2	3	2	3	2	3	5	23



	Cost	Staff Time	Feasibility	Population Benefit	Property Benefit	Values Benefit	Maintenance	Hazard Rating	Total Score
Project 5.6.1: Electric and Communications Infrastructure Burying	1	2	2	2	3	2	3	5	20
Project 5.6.2: Snow Fences	3	2	3	2	2	2	2	5	21
Project 5.6.3: Cyber Security Equipment	2	2	3	1	2	3	2	1	16
Population Pro	otecti	ion							
Project 2.2.3: Ingress/Egress Road Improvements	2	2	2	3	1	1	2	5	18
Project 4.1.1: Railroad Crossing	1	2	2	3	1	2	3	5	19
Project 5.1.1: Storm Ready Community	5	1	3	2	1	2	2	5	21
Project 5.2.1: Generators	3	2	2	3	2	2	2	5	21
Project 5.7.1: Suicide Prevention and Education	5	1	3	4	1	3	1	1	19

Following are the top priorities by hazard and jurisdiction. These priorities were established based on the high hazards for each jurisdiction and the basic review of cost versus benefit for that hazard and jurisdiction. The priorities were reviewed at open public meetings.

5.2.1 PARK COUNTY

Flooding

- / Project 1.1.2: Floodplain Ordinances
- / Project 1.1.6: Livingston Berm Alternatives
- / Project 1.1.1: River Crossing Improvements
- / Project 1.1.5: Bridge, Culvert, and Road Improvements

Wildfire

- / Project 5.4.2: Growth Policies and Subdivision Regulations
- / Project 2.2.1: Fuel Reductions

Earthquake

- / Project 3.1.1: Critical Facility Seismic Retrofits
- / Project 3.1.2: Infrastructure Seismic Improvements

Hazardous Materials Release

/ Project 5.1.1: Storm Ready Community

Wind

- / Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Education
- / Project 5.4.1: Building Codes
- / Project 5.6.1: Electric and Communications Infrastructure Burying



Winter Storms and Extended Cold

- / Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Education
- / Project 5.4.1: Building Codes
- / Project 5.6.2: Snow Fences
- / Project 5.2.1: Generators

5.2.2 CITY OF LIVINGSTON

Flooding

- / Project 1.1.2: Floodplain Ordinances
- / Project 1.1.6: Livingston Berm Alternatives
- / Project 1.1.1: River Crossing Improvements
- / Project 1.1.5: Bridge, Culvert, and Road Improvements

<u>Earthquake</u>

- / Project 3.1.1: Critical Facility Seismic Retrofits
- / Project 3.1.2: Infrastructure Seismic Improvements

Hazardous Materials Release

- / Project 5.1.1: Storm Ready Community
- / Project 4.1.1: Railroad Crossing

Wind

- / Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Education
- / Project 5.6.1: Electric and Communications Infrastructure Burying

Winter Storms and Extended Cold

- / Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Education
- / Project 5.6.2: Snow Fences
- / Project 5.2.1: Generators

5.2.3 TOWN OF CLYDE PARK

Severe Thunderstorms and Tornadoes

- / Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Education
- / Project 5.4.1: Building Codes
- / Project 5.1.1: Storm Ready Community
- / Project 5.6.1: Electric and Communications Infrastructure Burying

Flooding

- / Project 1.1.2: Floodplain Ordinances
- / Project 1.1.5: Bridge, Culvert, and Road Improvements

<u>Urban Fire</u>

- / Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Education
- / Project 5.4.1: Building Codes

Wildfire

/ Project 5.4.2: Growth Policies and Subdivision Regulations

Wind

- / Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Education
- / Project 5.6.1: Electric and Communications Infrastructure Burying

5.3 PROJECT IMPLEMENTATION

A critical component of any mitigation program is the implementation of the mitigation projects. Maintenance of this Hazard Mitigation Plan is the responsibility of Park County Disaster and Emergency Services (DES) in coordination with other appropriate agencies. Once a mitigation project is identified, however, DES generally steps back from the leadership role and assumes the role of team participant. The lead role in project development should then shift to the department or agency responsible for the project management.

The proposed and prioritized projects are shown in Table 5-4 with the associated goal timeframes for the actions. The timeframes are defined as follows and are generally based on the nature of the project and its priority:

- / Near Term: Initiated within 0-3 years
- / Mid Term: Initiated within 3-6 years
- / Long Term: Initiated within 7-10 years
- / Ongoing: Already initiated and continuing
- / Post Disaster: May best be initiated during the recovery process

Some projects may be best achieved outside of the goal timeframes depending on the funding and staff resources available. Others may not be feasible in the goal timeframe due to financial, staff, or political limitations. This prioritized list, however, allows the county, city, and town to focus on the types of projects with the greatest benefits.

Table 5-4. Implementation Scheme for Mitigation Projects.

Proposed Action		lurisdiction(s)	Priority	Goal
			THOREY	Timeframe
Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Educ	ducation All		High	Near Term, Post Disaster
Project 1.2.3: Flood Insurance	e Education	All	Medium	Mid Term, Post Disaster
Project 2.1.2: Fuels and Fire N	lapping	Park County	Medium	Ongoing
Project 3.2.1: Earthquake Ret	rofit Education	Park County Livingston	Medium	Mid Term
Project 3.2.1: Earthquake Ret	rofit Education	Clyde Park	Low	Long Term
Project 5.3.1: HAZUS-MH GIS	S Data	Park County	Low	Long Term
Project 5.5.2: Active Shooter	Education	All	Low	Near Term

Proposed Action	Jurisdiction(s)	Priority	Goal Timeframe
Policy	/Regulatory		
Project 1.1.2: Floodplain Ordinances	All	High	Near Term
Project 5.4.1: Building Codes	Park County Clyde Park	High	Near Term
Project 5.4.2: Growth Policies and Subdivision Regulations	Park County Clyde Park	High	Near Term
Project 5.4.2: Growth Policies and Subdivision Regulations	Livingston	Medium	Mid Term
Project 1.1.3: Conservation Easements	All	Low	Ongoing, Post Disaster
Proper	ty Protection		
Project 2.2.1: Fuel Reductions	Park County	High	Ongoing
Project 3.1.1: Critical Facility Seismic Retrofits	Park County Livingston	High	Near Term
Project 1.1.6: Livingston Berm Alternatives	Park County Livingston	High	Near Term
Project 1.2.1: River Bank Stabilization and Flood Mitigation Program	Park County	Medium	Mid Term, Post Disaster
Project 1.2.2: Flood-prone Property Acquisition Program	Park County	Medium	Mid Term, Post Disaster
Project 3.1.1: Critical Facility Seismic Retrofits	Clyde Park	Medium	Mid Term
Project 3.2.2: Earthquake Retrofit Program	All	Medium	Mid Term, Post Disaster
Project 2.2.2: Regional Water Sources	Park County	Low	Long Term
Infrastruc	cture Protection		
Project 3.1.2: Infrastructure Seismic Improvements	Park County Livingston	High	Near Term, Post Disaster
Project 1.1.1: River Crossing Improvements	Park County Livingston	High	Ongoing, Post Disaster
Project 1.1.5: Bridge, Culvert, and Road Improvements	All	High	Near Term, Post Disaster
Project 5.6.2: Snow Fences	Park County Livingston	High	Near Term, Post Disaster
Project 5.6.1: Electric and Communications Infrastructure Burying	All	High	Near Term, Post Disaster
Project 3.1.2: Infrastructure Seismic Improvements	Clyde Park	Medium	Mid Term, Post Disaster
Project 5.6.2: Snow Fences	Clyde Park	Medium	Mid Term, Post Disaster



Proposed Action	Jurisdiction(s)	Priority	Goal Timeframe
Project 1.1.4: Water Body and Ditch Maintenance	All	Medium	Ongoing
Project 5.6.3: Cyber Security Equipment	All	Low	Mid Term
Populat	ion Protection		
Project 5.1.1: Storm Ready Community	All	High	Near Term
Project 5.2.1: Generators	All	High	Near Term, Post Disaster
Project 4.1.1: Railroad Crossing	Livingston	High	Near Term
Project 2.2.3: Ingress/Egress Road Improvements	Park County	Medium	Mid Term
Project 5.7.1: Suicide Prevention and Education	All	Low	Near Term

5.4 FUNDING SOURCES

Funding for mitigation projects exists from a multitude of sources. Some sources may be specifically designed for disaster mitigation activities, while others may have another overarching purpose that certain mitigation activities may qualify for. Most mitigation funding sources are recurring through legislation or government support. Some, however, may be from an isolated instance of financial support. Whenever possible, creative financing is encouraged. Often, additional funding sources are found through working with other agencies and businesses to identify common or complementary goals and objectives. Table 5-5 shows the programs that may be available to Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park. Note, many of the grant programs have a cash or in-kind match requirement.

This list of potential funding sources is certainly not all inclusive. Many opportunities for mitigation funding exist both in the public and private sectors such as businesses, foundations, and philanthropic organizations.

Name	Description	Managing Agencies
	Provides funding for	
AmoriCorps	volunteers to serve	Corporation for National &
Amencorps	communities, including	Community Service
	disaster prevention.	
	Provides funding for fire	
Assistance to Firefighters	prevention and safety	US Department of Homeland
Grants	activities and firefighting	Security
	equipment.	
Clean Water Act Section 319	Provides grants for a wide	US Environmental Protection
Grants	variety of activities related to	Agency

Table 5-5. Mitigation Funding Sources.



Name	Description	Managing Agencies
	non-point source pollution runoff mitigation.	
Community Development Block Grant (CDBG)	Provides funding for sustainable community development, including disaster mitigation projects.	US Housing and Urban Development
Conservation District "HB 223" Grants	Provides funding for projects sponsored by conservation districts	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation
Economic Development Administration (EDA) Grants and Investments	Invests and provides grants for community construction projects, including mitigation activities.	US Economic Development Administration
Education Mini-Grants	Provides grants to conservation districts for projects that focus on water and other natural resources	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation
Emergency Watershed Protection	Provides funding and technical assistance for emergency measures such as floodplain easements in impaired watersheds.	US Natural Resources Conservation Service
Environmental Quality Incentives Program	Provides funding and technical assistance to farmers and ranchers to promote agricultural production and environmental quality as compatible goals.	US Natural Resources Conservation Service
Flood Mitigation Assistance Program (FMA)	Provides pre-disaster flood mitigation funding (with priority for repetitive flood loss properties under the National Flood Insurance Program).	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIII
Hazard Mitigation Grant Program (HMGP)	Provides post-disaster mitigation funding statewide.	Montana Disaster & Emergency Services FEMA – Region VIII
Hazardous Fuels Mitigation Program	Provides funding for the reduction of hazardous wildfire fuels.	US Bureau of Land Management
Hazardous Materials Planning and Training Grants	Provides funding for planning and training for hazardous materials releases.	Montana Disaster & Emergency Services



Name	Description	Managing Agencies
Homeland Security Grants	Through multiple grants, provides funding for homeland security activities. Some projects can be considered mitigation.	Montana Disaster & Emergency Services US Department of Justice US Department of Homeland Security
Housing and Urban Development (HUD) Grants	Provides several grants related to safe housing initiatives.	US Housing and Urban Development
Individual Assistance (IA)	Following a disaster, funds can mitigate hazards when repairing individual and family homes.	Montana Disaster & Emergency Services FEMA – Region VIII
Jumpstart Grants	Provides grants for forest stewardship and fuel reduction projects.	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation
Law Enforcement Support Office 1033 Program	Provides surplus military property to local law enforcement agencies.	Montana Public Safety Service Bureau
Map Modernization Program	Provides funding to establish or update floodplain mapping.	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIII
National Wildlife Wetland Refuge System	Provides funding for the acquisition of lands into the federal wildlife refuge system.	US Fish and Wildlife Service
North American Wetland Conservation Fund	Provides funding for wetland conservation projects.	US Fish and Wildlife Service
NRCS Conservation Programs	Provides funding through several programs for the conservation of natural resources.	US Natural Resources Conservation Service
Partners for Fish and Wildlife	Provides financial and technical assistance to landowners for wetland restoration projects in "Focus Areas" of the state.	US Fish and Wildlife Service
PPL Montana Community Fund	Provides grants to Montana organizations in the areas of education, environment, and economic development.	PPL Montana
Pre-Disaster Mitigation (PDM) Grants	Provides grants through a competitive process for	Montana Disaster & Emergency Services FEMA – Region VIII



specific mitigation projects, including planning.Montana Disaster & Emergency ServicesPublic Assistance (PA)Following a disaster, funds can be used to mitigate hazards when repairing damages to public structures or infrastructure.Montana Disaster & Emergency ServicesReclamation and Development Grants ProgramProvides funding from the interest income of the Resource Indemnity Trust Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFrunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides for duing to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSwale Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at lea	Name	Description	Managing Agencies
including planning.including planning.Public Assistance (PA)Following a disaster, funds can be used to mitigate hazards when repairing damages to public structures or infrastructure.Montana Disaster & Emergency Services FEMA – Region VIIIReclamation and Development Grants ProgramProvides funding from the interest income of the Resource Indemnity Trust related projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantFlood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.Montana Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides founding to reduce flood damages to residential in sured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISwale Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential in sured propert		specific mitigation projects,	
Public Assistance (PA)Following a disaster, funds can be used to mitigate hazards when repairing damages to public structuresMontana Disaster & Emergency Services FEMA – Region VIIIReclamation and Development Grants ProgramProvides funding from the interest income of the Resource Indemnity Trust Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides funding to reduce infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation GrantProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSwall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of		including planning.	
Public Assistance (PA)can be used to mitigate hazards when repairing damages to public Structures or infrastructure.Montana Disaster & Emergency Services FEMA – Region VIIIReclamation and Development Grants ProgramProvides funding from the interest income of the Resource Indemnity Trust Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and safety development in rural areas.National Interagency Fire CenterRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFrovides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.National Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.Sarmy Corres of Engineers (SACE) </td <td></td> <td>Following a disaster, funds</td> <td></td>		Following a disaster, funds	
Public Assistance (PA)hazards when repairing damages to public structuresEmergency Services FEMA – Region VIIIReclamation and Development Grants ProgramProvides funding from the interest income of the Resource Indemnity Trust Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.Wontana Department of Antural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.National Interagency Fire CenterSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.Sarmy Corps of Engineers (USACE)		can be used to mitigate	Montana Disaster &
damages to public structures or infrastructure.FEMA – Region VIIIReclamation and Development Grants ProgramProvides funding from the interest income of the Resource Indemnity Trust Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides forw-interest loans to initigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Sweere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.Starry Corps of Engineers (USACE)	Public Assistance (PA)	hazards when repairing	Emergency Services
or infrastructure.or infrastructure.Reclamation and Development Grants ProgramProvides funding from the interest income of the Resource Indemnity Trust Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.National Interagency Fire CenterSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		damages to public structures	FEMA – Region VIII
Provides funding from the interest income of the Resource Indemnity Trust Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural Development GrantsRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		or infrastructure.	
Reclamation and Development Grants Programinterest income of the Resource Indemnity Trust Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationStreambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control pr		Provides funding from the	
Reclamation and Development Grants ProgramResource Indemnity Trust Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Matural Resources and ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to construct small flood controlUS Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		interest income of the	Montana Department of
Development Grants ProgramFund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.Fund to local governments for dam safety and other water related projects.ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to custor of EngineersUS Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)	Reclamation and	Resource Indemnity Trust	Natural Resources and
dam safety and other water related projects.ConservationRenewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation GrantProvides for residential in sured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of National Interagency Fire CenterSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.Wontana Department of Natural Resources fere conservationStreambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to cushcity of USACE toUS Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)	Development Grants Program	Fund to local governments for	Conservation
related projects.Renewable ResourceProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC)Provides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides Inding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		dam safety and other water	
Renewable Resource Development GrantProvides funding to protect, conserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Wontana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		related projects.	
Renewable Resource Development Grantconserve, or develop renewable resources, including water.Natural Resources and ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.National Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Diod Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		Provides funding to protect,	Montana Department of
Development Grantrenewable resources, including water.ConservationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSevere Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to LOANCE toUS Army Corps of Engineers	Renewable Resource	conserve, or develop	Natural Resources and
including water.ConcentrationRepetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIIRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to Lood struct small flood controlUS Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)	Development Grant	renewable resources,	Conservation
Repetitive Flood Claims (RFC) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIIRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to LUS Army Corps of EngineersUS Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		including water.	
Repetitive Flood Claims (RFC) Grantflood damages to insured properties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIIRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		Provides funding to reduce	Montana Department of
Grantproperties that have had one or more claims to the NFIP.ConservationRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA)Funds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and ConservationSmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)	Repetitive Flood Claims (RFC)	flood damages to insured	Natural Resources and
or more claims to the NFIP.FEMA – Region VIIIRural Development GrantsProvides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to Luthority of USACE to Luthority of USACE to LUS Army Corps of Engineers	Grant	properties that have had one	Conservation
Provides grants and loans for infrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.US Department of Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA)Funds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to Loan ProjectsUS Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		or more claims to the NFIP.	FEMA – Region VIII
Rural Development Grantsinfrastructure and public safety development and enhancement in rural areas.Agriculture, Rural DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to LIS Army Corps of EngineersUS Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		Provides grants and loans for	US Department of
Safety development and enhancement in rural areas.DevelopmentRural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)	Rural Development Grants	infrastructure and public	Agriculture, Rural
Rural Fire Assistance (RFA) GrantFunds fire mitigation activities in rural communities.National Interagency Fire CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to Loanstruct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers		safety development and	Development
Rural Fire Assistance (RFA)Funds fire mitigation activitiesNational Interagency FireGrantin rural communities.CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to Loan ProjectsUS Army Corps of Engineers		enhancement in rural areas.	
GrantIn rural communities.CenterSBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to Loanstruct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers	Rural Fire Assistance (RFA)	Funds fire mitigation activities	National Interagency Fire
SBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation Loan ProgramProvides low-interest loans to small businesses for mitigation projects.US Small Business Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to LIS Army Corps of EngineersUS Army Corps of Engineers	Grant	in rural communities.	Center
Loan Programsmall businesses for mitigation projects.Administration (SBA)Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to LIS Army Corps of EngineersUS Army Corps of Engineers	SBA Pre-Disaster Mitigation	Provides low-interest loans to	US Small Business
Mitigation projects.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISevere Repetitive Loss (SRL)Provides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE toUS Army Corps of Engineers	Loan Program	small businesses for	Administration (SBA)
Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantProvides funding to reduce flood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to corps of EngineersUS Army Corps of Engineers		mitigation projects.	
Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL) GrantInood damages to residential insured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Natural Resources and Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to construct small flood controlUS Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)		Provides funding to reduce	Montana Department of
GrantInsured properties that have had at least four claims to the NFIP.Conservation FEMA – Region VIIISmall Flood Control ProjectsAuthority of USACE to construct small flood control projects.US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE)Streambank & ShorelineAuthority of USACE to LIS Army Corps of Engineers	Severe Repetitive Loss (SRL)	flood damages to residential	Natural Resources and
Index t least rour claims to the NFIP. FEMA – Region VIII Small Flood Control Projects Authority of USACE to construct small flood control projects. US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) Streambank & Shoreline Authority of USACE to US Army Corps of Engineers	Grant	Insured properties that have	Conservation
Small Flood Control Projects Authority of USACE to construct small flood control projects. US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) Streambank & Shoreline Authority of USACE to US Army Corps of Engineers			FEMA – Region VIII
Small Flood Control Projects Construct small flood control projects. US Army Corps of Engineers (USACE) Streambank & Shoreline Authority of USACE to US Army Corps of Engineers		Authority of LISACE to	
Streambank & Shoreline Authority of USACE to US Army Corps of Engineers	Small Flood Control Projecto	construct small flood control	US Army Corps of Engineers
Streambank & Shoreline Authority of USACE to US Army Corps of Engineers		nroiects	(USACE)
Streambank & Shoreline		Authority of LISACE to	
construct streambank	Streambank & Shoreline		US Army Corps of Engineers
Protection stabilization projects (USACE)	Protection	stabilization projects	(USACE)



Name	Description	Managing Agencies
Volunteer Fire Assistance (VFA) Grants	Provides funding for wildfire prevention and suppression projects.	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation
Watershed Planning Assistance	Provides funding for watershed planning activities through conservation districts.	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation
Western States Wildland Urban Interface Grant	Provides funding for pre- disaster wildfire mitigation.	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation
Wetland Program Development Grants (WPDGs)	Provides funding for studies related to water pollution prevention.	US Environmental Protection Agency
Woody Biomass Utilization and Fuels for Schools and Beyond Programs	Facilitates and promotes the beneficial use of woody biomass created by forest management treatments	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation

5.5 EXISTING PLANNING MECHANISMS AND CAPABILITIES

Implementing mitigation projects requires cooperation and coordination between a variety of agencies, organizations, and the public. Most mitigation projects are time consuming and may require the attention of local officials with many other priorities. Incorporating mitigation ideas and information into existing planning mechanisms and programs is one way to use existing resources to achieve mitigation objectives.

Park County primarily consists of rural areas and has a relatively small tax base that limits the number of resources and amount of time that can be devoted to mitigation, or even planning and emergency management for that matter. Similarly, the City of Livingston, although more developed, is still a relatively small community with the Town of Clyde Park being very small in comparison. These jurisdictions may require additional assistance and support to perform the most basic mitigation activities such as grant applications or community outreach. Park County has one full-time coordinator, assisted by a part-time deputy, to manage Disaster and Emergency Services activities for the county, city, and town. Each jurisdiction participates in the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) and has a designated floodplain administrator; however, floodplain administration is only one of many responsibilities for these individuals.

A variety of legislation enables the implementation of mitigation activities including, but not limited to:

- / Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act
- / Presidential Executive Order 12898, Environmental Justice
- / Presidential Executive Order 11988, Floodplain Management
- / Presidential Executive Order 11990, Protection of Wetlands
- / Montana Code Annotated, Title 10, Chapter 3, Disaster and Emergency Services



- / Montana Code Annotated, Title 76, Chapter 5, Flood Plain and Floodway Management
- / Montana Code Annotated, Title 50, Chapter 60, Building Construction Standards
- / Montana Code Annotated, Title 76, Chapter 2, Planning and Zoning
- / Park County Floodplain Ordinance
- / Park County Subdivision Regulations
- / City of Livingston Building Code
- / City of Livingston Floodplain Ordinance
- / City of Livingston Subdivision Regulations
- / City of Livingston Zoning Ordinance

As the jurisdictions develop new plans and existing plans are updated, the new plans and updates will utilize the hazard information and actions identified in this mitigation plan for consideration and inclusion. Given that limited planning mechanisms exist in the county, city, and town, the information in this mitigation plan will be valuable for future planning efforts. Most of the integration of mitigation into existing plans will be done by the local planning departments and/or boards as the plans are updated or created, however, for more comprehensive integration, local officials and other departments will also need to consider mitigation when making decisions and updating codes, regulations, policies, and plans. Table 5-6 shows examples of how mitigation can be incorporated into existing and future planning documents. Note that some proposed mechanisms may not be feasible at this time, or any time soon, due to the staff, technical expertise, political, and financial resources needed to implement the program.

Building CodesAdopt and enforce the state building code. This activity will reduce the risks to future development from hazards such as earthquakes, tornadoes, strong winds, heavy snow, terrorism, urban fire, and volcanic ashfall.Capital Improvement PlansWhen updated, consider and include projects related to hazard mitigation, such as transportation and public utility infrastructure and building improvements, in the capital improvements schedule.Community Wildfire Protection PlanWhen updated, continue to emphasize mitigation activities in the strategy portion of the plan.Economic DevelopmentWhen developed or updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the strategy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority since disasters often lead to economic problems.Emergency Operations PlansIntegrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.Growth Policies versitance a top priority.When updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.	Existing or Anticipated Plan	Mitigation Strategies
Strong winds, heavy snow, terrorism, urban fire, and volcanic ashfall.Capital Improvement PlansWhen updated, consider and include projects related to hazard mitigation, such as transportation and public utility infrastructure and building improvements, in the capital improvements schedule.Community Wildfire 	Building Codes	Adopt and enforce the state building code. This activity will reduce the risks to future development from hazards such as earthquakes, tornadoes,
Capital Improvement PlansWhen updated, consider and include projects related to hazard mitigation, such as transportation and public utility infrastructure and building improvements, in the capital improvements schedule.Community Wildfire Protection PlanWhen updated, continue to emphasize mitigation activities in the strategy portion of the plan.Economic Development StrategiesWhen developed or updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the strategy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority since disasters often lead to economic problems.Emergency Operations PlansIntegrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.Growth PoliciesWhen updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.		strong winds, heavy snow, terrorism, urban fire, and volcanic ashfall.
Planssuch as transportation and public utility infrastructure and building improvements, in the capital improvements schedule.Community WildfireWhen updated, continue to emphasize mitigation activities in the strategy portion of the plan.EconomicWhen developed or updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the strategy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority since disasters often lead to economic problems.Emergency OperationsIntegrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.Growth PoliciesWhen updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.	Capital Improvement	When updated, consider and include projects related to hazard mitigation,
Community Wildfire Protection PlanWhen updated, continue to emphasize mitigation activities in the strategy portion of the plan.Economic Development StrategiesWhen developed or updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the strategy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority since disasters often lead to economic problems.Emergency Operations PlansIntegrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.Growth PoliciesWhen updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.	Plans	such as transportation and public utility infrastructure and building improvements, in the capital improvements schedule.
Protection Planportion of the plan.EconomicWhen developed or updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the strategy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority since disasters often lead to economic problems.Emergency OperationsIntegrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.Growth PoliciesWhen updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.SubdivisionWhen updated incorporate elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.	Community Wildfire	When updated, continue to emphasize mitigation activities in the strategy
EconomicWhen developed or updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the strategy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority since disasters often lead to economic problems.Emergency OperationsIntegrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.Growth PoliciesWhen updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.	Protection Plan	portion of the plan.
Developmentmitigation strategy into the strategy, considering sustainability and disasterStrategiesresistance a top priority since disasters often lead to economic problems.Emergency OperationsIntegrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.Growth PoliciesWhen updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.SubdivisionWhen updated incorporate elements of the risk assessment and mitigation training sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.	Economic	When developed or updated, include elements of the risk assessment $% \left({{{\mathbf{x}}_{i}},{{\mathbf{y}}_{i}}} \right)$ and
Strategiesresistance a top priority since disasters often lead to economic problems.Emergency OperationsIntegrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.Growth PoliciesWhen updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.SubdivisionWhen updated incorporate elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.	Development	mitigation strategy into the strategy, considering sustainability and disaster $% \left({{{\left[{{{\rm{s}}} \right]}}} \right)$
Emergency OperationsIntegrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.Growth PoliciesWhen updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.SubdivisionWhen updated incorporate elements of the risk assessment and mitigation training the growth policy operation of the risk assessment and mitigation resistance a top priority.	Strategies	resistance a top priority since disasters often lead to economic problems.
Plans are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan. Growth Policies When updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority. Subdivision When updated incorporate elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority.	Emergency Operations	Integrate the operational, response, training, and preparedness needs that
glan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan. Growth Policies When updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority. Subdivision When updated incorporate elements of the risk assessment and mitigation resistance at the priority.	Plans	are not directly tied to mitigation into the county's emergency operation
Growth Policies When updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority. Subdivision When updated incorporate elements of the risk assessment and mitigation resistance.		plan or Local Emergency Planning Committee strategic plan.
strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster resistance a top priority. Subdivision	Growth Policies	When updated, include elements of the risk assessment and mitigation
Resistance a top priority. Subdivision		strategy into the growth policy, considering sustainability and disaster
Subdivision When undeted incorrects clements of the risk accessment and mitiastics		resistance a top priority.
subdivision when updated, incorporate elements of the risk assessment and mitigation	Subdivision	When updated, incorporate elements of the risk assessment and mitigation $% \mathcal{A}_{\mathrm{risk}}$
Regulations strategy into the subdivision regulations, considering sustainability and	Regulations	strategy into the subdivision regulations, considering sustainability and
disaster resistance a top priority.		disaster resistance a top priority.

Table 5-6.	Incorporation	into Existina	and Future Plans.



Existing or Anticipated Plan	Mitigation Strategies
Zoning / Ordinances /	Adopt ordinances that create disaster resistance such as fire reduction
Municipal Codes	ordinances, flood ordinances, and open space zoning in hazard areas.

Note: Some activities such as building codes and land use regulations are more easily implemented by some communities than others because of the community, planning, and enforcement resources available.

6.0 PLAN MAINTENANCE

An important aspect of any useable plan is the maintenance and upkeep of the document. The Park County Commission, Livingston City Commission, and Clyde Park Town Council are ultimately responsible for ensuring this plan is kept up to date. To facilitate and ensure the plan will remain viable for jurisdictions for many years, the plan maintenance responsibilities are delegated to the Park County Disaster and Emergency Services (DES) Coordinator and the Local Emergency Planning Committee (LEPC) Chairperson as co-leads. The LEPC meets regularly and is responsible for coordinating emergency planning issues for the county and communities. Given the broad representation of agencies and jurisdictions, this committee is a good fit, has many members that participated in the plan development, and eliminates the need for an additional committee. All Local Emergency Planning Committee meetings are open to the public.

6.1 PLAN MONITORING

The plan will be monitored by the Park County DES Coordinator and the Park County LEPC, and mitigation progress will be discussed through agency/department reports at each LEPC meeting, usually monthly. The status of projects will be reported on and new projects will be initiated during this time.

The Park County DES Coordinator and the Park County LEPC will review the goals, objectives, and projects, as needed, such as when a mitigation grant application opportunity exists, to determine if the actions for which funding exist are proceeding as planned and if new projects should be initiated. The DES Coordinator and LEPC will review any new risk information and modify the plan as indicated by the emergence of new vulnerabilities. Review of ongoing projects will be conducted to determine their status, their practicality, and which actions should be revised. If needed, site visits will be conducted and/or relevant state or federal program specialists will be invited to speak to the LEPC and local officials regarding mitigation opportunities. Reporting requirement for federal mitigation grants and such are the responsibility of the jurisdiction and agency applying for and receiving the grant, unless other arrangements have been made. Also, land use, comprehensive, and strategic plans will be monitored as related to the Hazard Mitigation Plan, and similarly, local planning boards and departments will be encouraged to participate in all plan review and updates.

Available resources working on mitigation activities will be evaluated periodically by the Park County DES Coordinator and Park County LEPC to determine if a mitigation or project subcommittee or additional resources are needed to apply for and implement a particular project. Additional resources will be requested, as applicable.



6.2 PLAN EVALUATION

The evaluation of the plan will be conducted by the Park County DES Coordinator and the Park County LEPC, possibly with assistance from consultants, as needed and at a minimum of once every five years, at LEPC and other public meetings. At these meetings, the methods of implementing and maintaining the plan will be evaluated for successes and improvements. Changes to the implementation schedule or plan maintenance will be made as needed to ensure hazard mitigation activities continue. The evaluation will consider the following:

- / Changes in land development,
- / If the nature or magnitude of risks has changed,
- / If the goals and objectives address current and expected conditions,
- / The effectiveness of the programs,
- / If outcomes have occurred as expected,
- / If other agencies and partners have participated as originally planned,
- / If current resources are adequate for implementing the plan,
- / If other programs exist that may affect mitigation priorities.

New stakeholders and interested parties will be identified and invited to participate in the implementation process. The Park County DES Coordinator and the Park County LEPC maintain a contact list of mitigation stakeholders. Should a hazard event have occurred in which a mitigation project was a factor, either positive or negative, a summary report, including avoided losses, will be written and included in the updated plan.

6.3 PLAN UPDATES

As disasters occur, projects are completed, and hazard information is improved, the Park County Hazard Mitigation Plan will need to be updated. To remain an active and approved plan, an updated plan must be submitted to Montana Disaster and Emergency Services (DES) and the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) every five years. The next formal submission is required in 2023. To provide enough time for a full update before this plan expires, the following schedule is recommended:

- / Pre-Disaster Mitigation Planning Grant Application Preparations: late 2021
- / Pre-Disaster Mitigation Planning Grant Application: early 2022
- / Contracting for Professional or Technical Services (if needed): July-August 2022
- / Plan Reviews and Modifications: September 2015 May 2023
- / Montana DES and FEMA Reviews: June-July 2023
- / Final Revisions and Adoption: August 2023
- / Final Plan Approval: September 2023

To facilitate the update process, annual updates to the plan are recommended. Table 6-1 shows the schedule of plan updates. All jurisdictions must participate in the plan update process for the plan to remain approvable for each jurisdiction.



Table 6-1. Schedule of Plan Updates.

Plan Section	Post-	Annually	Every 5
	Disaster		rears
Introduction			Х
Planning Process and Methodologies	Х	Х	Х
Critical Facilities and Infrastructure			Х
Population and Structures			Х
Economic, Ecologic, Historic, and Social Values			Х
Current Land Use			Х
Recent Development		Х	Х
Future Development			Х
Hazard Profiles	Х		Х
Risk Assessment Summary			Х
Mitigation Strategy	Х	Х	Х
Plan Maintenance			Х
Appendices	Х	Х	Х

6.4 PUBLIC INVOLVEMENT

Park County, the City of Livingston, and the Town of Clyde Park are dedicated to involving the public directly in the review and updates of the Hazard Mitigation Plan. A copy of the Hazard Mitigation Plan will be available for review at the Park County Disaster and Emergency Services' Office, the Park County Commissioners' Office, Livingston City Manager's Office, and the Town of Clyde Park Office. The public is also invited to attend all Local Emergency Planning Committee meetings to provide input and feedback. In an effort to solicit involvement, appropriate public notices will be distributed prior to public meetings for plan updates, encouraging the public to attend and provide comment. Written comments may also be submitted at any time to the Park County Local Emergency Planning Committee at:

Park County Local Emergency Planning Committee c/o Park County Disaster and Emergency Services 414 East Callender Street Livingston, MT 59047 406-222-4190 des@parkcounty.org

Comments will be reviewed and incorporated into the plan as applicable during the five-year update, or sooner if required.

APPENDIX A. INVITED STAKEHOLDERS

Name	Organization	Participation
Scott Bosse	American Rivers, Northern Rockies	
Cindy Good	Clyde Park Clerk	
Jeremiah Hartman	Clyde Park Clerk and Treasurer	Meeting
Ernie MacCracken	Clyde Park Community Service Officer	
Bev McLealand	Clyde Park Fire Department	
Cameron Lakes	Clyde Park Fire Department	
Jeff Sarrazin	Clyde Park Fire Department	
Alice Hartman	Clyde Park Mayor	Meeting
Denise Sarrazin	Clyde Park Resident	
Quita Myrstol	Clyde Park Resident	
Tony Bailey	Clyde Park Rural Fire District	
Austin Timm	Clyde Park Town Council	Meeting
Donald Oberquell	Clyde Park Town Council	Meeting
Edith Mundell	Clyde Park Town Council	
Gayle Muggli	Clyde Park Town Council	
Judy Crafton	Clyde Park Town Council	Meeting
Richard O'Haire	Clyde Park Town Council	Meeting
Rosie Queep	Clyde Park Town Council	Meeting
Luke Miller	Clyde Park Town Member	Meeting
Shannon Baukol	Clyde Park Town Member	Meeting
Nick Levy	Cooke City / Silvergate Fire District	
Donna Rowland	Cooke City, Colter Pass, and Silvergate Chamber of Commerce	
Robert Kopland	Gardiner Volunteer Fire and Ambulance	Meeting
Laura Boise	Glastonbury Landowners Association, Greater Yellowstone Coalition, Livingston Area Chamber of Commerce	
Ken MacInnes	Livingston City Fire and Rescue	Meeting
Alan Davis	Livingston Fire and Rescue	
Sandy Williams	Livingston HealthCare	
MaryEllen Szafranski	Livingston HealthCare, Park County Local Emergency Planning Committee, Chairperson	
Peggy Glass	Livingston Park County 911 Dispatch Center	
Jim Woodhull	Livingston Planning, Zoning and Building Codes	

Darren Raney	Livingston Police Department	
Clint Tinsley	Livingston Public Works, Livingston Planning Board	
Craig Hahn	Livingston Public Works, Streets and Solid Waste	
Tom Schweigert	Livingston Public Works, Water/Sewer	
Ed Meece	Livingston, City Manager	
Jan Axtell	Local Emergency Planning Committee, Livingston HealthCare	Meeting
Heather Jurvakainen	Local Emergency Planning Committee, Park County Health Department	Meeting
Craig Campbell	Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation	
Kent Atwood	Montana Disaster and Emergency Services	
Bob Fry	Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, Park County Fire Warden	
Jack Gabrian	Montana Rail Link	
Jeff Adams	Montana Rail Link	
Linda Frost	Montana Rail Link	
Tracy Mosley	Montana State University Extension	
Tom Frieders	National Weather Service, Billings	
Crystal Hagerman	Northern Rocky Mountain Resources Conservation	
	and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission	
Mike Story	and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS	Meeting
Mike Story Emily Post	and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission	Meeting Meeting
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan	and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Commission	Meeting Meeting
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department 	Meeting Meeting
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman Phillip Fletcher	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department Park County Community Development Department 	Meeting Meeting
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman Phillip Fletcher Daryl Stutterheim	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department Park County Community Development Department Park County Conservation District 	Meeting Meeting
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman Phillip Fletcher Daryl Stutterheim Belinda Van Nurden	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department Park County Community Development Department Park County Conservation District Park County Disaster and Emergency Services 	Meeting Meeting
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman Phillip Fletcher Daryl Stutterheim Belinda Van Nurden Greg Coleman	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department Park County Conservation District Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Park County Deputy Fire Warden, Paradise Valley Fire Service Area 	Meeting Meeting
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman Phillip Fletcher Daryl Stutterheim Belinda Van Nurden Greg Coleman Barbra Woodbury	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department Park County Community Development Department Park County Conservation District Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Park County Deputy Fire Warden, Paradise Valley Fire Service Area Park County Environmental Health 	Meeting Meeting
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman Phillip Fletcher Daryl Stutterheim Belinda Van Nurden Greg Coleman Barbra Woodbury Craig Caes	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department Park County Conservation District Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Park County Deputy Fire Warden, Paradise Valley Fire Service Area Park County Environmental Health Park County Environmental Health 	Meeting Meeting Meetings Meetings
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman Phillip Fletcher Daryl Stutterheim Belinda Van Nurden Greg Coleman Barbra Woodbury Craig Caes Erica Hoffman	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department Park County Conservation District Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Park County Deputy Fire Warden, Paradise Valley Fire Service Area Park County Environmental Health Park County Geographic Information Systems 	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meetings
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman Phillip Fletcher Daryl Stutterheim Belinda Van Nurden Greg Coleman Barbra Woodbury Craig Caes Erica Hoffman Suzanne Brown	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department Park County Community Development Department Park County Conservation District Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Park County Deputy Fire Warden, Paradise Valley Fire Service Area Park County Environmental Health Park County Geographic Information Systems Park County Health Department 	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meetings Meetings
Mike Story Emily Post Jim Durgan Mike Inman Phillip Fletcher Daryl Stutterheim Belinda Van Nurden Greg Coleman Barbra Woodbury Craig Caes Erica Hoffman Suzanne Brown Parks Frady	 and Development Area, NorthWestern Energy, Park County Commission Paradise Valley Fire and EMS Park County Commission Park County Community Development Department Park County Conservation District Park County Disaster and Emergency Services Park County Deputy Fire Warden, Paradise Valley Fire Service Area Park County Environmental Health Park County Geographic Information Systems Park County Public Works 	Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting Meeting

Dann Babcox	Park County Rural Fire District	
Paxton Miller-Fitzpatrick	Park County Rural Fire District	Meeting
Ed Barich	Park County Schools	
Allan Lutes	Park County Sheriff's Office	
Tom Totland	Park County Sheriff's Office	
John Mueller	Park County, Recording Secretary	
Tim Stephens	Park Electric Cooperative	
Amy Miller	Upper Shields Watershed Association, Southern	
	Crazy Mountain Watershed Group	
Matt Long	Upper Shields Watershed Association, Southern	
	Crazy Mountain Watershed Group	
Todd Tillinger	US Army Corps of Engineers	
Terina Mullen	US Bureau of Land Management	
Mike Gagen	US Forest Service, Gallatin National Forest	
Bill Avey	US Forest Service, Gallatin National Forest, Big	
	Timber Ranger District	
Tina Lanier	US Forest Service, Gallatin National Forest,	
	Gardiner Ranger District	
JoLynn Sharrow	US Forest Service, Gallatin National Forest,	
	Gardiner Ranger District	
Ashley Stites	US Forest Service, Gallatin National Forest,	
	Livingston Ranger District	
Lauren Oswald	US Forest Service, Gallatin National Forest,	
	Livingston Ranger District	
Ronald Hoagland	US Natural Resources Conservation Service	
Calvin Sarver	Wilsall Fire District	Meeting
Joe Krish	Yellowstone National Park	
Nicole McClain	Yellowstone River Conservation Council	

APPENDIX B. PUBLIC NOTICE

AFFIDAVIT OF PUBLICATION

STATE OF MONTANA)

) \$5. COUNTY OF PARK)

NOTICE OF DRAFT DOCUMENT REVIEW DOCUMENT REVIEW for PARK COUNTY PRE-DISASTER MITIGA-TION (PDM) PLAN UPDATE

Steve Caldwell, Chairman Park County Board of Commissioners

Pub. May 31. June 7, 14, 21, 2018 MNAXLP

1*514

Tracy Whitmire of lawful age, being first duly sworn, upon oath deposes and says: That she is, and at the several times herein mentioned was, The Principal Clerk of The Livingston Enterprise, a daily newspaper regularly printed, published and circulated daily, except on Saturday and Sunday in every week, at Livingston, Montana; and as such she has knowledge of all legal publication had in the said newspaper; and that she is a citizen of the United States of the State of Montana, of the age of twenty-one years and upwards, and not a party to, nor interested in the Regular board meeting.

That the forgoing legal of which the annexed is a printed copy, was published in the said Livingston Enterprise, a daily newspaper as aforesaid, as follows, to-wit: the same was published in the regular and entire issues of said newspapers, and not in any supplement thereof on:

> The 31st of May, A.D., 2018 The 7th of June, A.D., 2018 The 14th of June, A.D., 2018 The 21st of June, A.D., 2018

And that hereto annexed and by reference expressly incorporated in, and made a part of, this affidavit at this point is a true, correct and exact clipping of the publication of the said Ad published in the newspaper aforesaid on the dates here-in before specified, and of the whole thereof.

1acy Flut

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 210+ day of June, 2018 Dina L. Rockfella Notary Public for the State of Montana,

Residing at Livingston, Montana. DINA L ROCKAFELLOW

ROCKAFE Notary Public for the State of Montana ANTARIAL 0 Residing at: Livingston, Montana SEAL. My Commission Expires: FOFMONT July 01, 2019
APPENDIX C. MEETING ATTENDANCE RECORDS & AGENDAS

1) LEPC Meeting, Livingston, MT, April 13, 2017





OCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COMI

April 13, 2017

Meeting Agenda

Member Updates

Old Business

- Homeland Security Grant Update Cyber Data Infrastructure & Courthouse Security Cameras
 - 190 Closure Improvement Livingston Parking & Traffic Flow Plan Court Space Ster. Jay

Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan Update Presentation - Zac Collins

Mass Casualty Exercise - May 12th 2017 *** Please note date change.

Identify EOP plans related to exercise for review and update. Trusk Site Bornul Street .

Spring Flood Season Outlook

Training & Exercise Calendar Review/Development

Communications

- North Hill Radio Tower Project
- Adcom Communications Study
- Capital Improvement Plan Radio Tower Infrastructure Buildout .

Any volunteers to sponsor lunch for next meeting?

Next LEPC Meeting – Thursday July 13th 11a – 1p in the City-County Complex Community Room

LIVING THI MT		Eland	7		COUNTY
ing Time: Start: En	ij	Total Soft Mater		1	And M. A. C. M. C.
Name	Affiliation	Fmail	Dhone H model	and hellow	Maple.
En D. Ardell	LEPC Livingiton		-		No [] Yes [
Leatur Jundance	LEPC/Park.				No [] Yes [
The Collins	Regne				Nol 1 Yes[
Craig Cres	ENV. Health				No [] Yes [
Bill Beva	Court				No [] Yes [
Greg Coleman	DEM	geoteman on the out war	6-4190		No[] Yes [X
PARKS FRADY	PACK LO. PUBLIC WHERES	pfredux e perkeowathy.org 2.1	HIH		No [v] Yes [
Emily Post	Park County	epsto and winder	2-4104		No[] Yes[]
					No [] Yes []
					No [] Yes []
					No [] Yes []
				1	No [] Yes []
					No [] Yes []
					No[] Yes[]
					No I 1 Vec I 1

2) PDM Workshop, Livingston, MT, May 31, 2017

256

General Program Information

The PDM Program, authorized by Section 203 of the Robert T. Stafford Disaster Relief and Emergency Assistance Act, is designed to assist States, U.S. Territories, Federally-recognized tribes, and local communities in implementing a sustained pre-disaster natural hazard mitigation program. The goal is to reduce overall risk to the population and structures from future hazard events, while also reducing reliance on Federal funding in future disasters. This program awards planning and project grants and provides opportunities for raising public awareness about reducing future losses before disaster strikes. Mitigation planning is a key process used to break the cycle of disaster damage, reconstruction, and repeated damage. PDM grants are funded annually by Congressional appropriations and are awarded on a nationally competitive basis.

FEMA requires state, territorial, tribal, and local governments to develop and adopt hazard mitigation plans as a condition for receiving certain types of non-emergency disaster assistance, including funding for PDM mitigation projects. For more information on mitigation plan requirement, visit the Hazard Mitigation Plan Requirement web page or refer to the current HMA Guidance for detailed information on the PDM Program.

Eligibility

Below is a flowchart showing the process individual homeowners, businesses, subapplicants and Applicants must go through in order to apply for PDM grants and how this process leads to FEMA.



Generally, local governments will sponsor applications on behalf of homeowners and then submit the applications to their State. All PDM grant applications must be forwarded to FEMA.

The following is a list of governments and organizations that can sponsor an application:

- States
- U.S. Territories

- Federally-recognized tribes
- Local governments

Update

Other ideas for area thoughts for Drought/Flooding Projects:

- Floodplain restoration and reconnection (including restoration of hydrologic function)
- Floodplain and riparian area protection through conservation easements
- Channel migration zone mapping
- Invasive weed management in riparian and wetland zones
- Others.....

Contact me with any questions.

Zachary T. Collins, CFM, GISP GIS Analyst II RESPEC Consulting & Services Phone: 406.284.2529 Cell: 406.924.9134



3) LEPC Meeting, Livingston, MT, July 13, 2017

(do not have sign-in sheet; the following agenda documents meeting discussion)

LEPC Minutes

July 13th 2017

Adam Powers - Domestic Preparedness Assistance Center

• Discussed the SAFER grant for recruitment and retention. \$348,000.00 to fund a 4 year program including training, marketing for recruitment, mentor program,

Peggy Glass – Livingston Park County 911

• Update on moving Dispatch into the new facility. Having some issues with the new radio.

Leslie Feigel – Livingston Chamber & CVB

- Notice of upcoming summer events. Discussion of impacts to local communities.
- Charter bus from Livingston to Gardiner two trips a day 5 days each week. For both visitors and commuters.

Emily Post - Park County Commissioner's Office

- Discussion of how the County is working to improve transparency and communication with the public and our partners. Anyone who wants to get information out can send it to Emily or Greg Coleman to put out.
- Discussion of Nixle emergency alert system, what it is and how we use it.

Greg Coleman – Park County Office of Emergency Management

- Update on County Strategic Planning effort.
- Public safety identified as a priority.
- EMS committee meets Thursday. Coordinating all agencies with EMS with leadership from Livingston Fire & Rescue.
- Update on North Hill Radio Tower project.
- Working on implementing an alternative emergency paging system Active911.
- Meeting with Fish, Wildlife & Parks to pre-plan for possible second year of fish-kill on the Yellowstone and possible river closure.

Jaqueline Islay, Heather Jurvakainen - Park County Health Department

- Spontaneous Volunteer Coordinator.
- Update on Highly Contagious Disease preparations. Paprs purchased for first responders. Same model as used at the hospital.

Old Business

- PDM Plan Update.
- Adcomm Communications Study Update.
 - o Been working on this for two years with no product yet. Discussion of delays.

May Mass Casualty Exercise Review

- Pediatric surge with 9 patients involved in an MVA and transported to the hospital.
- Communications limited at the hospital.
 - Issues with radio penetrating the building. Issues with how to use radios. Identified the need for basic radio training and improving interior radio communications by adding antenna network.
- Working on improving a patient tracking system.
- Hospital ICS system tested. Needed improvements identified.
- Fire Dept triaged and transported patients appropriately.
- Discussion regarding the importance of training on high risk, low frequency events.
- Law enforcement did not get as much out of the exercise as they expected. Conducting the scenario in a protected environment did not allow for traffic control tactics. Would have preferred to have the exercise on the actual roadway. Discussion of how to better incorporate Law Enforcement into the exercise.
- Discussion of how changing the exercise venue effected the scenario.

Exercise Planning for 2018

- Interest generated from Park County annual safety training. Had active shooter training and there was significant interest to follow up with an actual exercise at the courthouse.
- LEPC agrees to host/plan next year's active threat in the workplace exercise.
- Discussion on whether an active shooter at the school would be a better exercise.
- Discussion of hazmat exercise in the train yard.

Training Name: Calende		Leader: CC	SIENIA N	1	A R R L
Park Courty Rugg #	7	Date: 10	1-5-17		ATTAL T
Training Time: Start: 10:30 End:	18:30	Total Soft Mate	ch \$:	1	HANAGEMEN
Name	Affiliation	Email	Phone # To	otal Miles	Federally Funded
Ashley Sites	WB	ounder sites Chaled us	223-0143		No[] Yes
Mike Story	PVF	el Kinstory (Cycha, con	223-1548		No[] Yes[
Robert J. Kop land	Gardiner	Mone	223-45 CD		No[] Yes[
Galvin Sarver	WFD	Aler	1858-925		No[] Yes[
KEN MIACINAND	LFR	FILOCHIES & KINGSFAL	324,2053		No[] Yes[
Parton Miller - Fitzpennick	PCRF01	R. W. Hers a park comp. og			No[] Yes[
					No[] Yes[
					No[] Yes[
					No[] Yes[
					No[] Yes[
					No[] Yes]
					No[] Yes[
					No [] Yes [
					No[] Yes[
					No. I J vor

4) Park County Fire Council Meeting, Park County Rural Fire Station #1, Livingston, MT October 5, 2017

5) LEPC Meeting, Livingston, MT, October 12, 2017

(do not have sign-in sheet; the following agenda documents meeting discussion)



OCAL EMERGENCY PLANNING COMMITTEE

October 12, 2017

Meeting Agenda

Member Updates – Going to skip this meeting due to full agenda. If you have updates you would like to share with the LEPC, please send in an email to Greg Coleman (gcoleman@parkcounty.org) and they will be included.

Emergency Services Mill Levy 2018

- Identify and Prioritize Emergency Service's Needs.
- Update Public Safety Mill Levy progress.'

Old Business

- North Hill Radio Facility Project Update.
- Adcomm Communications Study Update.
- Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan Update Zac Collins, RESPEC.

MLGPA (Montana Liquid and Gas Pipeline Association) Recommended Emergency Plan Annex

Presentation by Ben Crossman, Northwestern Energy. St dyn dwy .

Training & Exercise Calendar Review/Development

- Fall Ebola Exercise.
- Spring 2018 Exercise.
- Great Shakeout 2017
- Training needs.

LEPC Assessment for State Preparedness Report 2017

- Prioritize Core Capabilities.
- Rate local capacity to reach capability targets.
- Answer post-assessment questions.

LEPC Organizational Review

Recommendations for LEPC Chairperson.

Emergency Operations Plan Update

- Addition of pipeline annex. •
- Review Earthquake Annex Q .

Next LEPC Meeting: January 11th 11a – 1p, City-County Complex Community Room

Any volunteers to sponsor lunch for our next meeting?





What is a Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan?

The Pre-Disaster Mitigation (PDM) program provides funds to states, territories, Indian tribal governments, communities and universities for hazard mitigation planning and the implementation of all hazard mitigation projects prior to a disaster event. These plans and projects reduce the overall risk to the population and structures, while also reducing reliance on funding from actual disaster declarations. In short, this plan is intended to reduce the vulnerability of citizens, critical facilities, infrastructure, private property, and the natural environment within the county.

Mitigation Vs Response

<u>Mitigation</u>—the effort to reduce loss of life and property by lessening the impact of disasters. For mitigation to be effective we need to act now—before the next disaster—to reduce human and financial consequences later (analyzing risk, reducing risk, and insuring against risk). It is important to know that disasters can happen at any time and any place and if we are not prepared, consequences can be fatal.

Effective mitigation requires that we *all* understand local risks, address the hard choices, and invest in long-term community well-being. Without mitigation actions, we jeopardize our safety, financial security and self-reliance.

<u>Response</u>—Conducting emergency operations to save lives and property by acting to reduce the hazard to acceptable levels (or eliminate it entirely); evacuating potential victims; providing food, water, shelter, and medical care to those in need; and restoring critical public services. Response begins when an emergency event is imminent or immediately after an event occurs. Response encompasses all activities taken to save lives and reduce damage from the event.



"How Can Local Government Help You Protect Yourself?"

- PREVENTION: Administrative or regulatory actions that influence the way land is developed and buildings are built (e.g.: Planning, zoning, open space and floodplain codes and regulations)
 Example: Property Acquisition and Structure Demolition or Relocation
- PROPERTY PROTECTION: Modification of existing buildings to protect or remove from hazard. (e.g.: relocation, elevation, retrofit, storm shelters)
 - Example: Increase Defensible Space around you home.
- NATURAL RESOURCE PROTECTION: Actions to minimize hazard losses and preserve or restore functions of natural systems. (e.g.: floodplain protection, slope stabilization, forest management)
 - o Example: Flood Map Updates
- STRUCTURAL PROJECTS: Actions intended to lessen the impact of the hazard by modifying the
 natural progression of the hazard. (e.g.: dams, levees, retaining walls, storm sewers/drainage)
 EMERGENCY SERVICES: Actions that protect people and property during and immediately after a
 hazard event. (e.g.: warning systems, evacuation and response training, protection of facilities)
 - Example: Seismic retrofitting
- PUBLIC EDUCATION & AWARENESS: Actions to inform citizens about hazards and techniques to protect themselves and their property. (e.g.: outreach, school programs, library materials, etc.)
 - Example: Public Meetings and Invitations to County, City and Town Meetings.

November 6th, 2017 Name Filth, 2017 Name Position THE Address Organization Figures Judy Crafton Launal I wenthe Po Box 191 CPT C Richard O'Halte '' '' Bor Box 191 CPT C Rossi e Queere '' '' Bor Box 363 CP '' Rossi e Queere ''' Rob Sox 296 '' Hire & Hartman Rice & Hartman Rice & Hartman Service Hartman Service Rob Rob Source Cura Rauf Sov 5047 Service Hart Rob Rob 230 Cura Rauf Sov 5047 Char Colon Cons Colon Colon Cons Colon Cons Colon Cons Colon Cons Colon Cons Colon Cons Colon Colon Cons Colon Co		
Name Position Title Address Organization Endor Judy Crafton Laune 1 member PO Box 191 C PTC Richard O'Haire '' Box 44 CP '' Richard O'Haire '' Box 844 CP '' Rossi e Dueero '' ROB 0x 89 C Cupu Park 5005 Norma Obergare ''' PO Box 80 Cupu Park 5005 Journa Obergare '''' PO Box 80 Cupu Park 5005 Journa Obergare ''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''''	Sign-in Sheet	
Judy Crafton Launeil member Po Box 191 CAR OTC Richard O'Haire "" " 30×44 CP"" Hustin Timun "" " 30×44 CP"" Rossi e Queero Rossi e Queero Domara Oberger " " RDB0x296 " Rossi e Queero Hard Martman "" RDB0x296 " Alice J'Hartman Jeneniah Hartman Dennan Baldol town nomber POB 231 Cuyce Rank Chay Colum Dennan Baldol town nomber POB 231 Cuyce Rank Chay Colum	Address Organization EMPG/Federall Funded (Y/N)	ly Miles E-mail or Ph
	Po Box 19, CAR OPTC Box 44 CP Box 3630 « DBox 296 DBox 296 DBox 296 DBox 296 DBox 296 DBox 296 DBox 20 Cuga Rate 3005 Box Back lare formof llogetant	I hawkir I.S 406 Zir I.O austin. I Rusieggy I eridepman 28 J. hart. D more D more

6) Clyde Park Council Meeting, Clyde Park, MT, November 6, 2017

Page 1

CLYDE PARK COUNCIL MEETING

AGENDA

November 6th, 2017 Clyde Park Town Hall 7 p.m.

CALL TO ORDER

MINUTES

FINANCIAL REPORT

VISITORS AND OPEN FORUM

NEW BUSINESS

RESPEC – PDM Plan Emergency preparedness plan Review of Baukol family conveyance (8 Brackett Creek Rd.) Magalski Tracts – water hook ups Discussion on Midwest Assistance Program Class – with Erin Zindt

OLD BUSINESS

Park Pavilion Town Hall out lot survey Well permits and fee Robert Peccia & Associates – Town Water

COMMITTEE REPORTS

- A. Attorney Convert (type) town codes and other documents into word documents
- **B. Site Permits**
- C. Water B.J. Sarrazin (extension water shut off date), Well application revision.
- D. Streets
- E. Animals
- F. Refuse No agreement between city and county on garbage rates. Coors wants no more recycled glass from county (too dirty). County has found other person to take glass but cannot contact that person. Green boxes at fair grounds have been moved away from main building.
- G. Park Girl Scout troop #3574 Repair merry go round
- H. Planning
- I. Fire
- J. Cemetery

MEETING ADJOURNED

AGENDA SUBJECT TO MODIFICATION - CONTACT TOWN HALL FOR CHANGES

APPENDIX D. REFERENCES

AirNav.com, 2011. Airports. Retrieved July 2011, from http://www.airnav.com/

Avalanches.org, 2017. "U.S. Avalanche Accident Reports." *Avalanche.org*, retrieved October 2017, from *http://www.avalanche.org/accidents.php*

Billings, 1997. "The Influenza Pandemic of 1918," *stanford.edu,* modified February 2005, retrieved January 19, 2009, from *http://www.stanford.edu/group/virus/uda/*

Brainerd and Siegler, 2003. "The Economic Effects of the 1918 Influenza Epidemic." *Centre for Economic Policy Research*, retrieved January 2009 from *http://www.williams.edu/Economics/wp/brainerdDP3791.pdf*

Cascades Volcano Observatory, 2011. "Mount St. Helens, Washington – May 18, 1980 Eruption – Ash EruptionandFallout."RetrievedAugust2011,fromhttp://vulcan.wr.usgs.gov/Volcanoes/MSH/Tephra/msh_may18_ashfall.htmlFranceFranceFrance

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017. "Bioterrorism Agents/Diseases." *Emergency.cdc.gov,* retrieved September 2017, from *https://emergency.cdc.gov/agent/agentlist-category.asp*

City of Livingston, 2007. "City of Livingston Subdivision Regulations." December 17, 2007.

City of Livingston, 2008. "City of Livingston Zoning Ordinance." September 2, 2008.

City of Livingston, 2017. "City of Livingston Growth Policy." 2017. Accessed from *http://www.livingstonmontana.org/Documents/Planning/2017%20Growth%20Policy.pdf*

Colorado Avalanche Information Center, 2017. "Statistics and Reporting: Avalanche Fatalities by Avalanche Year." *Avalanche.state.co.us*, retrieved October 2017, from *http://avalanche.state.co.us/accidents/statistics-and-reporting/*

Crazy Mountain Ranch, 2002. "Emergency, Operations, and Maintenance Manual for Crazy Mountain Dam." January 2002.

Daily Missoulian, 1947. Article on November 24, 1947.

Federal Emergency Management Agency, 1989. "Landslide Loss Reduction: A Guide for State and Local Government Planning." *Fema.gov,* retrieved October 2017, from *https://www.fema.gov/media-library/assets/documents/437*

Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2001. "Understanding Your Risks: Identifying Hazards and Estimating Losses, *fema.gov*, retrieved July 21, 2016, from *https://www.fema.gov/media-library/assets/ documents/4241*

Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2003. "Developing the Mitigation Plan, Identifying Mitigation Actions and Implementation Strategies." FEMA 386-3. April 2003.

Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2004. "Federal Guidelines for Dam Safety." *Fema.gov,* retrieved October 2017, from *https://www.fema.gov/media-library-data/20130726-1516-20490-7951/fema-333.pdf*

Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2008. "Taking Shelter from the Storm: Building a Safe Room for Your Home or Small Business." FEMA Publication 320. Third Edition. August 2008. Retrieved July 2011, from *http://www.fema.gov/library/viewRecord.do?id=1536*

Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2009. "Fact Sheet: Facts and Figures from the National FloodInsuranceProgram."January2009.RetrievedJuly2011,fromhttp://www.floodsmart.gov/toolkits/spanish/downloads/english/facts-and-figures.pdfJuly2011,from

Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2011a. "Landslide and Debris Flow (Mudslide)." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://www.fema.gov/business/nfip/statistics/pcstat.shtm*

Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2011b. "Flood Insurance Study, Park County, Montana, andIncorporatedAreas."October18,2011.RetrievedJuly2011,fromhttp://map1.msc.fema.gov/idms/IntraView.cgi?KEY=71067022&IFIT=1

Federal Emergency Management Agency, 2017. "Definitions." Retrieved December 2017, from *https://www.fema.gov/national-flood-insurance-program/definitions#R*

Federal Railroad Administration, 2017. "Accident Detail Report." Retrieved December 2017, from *http://safetydata.fra.dot.gov/OfficeofSafety/publicsite/Query/incrpt.aspx*

Federal Railroad Administration, 2017. *Office of Safety Analysis,* retrieved October 2017, from *http://safetydata.fra.dot.gov/OfficeofSafety/Default.aspx*

Fire, Fuel, Smoke Science Program, 2013. "Wildland Fire Potential 2012." Retrieved through ArcGIS Online, September 2017.

Fujita, T. Theodore, 1989. "The Teton-Yellowstone Tornado of 21 July 1987." *Monthly Weather Review*, Vol. 117, No. 9, pp. 1913-1940. March 24, 1989.

Gallatin National Forest, 2005. "Historical Fire Starts GIS Data." Provided by Park County Rural Fire District. 2005.

Governor's Upper Yellowstone River Task Force, 2003. "Governor's Upper Yellowstone River Task Force Final Report." December 2003. Retrieved July 2011, from *http://nris.mt.gov/yellowstone/govtaskforce/default.htm*

Helena Independent, 1935. Article on October 22, 1935.

Montana Department of Commerce, 2013. "Montana County Population Projections: County Comparison 1990-2060." Retrieved December 2017, from *http://ceic.mt.gov/*

Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation, 1997. "Park County Rural and Wildland Fire Management Plan." 1997.

Montana Department of Natural Resources and Conservation, 2005. "Cottonwood Dam Emergency Action Plan." 2005.

Montana Department of Livestock, 2017. "Montana Reportable Animal Diseases." *Liv.mt.gov,* retrieved September 2017, from *http://liv.mt.gov/Portals/146/ah/diseases/reportable/ReportableList.pdf*

Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services, 2015. "Communicable Disease Tables by County." *Dphhs.mt.gov*, retrieved September 2017, from *http://dphhs.mt.gov/publichealth/cdepi/surveillance#151141385-communicable-disease-tables-by-county*

Montana Department of Transportation, 2002. "Compilation of Landslide Location Maps and Index for Identification of Slide-Prone Areas: A Pilot Study for the Butte District." December 2002. Retrieved August, 2011, from *http://www.mdt.mt.gov/other/research/external/docs/research_proj/landslide/final_report.pdf*

Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2001. "State of Montana Natural Hazards Mitigation Plan." October 2001

Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2004. "State of Montana Multi-Hazard Mitigation Plan and Statewide Hazard Assessment." October 2004.

Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2011. "Avalanche." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://dma.mt.gov/des/Avalanche.asp#Avalanche*

Montana Disaster and Emergency Services, 2013. "State of Montana Multi-Hazard Mitigation Plan and Statewide Hazard Assessment." 2013 Update. Retrieved November 2017, from *https://readyandsafe.mt.gov/Portals/105/Full%202013%20Mitigation%20Plan_1.pdf*

Montana Highway Patrol, 2017. "Montana Highway Patrol 2016 Annual Report." Retrieved December 2017, from *https://dojmt.gov/highwaypatrol/forms/*

Montana Rail Link, 2011. "About Montana Rail Link." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://www.montanarail.com/about.php*

Multi-hazard Mitigation Council, 2005. "Natural Hazard Mitigation Saves: An Independent Study to Assess the Future Savings from Mitigation Activities." 2005. Retrieved August 2011, from *http://www.nibs.org/index.php/mmc/projects/nhms*

National Centers for Environmental Information, 2017. "Storms Events Database." Retrieved November 2017, from *https://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/stormevents/*

National Climatic Data Center, 2011. "Storm Events Database." Retrieved July 2011, from http://www4.ncdc.noaa.gov/cgi-win/wwcgi.dll?wwEvent~Storms

National Climatic Data Center, 2017. "Local Storm Reports." *National Centers for Environmental Information,* retrieved September 2017, from *http://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/oa/ncdc.html*]

National Drought Mitigation Center, 2011. "Understanding and Defining Drought." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://www.drought.unl.edu/whatis/concept.htm*

National Earthquake Hazards Reduction Program, 2011. "Earthquake Coordinators Web Site." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://www.training.fema.gov/emiweb/EarthQuake/index.htm*

National Interagency Fire Center, 2011. "Incident Management Situation Report Archives." Retrieved August 2011, from *http://www.predictiveservices.nifc.gov/intelligence/archive.htm*

National Inventory of Dams, 2017. "The National Inventory of Dams (NID)." US Army Corps of Engineers, retrieved October 2017, from http://nid.usace.army.mil/cm_apex/f?p=838:7:0::NO

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, 2003. "North American Drought: A Paleo Perspective." November 12, 2003. Retrieved July 2011, from *http://www.ncdc.noaa.gov/paleo/drought/drght_home.html*

National Park Service, 2017. "National Register of Historic Places." *Nps.gov,* retrieved November 2017, from *https://npgallery.nps.gov/nrhp*

National Response Center, 2017. "National Response Center Reports." Retrieved November 2017, from http://www.nrc.uscg.mil/foia.html

National Transportation Safety Board, 2017. "Aviation Accident Database and Synopses." *Ntsb.gov,* retrieved September 2017, from *https://www.ntsb.gov/_layouts/ntsb.aviation/Results.aspx?queryId=a87d293c-f161-4416-88c3-3bc477cc960d*

National Weather Service, 2011a. "Advanced Hydrologic Prediction Service." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://water.weather.gov/ahps2/index.php?wfo=byz*

National Weather Service, 2011b. "Lightning Science." Retrieved July 2011, from http://www.lightningsafety.noaa.gov/science.htm

National Weather Service, 2011c. "NWS Wind Chill Temperature Index." Retrieved August 2011, from http://www.nws.noaa.gov/om/windchill/ Pacific Biodiversity Institute, 2001. "Initial Assessment: Year 2001 Wildfire Situation in the Western UnitedStates."August29,2001.RetrievedAugust2011,fromhttp://www.pacificbio.org/publications/wildfire_studies/Western_US_Initial_Assessment_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_US_INItial_Assessment_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_US_INItial_Assessment_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_US_INItial_Assessment_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wildfire.studies/Western_2001_Wil

Park County, 2010. "Park County Subdivision Regulations." June 1, 2010.

Park County, 2014. "Park County Community Wildfire Protection Plan." Spring 2006 and updated in 2014.

Park County, 2017. "Park County Growth Policy 2017."

Park County, 2017b. "Zoning." Retrieved November 2017, from *http://www.parkcounty.org/Government-Departments/Planning/Zoning-Applicaitons/*

Park County, 2017c. "Park County Sheriff's Office 2006-2016 Fire Activities Summary." Prepared by Wendy Wood, for RESPEC, April 3, 2017.

Park County, 2017d. "Capital Improvements Plan." Retrieved April 2018, from *http://www.parkcounty.org/pdfs/CCP/Park%20County%2020162020%20Capital%20Improvements%20Pla n.pdf*

Park County Environmental Health, 2017. "Park County Septic Permits." *Parkcounty.org*, retrieved October 2017 from *http://www.parkcounty.org/Park-County-Electronic-Content-Management/*

Park County Planning Department, 2009. "Triennial Report." January 1, 2006 to June 30, 2008.

Park County Planning Department, 2010. "Annual Report, 2009-2010."

Park County Rural Fire District, 2005. "Livingston Enterprise newspaper articles archived by the Park County Rural Fire District." April 2005.

Prospera, 2015. "2017 Economic Profile of Gallatin and Park Counties Montana." Created by Prospera Business Network for Gallatin and Park Counties.

Sonoran Institute, 2011. "Park County's Future—It's Our Legacy." Retrieved August 2011, from *http://www.parkcounty.org/departments/COMMUNITYDEVELOPMENT/Divisions/Economic%20Development* /*Park_County's_Future_-_It's_Our_Legacy%5B1%5D.pdf.*

Southern Poverty Law Center, 2017. "Intelligence Project." Retrieved November 2017, from *http://www.splcenter.org/index.jsp*

Storm Prediction Center, 2011. "Enhanced F Scale for Tornado Damage." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://www.spc.noaa.gov/faq/tornado/ef-scale.html*

Town of Clyde Park, 2009. "Clyde Park Growth Policy." October 20, 2009.

University of Utah, 2011. "Earthquake Summaries." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://www.seis.utah.edu/lqthreat/nehrp_htm/eqtbl-date.shtml*

US Army Corps of Engineers, 2011. "Special Area Management Plan (SAMP) Upper Yellowstone River, Montana." April 2011.

US Army Corps of Engineers, 2017. "National Inventory of Dams." Retrieved 2017, from *http://crunch.tec.army.mil/nid/webpages/nid.cfm*

US Census, 2000. "Profile of General Population and Housing Characteristics: 2000 Census Summary." *Factfinder.census.gov,* retrieved September 2017, from *https://factfinder.census.gov/*

US Census, 2010. "Profile of General Population and Housing Characteristics: 2010 Demographic Profile Data." *Factfinder.census.gov*, retrieved September 2017, from *https://factfinder.census.gov/*

US Census, 2015a. "House Heating Fuel: 2011-2015 American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates." *Factfinder.census.gov,* retrieved September 2017, from *https://factfinder.census.gov/*

US Census, 2015b. "Selected Housing Statistics: 2011-2015 American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates." *Factfinder.census.gov,* retrieved September 2017, from *https://factfinder.census.gov/*

US Census, 2015c. "Selected Economic Statistics: 2011-2015 American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates." *Factfinder.census.gov,* retrieved September 2017, from *https://factfinder.census.gov/*

US Census, 2015. "Annual Estimates of the Resident Population: April 1, 2010 to July 1, 2015." *Factfinder.census.gov,* retrieved September 2017, from *https://factfinder.census.gov/*

US Department of Agriculture, 2012. "2012 Census of Agriculture: Montana State and County Data." Vol. 1, Part 26. AC-12-A-26.

US Department of Agriculture, 2018. "Disaster Designation Information." Accessed January 2018, from *https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/disaster-assistance-program/disaster-designation-information/index*

US Drought Monitor, 2017. "Current Map." Accessed September 2017, from *http://droughtmonitor.unl.edu/CurrentMap.aspx*

US Fire Administration, 2011. "Learn About Fire: The Nature of Fire." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://www.usfa.dhs.gov/citizens/all_citizens/about_fire.shtm*

US Fire Administration, 2014. "State Fire Death Rates." 2014. Retrieved November 2017, from *http://www.usfa.dhs.gov/statistics/estimates/states.shtm*

US Fish and Wildlife Service, 2017. "Species by County Report." *Ecos.fws.gov*, retrieved November 2017.

US Geological Survey, 1976. "The Hebgen Lake, Montana Earthquake of August 17, 1959." *Geological Survey, US Department of the Interior National Park Service, US Department of the Interior Coast and Geodetic Survey, US Department of Commerce, Forest Service, US Department of Agriculture,* retrieved October 2017, from *https://pubs.usgs.gov/pp/0435/report.pdf*

US Geological Survey, 2005. "Steam Explosions, Earthquakes, and Volcanic Eruptions – What's in Yellowstone's Future?" Fact Sheet 2005-3024. 2005. Retrieved August 2011, from *http://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2005/3024/fs2005-3024.pdf*

US Geological Survey, 2011a. "Soda Butte Creek, August 17-21, 1999." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://co.water.usgs.gov/toxics/synoptic/soda/*

US Geological Survey, 2011b. "Historic United States Earthquakes." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://earthquake.usgs.gov/regional/states/historical_state.php#montana*

US Geological Survey, 2017. *Earthquake.usgs.gov,* retrieved October 2017, from *https://earthquake.usgs.gov/earthquakes/map/*

Utah Department of Public Safety, 2011. "Avalanche Information." Retrieved July 2011, from *http://publicsafety.utah.gov/emergencymanagement/utahhazards/avalanche.html*

Western Regional Climate Center, 2017. "Cooperative Climatological Data Summaries." *Wrcc.dri.edu*, retrieved September 2017, from *https://wrcc.dri.edu/Climate/west_coop_summaries.php*

Western States Seismic Policy Council, 2014. "State Reports." Retrieved November 2017, from *http://www.wsspc.org/resources-reports/state-reports/*

World Health Organization, 2010. "Avian Influenza Frequently Asked Questions." Retrieved January 2010, from *http://www.who.int/csr/disease/avian_influenza/avian_faqs/en/#vaccine*

YellowstoneRiverConservationDistrictCouncil,2008."YellowstoneRiverHistoricEventsTimeline."November17,2008.RetrievedAugust2011,fromhttp://nris.mt.gov/yellowstone/Events_Occurrences_Final_Report_111708.pdf

Yellowstone River Conservation District Council, 2009. "Yellowstone River Channel Migration Zone." February 20, 2009. Retrieved August 2011, from *http://www.yellowstonerivercouncil.org/pdfs/cmzFinalReport.pdf*

APPENDIX E. ACRONYMS

AD – Anno Domini **BFE – Base Flood Elevation** BLM - Bureau of Land Management BNSF - Burlington Northern Santa Fe CAMA - Computer Assisted Mass Appraisal CDBG - Community Development Block Grant CFR - Code of Federal Regulations CFS – Cubic Feet Per Second DEQ - Department of Environmental Quality DES – Disaster and Emergency Services DHS - Department of Homeland Security DMA - Disaster Mitigation Act DNRC - Department of Natural Resources and Conservation DOT – Department of Transportation DPHHS - Department of Public Health and Human Services EDA – Economic Development Administration EO – Executive Order EOC - Emergency Operations Center **EMS – Emergency Medical Services** EPA – Environmental Protection Agency EPCRA – Emergency Planning Community Right-to-Know Act FBI – Federal Bureau of Investigation FEMA – Federal Emergency Management Agency FIRM – Flood Insurance Rate Map FIS – Flood Insurance Study FMA - Flood Mitigation Assistance FWS – Fish & Wildlife Service FY - Fiscal Year GIS - Geographic Information System HAZUS-MH - Hazards United States Multi-Hazard HMGP - Hazard Mitigation Grant Program HUD - Housing and Urban Development HVAC - Heating, Ventilating, and Air Conditioning IA - Individual Assistance **KY** – Thousand Years LANDFIRE – Landscape Fire and Resource Management Planning Tools Project LEPC - Local Emergency Planning Committee LP - Liquefied Petroleum MCA - Montana Code Annotated MDT - Montana Department of Transportation

MR – Model Release

- MRL Montana Rail Link
- MT Montana
- NCDC National Climatic Data Center
- NIFC National Interagency Fire Center
- NFIP National Flood Insurance Program
- NFP National Fire Plan
- NID National Inventory of Dams
- NOAA National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration
- NP National Park
- NRCS Natural Resources Conservation Service
- NRMRCD Northern Rocky Mountain Resource Conservation and Development
- NTSB National Transportation Safety Board
- NWS National Weather Service
- **OPEC Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries**
- PA Public Assistance
- PC Park County
- PCB Polychlorinated Biphenyls
- PDM Pre-Disaster Mitigation
- PGA Peak Ground Acceleration
- RAWS Remote Automated Weather Stations
- RFA Rural Fire Assistance
- RFC Repetitive Flood Claims
- SARA Superfund Amendment and Reauthorization Act
- SARS Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome
- SBA Small Business Administration
- SFHA Special Flood Hazard Area
- SHELDUS Spatial Hazard Events and Losses Database for the United States
- SRL Severe Repetitive Loss
- STAPLEE Social, Technical, Administrative, Political, Legal, Economic, Environmental
- US United States
- USACE United States Army Corps of Engineers
- USDA United States Department of Agriculture
- USGS United States Geological Survey
- USFA United States Fire Administration
- USFS United States Forest Service
- VFA Volunteer Fire Assistance
- WMD Weapons of Mass Destruction
- WPDG Wetland Program Development Grant
- WUI Wildland Urban Interface
- YNP Yellowstone National Park
- YVO Yellowstone Volcano Observatory

APPENDIX F. PLAN CHANGES

2011 PLAN UPDATES

The plan was updated to include new data and maps, and an improved format was used to enhance readability.

Executive Summary

The hazards ranking results were updated to reflect changing hazard priorities.

Chapter 1.0

- / Updated mapping was added.
- / Climate data was updated.

Chapter 2.0

/ Added information regarding the 2018 planning process, including additional descriptions of the process, planning team, community changes, plan changes, jurisdiction participation, public participation, incorporation of existing information, and plan adoption.

/ Information regarding methodologies used in hazard profiles was added.

Chapter 3.0

- / The critical facilities list was updated through internet research and stakeholder input.
- / The critical facilities GIS and mapping was updated.
- / Information was added and updated regarding critical infrastructure.
- / Updated HAZUS building information was incorporated.
- I The Future Development section was updated to include updated plans and estimates.

Chapter 4.0

- Incorporated new studies and data into the hazard profiles.
- / Updated mapping in the hazard profiles.
- / Updated the hazard history and probability in each hazard profile.
- / Conducted a new HAZUS run for earthquakes.
- / Used the floodplain mapping to assess flood vulnerabilities.
- *I* Updated hazard rankings by jurisdiction to reflect current probabilities, vulnerabilities, and community prioritization.

Chapter 5.0

1

1

- Updated the Mitigation Goals, Objectives, and Proposed Actions, as needed.
- / Updated the table on the Hazards and Development Mitigated by Each Proposed Project.
 - Prioritized the projects by jurisdiction according to updated priorities.

Chapter 6.0

- /
- Updated the maintenance plan to reflect planning for the next required update.

<u>Appendix A</u>

- 1
- Updated the invited stakeholders table.

Appendix B	
/	Added 2018 public information documents.
<u>Appendix C</u>	
/	Added 2018 meeting attendance records.
<u>Appendix D</u>	
/	Updated the references used.
<u>Appendix E</u>	
/	Updated the acronyms used.
<u>Appendix F</u>	
/	Updated the Plan Changes appendix.
<u>Appendix G</u>	
/	Updated the Past Mitigation Strategies appendix.
Appendix H	
/	Updated the Completed Mitigation Activities appendix.
Appendix I	
/	Updated the FEMA Crosswalk Reference Document.
Appendix J	
/	Added the 2018 state and FEMA approval letters.
Appendix K	
/	Added the 2018 jurisdiction adoption letters and signatures.

2011 PLAN UPDATES

The plan was updated to include new data and maps, and an improved numbering system for easier updating.

Executive Summary

1

- Moved the adoption documentation to an annex for easier referencing and reading.
- / Added the 2011 adoption documents.

Chapter 1.0

- *I* Broke the Introduction section into specific subsections for easier reading and the addition of relevant information. Extraneous information was removed.
- / Updated mapping was added, along with a 'features' map.
- / Climate data was updated.

Chapter 2.0

- / Added information regarding the 2011 planning process, including additional descriptions of the process, planning team, community changes, plan changes, jurisdiction participation, public participation, incorporation of existing information, and plan adoption.
- I The Vulnerability Assessment Methodology section was moved into the Planning Process and Methodologies section.
- / Information regarding methodologies used in hazard profiles was added.

Chapter 3.0

I Some information was moved from the Introduction to Assets and Community Inventory section.

- / The Assets and Community Inventory section was put into its own section.
- / The critical facilities list was updated through internet research and stakeholder input.
- / The critical facilities GIS and mapping was updated.
- Information was added regarding critical infrastructure.
- / HAZUS building information was incorporated.
- / A section on Economic, Ecologic, Historic, and Social Values was added.
- / A section on Recent Development was added.
- / The Future Development section was updated to include updated plans and estimates.
- / Mapping was added along with an analysis using private, undeveloped parcels.

Chapter 4.0

1

Hazard information was moved from the Introduction section to the relevant hazard profiles.

I Incorporated the Mapping and Associated Hazards and Other Factors sections into the Description section of the hazard profiles.

- Added magnitude considerations to the hazard profiles.
- / Incorporated new studies and data into the hazard profiles
- / Updated mapping in the hazard profiles.
- / Added a hazard summary for each jurisdiction for each hazard in the hazard profiles.

Added a summary table of federal major disaster and emergency declarations to each hazard profile.

/ Updated the hazard history in each hazard profile.

- I Added a Hazard Frequency and Impact Ranges table to each hazard profile.
- / Added a Methodology subsection to the Vulnerabilities in each hazard profile.
- / Added a Hazard Vulnerabilities and Impacts summary table to each hazard profile.

Added critical infrastructure and values subsections to the vulnerabilities in each hazard profile.

/ Conducted a new HAZUS run for earthquake.

/ Used the new floodplain mapping to assess flood vulnerabilities.

I Used buffer zones more in line with the Emergency Transportation Guidelines for the hazardous materials release vulnerabilities.

/ Used fuels rather than crown fire potential to assess the wildfire vulnerabilities due to data improvements and availability.

Added a Federal Major Disaster and Emergency Declarations Summary table to the Risk Assessment Summary section.

/ Rated hazards by jurisdiction rather than just the county.

/ Added Composite Hazards mapping.

Chapter 5.0

I Described the mitigation strategy development process in more detail.

/ Updated the Mitigation Goals, Objectives, and Proposed Actions, as needed.

/ Categorized each project by type.

/ Numbered each project and provided details on the jurisdiction(s), responsible agencies and partners, resources needed, potential funding sources, and goal timeframes specific to each project.

/ Added information on FEMA's STAPLEE Criteria.

/ Added a table on the Hazards and Development Mitigated by Each Proposed Project.

/ Prioritized the projects by jurisdiction.

/ Added a Funding Sources section.

Moved the Enabling Legislation and Existing Programs sections to the Existing Planning Mechanisms and Capabilities section.

Chapter 6.0

/ Added details to the Plan Maintenance section specific to monitoring, evaluation, and updates.

/ Modified how the plan is maintained base on what worked and what didn't work during the past six years.

Appendix A

/	Added an Invited Stakeholders appendix that also outlines individual participation
Appendix B /	Added 2011 public information documents.
Appendix C /	Added 2011 meeting attendance records.
Appendix D /	Added a Meeting Notes appendix.
Appendix E /	Updated the references used.
Appendix F /	Updated the acronyms used.
Appendix G	Added a Plan Communications appendix.
Appendix H /	Added a Plan Changes appendix.
Appendix J /	Added a Past Mitigation Strategies appendix.
Appendix K /	Added a Completed Mitigation Activities appendix.

Appendix L

/ Added a Grant Program Information appendix.	
---	--

Appendix M

1

1

Updated the FEMA Crosswalk Reference Document.

Appendix N

Added the 2011 state and FEMA approval letters.

APPENDIX G. MITIGATION PLAN UPDATES

	.	2
	Status	Reason
Project 1.1.1: River Crossing Improvements	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 1.1.2: Floodplain Ordinances	Modified	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 1.1.3: Conservation Easements	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 1.1.4: Water Body and Ditch Maintenance	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 1.1.5: Bridge, Culvert, and Road Improvements	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 1.1.6: Livingston Berm Alternatives	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 1.2.1: River Bank Stabilization and Flood Mitigation Program	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 1.2.2: Flood-prone Property Acquisition Program	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 1.2.3: Flood Insurance Education	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 2.1.1: FireSafe Coalition	Removed	Not completed, no longer needed due to other ongoing projects
Project 2.1.2: Fuels and Fire Mapping	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 2.2.1: Fuel Reductions	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 2.2.2: Regional Water Sources	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 2.2.3: Ingress/Egress Road Improvements	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 3.1.1: Critical Facility Seismic Retrofits	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 3.1.2: Infrastructure Seismic Improvements	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 3.2.1: Earthquake Retrofit Education	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 3.2.2: Earthquake Retrofit Program	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 4.1.1: Railroad Crossing	No Change	Ongoing, currently in planning phase
Project 5.1.1: Storm Ready Community	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 5.2.1: Generators	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 5.3.1: HAZUS-MH GIS Data	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 5.4.1: Building Codes	No Change	Not completed, still needed
Project 5.4.2: Growth Policies and Subdivision Regulations	Modified	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 5.4.3: Capital Improvements Plans	Removed	Completed

	Status	Reason
Project 5.5.1: Mitigation Education	Modified	Completed, ongoing
Project 5.6.1: Electric and Communications Infrastructure Burying	No Change	Partially completed, ongoing
Project 5.6.2: Snow Fences	No Change	Not completed, still needed

Additions to the 2011 mitigation strategy in 2018 include:

Objective 5.7: Promote public health.

Project 5.5.2: Active Shooter Preparedness and Education

- *I* Provide local authorities with ongoing active shooter response training.
- Assist local police in acquiring necessary equipment to effectively respond to and neutralize an active shooter.
- Promote education within schools to teach educators, students, and parents how to respond in an active shooter scenario.

Project 5.6.3: Cyber Security Enhancement

I Implement equipment and technology to enhance cyber security throughout the County.

Project 5.7.1: Suicide Prevention and Education

- / Encourage schools and parents to screen adolescents for symptoms of depression.
- / Implement automatic depression screening for all hospital patients upon intake.
- Provide students who show signs of depression with enhanced school resources, such as counselling and/or psychiatric referrals.

APPENDIX H. COMPLETED MITIGATION ACTIVITIES

AUGUST 2011 THROUGH APRIL 2018

Mitigation Activities

Linked to Goal 1: Reduce Damages from Flooding

/ Fleshman Creek Improvement Project: This project increased the channel capacity of a twomile stretch of Fleshman Creek through Livingston, while rehabilitating the creek channel and riparian zone. The project included the upgrade of six culverts at street/road crossings, installation of hydrodynamic separators at storm water outfalls, creation of wetlands along the creek channels, and relocation of water main, sewer, and electric overhead utilities. The project was designed to protect areas threatened by the 25-year flood. The project brought together partners such as Trout Unlimited, National Fish and Wildlife Foundation, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Bureau of Land Management, and U.S. Forest Service. The project was completed in 2014.

In 2017 Mission Creek Bridge, near Livingston, was replaced. The previous bridge constricted flow due to minimal span, had significant scour along both abutments, and had six inches of differential settlement along the south abutment. The replacement bridge alleviated these issues and included an enhanced bridge approach safety rail.

I Several smaller bridges were replaced or rehabilitated throughout Park County, with plans being generated to replace several others.

/ Various ditch improvements have been completed throughout the County to improve flow conditions.

/ Clyde Park joined the National Flood Insurance Program in September of 2012.

/ A tract of land in Gardiner which routinely flooded was purchased by Park County. The existing building on the lot was removed to reduce flooding impacts.

/ Various culverts were replaced throughout the County to improve flow conditions.

/ The Park County Floodplain Hazard Management Regulations were updated in 2017.

/ The floodplain maps for Park County were updated and became effective in October 2011.

I Infrastructure throughout Gardiner was improved to reduce flooding. The project included an enhanced storm water collection system and new fire hydrants.

Linked to Goal 2: Prevent losses from wildfires.

I Park County was selected as a Community Planning Assistance for Wildfire (CPAW) Community, which funded three research projects aimed at improving wildfire resilience in the County. The projects focus on improving the local understanding of the economic costs and benefits of wildfire mitigation, creating a cost-benefit analysis of constructing ignition-resistant homes, and synthesizing regulatory framework and land use policies permitted in Montana for wildfire mitigation. At present, the research phase of the project has been completed, and the final report is in the draft phase and expected to be completed in 2018. / The County has begun offering free education opportunities for community members interested in mitigating wildfire risks on their property. Homeowners are offered individual site assessments and recommendations for wildfire fuel reduction and management, as well as enhancing defensible space. Additionally, wildfire experts are available to meet with homeowners' associations to provide recommendations for entire communities.

I The Park County Rural Fire District 1 will be implementing a fuels reduction program within their jurisdiction in the summer of 2018.

/ The Park County Community Wildfire Protection Plan (CWPP) was updated in 2014.

Linked to Goal 4: Reduce losses from transportation and hazardous materials release accidents.

- / Road improvements have been made throughout the County.
- / Planning efforts have begun to construct an additional railroad crossing west of town.

Linked to Goal 5: Promote effective multi-hazard mitigation measures.

A public information and emergency alert system has been enacted within the County. The program allows the public to sign up for emergency alert text messages.

/ A new radio tower at North Hill was installed and included a backup generator and fence. The tower is used for medical and emergency communications.

Both the Park County and City of Livingston Growth Policies were updated in 2017.

/ A Park County Capital Improvement Plan was created in 2016 and is scheduled to be updated annually.

/ The health department has begun a school education program to encourage students and parents to adhere to vaccination schedules.

/ Updates were made to 911 infrastructure to increase the reliability of the system.

/ Security cameras were added to the Livingston City/County Complex.

A community-organized Map Your Neighborhood (MYN) program has begun in Livingston. The program promotes disaster readiness within communities by providing individuals with educational resources, as well as a community-wide standardized operating procedure, should a disaster occur.

APPENDIX I. FEMA CROSSWALK REFERENCE DOCUMENT

REGULATION CHECKLIST Regulation (44 CFR 201.6 Local Mitigation Plans)	Location in Plan (section and/or page number)	Met	Not Met
ELEMENT A. PLANNING PROCESS			
A1. Does the Plan document the planning process, including how it was prepared and who was involved in the process for each jurisdiction? (Requirement §201.6(c)(1))	Section 2.2 outlines the plan update process. Appendix A lists invited stakeholders and plan participation.	x	
A2. Does the Plan document an opportunity for neighboring communities, local and regional agencies involved in hazard mitigation activities, agencies that have the authority to regulate development as well as other interests to be involved in the planning process? (Requirement §201.6(b)(2))	Appendix A lists invited stakeholders and their participation.	х	
A3. Does the Plan document how the public was involved in the planning process during the drafting stage? (Requirement §201.6(b)(1))	Section 2.2.5 describes public participation, and Appendix B includes newspaper clippings of public notice.	х	
A4. Does the Plan describe the review and incorporation of existing plans, studies, reports, and technical information? (Requirement §201.6(b)(3))	Table 2-1 lists local plans, reports, and studies which were incorporated into the document. Appendix D includes a complete list of references.	x	
A5. Is there discussion of how the community(ies) will continue public participation in the plan maintenance process? (Requirement §201.6(c)(4)(iii))	Section 6.4 provides contact information and invites the public to provide comment.	x	
A6. Is there a description of the method and schedule for keeping the plan current (monitoring, evaluating and updating the mitigation plan within a 5-year cycle)? (Requirement §201.6(c)(4)(i))	Section 6 outlines plan maintenance, and section 6.3 provides a proposed timeline for the subsequent 5-year update.	x	

REGULATION CHECKLIST Regulation (44 CFR 201.6 Local Mitigation Plans)	Location in Plan (section and/or page number)	Met	Not Met
ELEMENT A: REQUIRED REVISIONS			
ELEMENT B. HAZARD IDENTIFICATION AND RISK ASSESSME	ENT		
B1. Does the Plan include a description of the type, location, and extent of all natural hazards that can affect each jurisdiction(s)? (Requirement §201.6(c)(2)(i))	Each hazard in section 4 contains a 'Description' sub- section which contains this information.	х	
B2. Does the Plan include information on previous occurrences of hazard events and on the probability of future hazard events for each jurisdiction? (Requirement §201.6(c)(2)(i))	Each hazard in section 4 includes 'History' and 'Probability and Magnitude' sub- sections which contain this information.	x	
B3. Is there a description of each identified hazard's impact on the community as well as an overall summary of the community's vulnerability for each jurisdiction? (Requirement §201.6(c)(2)(ii))	Each hazard in section 4 includes 'Vulnerabilities' and 'Vulnerabilities and Impacts' sub-sections which contain this information.	х	
B4. Does the Plan address NFIP insured structures within the jurisdiction that have been repetitively damaged by floods? (Requirement §201.6(c)(2)(ii))	Section 4.7.1.4 includes information on NFIP insured structures, including repetitive loss structures.	х	
ELEMENT B: REQUIRED REVISIONS			
ELEMENT C. MITIGATION STRATEGY			

REGULATION CHECKLIST Regulation (44 CFR 201.6 Local Mitigation Plans)	Location in Plan (section and/or page number)	Met	Not Met
C1. Does the plan document each jurisdiction's existing authorities, policies, programs and resources and its ability to expand on and improve these existing policies and programs? (Requirement §201.6(c)(3))	Sections 3.7 and 5.5 details existing planning mechanisms, and each jurisdiction's ability to expand upon them.	x	
C2. Does the Plan address each jurisdiction's participation in the NFIP and continued compliance with NFIP requirements, as appropriate? (Requirement §201.6(c)(3)(ii))	Sections 4.7.1.3 and 4.7.1.4 detail participation in and continued compliance with the NFIP.	х	
C3. Does the Plan include goals to reduce/avoid long-term vulnerabilities to the identified hazards? (Requirement §201.6(c)(3)(i))	Section 5 includes a variety of overreaching goals and objectives aimed at reducing and avoiding long-term vulnerabilities.	x	
C4. Does the Plan identify and analyze a comprehensive range of specific mitigation actions and projects for each jurisdiction being considered to reduce the effects of hazards, with emphasis on new and existing buildings and infrastructure? (Requirement §201.6(c)(3)(ii))	Section 5 includes a range of specific projects, many of which focus on protecting new and future buildings and infrastructure.	х	
C5. Does the Plan contain an action plan that describes how the actions identified will be prioritized (including cost-benefit review), implemented, and administered by each jurisdiction? (Requirement §201.6(c)(3)(iv)); (Requirement §201.6(c)(3)(iii))	Section 5.2 prioritizes projects based on a variety of criteria outlined in Table 5-2. Sections 5.3 and 5.4 outline project implementation and funding, respectively.	x	

REGULATION CHECKLIST Regulation (44 CFR 201.6 Local Mitigation Plans)	Location in Plan (section and/or page number)	Met	Not Met
C6. Does the Plan describe a process by which local governments will integrate the requirements of the mitigation plan into other planning mechanisms, such as comprehensive or capital improvement plans, when appropriate? (Requirement §201.6(c)(4)(ii))	Section 5.5 and Table 5-6 outline how local governments will incorporate this plan into other planning mechanisms.	х	
ELEMENT C: REQUIRED REVISIONS			
ELEMENT D. PLAN REVIEW, EVALUATION, AND IMPLEMENTA	ATION (applicable to pla	n updates	only)
D1. Was the plan revised to reflect changes in development? (Requirement §201.6(d)(3))	Sections 3.5 and 3.6 discusses past and future development trends. Data and hazards were updated where appropriate to reflect these trends. Appendix F lists plan changes.	x	
D2. Was the plan revised to reflect progress in local mitigation efforts? (Requirement §201.6(d)(3))	Goals, objectives, and projects were updated in Section 5 to reflect progress in mitigation efforts. Appendix G lists mitigation plan updates, and Appendix H lists completed mitigation activities.	x	
D3. Was the plan revised to reflect changes in priorities? (Requirement §201.6(d)(3))	The hazards, goals, and projects were re- ranked to reflect changes since the last plan update, including changes in local priorities. Plan changes are listed in Appendix F.	x	

REGULATION CHECKLIST Regulation (44 CFR 201.6 Local Mitigation Plans)	Location in Plan (section and/or page number)	Met	Not Met
ELEMENT D: REQUIRED REVISIONS			
	Plan adoption is		
E1. Does the Plan include documentation that the plan has	discussed in Section	x	
been formally adopted by the governing body of the	2.3. Appendix K		
jurisdiction requesting approval? (Requirement §201.6(c)(5))	includes adoption		
	documentation.		
E2. For multi-jurisdictional plans, has each jurisdiction requesting approval of the plan documented formal plan adoption? (Requirement §201.6(c)(5))	Plan adoption is	x	
	discussed in Section		
	2.3. Appendix K		
	includes adoption		
	documentation for		
	each jurisdiction.		
ELEMENT E: REQUIRED REVISIONS			
ELEMENT F. ADDITIONAL STATE REQUIREMENTS (OPTIONAL FOR STATE REVIEWERS ONLY; NOT TO BE			
COMPLETED BY FEMA)			
F1.			
F2.			
ELEMENT F: REQUIRED REVISIONS			
APPENDIX J. STATE AND FEMA APPROVAL DOCUMENTATION

APPENDIX K. LOCAL ADOPTION DOCUMENTATION



County Commission Agenda

Thursday - September 27, 2018 9:00 AM Commission Chambers City County Complex 414 Callendar Street Livingston, MT 59047

9:00 A.M.

ROLL CALL

SCHEDULED PUBLIC COMMENT

PUBLIC COMMENT FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA - Individual comments limited to 5 minutes per person. Please state your name for the record prior to speaking.

ACTION ITEMS

Review/Discusion/Decision on Jones Buildings for lease or rent application to construct mini storage units on a parcel located in Park County, MT BFLR Regulations-Resolution.pdf Full Application and Supporting Documents.pdf

Discussion/Decision to sign resolution to approve the 2018 Park County Pre Disaster Mitigation Plan (updated this year)

Discussion/Decision on acceptance of donation from Friends of Gallatin and Park toward Park County NRMEDD dues. Rob Gilmore

• Discussion/Decision on signing Montana Department of Emergency Services FY18 State Homeland Security Program – Sheep Mountain Public Safety Communications System Project Contract

• Discussion/Decision on signing Montana Department of Emergency Services FY18 State Homeland Security Program – Park County Repeater Acquisition Project Contract

Discussion/Decision on Signing Letter of Support for Livingston Depot Foundation Tourism Grant

1



Program request for funding to support improvements to the heating, ventilation, and air conditioning (HVAC) system in the iconic Livingston Depot Center building.

PARK COUNTY BOARD RECOMMENDATIONS

COUNTY DEPARTMENT UPDATES - *Public Works Other*

CONSENT ITEMS - Correspondence, Public Contacts, and Determine Action Plan

Commissioner Tinsley

Commissioner Berg

Chairman Caldwell

COMMISSIONER COMMENTS - Commissioner Tinsley

Commissioner Berg

Chairman Caldwell

ADJOURN

2

County Commission Agenda Item Report

Meeting Date: September 27, 2018 Submitted by: Emily Post Submitting Department: EMERGENCY SERVICES & FIRE Item Type: Discussion / Decision Agenda Section: Action Items

Subject:

Discussion/Decision to sign resolution to approve the 2018 Park County Pre Disaster Mitigation Plan (updated this year)

Suggested Action:

Attachments:

Item Attachment Documents:

B. RESOLUTION NO. 4845- A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO SIGN A GENERAL SERVICES AGREEMENT WITH HELENA SAND AND GRAVEL, A CRH COMPANY.

234 East Babcock Street Suite 3 Bozeman, MT 59715



406.586.0277 tdhengineering.com

March 22, 2019

Shannon Holmes, Public Works Director City of Livingston 330 North Bennett Street Livingston, MT 59047

RE: CITY OF LIVINGSTON 2019 CIP – SCHEDULE II ENGINEER RECOMMENDATION

TD&H ENGINEERING JOB NO. B18-051-051

Dear Shannon,

TD&H has tabulated the bids from contractors for Schedule II of the 2019 CIP. After an active and successful bidding period, overall three contractors submitted bids on the alley sewer rehabilitation work. All contractors submitted bids to the City of Livingston on February 15, 2019. The tabulated bids are detailed and attached including the engineer's estimate.

The low bid for the sewer rehabilitation work came in as follows:

	Engineer's Estimate	Low Bid (Western)
Schedule II	\$424,654.00	\$422,316.00

Helena Sand & Gravel has confirmed that they are comfortable with their numbers to complete a successful project and they anticipate a June/July start for six weeks of construction.

At this time, TD&H recommends that the City of Livingston enter into negotiations with Helena Sand & Gravel for Schedule II of the 2019 CIP. TD&H has verified that the Contractor has included the following in their bid: Montana Davis Bacon prevailing wages, 1% GRT Tax, and a performance and payment bond.

Once we have approval to enter into negotiations for the work, TD&H will prepare a contract, set up a preconstruction meeting, and administer construction of the project.

MONTANA | WASHINGTON | IDAHO | NORTH DAKOTA | PENNSYLVANIA

Please let me know if you have any questions.

Sincerely,

He

Matt McGee, PE Project Manager TD&H ENGINEERING

Attachments: 2019 CIP Schedule II Bid Tabulation

J:\2018\B18-051 Livingston Capital Improvement Project Phase III and VI\CONSTRUCTION\SCHEDULE II\HELENA S&G\CITY OF LIVINGSTON RECOMENDATION TO AWARD CIP_SCHEDULE II.DOC



City of Livingston Livingston 2019 CIP Bid Tabulation 2/15/2019 Schedule II



				Engineer's Estimate			COP Const	ruction		Western	Municipal		Helena S	and &	Gravel	
ITEM		EST.														
NO.	DESCRIPTION	QUANTITY	UNIT	U	NIT PRICE	AMOUNT	U	NIT PRICE	AMOUNT	U	INIT PRICE	AMOUNT	, L	JNIT PRICE		AMOUNT
	Schedule II		•••••							·						
1	Mobilization (Maximum 5% of Total Bid)	1	LS	\$	19,630.00	\$ 19,630.00	\$	20,608.00 \$	20,608.00	\$	24,000.00	\$ 24,000.00	\$	20,000.00	\$	20,000.00
2	Traffic Control	1	LS	\$	7,500.00	\$ 7,500.00	\$	2,000.00 \$	2,000.00	\$	8,000.00	\$ 8,000.00	\$	5,000.00	\$	5,000.00
3	Locate and Protect Public and Private Utilities	1	LS	\$	5.000.00	\$ 5.000.00	\$	7.000.00 \$	7.000.00	\$	6.500.00	\$ 6.500.00	\$	7.000.00	\$	7.000.00
4	Temporary Utility Pole Support	1	LS	\$	1,500.00	\$ 1,500.00	\$	2,000.00 \$	2,000.00	\$	2,500.00	\$ 2,500.00	Ś	5,000.00	Š	5,000.00
5	4' Sewer Manhole, 5 Foot Depth	4	EA	\$	6,500.00	\$ 26,000.00	\$	5,000.00 \$	20,000.00	\$	6,000.00	\$ 24,000.00	\$	5,000.00	\$	20,000.00
6	Extra Depth Sewer Manholes	32	VF	\$	250.00	\$ 8,000.00	\$	120.00 \$	3,840.00	\$	205.00	\$ 6,560.00	\$	200.00	\$	6,400.00
7	Sanitary Sewer Pipe															
	a. 4" PVC SDR 35	226	LF	\$	55.00	\$ 12,430.00	\$	96.00 \$	21,696.00	\$	68.00	\$ 15,368.00	\$	90.00	\$	20,340.00
	b. 8" PVC SDR 35	1,037	LF	\$	85.00	\$ 88,145.00	\$	100.00 \$	103,700.00	\$	111.00	\$ 115,107.00	\$	93.00	\$	96,441.00
8	By-Pass Pumping	1	LS	\$	10,000.00	\$ 10,000.00	\$	26,000.00 \$	26,000.00	\$	12,000.00	\$ 12,000.00	\$	81,000.00	\$	81,000.00
9	Temporary Sewer Services	1	LS	\$	5,000.00	\$ 5,000.00	\$	1,200.00 \$	1,200.00	\$	2,500.00	\$ 2,500.00	\$	3,000.00	\$	3,000.00
10	Sanitary Sewer Cleanout, 4"	21	EA	\$	600.00	\$ 12,600.00	\$	500.00 \$	10,500.00	\$	200.00	\$ 4,200.00	\$	500.00	\$	10,500.00
11	Sewer Wyes	21	EA	\$	250.00	\$ 5,250.00	\$	420.00 \$	8,820.00	\$	2,500.00	\$ 52,500.00	\$	150.00	\$	3,150.00
12	Remove Existing Manhole	4	EA	\$	1,500.00	\$ 6,000.00	\$	800.00 \$	3,200.00	\$	2,650.00	\$ 10,600.00	\$	500.00	\$	2,000.00
13	Connect to Existing Sewer Main	5	EA	\$	2,500.00	\$ 12,500.00	\$	900.00 \$	4,500.00	\$	7,500.00	\$ 37,500.00	\$	2,000.00	\$	10,000.00
14	Remove and Replace Concrete Curb and Gutter	466	LF	\$	50.00	\$ 23,300.00	\$	60.00 \$	27,960.00	\$	28.00	\$ 13,048.00	\$	35.00	\$	16,310.00
15	Remove and Replace Concrete Sidewalk	2,844	LF	\$	16.00	\$ 45,504.00	\$	17.00 \$	48,348.00	\$	7.50	\$ 21,330.00	\$	8.00	\$	22,752.00
40	Remove and Replace of Asphalt Pavement, Utility															
10	Trenches, Type 1 and Type 2	36	SY	\$	150.00	\$ 5,400,00	\$	150.00 \$	5,400.00	\$	175.00	\$ 6.300.00	\$	150.00	\$	5.400.00
17	Remove and Replace 3-inch Crushed Gravel in Alley															
.,	(1.5-Inch minus)	1,646	SY	\$	15.00	\$ 24,690.00	\$	17.00 \$	27,982.00	\$	17.00	\$ 27,982.00	\$	6.00	\$	9,876.00
18	Additional Cushion Gravel, 1.5" Minus	150	TON	\$	30.00	\$ 4,500.00	\$	45.00 \$	6,750.00	\$	30.00	\$ 4,500.00	\$	25.00	\$	3,750.00
19	Boulevard Alley Approach	2,039	SF	\$	35.00	\$ 71,365.00	\$	20.00 \$	40,780.00	\$	20.00	\$ 40,780.00	\$	16.00	\$	32,624.00
20	Adjust Manhole Casting	1	EA	\$	500.00	\$ 500.00	\$	1,000.00 \$	1,000.00	\$	175.00	\$ 175.00	\$	600.00	\$	600.00
21	Flowable Fill	50	LF	\$	150.00	\$ 7,500.00	\$	100.00 \$	5,000.00	\$	288.00	\$ 14,400.00	\$	175.00	\$	8,750.00
22	Clean Up	1	LS	\$	12,370.00	\$ 12,370.00	\$	13,500.00 \$	13,500.00	\$	14,480.00	\$ 14,480.00	\$	13,000.00	\$	13,000.00
23	1.5" Minus Crushed Base Course, 6" Thick	36	SY	\$	9.00	\$ 324.00	\$	95.00 \$	3,420.00	\$	10.00	\$ 360.00	\$	15.00	\$	540.00
24	6" Minus Subbase, 12" Thick	36	SY	\$	11.00	\$ 396.00	\$	96.00 \$	3,456.00	\$	14.00	\$ 504.00	\$	28.00	\$	1,008.00
25	Underground Utility Crossing	11	EA	\$	500.00	\$ 5,500.00	\$	850.00 \$	9,350.00	\$	675.00	\$ 7,425.00	\$	500.00	\$	5,500.00
26	Parallel Utility Line Protect and Support	375	LF	\$	10.00	\$ 3,750.00	\$	19.00 \$	7,125.00	\$	27.00	\$ 10,125.00	\$	33.00	\$	12,375.00
					TOTAL	\$ 424,654.00		TOTAL \$	435,135.00		TOTAL	\$ 482,744.00		TOTAL	\$	422,316.00



Livingston City Commission LEGISLATIVE ACTION SUMMARY Ordinance/Resolution No: 4845

<u>Requested by:</u> Michael J. Kardoes, City Manager

Date of First Consideration/Status: Ready for Final Approval

<u>Purpose of Legislation</u>: Finalize the budget for the 5th to 8th Sewer Main Upsizing, authorize the City Manager to sign a General Services Agreement with Helena Sand and Gravel, and authorize the City Manager to execute the agreement to include the use of contingency funds as deemed necessary.

<u>Statutory Authority/Reference:</u> Budget Authority/Formal Contract

Background: The City of Livingston advertised for bids for the 5th to 8th Sewer Main Upsizing Project on 4 Jan 2019. The bid opening was held on 15 Feb 2019. Helena Sand and Gravel was the lowest responsible bidder for Schedules II for the 5th to 8th Sewer Main Upsizing Project. TD&H Engineering has provided a letter of recommendation to Award the General Services Contract to Helena Sand and Gravel.

Staff Recommendation: Approval of the General Services Contract

Fiscal Impact: See attached Fiscal Note

Regulatory Impact (local): N/A

Attachments: Recommendation of Award General Services Contract Fiscal Note

References:

RESOLUTION NO. 4845

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COMMISSION OF THE CITY OF LIVINGSTON, MONTANA, AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO SIGN A GENERAL SERVICES AGREEMENT WITH HELENA SAND AND GRAVEL, A CRH COMPANY.

WHEREAS, Helena Sand and Gravel is engaged in the business of providing construction and building services, independent of the City of Livingston, and has the manpower, knowledge, expertise, skills, means, tools, licenses, if applicable, and equipment necessary to perform the tasks required in this project for the City of Livingston; and

WHEREAS, the City of Livingston and Helena Sand and Gravel desire to define their respective rights, duties and obligations with respect to their relationship and, as a result, they desire to proceed under the terms and conditions contained in the agreement; and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Commission of the City of Livingston, Montana, as follows:

On the City of Livingston's behalf, the City Manager is hereby authorized to enter into the General Services Agreement with Helena Sand and Gravel which document is attached hereto and incorporated herein as Exhibit A. The City Manager is hereby authorized to execute this Agreement, including use of the ten percent project contingency funds as he deems necessary.

PASSED AND ADOPTED by the City Commission of the City of Livingston, this ______ day of ______, 2019.

Dorel Hoglund - Chairman

ATTEST:

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

LISA HARRELD Recording Secretary JAY PORTEEN City Attorney

Resolution No. 4845 Authorizing the City Manager to sign a General Services Agreement with Helena Sand and Gravel, a CRH Company.

City of Livingston Fiscal Note

Resolution #

4845

Fiscal Analysis Assumptions

This resolution authorizes a construction contract for the upsize of sewer mains between 5th and 8th Street.

This project will be finance by System Development Fees and reserves in the Sewer Fund. The difference between the budgeted cost and actual cost will be reflected in the FY 2020 budget.

Fiscal Year	Budgeted Cost	Construction Contract	Under/(Over) Budget			
Sewer						
2019	230,000	422,316	(192,316)			
2020			-			

Total	230,000	422,316	(192,316)
-------	---------	---------	-----------

Item Attachment Documents:

A. APPROVAL OF FINAL DRAFT OF CITY BOARDS AND COMMITTEES POLICY

City Manager Recommendations for Planning Board and Zoning Commission Members

Background:

The Commission directed the separation of the Planning Board and Zoning Commission after being informed the current structure did not follow state guidelines. The city opened a 30-day application period for both the Planning Board and Zoning Commission to garner interested applicants. The City Commission must now choose and seat the members of the Planning Board and Zoning Commission in order to have functioning bodies.

Applicant List			
Applicant	Planning Board	Zoning Commission	
Jim Baerg	X (P)	X	
Michal DeChellis		X	
Court Harris	Х		
Kelsey Kenfield	Х		
Al Knauber	Х		
Brian Konkel	Х		
Sean Mascia		X	
Kate McInnerney	Х		
Adam Stern	X (P)	X	
Valarie Sutton	Х		
Wendy Weaver		X	
Scott Weisbeck	X (P)	X	
Michael Wojdylak		X	

Applicants:

(P) – Preferred

Board Requirements:

Planning Board (Requirements set by State Code)-

- 7 Members Minimum
 - o 1 Commissioner (Appointed by the Commission)
 - o 1 County Commission Appointee
 - 1 City Employee (Appointed by the Commission) [Public Works Director]
 - 4 resident freeholders
- Appointed by the Chair
- 2-Year/Overlapping Terms
 - o Initially, 2 members will have 1-year terms and 2 members will have 2-year terms

Zoning Commission (Requirements set by City Code)-

- 5 Members
- Appointed by the Chair, confirmed by the Commission
- Terms run concurrent with the term of the Chair

Selection Criteria:

Using the draft Boards & Committees policy as a guide for selection it is important to choose enthusiastic people willing to work in a group setting. Additionally, the desire for a diverse board representing, not just experts in the subject matter being discussed, but a qualified sampling from across the community was considered in choosing between applicants.

Planning Board -

Purpose: Promote the orderly development of its governmental units and environs. To encourage local units of government to improve the present health, safety, convenience, and welfare of their citizens and to plan for the future development of their communities to the end that highway systems be carefully planned; that new community centers grow only with adequate highway, utility, health, educational, and recreational facilities; that the needs of agriculture, industry, and business be recognized in future growth; that residential areas provide healthy surroundings for family life; and that the growth of the community be commensurate with and promotive of the efficient and economical use of public funds.

Zoning Commission -

Purpose: To promote health, safety, morals, or the general welfare of the community, the city or town council or other legislative body of cities and incorporated towns is hereby empowered to regulate and restrict the height, number of stories, and size of buildings and other structures; the percentage of lot that may be occupies; the size of yards, courts, and other open spaces; the density of population; and the location and use of buildings, structures, and land for trade, industry, residence, or other purpose.

Planning Board				
Member	Position	Term End Date		
Melissa Nootz	City Commissioner	December 2019		
Peter Fox	County Appointee	Pleasure of the County Commission		
Shannon Holmes	City Appointee	Pleasure of the City Commission		
Kate McInnerney	Resident Freeholder	December 2019		
Brian Konkel	Resident Freeholder	December 2019		
Adam Stern	Resident Freeholder	December 2020		
Scott Weisbeck	Resident Freeholder	December 2020		

City Manager Recommendation:

Zoning Commission				
Member Term End Date				
Jim Baerg	December 2021			
Michal DeChellis	December 2021			
Sean Mascia	December 2021			
Wendy Weaver	December 2021			
Michael Wojdylak	December 2021			

Conclusion:

The above recommendation creates two very qualified boards that are as representative as possible of the community they will serve. The experience of the previous planning board has largely been preserved and it has been disseminated across both bodies. Additionally, new perspectives have been added to both bodies to ensure that all facets of an issue are considered as we work through the processes of government.

Item Attachment Documents:

B. DISCUSS/APPROVE/DENY: CITY MANAGERS RECOMMENDATION OF APPOINTMENT OF NEW PLANNING BOARD MEMBERS

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office

(Revised 3/17/03)

Appointed Position Seeking: Planning Board

Date of Application: January 25, 2019

Name: Kelsey N. Kenfield

Signed: Kelsey N. Kensill

Address: 125 S G St., Livingston MT 59047

Telephone: daytime 303-550-5942

after 5:00 p.m.: 303-550-5942

Fax Number: none

e-mail address: aka.bess@bluespiritdog.com

- 1. Are you a resident of the City of Livingston? Yes
- 2. Are you a registered voter? Yes
- 3. Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment? Yes
- 4. Describe the reasons you are interested in this appointment: Livingston's diverse culture is unique and incredibly special, and planning its growth should carefully guard those unique qualities we value so highly. As a business professional in operations and human resource development, I dedicated myself to balancing the needs of the individual with the company's objectives. This required a "stakeholder" mindset one that values and considers the points of view of all parties involved in planning and decision-making, even if not all are incorporated into the final outcome. Effective problem-solving expands the discussion to include all issues rather than only narrow considerations. This mindset is crucial to planning Livingston's future one that asks the tough questions, takes nothing for granted, and knows when it's time to move toward action and away from discourse.
- 5. Describe any background, experience and interests that you have which may assist you in

performing the responsibilities of this appointment:

- A. Occupation: As a management consultant, I worked with a diverse array of organizations to help them solve critical operational and cultural problems affecting their economic stability. While I don't have experience in residential and commercial planning, my "fresh eyes" bring perspective, insight, and creativity to meeting business challenges.
- B. Education: See attached resume
- C. Experience: See attached resume
- 6. Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past? No
- 7. Are you currently serving on any Community Boards? No
 - A. If yes, please describe those boards.
- 8. Current Employer? Retired currently volunteering at the Livingston Food Resource Center
- 9. Are you available for night meetings? Yes
- 10. Are you available for daytime meetings? Yes

11. Do you foresee any potential conflicts of interest that you might have in executing the duties of this appointed office? None

12. If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal with it as an appointed member of this board? Bring the conflict to the Board and/or the City Manager to resolve

THIS APPLICATION WILL BE KEPT ON FILE FOR 6 MONTHS AND THEN DISCARDED.

KELSEY N. KENFIELD 125 S. G Street Livingston, MT 59047 303.550.5942 <u>aka.bess@bluespiritdog.com</u>

CORE COMPETENCIES

Value-integrated management Strength-based employee development Strategic problem analysis and resolution Project planning and management Process design, development, implementation Task master

CORE VALUES

Show up, be present, do your best Be accountable, learn from one's mistakes Do unto others with compassion, kindness and generosity *Advocate* with wisdom, *inquire* without bias, *reflect* with humility

PROFESSIONAL HISTORY

CURRENT WRITER – Fiction, non-fiction, commentary

2013 – 2015 THE GATHERING PLACE Denver, CO THE CARD PROJECT MANAGER – Responsible for providing a safe, supportive, and creative environment for impoverished and homeless women and transgender individuals as they express themselves through art.

2001 – 2012 KNEEDLER | FAUCHERE GROUP Los Angeles, CA VICE PRESIDENT of OPERATIONS and HUMAN RESOURCES TERRITORY SHOWROOM MANAGER Developed integrated operations and human resources protocols, policies, and procedures to ensure the company's economic and cultural prosperity. Projects included:

Mission Statement and Core Values
 Comprehensive job descriptions

Job applicant assessment tools

Problem-Solving Training

Customer Service Training

- Performance evaluation systems
 Merit and incentive compensation
 - Merit and incentive compensation programs
 - Production management
 - Sales Skills Self-Assessment
 - Relationship Management Grid
- 1983 2001 PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT CONSULTANT Designed and developed custom training programs for management, professional, and bargaining unit employees. Clients included Pacific Gas & Electric, Levi Strauss & Co., Kaiser Permanente, Wells Fargo Bank, Kneedler | Fauchere Group, ComputerLand Corporation, Contra Costa Water District, Health Protection Inc.

COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT

1977	HUMAN SERVICE CENTER Boston, MA Revised hospital orientation literature given to psychiatric in-
	patients
1978	PRESIDENT'S COMMISSION ON MENTAL HEALTH Washington, D.C. Task Panel Member: Patients'
	Rights/Informed Consent
1980's	GLIDE MEMORIAL CHURCH San Francisco, CA Tutored inner-city children in English and math
2009	ST. BERNARD PROJECT New Orleans, LA Rebuilt homes destroyed by Hurricane Katrina
2013	THE GATHERING PLACE Denver, CO Lead Volunteer for The Card Project
2017	DUMB FRIENDS LEAGUE Denver, CO Pet Admissions Specialist
2017	WOMEN'S BEAN PROJECT Denver, CO Mentor to program participants
2018	LIVINGSTON FOOD RESOURCE CENTER Livingston, MT Various jobs

EDUCATION HISTORY

THE AMERICAN SCHOOL IN SWITZERLAND Lugano, Switzerland European studies BRADFORD JUNIOR COLLEGE Bradford, MA A. A. Degree English BOSTON UNIVERSITY EVENING COLLEGE Boston, MA Management studies BOSTON COLLEGE EVENING COLLEGE Chestnut Hill, MA Management studies

MOST INFLUENTIAL LIFE EXPERIENCES

Writing my debut novel. Writing a non-fiction book on the challenges of integrating core values into the workplace. Performing as the lead singer in my own band. Certain mentors and friends. Certain songs, books and paintings. Living in the West Indies and Switzerland. Journeying to Nepal to see the Himalayas, to Canada to view polar bears, and to Alaska to camp among grizzly bears.

PERSONAL INTERESTS

Time spent with family and friends; road trips throughout the American West; writing and reading; attending concerts; country dancing; hiking with my dog; viewing and collecting fine art; watching baseball.

PROJECT PORTFOLIO and REFERENCES AVAILABLE UPON REQUEST

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office (Revised 3/17/03) 309							
Appointed Position Seeking: <u>Planning Board</u>							
Date of Application: JAN. 25							
Name: <u>Al Knauber</u> Address: <u>512 N. 2nd St.</u> Signed: <u>Al Knauber</u>							
Telephone: daytime 333-2760 after 5:00 p.m.:							
Fax Number: 220-2627 e-mail address: Knavber-2009 Mail. com							
1. Are you a resident of the City of Livingston?							
2. Are you a registered voter? <u>yes</u>							
3. Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment? Yes							
4. Describe the reasons you are interested in this appointment: <u>Looped like to see</u>							
plan for the growth it needs to retain its vetality and provide strong the bosine 5. Describe any background, experience and interests that you have which may assist you in							
performing the responsibilities of this appointment:							
A. Occupation: 36 years as a newspaper reporter, editor and publisher,							
B. Education: Brochelor of Journatism							
C. Experience: As A reporter, Three covered countless local							
government meetings including those of planning boards.							
(please attach a detailed resume if desired)							
6. Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past? <u>NO</u>							
7. Are you currently serving on any Community Boards?O							
A. If yes, please describe those boards.							
8. Current Employer? Refired							
9. Are you available for night meetings? $\sqrt{e_s}$							
10. Are you available for daytime meetings? $\gamma < \varsigma$							
11. Do you foresee any potential conflicts of interest that you might have in executing the duties							
of this appointed office?							
12. If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal with it as an appointed merchant							
this board? I would announce the co-Clif of the line in the							
Any discussion and secure mercartices At the beginning of							
decision.							

THIS APPLICATION WILL BE KEPT ON FILE FOR 6 MONTHS AND THEN DISCARDED.

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office (Revised 3/17/03)
Appointed Position Seeking:Board
Date of Application: 02/27/2019
Name:Scott WeisbeckSigned:Stand
Address: 118 South 5th Street, Livingston, MT 59047
Telephone: daytime_406.333.7980 after 5:00 p.m.:_406.333.1889
Mobile e-mail address: _weisbeck.scott@gmail.com
1. Are you a resident of the City of Livingston? <u>Yes</u>
2. Are you a registered voter? <u>Yes</u>
3. Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment?
4. Describe the reasons you are interested in this appointment: Current Planning Board
member, I have been involved with Development Projects since 1995
5. Describe any background, experience and interests that you have which may assist you in
performing the responsibilities of this appointment:
A. Occupation: Civil Engineer - Registered Professional in MT
B. Education: BS in Engineering - Civil Engineering Specialty
C. Experience: Have worked for developers, private Civil Eng. firms in
land development for 20+ years, recently served on Livingston Planning Board
(please attach a detailed resume if desired)
6 Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past? Yes

6. Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past?______
Livingston Planning and Zoning Board, Numerous HOA's, Advisor to

special districts for development projects

7. Are you currently serving on any Community Boards? Yes

A. If yes, please describe those boards. See Above

8. Current Employer? CTA Architects & Engineers

9. Are you available for night meetings? Yes

10. Are you available for daytime meetings? Yes

11. Do you foresee any potential conflicts of interest that you might have in executing the duties of this appointed office?

12. If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal with it as an appointed member of this board? Notify Board and abstain from voting on project

City of Livingston **Application for Appointed Office**

(Revised 3/17/03)

Appointed Position Seeking:		Planning Board an	d Zoning Commission	
	Date o	of Application:	March 6, 2019	
Nam	ie:	Adam Stern	Signed:	Dien
Addı	ress:	208 S F St., Livingston		
Tele	phone:	daytime: 224-1875	after 5:00 pm:	224-1875
Fax	number:	N/A	email address:	adam_stern@hotmail.com
1.	Are you a	resident of the City of Livingsto	on?	Yes
2.	Are you a	registered voter?		Yes

2. 3. Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment? Yes

4. Describe the reasons that you are interested in this appointment:

Livingston is a wonderful small city, and we need work actively to preserve Livingston's unique character and personality. The world will continue to place increasing pressures on the region, and either our community will work together to manage these pressures through rational growth and development, or else we will have external changes imposed upon us. Land-use planning is critical to managing the coming challenges we will experience, and a knowledgeable and active Planning Board is an important component in being well prepared for the future. To accomplish these goals, the Planning Board is currently engaged in many exciting projects, and I would like to continue working to help bring these projects to completion.

Describe any background, experience, and interests that you have which may assist you in performing the 5. responsibilities of this appointment:

- Α. Occupation: Scientist and business development at a small photonics firm.
- Β. Education: PhD, Statistical Physics.

C. Experience: Passion for city planning in Livingston.

6. Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past?

> Urban Renewal Agency, 2010 - 2011 Parks & Trails Committee, 2011 – 2015 Planning Board, 2011 – present Livingston City Commission, 2012 - 2015

7.	Are you currently serving on any Community Boards?	Yes, Chair of Planning Board
8.	Current Employer:	Resonon, Inc.
9:	Are you available for night meetings?	Yes
10.	Are you available for daytime meetings?	Yes
11.	Do you foresee any potential conflicts of interest that you migh	t have in executing the duties of this appointed

office? No 12.

If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal withy it as an appointed member of this board? Alert committee and recuse myself.

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office (Revised 3/17/03)

Appointed Position Seeking: Planning Board

Date of Application: March 6, 2019

Nam	e: <u>Kate McInnerney</u>	Signed [.]	Kate McInnerney
Address: <u>409 North 9th, Livingston</u> Telephone: daytime		Signed.	
		after 5:00 p.m.: 406.539.0593	
Fax I	Number:	e-mail add	ress: <u>mcinnerney.kate@gmail.com</u>
1.	Are you a resident of the City of Livingsto	on?	
2.	Are you a registered voter?		
3.	Will you be at least 18 years of age at the	e time of the	appointment? yes
4.	Describe the reasons you are interested	in this appoir	ntment: I believe in well-managed growth that
balan	ces the interests of citizens, government and business. W	Vhether or not w	e plan smartly today will determine what Livingston
looks	like decades from now.		
5.	Describe any background, experience an	d interests th	nat you have which may assist you in
perfo	prming the responsibilities of this appointme	ent:	
	A. Occupation: Registered nurse, Community H	ealth Partners	
	B. Education: Degrees in Political Science, Molec	ular Biology and	Nursing
	C. Experience: <u>My work at CHP reminds me daily</u>	y of our need for	affordable housing in Livingston. I reside on the North
side ar	nd am supportive of the City's efforts to create additional r	ail crossings. I al	so support increasing impact fees and updating the Growth Plan.
	(please attach a de	tailed resum	e if desired)
6.	Have you served on any previous boards	or in any go	vernmental positions in the past?
l se	rved on the Zoning Commission in Bozeman, and Tax App	eals Board for G	allatin County. I've also served on m <u>any</u> non-profit
boa	rds over the years.		
7.	Are you currently serving on any Commu	inity Boards?	Livingston Parks & Trails Committee (I plan to step
	A. If yes, please describe those boards	down shou	Id I receive this appointment)
8.	Current Employer? Community Health Partners		
9.	Are you available for night meetings?	Yes	
10.	Are you available for daytime meetings?-	Sometimes - nev	er on Mondays or Wednesdays
11.	Do you foresee any potential conflicts of	interest that	you might have in executing the duties
of th	is appointed office? No, but it's always possible		
12.	If conflict of interest arose for you, how v	would you de	al with it as an appointed member of
this l	poard? I would declare the conflict, and abstain from vo	ting.	· ·

312

KATE MCINNERNEY, RN

409 North 9th Street Livingston, MT 59047 406.539.0593 mcinnerneyk@chphealth.org mcinnerney.kate@gmail.com

EDUCATION

Bachelor of Science in Nursing, Montana State University College of Nursing, Accelerated Nursing Program, Highest Honors, Aug 2013. MBON RN license 71208, Sep 2013.

IGERT Fellow, Molecular & Systems Biology, MSU-Bozeman, 2002-2004
 Graduate coursework in molecular biology, functional genomics, bioinformatics and complex biological systems.
 Bachelor of Science in Biotechnology of Animal Systems (Molecular Biology), Honors, MSU-Bozeman, Dec 2001

Bachelor of Arts in Political Science, Honors, MSU-Bozeman, May 1993

HEALTHCARE PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Montana Pain Initiative Conference; Missoula. May 2016 and April 2018. 13 contact hours each Why Wounds Won't Heal. Fall Wound Care Conference; Bozeman, MT. Sept 30, 2016. 6 contact hours Nurse SuperTrainer Training; Sanford Health, Sioux Falls, SD. May, 2016 Wound Treatment Associate; Wound, Ostomy & Continence Nurses Association. Nov 14 - Jan 2015. 40 contact hours. Web-based Genetics Institute; Cincinnati Children's Hospital, July-Nov 2013. 172 nursing contact hours. ISONG 25th Anniversary Educational Conference; International Society of Nurses in Genetics, Bethesda, MD, Oct 4-6, 2013. NSGC 32nd Annual Educational Conference; National Society of Genetic Counselors, Anaheim, CA, Oct 8-12, 2013.

HEALTHCARE EXPERIENCE

Nurse Trainer	Community Health Partners; Livingston, MT	May 2016 - Current
Clinic Nurse	Community Health Partners; Livingston, MT	March 2015 - Current
Registered Nurse	Billings Clinic; Billings, MT (0.75 FTE)	Oct 2013 - Mar 2015
Staff Nurse	Mountain Country Women's Clinic; Llvingston, MT (prn, PT)	May - Oct 2013
Certified Nurse Aide	Gallatin County Rest Home & Bear Creek Respite; Bozeman, MT (PT)	1998 - 2000
Clinic Administrator	Mountain Country Women's Clinic; Bozeman, MT (FT)	1994 - 1998

OTHER RELEVANT EXPERIENCE

Researcher/Manager	Functional Genomics Facility, Montana State University; Bozeman, MT (FT) Conducted experiments examining gene expression in prokaryotic and eukaryotic model organisms; provided classroom and 1:1 training to students and staff; supervised users of the NIH/NSF funded core facility. Awarded supplemental grant to fund new equipment for genomics core and Salish Kootenai College Molecular Biology laboratory.	Jun 2004 - May 2012
Program Coordinator	INBRE Bioinformatics Core Facility, MSU - Bozeman. Coordinated bioinformatics users group and seminar series, oversaw maintenance computational cluster, and provided direct support to principal investigators requiring analysis of microarray-based genomic data. Developed content management web resource to aggregate and promote all campus core facilities.	2007 - 2012 of
Informatics Lead (MSU)	eagle-i consortium (NIH ARRA grant, led by Harvard University, 9 institutions) Served as liaison to national core facilities community and served on strategic outreach and evaluation committees to develop an open-source, ontology based,	2009 - 2011

	semantic search application for discovery of biomedical research resources. https://eagle-i.net	314
Research Associate	Department of Microbiology, Montana State University; Bozeman, MT Franklin laboratory: investigated two-component systems in the opportunistic pathogen <i>Pseudomonas aeruginosa</i> using molecular and informatic approaches. McClure laboratory: investigated endogenous retroviruses using informatic approaches.	2000 - 2004
Social Services	Human Resources Development Council (Programs: Head Start Social Services Coordinator, Gallatin Valley Food Bank Volunteer Coordinator); Bozeman, MT	1992 - 1994
Finance Coordinator	Battered Women's Network ; Bozeman, MT Grant writing, fundraising and grants compliance for women's shelter and outreach services. From 1988-1990 served as Volunteer Coordinator, revising 40 hour training curriculum.	1988 - 1992

PUBLICATIONS

Co-authored 18 publications in peer-reviewed scientific journals 2006 - 2014. See PubMed.

INSTRUCTION

IMID505 Eukaryotic Gene Regulation (for Ed Schmidt and Ben Lei, PhD's) - 2 session (5 hrs) lecture and computer workshop on microarray analysis building on data generated by class. Spring 2006, Spring 2008, Spring 2010, Spring 2012.

MB455 Research Methods in Microbiology - guest lecturer on quantitative PCR and microarray in Spring 2012; graduate instructor for Mensur Dlakic, PhD (Spr 2003).

MB535 Bioinformatic Analysis (for Marcie McClure, PhD) - 2 session (3 hrs) guest lecture and computer workshop on microarray analysis using FlexArray, DAVID and other open-source tools; Fall 2005, Fall 2007, Fall 2009

With staff from NIH's **Gene Expression Omnibus** (GEO), developed two workshops on accessing and analyzing data from GEO database for MSU Bioinformatics Users Group. Dec 2007.

MB360 General Microbiology - graduate instructor for 2 sections of course laboratory (Fall 2002)

BIOH201/211/287/288 Anatomy & Physiology (3 terms) - student assistant in Scott Taylor's A&P lab (Fall, 2011) and Steven Eigert's A&P lecture focus groups (Spr/Fall 1999).

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office (Revised 3/17/03)

Appointed Position Seeking: Planning Board

2019 March 06

		1 Mil
Name	Court Harris	Signed:
Addres	ss: <u>1301 W Summit St, 59047</u>	
Teleph	one: daytime_406-823-0705	after 5:00 p.m.: 406-823-0705
Fax Nu	umber: NA	e-mail address: courtvharris@gmail.com
1.	Are you a resident of the City of Livingsto	n? Yes
2.	Are you a registered voter? Yes	_
3.	Will you be at least 18 years of age at the	time of the appointment? Yes
4.	Describe the reasons you are interested in	n this appointment: <u>To help support the development</u>
of the	vision for the future of our community, using m	y experience with infrastructure planning and social justice
to furt	her Livingston's progress towards sustainability	/ through smart development and comprehensive planning
5.	Describe any background, experience and	interests that you have which may assist you in
perfor	ming the responsibilities of this appointme	nt:
	A. Occupation: Professional Civil Engineer,	with emphasis on municipal infrastructure
	B. Education: BSCE Civil/Environmental Er	ngineering, Seattle University, 1995
	C. Experience: 25 years in progressive infra	astructure planning in US and abroad; board member for
non-p	rofits in Northwest; business owner/start-up de	veloper; farmer; Montana native
For a	dditional details on professional experience, pl	ease see attached resume.
6.	Have you served on any previous boards	or in any governmental positions in the past? Yes
Boar	d Member Pacific Northwest Clean Water Asso	ciation 2011-2018; North Highline Annexation Advisory
Comm	nittee 2006-2008	
7.	Are you currently serving on any Commun	nity Boards? <u>No</u>
	A. If yes, please describe those boards	NA
8.	Current Employer? Jacobs Engineering Gro	up
9.	Are you available for night meetings? Ye	S
10.	Are you available for daytime meetings?	Yes
11.	Do you foresee any potential conflicts of i	nterest that you might have in executing the duties
of this	appointed office? <u>Yes</u>	
12.	If conflict of interest arose for you, how w	ould you deal with it as an appointed member of
this bo	oard? Announce the perceived conflict to the I	poard; identify course of action to recuse myself from
potenti	al conflict of interest either on board side, or or	n side of private citizen; continue to advise until conflict is
no lon	ger an issue; document conflict in meeting min	utes.

THIS APPLICATION WILL BE KEPT ON FILE FOR 6 MONTHS AND THEN DISCARDED.

Court V. Harris, PE, PMP

1301 W Summit Street, Livingston MT 59047 | 406.823-0705 | courtvharris@gmail.com



Court is a 5th generation Montanan, born in Billings Montana to a school teacher and a rancher. He is currently a Vice President and Geographic Market Leader for Jacobs Engineering Group, a Fortune 500 company, and Engineering News Records top-ranked global engineering design firm. He is responsible for marketfocused growth in Northwest US, including Washington, Oregon, Idaho, Alaska, Hawaii, Montana, and the Dakotas.

He is also a Principal Project Manager in environmental and civil engineering field in the Pacific Northwest, Montana and Dakotas. His other roles with Jacobs are Client Service Manager for key municipal and governmental clients; Client Account Manager for Montana, Dakotas, and Washington municipal and private sector clients; and Global Sales Manager and strategy director for Buildings Infrastructure and Advanced Facilities. He has been responsible for sales management for international and large domestic procurements (most over \$10M, up to \$2B).

As a registered engineer and project manager, his technical specialties include: Program Management; Project Management; Comprehensive planning; Utility systems planning; Waste water treatment and conveyance; Wet Weather & CSO/SSO Reduction Programs; Pipeline Condition Assessment and Rehabilitation; Civil site development; Waste water and Solid Waste facility odor control; Public meeting and workshop facilitation; Public engagement strategy; Regulatory and political affairs.

Court and his wife Salvia started Yellowstone Herb Company, LLC, in Livingston, Montana, and are the first licensed industrial hemp operation in the area, planting and harvesting organic hemp on their Old Clyde Park Road property. They have one of their young children in the Livingston public school system while the other attends Montessori Island School and enjoy the active lifestyle and progressive community in Livingston.

Education

BS / Civil Engineering / Seattle University / 1995

AAS / Northwest Community College / 1993 Billings Senior High School, Honors, 1991

Project Management, George Washington University School of Business, 2008

Professional Registrations

Professional Engineer #36492 Washington / 1999

Professional Engineer #17297 Montana / 2005

Professional Engineer #11581 Alaska / 2006

Professional Engineer #11581 South Dakota / 2015

Professional Project Manager PMP# 1345260 (PMI) / 2010

Specialties

Program Management Project Management **Business Development** Sales Management Strategic Planning **Regulatory Compliance** Utility Systems Planning **Comprehensive Planning** Integrated Planning Wastewater/Stormwater Treatment and Conveyance **Public Outreach** Meeting Facilitation Odor Control **Construction Management** Site Development Contaminated and Hazardous Materials **Removal Design** Engineering Inspection Facilities Start Up

Vice President, Buildings Infrastructure and Advanced Facilities (BIAS)

Jacobs Engineering Group

2009 – Present

Livingston, Montana; Seattle, Washington

Court provides consulting engineering and professional services, project management, program management, and client service management to municipal and industrial clients in the water,

wastewater, water resources, transportation, aviation, and advanced facilities sectors. His focus is on market growth in Northwest United States, including Alaska, Washington, Idaho, Oregon, Hawaii, Montana, North Dakota, and South Dakota. He excels at developing and implementing strategic market expansion in new markets, including infrastructure sectors in Montana and Dakotas. He leads global sales efforts for international and large domestic strategic project and program pursuits.



JACOBS

Strategic Technical Advisor and Design Consultant

The Global Studio

2007 – 2017

Seattle, Washington

Court developed and led the municipal infrastructure planning and engineering aspects of this nonprofit consulting firm. As part of each project, Court and other members of Global Studio engaged in

strategic visioning and community planning for new communities developed to support impoverished families through a land-ownership agricultural support model. Court led the technical advisory for utilities and community infrastructure for these and other projects completed for three globally focused non-profit relief agencies based in Seattle, Washington. His technical emphasis was on sustainable rural and urban development, water supply security, water sanitation, infrastructure development and community visioning. Over the course of 10 years, Global Studio established sustainable communities in 10 different locations for over 4,000 people in Central America.

Associate Engineer & Group Manager - Engineering and Rivers

Herrera Environmental Consultants



Seattle, Washington

Court led the engineering and rivers science group, providing consulting engineering, project management and client service management to wastewater and water resources clients in the Alaska and Mantana. He directly supervised approximately 20 engineers, scientists and technical

Pacific Northwest, Alaska, and Montana. He directly supervised approximately 20 engineers, scientists and technical staff. He also developed market strategy for business growth, recruited talent, and participated in annual business planning efforts for the firm.

Owner and Chief Operating Officer

Engineering Innovations, LLC

2006 - 2019

Seattle, Washington

Owner and product developer for innovative new stormwater management technologies. Secured two patents for technologies. Technologies focusing on eliminating run-off issues in urban and built environments, often to support wet weather regulatory compliance in metropolitan regions of the US and abroad. Court and his partners developed a startup out of this partnership and completed several years of business development/market analysis, research and development, product bench and pilot-scale testing and data analysis and documentation for funding initiatives.

Yellowstone Herb Company, LLC

2018 - 2019

Livingston, Montana

Co-Owner, farmer and product developer for hemp-based organic compounds, including nutraceuticals and natural health-care products.

Other Professional and Work Experience:

Project Manager, Black & Veatch, 1994-1999, Seattle Washington

Wildland Fire Fighter, Bureau of Land Management, 1992-1993, Miles City, Montana

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office (Revised 3/17/03) 318
Appointed Position Seeking: LIVINGSTON PLANNING BOARD
Date of Application: MARCH 10, 2019
Name: BRIAN KONKEL Signed: 57 M
Address: 309 5. YELLOWSTONE ST. LIVINGSTON
Telephone: daytime 406 - 224 - 7678 after 5:00 p.m.: 406 - 224 - 7678
Fax Number: N/A e-mail address: BRIAN, L. KONKEL @ GMAIL. COM
1. Are you a resident of the City of Livingston?
2. Are you a registered voter? $\underline{\gamma \epsilon s}$
3. Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment? $Y \in S$
4. Describe the reasons you are interested in this appointment: I WISH TO CONTRIBUTE
MORE TO OUR COMMUNITY AND BELIEVE I HAVE THE EXPERIENCE,
JUDGEMENT, AND MOTIVATION NEEDED TO POSITVELY IMPACT THIS BUARD
5. Describe any background, experience and interests that you have which may assist you in
performing the responsibilities of this appointment:
A. Occupation:SEE ATTACHED
B. Education:
C. Experience:
(place attach a detailed required)
(please attach a detailed resultien in desired)
4es. See AttackeD
7 Are you currently serving on any Community Boards? NO
A If yes, please describe those boards \mathcal{N}/\mathcal{A}
8 Current Employer? U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
9. Are you available for night meetings? 4ϵ S
10. Are you available for daytime meetings? NO
11. Do you foresee any potential conflicts of interest that you might have in executing the duties
of this appointed office? NO
12. If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal with it as an appointed member of
this board? I WOULD IMMEDIATELY NOTIES THE PLANNING
BOARD CHAIR OF THE CONFLICT AND RECUSE MYSELF FROM
ANY DELIBERATIONS ON THAT PANTICULAR ORDER OF BUSINESS

THIS APPLICATION WILL BE KEPT ON FILE FOR 6 MONTHS AND THEN DISCARDED.

BRIAN L. KONKEL 309 S. Yellowstone St., Livingston, MT 59047 Phone: 406-224-7678 / Email: brian.l.konkel@gmail.com

Objective: Seeking an appointment on the Livingston Planning Board

Summary of Qualifications: A current federal manager and retired Air Force Lieutenant Colonel with nearly 30 years of leadership and planning experience. Extensive background in applying, writing, and interpreting policy and regulations. Experienced in serving on various working groups, boards, and teams and adept at finding common solutions to complex problems. Highly skilled in strategic planning, listening, team building, and reaching consensus.

Professional Experience:

A current information technology manager with the U.S. Department of Agriculture since 2011. Leads a staff of 24 people (in multiple locations throughout the U.S.) and manages over 40 million dollars of annual procurements. Works closely with federal customers to determine their requirements, identify cost effective solutions, develop implementation plans, and oversee the delivery of required products and services. Builds strategic plans and develops budgets to implement future requirements. Chaired a board responsible for identifying process improvements and solutions to problems identified by federal employees.

Served in the United States Air Force as a Communications-Information Officer and retired as a Lieutenant Colonel after 20 years on active duty. Worked in a variety of operational, staff, and leadership positions. Planning experience includes serving on the Joint Staff at the Pentagon and developing plans for communicating with the president during a national crisis. In addition, served as a program manager for a 130 million dollar system that required the development and advocacy of a detailed, 5-year implementation plan. Served on multiple planning boards and teams that required close collaboration to achieve results.

Education:

- Master of Science, Military Operational Art and Science, U.S. Air Forces Air Command and Staff College, Maxwell Air Force Base, Montgomery, AL
- Dual Master of Arts, Computer and Information Systems Management and Space Systems Management, Webster University, Denver, CO
- Bachelor of Science with Honors (Cum Laude), Computer Science, Embry-Riddle Aeronautical University, Prescot, AZ

High School Diploma, Montrose High School, Montrose, CO

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office

(Revised 3/17/03)

Appointed Position Seeking: Planning Board member

Date of Application: 3/18/2019
Signed:
after 5:00 p.m.:
e-mail address: jlbaerg@gmail.com
ngston? Yes
at the time of the appointment? Yes
sted in this appointment:

I have a long term interest in urban building and how we can best help Livingston adapt to current changes.

5. Describe any background, experience and interests that you have which may assist you in performing the responsibilities of this appointment:

- A. Occupation: Architect builder
- B. Education: MArch
- C. Experience: Design & Const. since the mid 1970s, lots of volunteer work.

(please attach a detailed resume if desired)

Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past?

Planning board - 2 years

7. Are you currently serving on any Community Boards? Yes

A. If yes, please describe those boards. Planning Board

8. Current Employer? Self Employed

9. Are you available for night meetings? Yes

10. Are you available for daytime meetings? Yes

11. Do you foresee any potential conflicts of interest that you might have in executing the duties of this appointed office? No

12. If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal with it as an appointed member of this board? I would publically announce the conflict and recuse myself.

320

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office	321		
(Revised 3/17/03)			
Appointed Position Seeking: City Flanning Board	•		
Date of Application: March 18, 2019	-		
V Sail Valio San			
Name: VALERIE SUITON Signed: Value J. Summer	-		
Address: 304 E Summit ST			
Telephone: daytime $503-505-1786$ after 5:00 p.m.: $503-505-7786$	*		
Fax Number: e-mail address: Vj sutton 50@gmail. Con	N		
1. Are you a resident of the City of Livingston?	-5		
2. Are you a registered voter? <u>Ves</u>			
3. Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment? VCS	•8		
4. Describe the reasons you are interested in this appointment: <u>— teel the city is at</u>	a		
Critical juncture The determining and guiding " Ulux growth	4 0		
und development with refects community Valles.	0		
5. Describe any background, experience and interests that you have which may assist you in			
performing the responsibilities of this appointment:			
A. Occupation: 25 years communicy pranning and development	the Sciences		
B. Education: DS Geography, Tyri Graduate study isuara MS, and			
C. Experience: minustration una management of municipal and			
new communety planning, attach a detailed resume if desired)	ungs		
6. Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past?	S.		
City Planner. County Planning Director, Comprehensive Planning	•		
Manager, Economic Development Director, Design Review Board.			
7. Are you currently serving on any Community Boards?			
A. If yes, please describe those boards			
8. Current Employer? Murray Hotel	i -		
9. Are you available for night meetings? <u>Yes</u>			
10. Are you available for daytime meetings? Thursday & Friday 5	i		
11. Do you foresee any potential conflicts of interest that you might have in executing the duties	5		
of this appointed office?			
12. If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal with it as an appointed member of	0		
this board? <u>Misclose</u> any potential or perceived conflicts and			
The myself I reasonry.			
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			

.

THIS APPLICATION WILL BE KEPT ON FILE FOR 6 MONTHS AND THEN DISCARDED.

Valerie J. Sutton, AICP

Making great communities happen since 1990

PROFESSIONAL STRENGTH:

Bringing people, resources and diverse interests together to find creative solutions for problems and developing plans to meet community needs, goals and aspirations.

WORK EXPERIENCE:

- Interim Planning Manager, 7/7/2015 to 1/29/2016.
 City of Beaverton, Community Development Department 12725 SW Millikan Way, Beaverton, OR 97076
- <u>Senior Planner, 8/25/2014 to 3/7/2015</u> City of Bozeman, Community Development Department 20 East Olive Street, Bozeman, MT 59771-1230
- <u>Senior Planner, 7/23/2012 to 8/8/2014</u>
 City of Beaverton, Community & Economic Development Department 4755 SW Griffith Drive, Beaverton, OR 97239
- <u>Director of Community Development, 9/6/2011 to 7/13/2012</u> Tillamook County, Department of Community Development 1510-B Third Street, Tillamook, OR 97141
- Director of Planning & Development, 2/1/10 to 8/31/2011
 Lincoln County Planning & Development
 210 SW Second Street, Newport, OR 97365
- <u>Coastal Resource Planner, 6/02/08 to 1/22/10</u> Tillamook County, Department of Community Development 201 Laurel Avenue, Tillamook, OR 97141
- Planning Supervisor, 6/04/07 to 12/07/07
 City of Las Vegas Planning & Development Department
 731 South Fourth Street, Las Vegas, NV 89101

Valerie J. Sutton AICP 304 E Summit Street Livingston. MT 59047 vjsutton50@gmail.com 503-505-1786

- <u>Urban Planner, Senior Planner, Planning Supervisor, 10/97 to 5/18/07</u> City of Hillsboro Planning Department 150 E. Main Street, Hillsboro, OR 97123
- Planning Consultant, 10/93 to 6/97
 Valerie J. Counts Consulting
 711 N. Yellowstone, Livingston, MT 59047
- <u>Executive Director, 12/94 to 6/9</u>
 Park County Economic Development Corporation
 Livingston, MT 59047
- <u>Planner/Geographer, 10/92 to 4/94</u>
 GeoResearch, Inc.
 115 North Broadway, Billings, MT 59101
- <u>Planning Director, 12/90 to 10/92</u>
 Park County Planning Department
 414 East Callender, Livingston, MT 59047
- <u>City Planner, 7/90 to 12/90</u>
 City of Livingston Planning Department
 414 East Callender, Livingston, MT 59047

EDUCATION & CERTIFICATIONS:

Education

- <u>BS. Geography, Minor Geology</u>, Summa Cum Laude Western Illinois University, Macomb, IL, 1988
- <u>MS Earth Sciences Program 4.0 GPA</u> Montana State University, Bozeman, MT, 1989-90 (degree not completed)
- <u>Professional Development Courses:</u> Leadership, communication, management and supervision, land use law, economic development finance, urban design.

Professional Certifications & Affiliation

- American Institute of Certified Planners (AICP), American Planning Association
- Certified Public Meeting Facilitator, National Charrette Institute
- Vice President, Association of Oregon County Planning Directors (AOCPD), 2012

VOLUNTEER ACTIVITIES:

- Girl Scout Leader
- Church music leader
- Habitat for Humanity, Board of Directors
- Hilisdale Farmers Market, Portland, OR
Item Attachment Documents:

C. DISCUSS/APPROVE/DENY- CITY MANAGERS RECOMMEND APPOINTMENT OF NEW ZONING COMMISSION MEMBERS.

City of Livingston **Application for Appointed Office**

(Revised 3/17/03)

Appointed Position Seeking:		nted Position Seeking:	Planning Board and Zoning Commission			
Date of Application:		Application:	March 6, 2019			
Name	e:	Adam Stern	Signed:	len		
Addro	ess:	208 S F St., Livingston				
Telep	ohone:	daytime: 224-1875	after 5:00 pm:	224-1875		
Fax r	number:	N/A	email address:	adam_stern@hotmail.com		
1.	Are you a	resident of the City of Livingstor	n?	Yes		
2.	Are you a i	registered voter?		Yes		

3. Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment?

4. Describe the reasons that you are interested in this appointment:

Livingston is a wonderful small city, and we need work actively to preserve Livingston's unique character and personality. The world will continue to place increasing pressures on the region, and either our community will work together to manage these pressures through rational growth and development, or else we will have external changes imposed upon us. Land-use planning is critical to managing the coming challenges we will experience, and a knowledgeable and active Planning Board is an important component in being well prepared for the future. To accomplish these goals, the Planning Board is currently engaged in many exciting projects, and I would like to continue working to help bring these projects to completion.

Yes

Describe any background, experience, and interests that you have which may assist you in performing the 5. responsibilities of this appointment:

- Α. Occupation: Scientist and business development at a small photonics firm.
- Β. Education: PhD, Statistical Physics.

C. Experience: Passion for city planning in Livingston.

6. Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past?

> Urban Renewal Agency, 2010 - 2011 Parks & Trails Committee, 2011 – 2015 Planning Board, 2011 – present Livingston City Commission, 2012 – 2015

7.	Are you currently serving on any Community Boards?	Yes, Chair of Planning Board
8.	Current Employer:	Resonon, Inc.
9:	Are you available for night meetings?	Yes
10.	Are you available for daytime meetings?	Yes
11.	Do you foresee any potential conflicts of interest that you n	night have in executing the duties of t

his appointed office? No

12. If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal withy it as an appointed member of this board? Alert committee and recuse myself.

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office (Revised 3/17/03) Appointed Position Seeking: Zoning Commission Date of Application:

Name: Wen	dy Weaver Signed:
Address: 202	3 South I Street
Telephone: day	vtime 406-579-2355 after 5:00 p.m.: 406-579-2355
Fax Number:	NA e-mail address: fishnair le anacil in
1. Are you	a resident of the City of Livingston?
2. Are you	a registered voter? <u>Yes</u>
3. Will you	be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment?
4. Describe	e the reasons you are interested in this appointment: I'm interested in
in bein issues	g involved in helping local government address
5. Describe	any background, experience and interests that you have which may assist you in
performing the	responsibilities of this appointment:
A. Occu	pation: Director of non-profit
B. Educ	ation: Bachelor Science - Civil Engineering - MSIA
C. Expe	rience: <u>see attached resume</u>)
· .	
6	(please attach a detailed resume if desired)
Uslunte	er member of the City of Razerus
Climate	Action Partners Montana 15 Frank R. H. Ca
7. Are you o	currently serving on any Community Boards?
A. If yes	, please describe those boards
8. Current E	mployer? Montana Agriatic Resources Services
9. Are you a	Ivailable for night meetings? UPS
10. Are you a	vailable for daytime meetings?
11. Do you fo	presee any potential conflicts of interest that you might have in executing the duties
of this appointed	office? Not that I'm awave of
or and appointed	
12. If conflict this board? I Self	of interest arose for you, how would you deal with it as an appointed member of would disclose conflict and veruse fron- discussion.

THIS APPLICATION WILL BE KEPT ON FILE FOR 6 MONTHS AND THEN DISCARDED.

WENDY M. WEAVER, PE, LEED AP

203 South I Street • Livingston, Montana 59047 • 406-579-2355 email: fishngirl@gmail.com

PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE

Montana Aquatic Resources Services, Inc., Executive Director Livingston, MT March 2015-present

- Responsible for developing programs and projects to raise the bar for wetland and stream restoration across Montana
- Administer the Montana Statewide In-Lieu Fee Program and Channel Migration Easement Program on the Yellowstone River

Kuipers and Associates Bozeman, MT

December 2013-January 2015

Engineering Technical Advisor

- Served as consulting engineer/project manager between Northern Plains Resource Council and the Stillwater Mining Company's Stillwater and East Boulder Mines
- Facilitated and performed technical aspects of the Good Neighbor Agreement including water quality data analysis and reporting, review of agency decisions including operating permit revisions, environmental impact evaluation, closure plans and financial assurance review
- Participated in surface, groundwater, and biological monitoring sampling events

Green Stone Consulting

Bozeman, MT

May 2010-January 2014

Owner/Sustainability Consultant

- Provide sustainability consulting services to businesses, homeowners, government agencies and schools to obtain heightened social, environmental and economic gains through sustainable business practices
- Sustainable Travel Education Program (STEP) Accredited Team Assessor, Sustainable Travel International
- Assisted business owner's and organizations with development of sustainability plans which included energy conservation strategies and audits, responsible purchasing programs, water conservation, social and community investment programs
- Licensed S-CORE (Sustainability Competency and Opportunity Rating and Evaluation) Provider .
- Homes Across America Program Administrator, Montana State University Extension
- Develop and implement construction waste and demolition recycling management plans
- Featured in Sonoran Institute film titled "Choices", Building Thriving Communities in the Northern Rockies
- Website www.greenstone-consulting.com

Sanderson Stewart

Bozeman, MT

June 2006-April 2010

Sustainability Coordinator

- Represented the firm as a participant in the Yellowstone Business Partnership Uncommon Sense Program for sustainable business operations for 60+ employees
- Responsible for developing, implementing and administering the firm's programs related to sustainable design, sustainable business operations and business development
- Lead the development of company sustainable design practices guide .
- Developed and presented LEED training course and presentations concerning the benefits of . sustainable business practices for internal stakeholders

- Developed recycling program and responsible purchasing programs company wide .
- Formed and lead internal green team that developed company sustainability plan for business operations

Senior Engineer/Project Manager

- Responsible for project management and engineering for projects including residential and commercial land development, proposals, cost estimates and scheduling
- Managed and designed subdivision development, on-site wastewater treatment facility projects; mountainous roads; water, sanitary sewer and storm infrastructure

Gateway Engineering & Surveying, Inc. Bozeman, MT

- Co-owner, Project Manager
 - Co-owner of civil engineering company; implemented systems for budgets, proposals, invoicing, CAD standards and project management; managed and supervised technical staff, accounts receivable, and client relations
 - Performed construction management and inspection services, which included quality assurance . testing, and materials testing for sewer, water, structural, and road construction projects
 - Managed civil engineering projects including infrastructure design for commercial and residential subdivisions; subdivision applications to MDEQ and Gallatin County, and project representation at public hearings

Allied Engineering

Bozeman, MT

2000-2003

2003-2005

Project Engineer

- Project manager and designer for residential and commercial land development projects including water, wastewater, and roads; hydrologic and hydraulic evaluations/modeling; site grading plans; and stormwater analysis
- Developed internal CAD standards manual

COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT

Montana Chapter US Green Building Council

Board Member, Advocacy Chair, and Green School Committee Chair

- Green Classroom Professional Certification, Center for Green Schools .
- Established and currently serve as Chair of Montana Green School Committee
- Participated in advocacy training in Washington DC and met with Congressional delegation on Capitol Hill to promote green building/schools policy
- . Developed programs for outreach and advocacy and presented to School Districts/Administrators
- Developed Montana Green School Challenge competition .
- Successfully persuaded the City of Bozeman to sign onto the Mayor's Alliance for Green Schools .

Gallatin Growth Solutions (formerly Bozeman Sustainability Group)

- Founder of local grassroots organization of built environment professionals
- Created to address smart growth and sustainability issues in Gallatin County
- Formed working groups to address built environment issues .
- Facilitated strategic planning process to determine long range goals and priorities .
- Responsible for researching, writing and managing grant applications .
- Organized and presented at numerous community outreach and education events .
- Developed Gallatin Ahead campaign

Climate Solutions Montana Business Leaders for Clean Energy

Member/Advocate

- Board member of the MT Business Leaders for Clean Energy Advisory Committee
- · Participated in advocacy training in Washington DC
- Met with Congressional delegation on Capitol Hill to promote clean energy policy
- · Planned and hosted local events (Arctic Explorer Will Steger on Climate Change, Business Roundtable)

City of Bozeman Mayor's Climate Action Plan

Advisory Board Member for Water, Waste, and Recycling Working Group

- Co-chair and working member of the Idle Free Bozeman Initiative
- Developed recommendations related to water and waste to reduce the community's greenhouse gas emissions
- Wrote the WWR1 credit, to support a full waste characterization study as a part of the Waste, Water, and Recycling section of the Community Action Plan for the Commission's review
- · Idle Free Working Member, developed campaign that successfully reduced greenhouse gas emissions in the City of Bozeman

Montana State University

Civil Engineering Advisory Board

Member of board to help review ABET accreditation, program improvement

Engineers without Borders, Professional Mentor

- Provide guidance for, and design review of, water infrastructure project in Kenya 2010
- Provided technical and construction expertise for well and composting latrine construction in Kwishero region of Kenya, Summer 2013

College of Engineering, Adjunct Professor

• Teaching assistant for EGEN 310 recitation

Gallatin Zero Waste Coalition

Co-founder and volunteer

- · Helped develop countywide waste reduction task force to address recycling and waste diversion strategies
- · Organized and sponsored community glass collection event

Yellowstone Business Partnership

Uncommon Sense Leadership Team; Business Member; Field Representative

- Present sustainability workshops to rural community in Montana and Wyoming
- Guiding and supporting businesses in developing internal sustainability programs for their businesses
- Participated in strategic planning for grant proposals

Girls for a Change

Presenter

Prepared and presented 'How to Green Your School' workshop at annual conference 2011, 2012, 2013, 2014

Professional Engineer 13486PE LEED Accredited Professional

EDUCATION

B.S. Civil Engineering, Bio-Resource Option Montana State University, 1996

Bozeman, MT

State of Montana

Green Building Certification Institute

PROFESSIONAL MEMBERSHIPS

MSU Civil Engineering Advisory Committee, 2000-present Montana US Green Building Council, Board Member, Advocacy Chair and Green School Chair LEED Accredited Professional, Green Building Certification Institute WasteCap Accredited Professional, Construction Waste and Demolition Recycling

CERTIFICATIONS/CONTINUING EDUCATION

Sustainable Tourism Education Program (STEP) Accredited Team Assessor, Sustainable Travel International Green Classroom Professional, Center for Green Schools S-CORE Accredited Assessor ACEC Green and Sustainable Infrastructure Training, Miami, 2008 Red Vector and PSMJ Project Manager Training Programs Certified Nuclear Gauge Operator ACI, Certified Concrete Inspector Gallatin County Licensed Site Evaluator

COMPUTER SOFTWARE CAPABILITIES

Autodesk AutoCAD and Civil Series Flowmaster WaterCAD Microsoft Office (Word, Excel, Powerpoint) Social media (Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn) SurveyMonkey Mail Chimp Doodle Wordpress

PROFESSIONAL REFERENCES

PATRICK BYORTH Trout Unlimited Montana Water Project 321 E. Main Street Bozeman, MT 59715 406-548-4830

OTTO STEIN, P.E. Professor of Civil Engineering Montana State University, 205 Cobleigh Hall PO Box 173900 Bozeman, MT 59717-3900 (406) 994-2111

RANDY CARPENTER Future West 321 E. Main Street Bozeman, MT 59715 (406) 582-8937

MICHAEL SANDERSON, P.E., P.T.O.E President/CEO Sanderson Stewart 1300 North Transtech Way Billings, M T 59102 (406) 656-5255

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office

(Revised 3/17/03)
Appointed Position Seeking: Zoning Commission
Date of Application: March 22, 2019
Name: Michael Wojdylak Signed: Michael Wojdylak Signed: Michael Wojdylak
Telephone: daytime 486-333-2323 after 5:00 p.m.: 406-270-9712
Fax Number: e-mail address: Noj_Livingsta, MT_Broker & anthole, com
1. Are you a resident of the City of Livingston? Own in both, city & County
2. Are you a registered voter? Moving registration from Galletin to Park
3. Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment? Yes.
4. Describe the reasons you are interested in this appointment:
I am President of Brk Canty Board of Redtors, a Broker and business owner.
My interest is based in offering this perspective to the long term planning needed.
5. Describe any background, experience and interests that you have which may assist you in
performing the responsibilities of this appointment:
A. Occupation: Broker & Property Manager Busness owner.
B. Education: Bachelor's of Science Usf M
C. Experience: Over Six years real estate. I also serve an
the state Grevernment Affairs Councitee with Montan Assoc of Realtons
(please attach a detailed resume if desired)
6. Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past?
All currently serving: Resident Park County Board of Realtors
Government Affairs Committee, Montana Association of Realters.
7. Are you currently serving on any Community Boards? No
A. If yes, please describe those boards.
8. Current Employer? Owner Livingster Landlady + New Millenning Realty
9. Are you available for night meetings? Yes
10. Are you available for daytime meetings? Yes
11. Do you foresee any potential conflicts of interest that you might have in executing the duties
of this appointed office? None
12. If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal with it as an appointed member of
this board? Excurse muself from the matter of load

THIS APPLICATION WILL BE KEPT ON FILE FOR 6 MONTHS AND THEN DISCARDED.

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office

(Revised 3/17/03)

Date of Application:	3/25/2019
Name: Sean Mascia	Signed:
Address: 410 N. 5th St. Livingston, MT 59047	/ /
Telephone: 651-808-8355	daytime: after 5:00 pm:
Fax number:	email address: seanmascia@ctagroup.com

- 1. Are you a resident of the City of Livingston? Yes
- 2. Are you a registered voter? Yes
- 3. Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment? Yes
- 4. Describe the reasons that you are interested in this appointment:
 - I am a firm believer in planned community growth for long-term feasibility.
- 5. Describe any background, experience, and interests that you have which may assist you in performing the responsibilities of this appointment:
 - A. Occupation: Civil Engineer
 - B. Education: BS in Civil Engineering
 - C. Experience: 3 years of civil engineering site design, 1 yr structural engineering
- 6. Have you served on any previous boards or in any governmental positions in the past? No
- 7. Are you currently serving on any Community Boards? No
- 8. Current Employer:
 - CTA Architects Engineers
- 9: Are you available for night meetings? Yes
- 10. Are you available for daytime meetings? Yes
- 11. Do you forsee any potential conflicts of interest that you might have in executing the duties of this appointed office?
 - I work for A&E firm. Possible conflicts with projects in Livingston.
- 12. If conflict of interest arose for you, how would you deal with it as an appointed member of this board?
 - I will excuse myself from any voting or comment for any work pertaining to my company.

This application will be kept on file for 6 months and then discarded.

City of Livingston Application for Appointed Office (Revised 3/17/03)

Appointed Position Seeking: Zoning Board

Date of Application: 3/28/2019

Name	e: Michal DeChellis	Signed:	Michal Leah Dechellis	
Addro	ess: <u>315 West Butte Street Livingston</u>			
Telep	phone: daytime <u>512.560.0973</u>	after 5:00) p.m.: <u>512.560.0973</u>	
Fax N	Number:	e-mail ad	dress: michal@dechellis.org	
1.	Are you a resident of the City of Livings	ton? <u>Yes</u>		
2.	Are you a registered voter? <u>Yes</u>			
3.	Will you be at least 18 years of age at the time of the appointment? Yes			
4.	Describe the reasons you are interested passion for working on small teams that help Livingst	l in this appo ton's future.	intment: <u>Want to ensure that Livingston has equi</u> table balance of public good and private rights	
I want	to bring a unique public health food systems perspec	tive to bring to t	his board in a crucial time for development in Livingston.	
5.	Describe any background, experience a	nd interests t	hat you have which may assist you in	
perfo	rming the responsibilities of this appointm	nent:		
	A. Occupation: Program Director with Farm to	o School of Park	County	
	B. Education: Masters of Public Health in prog	gress from Johns	s Hopkins, MA Organizational Psychology Columbia Universi	
Work	C. Experience: Spent several years as a manag project management, commun c in the Livingston school district - experience gatheri	ger in organization nications, change ng input from th	onal consulting with a Big 4 firm -Consulted onteam building e management, mission/vision sessions for teams e community to define programs	
	(please attach a de	etailed resum	ne if desired)	
6.	Have you served on any previous board	ls or in any g	overnmental positions in the past?	
Stude	ent Board at Columbia to define projects important to	student		
LiveV	Vell49 Committee member - provide input on healthy	v food access and	availability	
7.	Are you currently serving on any Comm	unity Boards	? <u>No</u>	
	A. If yes, please describe those boards			
8.	Current Employer? Consultant with Farm to School of Park County			
9.	Are you available for night meetings? <u>Yes</u>			
10.	Are you available for daytime meetings? <u>Sometimes</u>			
11.	Do you foresee any potential conflicts o	f interest tha	t you might have in executing the duties	
of thi	is appointed office? <u>I do not</u>			
12.	If conflict of interest arose for you, how	would you d	eal with it as an appointed member of	
this h	ooard? I would tell the board right away and get the	oughts on most a	appropriate ways forward	

_michal@dechellis.org

AREAS OF EXPERTISE

- Program design, development, implementation and evaluation
- Client relationship management
- Workshop and training facilitation
- Future-state design workshop facilitation
- ➢ Team development and facilitation
- Survey development and analysis
- Project Management
- Organizational and Behavioral Change

management (stakeholder analysis, leadership development and empowerment, change impact readiness assessment, communication planning)

- Training management and development (training needs analysis, materials creation, training plans, Train-the-trainer facilitation)
- Business Development initial client outreach, proposal development, project pricing and planning

EDUCATION

Johns Hopkins – Bloomberg School of Public Health Baltimore, Maryland Candidate for Masters of Public Health – Food Systems, June 2017 matriculation Columbia University - Teachers College, New York, NY Masters of Arts Social-Organizational Psychology, May 2011

Macalester College, St. Paul, MN

Bachelor of Arts in Psychology

RELEVANT EXPERIENCE

Farm to School of Park County, Livingston, Montana

Program Director

July 2018 - Present

- Manage curriculum development, implementation, & programming for Livingston and Pine Creek School Districts.
- Develop and conduct standards-based, interactive, hands-on lessons on nutrition, gardening, food sources, environmental science, cooking for K-8 students.
- Build, maintain, and expand school gardens, managing a start-to-finish growing season.
- Manage Americorps FoodCorps service member and F2S interns and support their work.
- Introduce fresh local foods through cafeteria tastings, chef-in-classroom programs, and other in-class activities.
- Create and administer quantitative and qualitative tracking and evaluation tools/systems.
- Develop and manage partnerships with schools, community-based organizations, local government, and local health and environmental agencies in an effort to grow the local food movement.
- Community outreach/engagement, such as expanding volunteer involvement in the school gardens, organize events, develop promotional strategies and materials for print and social media, coordinate and lead community workdays.
- Cafeteria reform, connecting farmers to schools, and bringing education into cafeterias through tastings

FoodCorps, Livingston, Montana

Service Member

1

August 2017 – July 2018

August 2015 - May 2016

- Strengthened programs and relationships already in place from the current Farm to School Program and created district wide snack, fundraiser, policies
- Initiated Healthy School Teams and facilitated Toolkit meetings to define goals and action plans for the school year.
- Led hands-on nutrition, cooking, and gardening lessons to classrooms for 250 students in grades K-5
- Collaborated with food service directors to coordinate taste tests and garner student input on school lunch menu.
- Maintained and facilitated student and volunteer work days in two large school gardens.
- Created and shared resources with the community about Harvest of the Month, seasonal recipes, and healthy eating.

Sustainable Food Center (SFC) Austin, Texas Farm to School Ambassador (Volunteer)

• Planned, managed, and represented SFC at Farm-to-School events which included veggie sampling, Meet the Farmer Visits, and school gardening events

- Developed relationships with key stakeholders at Austin partner elementary and middle schools
- Coordinated with local Austin farms to provide vegetable samples and farmer visits to schools
- Provided education to students, parents, school administrators at events about SFC Farm-to-School, the vegetable samples, local area participating farmers, and SNAP and WIC benefits, nutritional information about vegetable

PwC, New York, New York and Austin, Texas

Manager, Human Capital Consulting

August 2011 – April 2015

Directed planning and execution of major on-site human capital consulting engagements for many Fortune 500 and global organizations in many industries including energy, telecommunications, consumer retail products, industrial manufacturing, healthcare, and business services.

- Strategy, Change Management, Communications and Training:
 - Developed and delivered comprehensive change management, communications and training strategies including stakeholder and impact analysis for global clients with accountability for Change Management team for ensuring uniform Change Management methodology and approach across all program work streams
 - Conducted change readiness and change impact analysis and developed relevant recommendations for stakeholder engagement, communication and training
 - Led development and implementation of global communication plans including communication inventory analysis, key messages, stakeholder analysis, media statements, executive leadership presentations and project branding
 - Initiated global change agent network strategy, kick-off materials, and communication templates
 - Managed PwC and client team members responsible for executing change delivery activities in close partnership with HR, Internal Communications, Operations and Program Leadership
 - Owned end-to-end training strategy including development of training modules and quick reference guides, developed scripts for instructional designers, managed the training logistics, delivered the training pilot, and facilitated global "Train the Trainer" sessions.
- Project Management of enterprise-wide engagements with multiple workstreams:
 - Led and managed a team of associates on large (>\$500k revenue) technology implementation and change management engagements
 - Developed detailed project plans and tracked against defined milestones
 - Performed weekly status reporting, issue escalation/resolution and action item tracking/resolution
 - Partnered with senior project leadership to develop statement of work for client engagements
 - Managed relationships with clients and PwC team members, working across areas of expertise including technology and strategy teams

PwC Internal Program Management and Business Development

- Developed and managed up to 5 Associates and Senior Associates for several engagements at a time.
- Managed all onboarding and training administration for new consultants into the SuccessFactors practice
- On-boarded international (India, UK, Australia, Germany, Japan) PwC consultants and regional offices to SuccessFactors proposal, pricing, and project planning
- Created all client proposal templates with marketing, sales, and technology groups' input and buyoff
- For 2 years, served as the proposal development manager and lead on all new projects

ADDITIONAL EXPERIENCE

Volt Workforce Solutions, Business Development Recruiter, Austin, TexasAugust 2008- May 2009The New York Post, Manager, Recruitment, New York, New YorkNov 2007 – May 2008HIP Health Plan of New York, Recruiter, New York, New YorkJan 2006 – Nov 2007Meals on Wheels and More, Program/Volunteer Coordinator, Austin, TXApril 2004 – April 2005

Item Attachment Documents:

D. DISCUSS/APPROVE/DENY- APPROVE PLANNING BOARD STANDARDIZED BY-LAWS.

CITY PLANNING BOARD

BY-LAWS

March 2019

ARTICLE I - CITY PLANNING BOARD, PURPOSE

Section 1: The name of this municipal board shall be The Livingston City Planning Board.

Section 2: The Livingston City Planning Board is organized for the purpose of encouraging local units of government to improve the present health, safety, convenience, and welfare of their citizens and to plan for the future development of their communities to the end that highway systems be carefully planned; that new community centers grow only with adequate highway, utility, health, educational, and recreational facilities; that the needs of agriculture, industry, and business be recognized in future growth; that residential areas provide healthy surroundings for family life; and that the growth of the community be commensurate with and promotive of the efficient and economical use of public funds.

> The Livingston City Planning Board serves to advise the Livingston City Commission. The Board may propose policies for: subdivision plats; development of public ways, places, structures, and utilities; issuance of improvement location permits; and laying out public ways and services. Upon request of the governing body, the planning board will prepare a growth policy to promote public health, safety, morals, convenience, general welfare, efficiency, and the economy.

ARTICLE II - MEMBERSHIP

Section 1: The membership of the Livingston City Planning Board shall be as provided in 76-1-221 MCA. The City Public Works Director or his designee will fill one of the seats as allowed by statute.

ARTICLE III – MEETINGS

- Section 1: The monthly meetings will be held on the third Wednesday of each month at the City-County Building. The meetings will start at 5:30 p.m.
- Section 2: Special Meetings. Special meetings may be called by the Chair and one other Board member.
- Section 3: Notice. All meetings will be noticed in accordance with City noticing policy, City Ordinance and State law.

ARTICLE IV - ADVISORY BOARD

- Section 1: Board Role, Size, Compensation. The Livingston City Planning Board is responsible for making recommendation, pertaining to land use and development, to the City Commission. The Planning Board must review and make a recommendation on subdivision applications before the City Commission can act on those applications. The Board shall have seven members as required by State Law. The Board receives no compensation other than reasonable expenses.
- Section 2: Terms. The term of the City Commissioner appointed to the Livingston City Planning Board shall be coextensive with that City Commissioner's term of office as City Commissioner. All other members shall be appointed to two (2) year overlapping terms. To establish the overlapping terms of office, the appointment of three Planning Board members shall be for a one (1) year term and three members shall be appointed to two (2) year terms. Thereafter, except for the City Commissioner, all other appointments to the Planning Board shall be for two year terms.
- Section 3: Quorum. A quorum consists of a majority of appointed Board members. No official action can be transacted or motions made or passed without a quorum present.
- Section 4: Officers and Duties. At the first meeting of each calendar year, the Board will elect, from its members, a Chair and a Vice-Chair. The Chair will perform the following duties:
 - 1. Control and run all meetings to include deciding who will have the floor, how debate will take place, and maintaining order.
 - 2. Sign all official documents of the Board.
 - 3. Assure that minutes are taken of the Board's meetings.
 - 4. Promote efficient use of the Board's time while assuring that all interested parties have an opportunity to participate in Board activities.

The Vice-Chair shall perform the duties of the Chair in the Chair's absence.

Appointed City Staff shall act as Secretary. The Secretary shall be responsible for keeping records of the Board actions and/or recommendations, including overseeing the taking of minutes, sending out meeting announcements and distributing copies of minutes and the agenda to each Board member.

Section 5: Order. Meetings will be run under <u>"Robert's Rules of Order"</u>. All speakers, including board members, must be recognized by the Chair and granted the floor before proceeding. Speakers should direct their comments to the Board through the Chair and avoid speaking directly to any member. Likewise, members must ask the Chair's permission to directly question a speaker.

Formality must be maintained when conducting a public hearing. Comments for and against an issue must be called for three (3) times each and the Chair needs to see that the comments stay on the subject and do not become repetitive.

When voting on an issue, the Chair shall call for those "in favor" and those "opposed". The Chair will tally the votes and, once the vote is done, will announce whether the motion passes or fails and state the number of votes for and against. The vote of each member will be reflected in the minutes of the meeting.

Section 6: Conduct of Business and Communication. In making recommendations to the City Commission relating to land use decisions, the Planning Board will seek to ensure the integrity of the public record of its proceedings. All evidence and/or testimony received by the Board shall occur in a properly noticed public hearing. When an individual Board member inadvertently receives information outside of this venue, it is incumbent upon that member to introduce such information into the Board's public record at the earliest possible opportunity.

> The Planning Board's communication with the Governing Body shall be through its formal recommendation for each land use application. The Board's recommendation will, at a minimum, include: A cover letter stating the recommendation; the Board's adopted findings of fact; the Staff Report provided to the Board; the minutes of the meeting at which the public hearing took place; all written correspondence either for or against the action, and; any exhibits submitted at the public hearing or otherwise entered into the Board's record.

Section 7: Vacancies. When a vacancy on the Board exists, the City Administration will initiate the advertising process outlined in the City Commission's Board policy.

Section 8: Resignation, Termination and Absences. Resignation from the Board must be in writing and received by the Secretary. The Board shall recommend to the City Commission the removal of any member who has accumulated three unexcused absences from Board meetings in one year. A Board member may be removed for cause by the City Commission.

ARTICLE V – AMEMDMENTS

Section 1: These Bylaws may be amended when necessary by majority vote of the City Commission.

These Bylaws were approved at a regular meeting of the Livingston City Commission on _____, 2019.